Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Hiroyuki Isayama Yousuke Nakai Takashi Sasaki *Editors*



Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma Hiroyuki Isayama • Yousuke Nakai Takashi Sasaki Editors

Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma



Editors Hiroyuki Isayama Department of Gastroenterology Graduate School of Medicine Juntendo University Tokyo Japan

Yousuke Nakai Department of Endoscopy and Endoscopic Surgery Graduate School of Medicine The University of Tokyo Tokyo Japan

Takashi Sasaki Department of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Medicine Cancer Institute Hospital of Japanese Foundation for Cancer Research Tokyo Japan

ISBN 978-981-16-2869-6 ISBN 978-981-16-2870-2 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore

Preface

Pancreatic cancer and biliary tract cancer are typical intractable cancers. The prognoses of these cancers are still extremely poor. In particular, pancreatic cancer is the seventh leading cause of cancer death in the world. Various approaches have been attempted to improve the clinical outcomes for pancreatic cancer and biliary tract cancer. In diagnosis, in addition to the examination of risk factors, gene analysis using next-generation sequencing is widely attempted. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatology and endoscopic ultrasound are indispensable for the early diagnosis of cancers. In treatment, new systemic therapies are developed each year. Perioperative anticancer treatment has also been introduced. As a result, the possibilities of conversion surgery are expanding, which might improve long-term survival. Moreover, various advances in radiation therapy have been made, contributing to improved efficacy and safety. These anticancer treatments cannot be performed without appropriate endoscopic management for malignant biliary obstruction or gastric outlet obstruction, which is often encountered in patients with pancreatic cancer and biliary tract cancer. Self-expandable metal stents play a major role in the management of both biliary obstruction and gastric outlet obstruction. Furthermore, in recent years, local endoscopic treatments such as biliary radiofrequency ablation have been actively performed.

In this book, we have collected insights from Japanese experts on the latest diagnosis and treatment of pancreatic cancer and biliary tract cancer. In addition, the members of Springer Nature devoted great effort for publishing the book. We would like to take this opportunity to thank all those who cooperated in the publication of this book. There are few books that cover such a wide range of topics, including diagnosis, anticancer drugs, and endoscopic management, as this book. Therefore, we sincerely hope that this book will be useful for the daily clinical practice of many physicians worldwide and, as a result, will enable better management of patients suffering from pancreatic cancer and biliary tract cancer.

Tokyo, Japan Tokyo, Japan Tokyo, Japan Takashi Sasaki Yousuke Nakai Hiroyuki Isayama

Contents

Par	t I Current Topics in Epidemiology and Examinations of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma	
1	Risk Factors for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma Tsuyoshi Hamada and Yousuke Nakai	3
2	Detection Strategies and Examination of Early Pancreatic Cancer Keiji Hanada, Akinori Shimizu, Keisuke Kurihara, and Susumu Tazuma	21
3	Biomarkers for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma Takahiro Kishikawa	31
4	Recent Advances of Precision Medicine in Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma Masashi Kanai	41
Par	t II Anti-cancer Treatments for Pancreatic Cancer	
5	Chemotherapy for Locally Advanced and Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer	51
6	Neoadjuvant Therapy for Resectable and Borderline Resectable Pancreatic Cancer Shuichi Aoki and Michiaki Unno	61
7	Adjuvant Chemotherapy for Pancreatic Cancer Masato Ozaka	75
8	Conversion Surgery in Pancreatic Cancer Akio Saiura	83

Part	t III Anti-cancer Treatments for Cholangiocarcinoma
10	Chemotherapy for Unresectable Cholangiocarcinoma
11	Adjuvant Chemotherapy for Cholangiocarcinoma
12	Neoadjuvant Therapy and Conversion Surgery for Cholangiocarcinoma
13	Radiotherapy for Cholangiocarcinoma
Part	t IV New Treatment for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma
14	Precision Medicine for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma
15	Immunotherapy for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma 185 Makoto Ueno 185
16	Treatment Approach for Pancreatic Cancer with Peritoneal Dissemination
17	Treatment Strategies for Frail and Elderly Patients with Pancreatic Cancer
Part	t V Endoscopic Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma
18	Endoscopic Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma
19	Preoperative Biliary Drainage for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma
20	ERCP for Malignant Biliary Obstruction for Unresectable Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

21	Interventional EUS for Pancreatic Cancerand Cholangiocarcinoma265Saburo Matsubara, Keito Nakagawa, Kentaro Suda,Takeshi Otsuka, Masashi Oka, and Sumiko Nagoshi
22	Novel Endoscopic Focal Therapy for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma
23	Endoscopic Management of Gastrointestinal Obstruction from Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma
24	Development of Biliary Self-Expandable Metal Stents for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Part I

Current Topics in Epidemiology and Examinations of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma



Risk Factors for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Tsuyoshi Hamada and Yousuke Nakai

Abstract

Carcinomas arising in the pancreatobiliary system have been extremely aggressive and unable to be identified at an early stage of the disease in a majority of cases. We have witnessed the rising incidence of those carcinomas, particularly in developed countries worldwide. Moreover, the effects of chemotherapeutic agents have been quite limited in those cancer types. As a result, the prognosis of patients diagnosed with pancreatic and bile duct carcinomas has been poor. Therefore, there is a great need to establish primary prevention strategies through investigating risk factors and developing risk stratification systems for healthy individuals. In the microenvironment of gastrointestinal cancers including pancreatic and bile duct carcinomas, tumor cells evolve interacting continuously with exogenous and endogenous epidemiological factors as well as immune cells and microorganisms. Recent studies have revealed distinctive molecular subtypes of pancreatic and bile duct carcinomas, and heterogeneity in clinical characteristics and treatment response across the subtypes. Therefore, an integrative approach is warranted to explore a specific repertoire of risk factors for each subtype and tailor the prevention approach in the era of multi-omic technologies and precision oncology.

T. Hamada (🖂)

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

e-mail: hamada-tky@umin.ac.jp

Y. Nakai

Department of Endoscopy and Endoscopic Surgery, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: ynakai-tky@umin.ac.jp

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_1

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

Keywords

 $Cohort\ studies\ \cdot\ Epidemiology\ \cdot\ Genetics\ \cdot\ Inflammation\ \cdot\ Lifestyle\ \cdot\ Meta-analysis\ \cdot\ Microbiota\ \cdot\ Pancreatic\ neoplasms\ \cdot\ Population\ health\ science\ \cdot\ Primary\ prevention$

1.1 Risk Factors for Pancreatic Cancer

1.1.1 Introduction

Pancreatic cancer currently represents the seventh leading cause of cancer-related deaths worldwide [1] with increasing incidence in developed countries [2-5]. The regional difference in the incidence of pancreatic cancer may be attributable to that in a variety of factors including lifestyle factors (e.g., dietary patterns and smoking) and resultant metabolic syndrome as well as genetic factors, compering risks of deaths, and screening practices. Despite efforts to improve clinical outcomes of pancreatic cancer via intensive chemotherapeutic regimens including FOLFIRINOX (5-fluorouracil, leucovorin, irinotecan, and oxaliplatin) and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel [6–9], the prognosis of patients diagnosed with pancreatic cancer remains poor [3], resulting in nearly equal rates of incidence and mortality associated with this malignancy [1]. Therefore, primary prevention of pancreatic cancer is of considerable importance to reduce the mortality associated with this malignancy. Identifying risk factors, particularly modifiable risk factors, would not only provide insights into the pathogenesis of pancreatic cancer development but also help implement surveillance strategies of this highly lethal malignancy. In this section, we review risk factors for pancreatic cancer (Fig. 1.1).



Fig. 1.1 Major risk factors for pancreatic cancer. There may exist interactions between multiple factors. *HBV* hepatitis B virus, *HCV* hepatitis C virus, *IPMN* intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm, *MCN* mucinous cystic neoplasm

1.1.2 Genetic Factors

According to the American College of Gastroenterology (ACG) guidelines [10], the risk of familial pancreatic adenocarcinoma should be considered for individuals who (1) have a known familial syndrome or germline mutation associated with elevated risk of pancreatic cancer, (2) have two relatives (including at least one firstdegree relative) with pancreatic adenocarcinoma or ≥ 3 relatives with pancreatic cancer, or (3) have a history of hereditary pancreatitis. Herein, the familial syndromes associated with the risk elevation include hereditary breast-ovarian cancer syndrome (due to mutations in BRCA1 or BRCA2), familial atypical multiple mole melanoma syndrome (due to mutations in CDKN2A [p16]), Peutz-Jeghers syndrome (due to mutations in STK11), and Lynch syndrome (due to mutations of DNA mismatch repair genes such as MLH1, MSH2, MSH6, and PMS2) [11, 12]. Hereditary pancreatitis is driven by germline mutations in *PRSS1* [11, 12]. Germline mutations in genes responsible for DNA damage response (e.g., ATM) and DNA repair (e.g., Lynch syndrome-associated genes and PALB2) have also been associated with the risk of pancreatic cancer [11, 12]. These genetic variants are highly penetrant but only account for a small subset of pancreatic cancer cases. Therefore, the ACG guidelines recommend genetic testing of BRCA1/2, CDKN2A, PALB2, and ATM for patients with suspected familial pancreatic cancer [10].

Individuals with a family history of pancreatic cancer are at higher risk of this malignancy compared to those with no family history with a relative risk of 1.7 to 2.4 [13–17]. In addition, individuals with family members diagnosed with other cancer types may carry moderately elevated risk of pancreatic cancer. Those cancer types include colorectal cancer, breast cancer, and melanoma, and the abovementioned familial syndromes may underline the associations [16–18]. Epidemiological studies also suggest a weak association of a family history of prostate, gastric, or liver cancer with pancreatic cancer risk [15, 17], but the reported association has been inconsistent, requiring further research. Individuals of Ashkenazi Jewish ancestry, who may harbor founder mutations in BRCA1, BRCA2, MSH2, and/or MSH6 [19-21], are associated with higher risk of pancreatic cancer compared to those of other ancestries. In a population-based study in the United States, the association of family history of colorectal or breast cancer appeared to be augmented and limited in Ashkenazi Jews [18]. This study underlines the potential of selfreported information on family history in identifying individuals with founder mutations among Ashkenazi Jews.

Epidemiological and subsequent genetic studies suggest that individuals can be stratified by ABO blood groups in terms of the risk of developing pancreatic cancer in the future [22–25]. ABO blood group is defined by the types of antigens on the surface of red blood cells, which are inherently determined by alleles of the *ABO* gene at chromosome 9q34.2. The glycosyltransferase encoded by the *ABO* gene catalyzes the transfer of carbohydrates to a protein backbone (the H antigen) on red blood cells. Within large prospective cohorts in the United States, individuals with non-O blood group (A, B, or AB *vs.* O) had hazard ratios of 1.32 (95% confidence interval [CI], 1.02–1.72), 1.72 (95% CI, 1.25–2.38), and 1.51 (95% CI, 1.02–2.23),

respectively [22]. A subsequent meta-analysis yielded similar results with summary odds ratios of 1.2 to 1.4 for non-O blood groups (*vs.* blood group O) [26]. In genome-wide association studies, variants in the *ABO* locus were associated with the risk of pancreatic cancer [23, 24]. Specifically, the allele T for the SNP rs505922, which was in complete linkage disequilibrium with the O allele of the *ABO* locus, was associated with a lower risk of pancreatic cancer. Mechanistic evidence points to the role of the glycosyltransferase in regulating intercellular adhesion, cellular membrane signaling, and/or inflammatory and immune responses [27, 28], which may orchestrate the carcinogenic process in various organs. Given these lines of evidence, ABO blood group can be a biomarker for the risk of developing pancreatic cancer in the future.

1.1.3 Pancreatic Disorders (Cystic Lesions and Chronic Pancreatitis)

Pancreatic disorders may have the potential of progressing to pancreatic cancer or provoking malignant transformation of pancreatic cells. Several types of cystic neoplasms have served as precursor lesions of pancreatic cancer. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMNs) and mucinous cystic neoplasm potentially progress to pancreatic carcinoma [29-32]. IPMNs have been incidentally identified on imaging studies in a majority of cases [33] and have been associated with the risk of pancreatic cancer with the incidence rate of 4-8% reported in longitudinal cohort studies [34-37]. The current international consensus guidelines recommend surgical pancreatic resection for patients with IPMNs harboring so-called "high-risk stigmata" (i.e., obstructive jaundice, enhancing mural nodule >5 mm, or the main pancreatic duct >10 mm) [30]. The dilated main pancreatic duct has been a strong predictor for development of pancreatic cancer among patients without high-risk stigmata [36–38]. It should be noted that patients with IPMNs are at higher risk of concomitant pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma as well as IPMN-derived carcinoma [39, 40]. Therefore, this patient population should be referred to long-term surveillance programs. Other rare cystic neoplasms harboring malignant potential include solid pseudopapillary neoplasms and cystic neuroendocrine tumors [31, 32].

Patients with chronic pancreatitis have been predisposed to the risk of pancreatic cancer [41–43]. Chronic pancreatitis occurs based on fibroinflammatory process in the pancreas owing to genetic predispositions including germline mutations in *PRSS1* and *SPINK1* as well as lifestyle factors including heavy alcohol drinking and cigarette smoking [41]. Long-term inflammatory reactions in the pancreas cannot only cause exocrine and endocrine pancreatic insufficiency, but also provoke pancreatic carcinogenesis. Higher incidence of pancreatic cancer has been documented in patients with chronic pancreatitis compared to the general population [44]. In a meta-analysis, individuals with chronic pancreatic saperad to be at approximately 16-fold increased risk of pancreatic cancer compared to unaffected individuals [45].

1.1.4 Epidemiological Factors

A wide spectrum of epidemiological factors have been reported to associate with the risk of pancreatic cancer with various levels of potential carcinogenic effects. Overall, heathy lifestyle may reduce the risk of developing pancreatic cancer in the future [46].

Smoking has been one of the strongest risk factors for pancreatic cancer. Cigarette smokes contain a number of carcinogens that can induce DNA damage and chemicals that can suppress host immune response to tumors [47, 48]. On average, current smokers may have 1.5 to 2.1-fold increased risk of pancreatic cancer (with mild dose–response relationship) compared to nonsmokers [49]. Importantly, the risk appeared to be reduced according to the duration of smoking cessation [49].

Pancreatic cancer has been one of the adiposity-related malignancies and therefore, management of body composition throughout the life course plays a key role in minimizing the likelihood of pancreatic carcinogenesis [50]. Obese and diabetic people have been associated with increased risk of pancreatic cancer [51-54]. Evidence implicates that chronic inflammatory changes in the pancreas due to altered glucose metabolism may promote initiation and progression of pancreatic neoplasms [55–57]. A meta-analysis has demonstrated that the risk of pancreatic cancer may almost double among diabetic individuals compared to nondiabetic individuals [54]. It is plausible that longer-term diabetes results in higher incidence of pancreatic cancer, but the association of the duration of diabetes and pancreatic cancer risk has not been reported consistently [52-54]. Similarly, studies point to the elevated risk of pancreatic cancer associated with physical inactivity [51]. Physical activity may exert a preventive effect on pancreatic cancer development particularly for obese individuals [51]. The biological mechanism through which physical activity may reduce pancreatic neoplasm has remained to be elucidated, but alterations of insulin- and/or inflammation-related signaling pathways may underlie the association [58].

Dietary patterns have potential relevance to the risk of pancreatic cancer [59, 60]. There may exist a positive association of consumption of red and processed meat with the risk of pancreatic cancer [61], and an inverse association of folate intake [62]. In addition, adherence to high levels of the Healthy Eating Index 2005 or Mediterranean dietary pattern appears to have protective effect on pancreatic carcinogenesis [63, 64]. Given the incidence rate of pancreatic cancer in the general population and the modest risk reduction associated with dietary modifications, a considerably large number of participants are required in trials designed to examine dietary interventions as such few trials have been conducted on the topic. In the Women's Health Initiative Dietary Modification randomized trial involving approximately 50,000 postmenopausal women in the United States, a dietary intervention aiming to reduce total fat intake and increase intake of vegetables, fruits, and grains successfully reduced 30% risk of pancreatic cancer among overweight or obese women [65].

Excess alcohol drinking may cause malignant transformation of pancreatic cells. In a dose–response meta-analysis, heavy alcohol drinking, but not low- to intermediate-level drinking, is associated with elevated risk of pancreatic cancer compared to no alcohol drinking [66]. The risk of pancreatic cancer appeared to start to rise when daily alcohol consumption exceeded approximately >15 g per day and to be limited to liquor drinkers [66].

1.1.5 Microbiome

There is an ongoing debate on altered microbial flora in relation to pancreatic carcinogenesis [67, 68]. In the human body, the microbiota represents an interactive ecosystem that consists of a tremendous number of microorganisms interacting continuously with host cells including immune cells [69, 70]. Ample evidence supports the role of endogenous and exogenous microorganisms in the pathogenesis of various neoplasms [71-73]. Recent studies implicate that specific microorganisms or dysregulated microbial communities may exert tumorigenic effects not only in the affected organs but also in distant organs (e.g., the colorectal microorganisms in relation to pancreatic cancer [74-77]). Recent studies point to the microbiome localized within the pancreatic tumor that may play etiological roles in development and progression of pancreatic cancer. In mouse models of pancreatic cancer, ablation of microbiome in the tumor resulted in immunogenic reprogramming including a decrease in myeloid-derived suppressor cells, an increase in M1 macrophages, and activation of CD8+ T cells, and tumor suppression [78]. A metagenomic analysis based on 16S rRNA gene sequencing on tumor samples of patients with pancreatic cancer has demonstrated specific bacteria enriched in the tumor (e.g., Pseudoxanthomonas, Streptomyces, Saccharopolyspora) and the higher diversity among long survivors [79]. In a landmark study, the researchers identified specific fungi in tumor tissue of pancreatic carcinoma (e.g., Malassezia spp.), and modulation of the fungal composition resulted in suppression of pancreatic tumor cells [80].

Infections with hepatitis B virus and hepatitis C virus have also been implicated in development of pancreatic cancer as well as that of hepatocellular carcinoma [81, 82]. However, the association with pancreatic cancer has been inconclusive [83, 84]. Carriers of *Helicobacter pylori*, which can cause atrophic gastritis and gastric cancer, may be at higher risk of pancreatic cancer compared to non-carriers [85], but the association has not been observed consistently [86, 87].

1.1.6 Discussion

Pancreatic cancer has been associated with unfavorable clinical outcomes in patients [3]. In the current medical practice, owing to the nature of pancreatic cancer progressing without specific early symptoms and the lack of effective screening modalities, pancreatic cancer is often identified at advanced stage when the disease is nonresectable and thus incurable. Given the increasing global burden of pancreatic cancer [2–5], there is an urgent need to establish risk stratification systems and refine surveillance programs. It is of considerable importance to intervene

modifiable risk factors including cigarette smoking, obesity, and diabetes, and to consider the intensity of surveillance based on risk factors including genetic dispositions. However, future research is warranted to develop a prognostic model that can integrate individual-level information on the reported risk factors and tailor surveillance programs to maximize the effectiveness. Comprehensive gene expression profiling has revealed distinct molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer that may represent heterogenous patterns of postdiagnosis progression and treatment response [88]. Collisson et al. defined three molecular subtypes (classical, quasimesenchymal, and exocrine-like) [89], Moffitt et al. defined two subgroups (basal and classical) [90], and Bailey et al. defined four subtypes (squamous, pancreatic progenitor, immunogenic, and aberrantly differentiated endocrine exocrine) [91]. It should be noted that all these classifications have prognostic abilities in patients with pancreatic cancer and that there are substantial overlaps across the classifications. In addition, a subsequent analysis suggests that the exocrine-like, immunogenic, and aberrantly differentiated endocrine exocrine subtypes are likely artifact signals due to contamination of non-neoplastic cells in cellularity-low tumor and stroma [92]. From the therapeutic perspective, the PARP inhibition may specifically benefit patients with pancreatic cancer harboring mutations in BRCA1 or BRCA2 [8]. While rare in pancreatic cancer [93], KRAS G12C mutation may guide a highly specific molecular-targeted therapy, sotorasib [94]. In parallel with these lines of evidence, risk factor profiles may differ by molecularly defined subtypes of pancreatic cancer, and therefore, consideration of the heterogeneity of the subtypes would facilitate effective prevention against specific tumor subtypes [69, 95]. In addition, the inter-tumor heterogeneity highlights the importance of precision oncology approach for prevention, surveillance, and treatment of pancreatic cancer. In summary, integrated and multidisciplinary approach is desired to implement strategies for early detection of pancreatic cancer in average-risk populations as well as high-

risk populations and improve clinical outcomes of this malignancy overall [96, 97].

1.2 Risk Factors for Cholangiocarcinoma

1.2.1 Introduction

Cholangiocarcinoma represents a heterogeneous collection of carcinomas arising from the biliary epithelium and is anatomically classified as intrahepatic (arising in the intrahepatic bile ducts), perihilar (arising in the extrahepatic bile ducts proximal to the bifurcation of the cystic duct), or distal (arising distally to the bifurcation of the cystic duct) cholangiocarcinoma based on the location of the bile duct involved [98]. Intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma is the second most common primary hepatic malignancy following hepatocellular carcinoma. It should be noted that perihilar and distal cholangiocarcinomas have been dealt collectively as extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma in a majority of epidemiological studies. Within the disease entity of cholangiocarcinoma, tumor behavior may differ by the location of the primary tumor in the biliary tree. Compared to risk factors for pancreatic cancer, risk factors



Fig. 1.2 Major risk factors for cholangiocarcinoma. There may exist interactions between multiple factors. *HBV* hepatitis B virus, *HCV* hepatitis C virus, *IPN* intraductal papillary neoplasm, *PBM* pancreatobiliary maljunction, *PSC* primary sclerosing cholangitis

for cholangiocarcinoma remain relatively unexplored. This may be due to the fact that cholangiocarcinoma has been more common in Asian countries than in Western countries [99] where there have been a number of ongoing population-based cohort studies. Genetic differences and geographical variations in risk factors may underlie this inter-regional heterogeneity in the incidence of cholangiocarcinoma. Moreover, intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma and hepatocellular carcinoma have been analyzed collectively as liver cancer in several epidemiological studies due to the lack of detailed information on differential diagnoses of these carcinoma as such the number of studies investigating the incidence of cholangiocarcinoma has been relatively limited. In this section, we summarize current evidence on risk factors for cholangiocarcinoma (Fig. 1.2).

1.2.2 Microbiome (Infectious Diseases)

Parasitic infections, particularly infections with hepatobiliary flukes such as *Opisthorchis viverrini* and *Clonorchis sinensis* have been major risk factors for cholangiocarcinoma [100, 101]. These species are typically transmitted through consumption of raw or undercooked freshwater fish. In a meta-analysis of case-control studies, patients with cholangiocarcinoma had 4-fold higher likelihood of the parasitic infections compared to the controls [102]. The limited number of patients diagnosed with cholangiocarcinoma in cohort studies precluded a robust statistical assessment. Nonetheless, the parasitic infections as the etiology of cholangiocarcinoma have been a public health issue that is highly specific for Southeast Asian countries, particularly for Thailand.

Viral infections have been implicated in development of cholangiocarcinoma. Infections with hepatitis B virus and hepatitis C virus have been associated with increased risks of intrahepatic and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas. In a metaanalysis, the viruses were both associated with the risk of intra- and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas [103]. These associations may be partly due to increased risk of combined hepatocellular-cholangiocarcinoma driven by the hepatitis viruses [104]. Emerging evidence points to Epstein-Barr virus, which has been associated with gastric and nasopharyngeal carcinomas, as a pathogenic microbe in cholangiocarcinogenesis [105].

Emerging evidence links dysregulation of the gut microbiome to a variety of neoplastic and non-neoplastic diseases throughout the human body [71–73]. Given that microorganisms in the gastrointestinal tract potentially migrate into the biliary system and/or provoke biliary inflammation through the gut–liver axis, there may be a possibility that the dysbiosis of the microbial communities can provoke hepatobiliary diseases [74–76, 106]. Accumulating evidence points to suppressive effects of dysregulated microbiome on local and systemic antitumor immune reactions in the context of carcinogenesis [73, 107, 108]. However, etiological roles of the microbiome in cholangiocarcinogenesis just started to be investigated [109, 110].

1.2.3 Genetic Factors

Mutations in genes encoding bile salt transporter proteins (e.g., *ABCB11* [BSEP, bile salt export pump], *ATP8B1*, and *ABCB4*) result in cholestasis, which provokes chronic inflammation and carcinogenesis in the biliary system [111]. However, germline mutations in those genes are responsible for a small fraction of cholangio-carcinoma cases. Therefore, genome-wide association studies are warranted to identify other hereditary genetic dispositions associated with the risk of cholangio-carcinoma and implement risk stratification through genetic testing for early detection of this extremely aggressive malignancy.

A meta-analysis of case-control studies suggests an association of family history of any cancer with the risk of developing cholangiocarcinoma [112]. However, these findings were limited by the case-control study designs and the inclusion of only studies conducted in Thailand. The risk of cholangiocarcinoma among individuals with a family history of this malignancy has not been examined in large studies. Taken together, there has not been sufficient evidence supporting intense surveillance for family members of cholangiocarcinoma.

1.2.4 Pancreatobiliary and Inflammatory Disorders

Primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC) is a chronic cholestatic liver disease of unknown etiology, which is characterized by progressive stenosis of intra- and extrahepatic bile ducts [113, 114]. Progression of biliary strictures may not only result in decompensated cirrhosis requiring liver transplantation but also associate with development of cholangiocarcinoma with lifetime incidence of up to 20% [114–116]. Therefore, patients with PSC should be referred to long-term surveillance, and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography with brush cytology should be carried out when there are any imaging findings that are suggestive of cholangiocarcinoma (worsening clinical symptoms, worsening cholestasis, or a dominant stricture, etc.) [117].

Cirrhosis refers to an advanced stage of chronic liver failure and has been associated with the risks of cholangiocarcinoma and hepatocellular carcinoma, irrespective of underlying etiology. As expected, the association of cirrhosis with the incidence of cholangiocarcinoma appeared to be stronger for intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma than for extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma with pooled odds ratios of 15 and 3.8, respectively [118].

Pancreatobiliary maljunction (PBM) is defined as a congenital condition characterized by the communication of the pancreatic and bile ducts outside the duodenal wall, and results in reflux of pancreatic juice into the biliary system due to the compromised sphincter function [119]. Long-term inflammatory reaction in the biliary epithelium may cause carcinogenesis [120]. It is difficult to identify PBM cases without bile duct dilatation, but thickening of the inner layer of the gallbladder can be a diagnostic clue [121]. Surgery (cholecystectomy with or without resection of the extrahepatic bile duct) has been recommended for patients diagnosed with PBM to reduce the future risk of cholangiocarcinoma [119, 121]. Choledochal cysts are hereditary biliary disorders characterized by cystic dilation of intra- and/or extrahepatic bile ducts, which are derived based on the PBM. A meta-analysis suggests >26-fold elevated risk both for intra- and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas among individuals with choledochal cysts compared to non-affected individuals [118]. Caroli's disease is also an inherited disorder, which is derived from ductal plate malformation and is characterized by cystic dilatation of intrahepatic bile ducts. Patients with this disease have been considered to be at elevated risk of cholangiocarcinoma [122]. Owing to the rarity of Caroli's disease, the risk of cholangiocarcinoma associated has not been reported in large studies, but the overall incidence was reported to be 6.6% [122].

Intraductal papillary neoplasms of the bile duct have been considered as a biliary counterpart of IPMNs of the pancreas. Due to the rarity of this type of neoplasm, its clinical outcomes remain unexplored. However, it has been considered that this neoplasm may represent a stepwise progression from adenoma to carcinoma through accumulation of molecular alterations [123].

Biliary stones have been recognized as risk factors for development of cholangiocarcinoma. Choledocholithiasis has been associated with presence of intraand extrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas conferring relative risks of >10 [118]. Cholelithiasis has been also associated with presence of intra- and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, but relative risks have been numerically smaller than for choledocholithiasis [118]. Although biliary inflammation and cholestasis as underlying mechanisms are plausible, the evidence has been derived from casecontrol studies that were subject to a bias due to secondary biliary stone formation following cholangiocarcinoma. A further prospective study is warranted on this topic.

Other disorders associated with development of cholangiocarcinoma include inflammatory bowel diseases including ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease (irrespective of concomitant PSC) and chronic pancreatitis [118].

1.2.5 Epidemiological Factors

Long-standing adiposity (i.e., excess body weight) can cause carcinogenesis in various organs throughout the body [124]. The association of obesity itself with the risk of cholangiocarcinoma appears to be weak or null [118]. Diabetes mellitus has been considered as a modest risk factor for cholangiocarcinoma overall with a relative risk of 1.6 (2.0 and 1.6 for intra- and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas, respectively) [125]. Patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease are at modestly elevated risk of cholangiocarcinoma (relative risk, 2.0–2.1 for all, intrahepatic, or extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma) [126].

Cigarette smoking can provoke malignant transformation of the biliary epithelium. Despite substantial heterogeneity in definitions of smoking status across the prior studies, meta-analyses suggest that smokers may be predisposed to 1.3-fold higher risk of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma and 1.7-fold higher risk of extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma compared to nonsmokers [118]. Future studies should examine to what extent smoking cessation can decrease the elevated risk of cholangiocarcinoma due to tobacco exposure.

Excess alcohol consumption may increase the possibility of developing cholangiocarcinoma by causing chronic liver diseases (e.g., cirrhosis) and/or exploiting direct carcinogenic effect on the biliary epithelium. Ethanol in alcoholic beverages is metabolized in the liver, and the metabolites are excreted into the biliary system. However, the effect of the metabolites on the biliary epithelium in the context of carcinogenesis has not been fully investigated. Despite considerable heterogeneity in definitions of alcohol exposures across the prior studies, pooled relative risks comparing alcohol drinkers vs. nondrinkers in meta-analyses were 3.2 and 1.8 for intra- and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, respectively [118]. Further research is warranted to examine doses and types of alcoholic beverages in relation to the risk of cholangiocarcinoma.

Dietary patterns have not been fully investigated in relation to incidence of cholangiocarcinoma. All individuals are continuously exposed to these epidemiological factors, and hence, research in this field may have considerable clinical relevance as the data derived would help us to consider and lower the attributable risk of diet in cholangiocarcinoma in general populations.

Given modest risk increase due to the presence of each epidemiological risk factor described, research incorporating a wide spectrum of lifestyle factors is warranted to implement effective prevention strategies through lifestyle interventions.

Long-term occupational exposure to certain chemicals as a risk factor for cholangiocarcinoma has attracted public attention in Japan. High incidence of cholangiocarcinoma has been reported recently among workers in printing companies (termed "occupational cholangiocarcinoma") [127] who are routinely exposed to potentially mutagenic chemicals including 1,2-dichloropropane and dichloromethane [128, 129]. Pathological and molecular features of occupational cholangiocarcinoma include unique trinucleotide changes, high mutation burden, and multicentric tumorigenesis [130, 131]. To prevent this occupational hazard, preventive programs at the workplace should be improved, and periodical medical check-up should be conducted prudently [127].

1.2.6 Discussion

The incidence of cholangiocarcinoma has been rising worldwide [132]. Prognosis of patients diagnosed with cholangiocarcinoma has been poor due to difficulties in identifying this malignancy at an early stage of the disease. Gemcitabine-based chemotherapy regimens have been used for advanced or metastatic cases [133–135], but their clinical effectiveness has been quite limited. Therefore, it is mandatory to identify risk factors for cholangiocarcinoma and stratify individuals in terms of risk of developing this malignancy for better clinical outcomes of the patients. Recent exome-wide analyses based on high-throughput sequencing technologies have revealed distinct genetic aberrations that may contribute to the development and distinct characteristics of cholangiocarcinoma [99, 136–138]. Currently, clinical evaluation is ongoing for a number of agents including molecular targeted agents for FGFR and IDH pathways [139, 140]. Of note, a clinical trial has demonstrated survival benefits of the small-molecule targeted inhibitor of mutated *IDH1*, ivosidenib, in patients with advanced cholangiocarcinoma harboring IDH1 mutation [141]. Therefore, there may be a possibility that risk factors may differentially impact incidences of tumor subtypes classified by molecular signatures as well as those defined by anatomical location of the primary origin. Consideration of the heterogeneity of the subtypes would help to develop strategies of prevention, surveillance, and treatment for specific subtypes of cholangiocarcinoma, thereby improving the outcomes of patients with cholangiocarcinoma overall.

Conflicts of Interest The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

References

- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin. 2018;68(6):394–424.
- Ferlay J, Partensky C, Bray F. More deaths from pancreatic cancer than breast cancer in the EU by 2017. Acta Oncol. 2016;55(9–10):1158–60.
- 3. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin. 2020;70(1):7-30.
- Huang J, Lok V, Ngai CH, et al. Worldwide burden of, risk factors for, and trends in pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology. 2021;160(3):744–54.
- Khalaf N, El-Serag HB, Abrams HR, Thrift AP. Burden of pancreatic cancer: from epidemiology to practice. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2021;19(5):876–84.
- Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(19):1817–25.
- Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP, et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nabpaclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(18):1691–703.
- Golan T, Hammel P, Reni M, et al. Maintenance olaparib for germline BRCA-mutated metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(4):317–27.

- 9. van Roessel S, van Veldhuisen E, Klompmaker S, et al. Evaluation of adjuvant chemotherapy in patients with resected pancreatic cancer after neoadjuvant FOLFIRINOX treatment. JAMA Oncol. 2020;6(11):1–8.
- Syngal S, Brand RE, Church JM, Giardiello FM, Hampel HL, Burt RW. ACG clinical guideline: genetic testing and management of hereditary gastrointestinal cancer syndromes. Am J Gastroenterol. 2015;110(2):223–62. quiz 263
- 11. Amundadottir LT. Pancreatic cancer genetics. Int J Biol Sci. 2016;12(3):314-25.
- Wood LD, Yurgelun MB, Goggins MG. Genetics of familial and sporadic pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology. 2019;156(7):2041–55.
- 13. Permuth-Wey J, Egan KM. Family history is a significant risk factor for pancreatic cancer: results from a systematic review and meta-analysis. Familial Cancer. 2009;8(2):109–17.
- Brune KA, Lau B, Palmisano E, et al. Importance of age of onset in pancreatic cancer kindreds. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2010;102(2):119–26.
- 15. Jacobs EJ, Chanock SJ, Fuchs CS, et al. Family history of cancer and risk of pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the Pancreatic Cancer Cohort Consortium (PanScan). Int J Cancer. 2010;127(6):1421–8.
- Schulte A, Pandeya N, Fawcett J, et al. Association between family cancer history and risk of pancreatic cancer. Cancer Epidemiol. 2016;45:145–50.
- 17. Jacobs EJ, Rodriguez C, Newton CC, et al. Family history of various cancers and pancreatic cancer mortality in a large cohort. Cancer Causes Control. 2009;20(8):1261–9.
- Hamada T, Yuan C, Yurgelun MB, et al. Family history of cancer, Ashkenazi Jewish ancestry, and pancreatic cancer risk. Br J Cancer. 2019;120(8):848–54.
- Abeliovich D, Kaduri L, Lerer I, et al. The founder mutations 185delAG and 5382insC in BRCA1 and 6174delT in BRCA2 appear in 60% of ovarian cancer and 30% of early-onset breast cancer patients among Ashkenazi women. Am J Hum Genet. 1997;60(3):505–14.
- Metcalfe KA, Poll A, Royer R, et al. Screening for founder mutations in BRCA1 and BRCA2 in unselected Jewish women. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(3):387–91.
- Ponti G, Castellsagué E, Ruini C, Percesepe A, Tomasi A. Mismatch repair genes founder mutations and cancer susceptibility in Lynch syndrome. Clin Genet. 2015;87(6):507–16.
- Wolpin BM, Chan AT, Hartge P, et al. ABO blood group and the risk of pancreatic cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2009;101(6):424–31.
- Amundadottir L, Kraft P, Stolzenberg-Solomon RZ, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies variants in the ABO locus associated with susceptibility to pancreatic cancer. Nat Genet. 2009;41(9):986–90.
- Wolpin BM, Rizzato C, Kraft P, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies multiple susceptibility loci for pancreatic cancer. Nat Genet. 2014;46(9):994–1000.
- Antwi SO, Bamlet WR, Pedersen KS, et al. Pancreatic cancer risk is modulated by inflammatory potential of diet and ABO genotype: a consortia-based evaluation and replication study. Carcinogenesis. 2018;39(8):1056–67.
- 26. Risch HA, Lu L, Wang J, et al. ABO blood group and risk of pancreatic cancer: a study in Shanghai and meta-analysis. Am J Epidemiol. 2013;177(12):1326–37.
- 27. Yamamoto F, Cid E, Yamamoto M, Blancher A. ABO research in the modern era of genomics. Transfus Med Rev. 2012;26(2):103–18.
- Franchini M, Liumbruno GM, Lippi G. The prognostic value of ABO blood group in cancer patients. Blood Transfus. 2016;14(5):434–40.
- 29. Tanaka M, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Adsay V, et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology. 2012;12(3):183–97.
- Tanaka M, Fernandez-Del Castillo C, Kamisawa T, et al. Revisions of international consensus Fukuoka guidelines for the management of IPMN of the pancreas. Pancreatology. 2017;17(5):738–53.
- Scheiman JM, Hwang JH, Moayyedi P. American gastroenterological association technical review on the diagnosis and management of asymptomatic neoplastic pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology. 2015;148(4):824–848.e822.

- European Study Group on Cystic Tumours of the Pancreas. European evidence-based guidelines on pancreatic cystic neoplasms. Gut. 2018;67(5):789–804.
- 33. Mizuno S, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Prevalence of pancreatic cystic lesions is associated with diabetes mellitus and obesity: an analysis of 5296 individuals who underwent a preventive medical examination. Pancreas. 2017;46(6):801–5.
- 34. Nagata N, Kawazoe A, Mishima S, et al. Development of pancreatic cancer, disease-specific mortality, and all-cause mortality in patients with nonresected IPMNs: a long-term cohort study. Radiology. 2016;278(1):125–34.
- 35. Petrone MC, Magnoni P, Pergolini I, et al. Long-term follow-up of low-risk branch-duct IPMNs of the pancreas: is main pancreatic duct dilatation the most worrisome feature? Clin Transl Gastroenterol. 2018;9(6):158.
- 36. Oyama H, Tada M, Takagi K, et al. Long-term risk of malignancy in branch-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Gastroenterology. 2020;158(1):226–237.e225.
- Pergolini I, Sahora K, Ferrone CR, et al. Long-term risk of pancreatic malignancy in patients with branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm in a referral center. Gastroenterology. 2017;153(5):1284–1294.e1281.
- Del Chiaro M, Beckman R, Ateeb Z, et al. Main duct dilatation is the best predictor of highgrade dysplasia or invasion in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Ann Surg. 2020;272(6):1118–24.
- Patra KC, Bardeesy N, Mizukami Y. Diversity of precursor lesions for pancreatic cancer: the genetics and biology of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm. Clin Transl Gastroenterol. 2017;8(4):e86.
- Omori Y, Ono Y, Tanino M, et al. Pathways of progression from intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm to pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma based on molecular features. Gastroenterology. 2019;156(3):647–661.e642.
- 41. Beyer G, Habtezion A, Werner J, Lerch MM, Mayerle J. Chronic pancreatitis. Lancet. 2020;396(10249):499–512.
- 42. Greenhalf W, Lévy P, Gress T, et al. International consensus guidelines on surveillance for pancreatic cancer in chronic pancreatitis. Recommendations from the working group for the international consensus guidelines for chronic pancreatitis in collaboration with the International Association of Pancreatology, the American Pancreatic Association, the Japan Pancreas Society, and European Pancreatic Club. Pancreatology. 2020;20(5):910–8.
- 43. Gardner TB, Adler DG, Forsmark CE, Sauer BG, Taylor JR, Whitcomb DC. ACG clinical guideline: chronic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2020;115(3):322–39.
- 44. Hao L, Zeng XP, Xin L, et al. Incidence of and risk factors for pancreatic cancer in chronic pancreatitis: a cohort of 1656 patients. Dig Liver Dis. 2017;49(11):1249–56.
- 45. Kirkegård J, Mortensen FV, Cronin-Fenton D. Chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2017;112(9):1366–72.
- Naudin S, Viallon V, Hashim D, et al. Healthy lifestyle and the risk of pancreatic cancer in the EPIC study. Eur J Epidemiol. 2020;35(10):975–86.
- 47. Grando SA. Connections of nicotine to cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2014;14(6):419-29.
- Alexandrov LB, Ju YS, Haase K, et al. Mutational signatures associated with tobacco smoking in human cancer. Science. 2016;354(6312):618–22.
- 49. Zou L, Zhong R, Shen N, et al. Non-linear dose-response relationship between cigarette smoking and pancreatic cancer risk: evidence from a meta-analysis of 42 observational studies. Eur J Cancer. 2014;50(1):193–203.
- Pothuraju R, Rachagani S, Junker WM, et al. Pancreatic cancer associated with obesity and diabetes: an alternative approach for its targeting. J Exp Clin Cancer Res. 2018;37(1):319.
- 51. Michaud DS, Giovannucci E, Willett WC, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Fuchs CS. Physical activity, obesity, height, and the risk of pancreatic cancer. JAMA. 2001;286(8):921–9.
- 52. Elena JW, Steplowski E, Yu K, et al. Diabetes and risk of pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the pancreatic cancer cohort consortium. Cancer Causes Control. 2013;24(1):13–25.
- Bosetti C, Rosato V, Li D, et al. Diabetes, antidiabetic medications, and pancreatic cancer risk: an analysis from the International Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium. Ann Oncol. 2014;25(10):2065–72.

- 54. Pang Y, Kartsonaki C, Guo Y, et al. Diabetes, plasma glucose and incidence of pancreatic cancer: a prospective study of 0.5 million Chinese adults and a meta-analysis of 22 cohort studies. Int J Cancer. 2017;140(8):1781–8.
- Khandekar MJ, Cohen P, Spiegelman BM. Molecular mechanisms of cancer development in obesity. Nat Rev Cancer. 2011;11(12):886–95.
- Aleman JO, Eusebi LH, Ricciardiello L, Patidar K, Sanyal AJ, Holt PR. Mechanisms of obesity-induced gastrointestinal neoplasia. Gastroenterology. 2014;146(2):357–73.
- Chang SC, Yang WV. Hyperglycemia, tumorigenesis, and chronic inflammation. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2016;108:146–53.
- 58. Kerr J, Anderson C, Lippman SM. Physical activity, sedentary behaviour, diet, and cancer: an update and emerging new evidence. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(8):e457–71.
- Zheng J, Guinter MA, Merchant AT, et al. Dietary patterns and risk of pancreatic cancer: a systematic review. Nutr Rev. 2017;75(11):883–908.
- 60. Salem AA, Mackenzie GG. Pancreatic cancer: a critical review of dietary risk. Nutr Res. 2018;52:1–13.
- Larsson SC, Wolk A. Red and processed meat consumption and risk of pancreatic cancer: meta-analysis of prospective studies. Br J Cancer. 2012;106(3):603–7.
- 62. Fu H, Zeng J, Liu C, Gu Y, Zou Y, Chang H. Folate intake and risk of pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and updated meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. Dig Dis Sci. 2021. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10620-020-06525-7.
- 63. Arem H, Reedy J, Sampson J, et al. The Healthy Eating Index 2005 and risk for pancreatic cancer in the NIH-AARP study. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2013;105(17):1298–305.
- 64. Schwingshackl L, Hoffmann G. Adherence to Mediterranean diet and risk of cancer: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. Cancer Med. 2015;4(12):1933–47.
- 65. Jiao L, Chen L, White DL, et al. Low-fat dietary pattern and pancreatic cancer risk in the women's health initiative dietary modification randomized controlled trial. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2018;110(1):49–56.
- 66. Wang YT, Gou YW, Jin WW, Xiao M, Fang HY. Association between alcohol intake and the risk of pancreatic cancer: a dose-response meta-analysis of cohort studies. BMC Cancer. 2016;16:212.
- Sethi V, Vitiello GA, Saxena D, Miller G, Dudeja V. The role of the microbiome in immunologic development and its implication for pancreatic cancer immunotherapy. Gastroenterology. 2019;156(7):2097–2115.e2092.
- Thomas RM, Jobin C. Microbiota in pancreatic health and disease: the next frontier in microbiome research. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;17(1):53–64.
- Hamada T, Nowak JA, Milner DA Jr, Song M, Ogino S. Integration of microbiology, molecular pathology, and epidemiology: a new paradigm to explore the pathogenesis of microbiomedriven neoplasms. J Pathol. 2019;247(5):615–28.
- 70. Mima K, Kosumi K, Baba Y, Hamada T, Baba H, Ogino S. The microbiome, genetics, and gastrointestinal neoplasms: the evolving field of molecular pathological epidemiology to analyze the tumor-immune-microbiome interaction. Hum Genet. 2021;140(5):725–46.
- Rajpoot M, Sharma AK, Sharma A, Gupta GK. Understanding the microbiome: Emerging biomarkers for exploiting the microbiota for personalized medicine against cancer. Semin Cancer Biol. 2018;52(Pt 1):1–8.
- Morgillo F, Dallio M, Della Corte CM, et al. Carcinogenesis as a result of multiple inflammatory and oxidative hits: a comprehensive review from tumor microenvironment to gut microbiota. Neoplasia. 2018;20(7):721–33.
- Gopalakrishnan V, Helmink BA, Spencer CN, Reuben A, Wargo JA. The influence of the gut microbiome on cancer, immunity, and cancer immunotherapy. Cancer Cell. 2018;33(4):570–80.
- 74. Cani PD, Jordan BF. Gut microbiota-mediated inflammation in obesity: a link with gastrointestinal cancer. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;15(11):671–82.
- 75. Schramm C. Bile acids, the microbiome, immunity, and liver tumors. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(9):888–90.

- Jia W, Xie G, Jia W. Bile acid-microbiota crosstalk in gastrointestinal inflammation and carcinogenesis. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;15(2):111–28.
- 77. Ren Z, Li A, Jiang J, et al. Gut microbiome analysis as a tool towards targeted non-invasive biomarkers for early hepatocellular carcinoma. Gut. 2019;68(6):1014–23.
- Pushalkar S, Hundeyin M, Daley D, et al. The pancreatic cancer microbiome promotes oncogenesis by induction of innate and adaptive immune suppression. Cancer Discov. 2018;8(4):403–16.
- Riquelme E, Zhang Y, Zhang L, et al. Tumor microbiome diversity and composition influence pancreatic cancer outcomes. Cell. 2019;178(4):795–806.e712.
- Aykut B, Pushalkar S, Chen R, et al. The fungal mycobiome promotes pancreatic oncogenesis via activation of MBL. Nature. 2019;574(7777):264–7.
- Song C, Lv J, Liu Y, et al. Associations between hepatitis B virus infection and risk of all cancer types. JAMA Netw Open. 2019;2(6):e195718.
- 82. Tian T, Song C, Jiang L, et al. Hepatitis B virus infection and the risk of cancer among the Chinese population. Int J Cancer. 2020;147(11):3075–84.
- Wang Y, Yang S, Song F, et al. Hepatitis B virus status and the risk of pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis. Eur J Cancer Prev. 2013;22(4):328–34.
- Krull Abe S, Inoue M, Sawada N, et al. Hepatitis B and C virus infection and risk of pancreatic cancer: a population-based cohort study (JPHC Study Cohort II). Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2016;25(3):555–7.
- 85. Risch HA, Yu H, Lu L, Kidd MS. ABO blood group, Helicobacter pylori seropositivity, and risk of pancreatic cancer: a case-control study. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2010;102(7):502–5.
- 86. Huang J, Zagai U, Hallmans G, et al. Helicobacter pylori infection, chronic corpus atrophic gastritis and pancreatic cancer risk in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) cohort: a nested case-control study. Int J Cancer. 2017;140(8):1727–35.
- 87. Hirabayashi M, Inoue M, Sawada N, et al. Helicobacter pylori infection, atrophic gastritis, and risk of pancreatic cancer: a population-based cohort study in a large Japanese population: the JPHC Study. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):6099.
- Collisson EA, Bailey P, Chang DK, Biankin AV. Molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;16(4):207–20.
- Collisson EA, Sadanandam A, Olson P, et al. Subtypes of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and their differing responses to therapy. Nat Med. 2011;17(4):500–3.
- Moffitt RA, Marayati R, Flate EL, et al. Virtual microdissection identifies distinct tumor- and stroma-specific subtypes of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Nat Genet. 2015;47(10):1168–78.
- Bailey P, Chang DK, Nones K, et al. Genomic analyses identify molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nature. 2016;531(7592):47–52.
- Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Integrated genomic characterization of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer Cell. 2017;32(2):185–203.e113.
- 93. Qian ZR, Rubinson DA, Nowak JA, et al. Association of alterations in main driver genes with outcomes of patients with resected pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. JAMA Oncol. 2018;4(3):e173420.
- Hong DS, Fakih MG, Strickler JH, et al. KRAS(G12C) inhibition with sotorasib in advanced solid tumors. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(13):1207–17.
- 95. Ogino S, Nowak JA, Hamada T, Milner DA Jr, Nishihara R. Insights into pathogenic interactions among environment, host, and tumor at the crossroads of molecular pathology and epidemiology. Annu Rev Pathol. 2019;14:83–103.
- Owens DK, Davidson KW, Krist AH, et al. Screening for pancreatic cancer: US preventive services task force reaffirmation recommendation statement. JAMA. 2019;322(5):438–44.
- Pereira SP, Oldfield L, Ney A, et al. Early detection of pancreatic cancer. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;5(7):698–710.
- 98. Razumilava N, Gores GJ. Cholangiocarcinoma. Lancet. 2014;383(9935):2168-79.
- Banales JM, Marin JJG, Lamarca A, et al. Cholangiocarcinoma 2020: the next horizon in mechanisms and management. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;17(9):557–88.

- Ong CK, Subimerb C, Pairojkul C, et al. Exome sequencing of liver fluke-associated cholangiocarcinoma. Nat Genet. 2012;44(6):690–3.
- Zheng S, Zhu Y, Zhao Z, Wu Z, Okanurak K, Lv Z. Liver fluke infection and cholangiocarcinoma: a review. Parasitol Res. 2017;116(1):11–9.
- 102. Xia J, Jiang SC, Peng HJ. Association between liver fluke infection and hepatobiliary pathological changes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2015;10(7):e0132673.
- 103. Tan JH, Zhou WY, Zhou L, Cao RC, Zhang GW. Viral hepatitis B and C infections increase the risks of intrahepatic and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: evidence from a systematic review and meta-analysis. Turk J Gastroenterol. 2020;31(3):246–56.
- 104. Zhou YM, Zhang XF, Wu LP, Sui CJ, Yang JM. Risk factors for combined hepatocellularcholangiocarcinoma: a hospital-based case-control study. World J Gastroenterol. 2014;20(35):12615–20.
- Huang YH, Zhang CZ, Huang QS, et al. Clinicopathologic features, tumor immune microenvironment and genomic landscape of Epstein-Barr virus-associated intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. J Hepatol. 2021;74(4):838–49.
- 106. Mima K, Nakagawa S, Sawayama H, et al. The microbiome and hepatobiliary-pancreatic cancers. Cancer Lett. 2017;402:9–15.
- 107. Matson V, Chervin CS, Gajewski TF. Cancer and the microbiome-influence of the commensal microbiota on cancer, immune responses, and immunotherapy. Gastroenterology. 2021;160(2):600–13.
- Skelly AN, Sato Y, Kearney S, Honda K. Mining the microbiota for microbial and metabolitebased immunotherapies. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019;19(5):305–23.
- 109. Chng KR, Chan SH, Ng AHQ, et al. Tissue microbiome profiling identifies an enrichment of specific enteric bacteria in Opisthorchis viverrini associated cholangiocarcinoma. EBioMedicine. 2016;8:195–202.
- 110. Jia X, Lu S, Zeng Z, et al. Characterization of gut microbiota, bile acid metabolism, and cytokines in intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Hepatology. 2020;71(3):893–906.
- Labib PL, Goodchild G, Pereira SP. Molecular pathogenesis of cholangiocarcinoma. BMC Cancer. 2019;19(1):185.
- 112. Kamsa-ard S, Kamsa-ard S, Luvira V, Suwanrungruang K, Vatanasapt P, Wiangnon S. Risk factors for cholangiocarcinoma in thailand: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2018;19(3):605–14.
- Isayama H, Tazuma S, Kokudo N, et al. Clinical guidelines for primary sclerosing cholangitis 2017. J Gastroenterol. 2018;53(9):1006–34.
- Dyson JK, Beuers U, Jones DEJ, Lohse AW, Hudson M. Primary sclerosing cholangitis. Lancet. 2018;391(10139):2547–59.
- 115. Weismüller TJ, Trivedi PJ, Bergquist A, et al. Patient age, sex, and inflammatory bowel disease phenotype associate with course of primary sclerosing cholangitis. Gastroenterology. 2017;152(8):1975–1984.e1978.
- 116. Trivedi PJ, Crothers H, Mytton J, et al. Effects of primary sclerosing cholangitis on risks of cancer and death in people with inflammatory bowel disease, based on sex, race, and age. Gastroenterology. 2020;159(3):915–28.
- 117. Bowlus CL, Lim JK, Lindor KD. AGA Clinical practice update on surveillance for hepatobiliary cancers in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis: expert review. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;17(12):2416–22.
- Clements O, Eliahoo J, Kim JU, Taylor-Robinson SD, Khan SA. Risk factors for intrahepatic and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Hepatol. 2020;72(1):95–103.
- Kamisawa T, Kaneko K, Itoi T, Ando H. Pancreaticobiliary maljunction and congenital biliary dilatation. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2017;2(8):610–8.
- Kamisawa T, Kuruma S, Chiba K, Tabata T, Koizumi S, Kikuyama M. Biliary carcinogenesis in pancreaticobiliary maljunction. J Gastroenterol. 2017;52(2):158–63.
- Kamisawa T, Ando H, Suyama M, Shimada M, Morine Y, Shimada H. Japanese clinical practice guidelines for pancreaticobiliary maljunction. J Gastroenterol. 2012;47(7):731–59.

- 122. Fahrner R, Dennler SG, Inderbitzin D. Risk of malignancy in Caroli disease and syndrome: a systematic review. World J Gastroenterol. 2020;26(31):4718–28.
- 123. Schlitter AM, Born D, Bettstetter M, et al. Intraductal papillary neoplasms of the bile duct: stepwise progression to carcinoma involves common molecular pathways. Mod Pathol. 2014;27(1):73–86.
- 124. Saitta C, Pollicino T, Raimondo G. Obesity and liver cancer. Ann Hepatol. 2019;18(6):810-5.
- 125. Jing W, Jin G, Zhou X, et al. Diabetes mellitus and increased risk of cholangiocarcinoma: a meta-analysis. Eur J Cancer Prev. 2012;21(1):24–31.
- 126. Wongjarupong N, Assavapongpaiboon B, Susantitaphong P, et al. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease as a risk factor for cholangiocarcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Gastroenterol. 2017;17(1):149.
- 127. Kubo S, Takemura S, Tanaka S, et al. Occupational cholangiocarcinoma caused by exposure to 1,2-dichloropropane and/or dichloromethane. Ann Gastroenterol Surg. 2018;2(2):99–105.
- 128. Kumagai S, Kurumatani N, Arimoto A, Ichihara G. Cholangiocarcinoma among offset colour proof-printing workers exposed to 1,2-dichloropropane and/or dichloromethane. Occup Environ Med. 2013;70(7):508–10.
- 129. Yamada K, Kumagai S, Kubo S, Endo G. Chemical exposure levels in printing and coating workers with cholangiocarcinoma (third report). J Occup Health. 2015;57(6):565–71.
- Mimaki S, Totsuka Y, Suzuki Y, et al. Hypermutation and unique mutational signatures of occupational cholangiocarcinoma in printing workers exposed to haloalkanes. Carcinogenesis. 2016;37(8):817–26.
- 131. Mimaki S, Watanabe M, Kinoshita M, et al. Multifocal origin of occupational cholangiocarcinoma revealed by comparison of multilesion mutational profiles. Carcinogenesis. 2020;41(3):368–76.
- 132. Florio AA, Ferlay J, Znaor A, et al. Global trends in intrahepatic and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma incidence from 1993 to 2012. Cancer. 2020;126(11):2666–78.
- 133. Valle J, Wasan H, Palmer DH, et al. Cisplatin plus gemcitabine versus gemcitabine for biliary tract cancer. N Engl J Med. 2010;362(14):1273–81.
- 134. Shroff RT, Javle MM, Xiao L, et al. Gemcitabine, cisplatin, and nab-paclitaxel for the treatment of advanced biliary tract cancers: a phase 2 clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5(6):824–30.
- 135. Morizane C, Okusaka T, Mizusawa J, et al. Combination gemcitabine plus S-1 versus gemcitabine plus cisplatin for advanced/recurrent biliary tract cancer: the FUGA-BT (JCOG1113) randomized phase III clinical trial. Ann Oncol. 2019;30(12):1950–8.
- Jusakul A, Cutcutache I, Yong CH, et al. Whole-genome and epigenomic landscapes of etiologically distinct subtypes of cholangiocarcinoma. Cancer Discov. 2017;7(10):1116–35.
- 137. Wang A, Wu L, Lin J, et al. Whole-exome sequencing reveals the origin and evolution of hepato-cholangiocarcinoma. Nat Commun. 2018;9(1):894.
- 138. Wardell CP, Fujita M, Yamada T, et al. Genomic characterization of biliary tract cancers identifies driver genes and predisposing mutations. J Hepatol. 2018;68(5):959–69.
- 139. Rizvi S, Khan SA, Hallemeier CL, Kelley RK, Gores GJ. Cholangiocarcinoma evolving concepts and therapeutic strategies. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2018;15(2):95–111.
- 140. Ntanasis-Stathopoulos I, Tsilimigras DI, Gavriatopoulou M, Schizas D, Pawlik TM. Cholangiocarcinoma: investigations into pathway-targeted therapies. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2020;20(9):765–73.
- 141. Abou-Alfa GK, Macarulla T, Javle MM, et al. Ivosidenib in IDH1-mutant, chemotherapyrefractory cholangiocarcinoma (ClarIDHy): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21(6):796–807.



Detection Strategies and Examination of Early Pancreatic Cancer

Keiji Hanada, Akinori Shimizu, Keisuke Kurihara, and Susumu Tazuma

Abstract

Early diagnosis is essential to improve the prognosis of patients with pancreatic cancer (PC). A long-term prognosis should be expected in patients with PC of <10 mm. Main pancreatic duct (MPD) dilatation and pancreatic cystic lesions are important indirect findings that should be considered. Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) are recommended to diagnose small tumor lesions that are difficult to be directly detected with external ultrasonography (US) and computed tomography (CT). Thereafter, EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration should be performed when a tumor lesion is detected using EUS. When localized irregular MPD stenosis, caliber MPD changes, and branch duct dilatation are detected, ERCP followed by pancreatic juice cytology is recommended. EUS and MRCP play important roles in detecting local irregular stenosis of the MPD or small cystic lesions in PC in situ, which is undetectable on cross-sectional images. Subsequently, ERCP and associated serial pancreatic juice aspiration cytologic examination obtained using endoscopic nasopancreatic drainage may be useful in the diagnosis of very early-stage PC. Additionally, collaborations between special doctors in pancreatic diseases and general practitioners play an important role in the early detection of PC.

Keywords

Early pancreatic cancer · EUS · SPACE · MRCP

Department of Gastroenterology, Onomichi General Hospital,

Hirahara, Onomichi, Hiroshima, Japan

K. Hanada (\boxtimes) · A. Shimizu · K. Kurihara · S. Tazuma

e-mail: kh-ajpbd@nifty.com; a.shimizu313@gmail.com; k.kurihara@onomichi-gh.jp; su.tazuma@hirokouren.or.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_2

Abbreviations

СТ	Computed tomography
ERCP	Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography
EUS	Endoscopic ultrasonography
EUS-FNA	Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided fine-needle aspiration
IPMN	Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm
MPD	Main pancreatic duct
MRCP	Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
PC	Pancreatic cancer
PCIS	Pancreatic cancer in situ
US	Ultrasonography

2.1 Introduction

Generally, the prognosis of patients with pancreatic cancer (PC) has been poor according to the results of recent studies. However, in patients with stage 0 PC corresponding to intraepithelial PC or those with tumor diameter of <1 cm, the 5-year survival rate has been reported as >80% [1]. Early PC diagnosis is expected to improve the prognosis in the future. Recently, clinical guidelines (CGL) for PC published by the Japan Pancreas Society (JPS) have been revised in 2019 [2]. A new algorithm or statement for the early PC diagnosis has been announced. In this study, diagnostic approaches for early-stage PC have been reviewed.

2.2 Clinical Features and Image Findings of Early-Stage PC

Conventionally, reports on early-stage PC have been extremely limited, and its clinical features and image findings have been unclear. The Japan Study Group on the Early Detection of Pancreatic Cancer (JEDPAC) was established in 2014. In 2018, the JEDPAC reported 200 surgically resected cases of early-stage PC (51 stage 0 and 149 stage I) at 14 Japanese high-volume centers [3]. In this report, 50 (25%) cases were symptomatic, 30% had risk factors such as intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN), diabetes mellitus (DM), and smoking (Table 2.1), and 51% were diagnosed at an early stage while assessing and examining for other diseases such as chronic hepatitis, DM, and coronary artery diseases. About half of these cases led to early diagnosis based on ultrasonography (US) and computed tomography (CT) findings such as the main pancreatic duct (MPD) dilatation. DM has been conventionally known as a risk factor for PC. Recently, many asymptomatic PC cases had been diagnosed within 2 years after the onset of abnormal glucose resistance [2]. The American Gastroenterological Association had reported that the occurrence of new-onset DM or worsened hyperglycemia in such surveillance cases with risk factors would certainly warrant additional examinations including CT, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), or endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) [4]. In the future, surveillance systems of imaging tests should be established for the early

Table 2.1 Risk factors of	Risk factors	Number of patients (%)	
early-stage PC (revised from	Diabetes mellitus	64 (32)	
reference [3])	Smoking	62 (31)	
	Chronic pancreatitis	30 (15)	
	Heavy alcohol consumption	26 (13)	
	Obesity	13 (7)	
	Family history of pancreatic cancer	9 (5)	

Table 2.2 Imaging modalities and findings for the diagnosis of early-stage PC (revised from reference [3])

		All patients (%)	Stage 0 (%)	Stage I (%)
Modalities	Findings	(n = 200)	(<i>n</i> = 51)	(<i>n</i> = 149)
US		135/200 (67.5)	34/51 (66.7)	101/149 (67.8)
	MPD dilatation	101/135 (74.8)	26/34 (76.5)	75/101 (74.3)
	MPD stenosis	27/135 (20.0)	2/34 (5.9)	25/101 (24.8)
	Tumor	71/135 (52.6)	3/34 (8.8)	68/101 (67.3)
СТ		196/200 (98.0)	50/51 (98.0)	146/149 (98.0)
	MPD dilatation	156/196 (79.6)	36/50 (72.0)	120/146 (82.2)
	Tumor	101/196 (51.5)	5/50 (10.0)	96/146 (65.8)
	Focal fatty changes	82/196 (41.8)	21/50 (42.0)	61/146 (41.8)
MRI		173/200 (86.5)	46/51 (90.2)	127/149 (85.2)
	MPD dilatation	143/173 (82.7)	34/46 (73.9)	109/127 (85.8)
	Tumor	78/173 (45.1)	5/46 (10.9)	73/127 (57.5)
EUS		173/200 (86.5)	41/51 (80.4)	132/149 (88.6)
	MPD dilatation	153/173 (88.4)	35/41 (85.4)	118/132 (89.4)
	MPD stenosis	98/173 (56.6)	28/41 (68.3)	70/132 (53.0)
	Tumor	132/173 (76.3)	10/41 (24.4)	122/132 (92.4)
ERCP		141/200 (70.5)	47/51 (92.2)	94/149 (63.1)
	MPD dilatation	114/141 (80.9)	39/47 (83.0)	75/94 (79.8)
	MPD stenosis	112/141 (79.4)	39/47 (83.0)	73/94 (77.7)
FDG-PET		61/200 (30.5)	11/51 (21.6)	50/149 (33.6)
	FDG accumulation	31/61 (50.8)	1/11 (9.1)	30/50(60.0)

US, ultrasonography; MPD, main pancreatic duct; CT, computed tomography; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; EUS, endoscopic ultrasonography; ERCP, endoscopic retrograde cholangio-pancreatography; FDG-PET, fluorodeoxyglucose-positron emission tomography

PC diagnosis among patients with abnormal glucose resistance. When diagnosing patients with IPMN without mural nodules, an efficient follow-up is required to determine any concomitant PC lesions. Kamata et al. reported that the 3- and 5-year rates of IPMN-concomitant PC development are 4.0% and 8.8%, respectively, and the value of semiannual EUS to diagnose early-stage IPMN-concomitant PC [5].

As for imaging findings from JEDPAC study (Table 2.2), MPD dilatation or irregular stenosis detected using CT, magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), or EUS is important for the detection of early-stage PC. Among these findings, MPD dilatation detected using US was the most important initial finding for the early PC diagnosis. US may be limited to detect MPD stenosis. EUS, MRCP, and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatology (ERCP) had a favorable visibility in detecting MPD stenosis [6]. EUS also showed high visibility of tumor regions

in stage I PC. EUS is recommended even when US and CT cannot directly detect a mass lesion. EUS showed slightly low echoic tumor regions in 24% of patients with stage 0 PC. These observations indicated that changes in the diagnostic algorism for early-stage PC are required to identify MPD irregular stenosis or dilatation using EUS or MRCP in addition to detecting tumor regions using US or CT.

2.3 Cytological Diagnosis of Early-Stage PC

In early-stage PC with a tumor lesion, endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) has been widely performed for its cytological or histological confirmation. Recent studies have reported preoperative cytological findings in early-stage PC. The sensitivity of EUS-FNA for PC of <10 mm ranged from 84 to 96% [3, 7, 8]. Recently, needle tract seeding (NTS) performed after the preoperative EUS-FNA for the pancreatic body and tail cancer has been reported. Yane et al. reported that 3.4% of patients with PC who underwent preoperative EUS-FNA were diagnosed with NTS [9]. For resectable PCs located in the pancreatic body or tail, EUS-FNA should be carefully performed to prevent NTS.

Diagnosing PC without a mass lesion is difficult using various imaging modalities. In the last 10 years, certain patients with stage 0 PC have been diagnosed by cytodiagnosis using pancreatic juice [10-12]. Iiboshi et al. first reported the high accuracy to diagnose stage 0 PC by repeated cytodiagnosis using pancreatic juice obtained followed by endoscopic nasopancreatic drainage (ENPD) [13]. Recently, Satoh et al. termed this diagnostic procedure as the serial pancreatic juice aspiration cytologic examination (SPACE) [14]. In the JEDPAC study, 72% of patients with stage 0 were confirmed as malignant using SPACE [3]. Recently, studies reported on SPACE with favorable sensitivity (62.3–82.4%) for the diagnosis of early-stage PC [3, 13, 15–17]. These observations strongly suggest that SPACE should improve the sensitivity of cytology for early-stage PC. However, the pancreatic juice cytological method including SPACE may be associated with complications, such as post-ERCP pancreatitis (PEP) [13, 15, 17, 18]. Recently, a randomized controlled trial comparing 4- with 5-Fr ENPD catheters to reduce the incidence of complications suggested that the former may reduce the incidence of PEP [19]. Additionally, SPACE has some problems that need to be solved, such as self-decannulation, pancreatic juice processing from the pancreatic head or tail, difficult identification of the appropriate placing position, displacement, and false-positive pancreatic juice cytodiagnosis. In the future, further multicentric prospective studies should evaluate the appropriate number of samples, placing position of the ENPD tube into the MPD, and size of the ENPD tube [20].

2.4 Pathological Features of Early-Stage PC

Recent reports on pathologic features of early-stage PC have been limited. Patients with pancreatic cancer in situ (PCIS) could be classified into three types as follows: flat (F), low papillary (LP), and mixed. Those with the LP type may demonstrate a tendency than those with the F type to spread into the MPD and branch duct. Patients

with PCIS with the LP type may tend to change into invasive PC after metastasizing intraductally. Conversely, patients with the F type may tend to invade with minimal intraductal metastasis [21]. These observations suggested that patients with LP-type PCIS might tend to metastasize into MPD, and its pathological features were also reflected in imaging findings, with a long irregular MPD stenosis detected using MRCP or EUS.

In patients with stage 0 or I PC cases, focal parenchymal atrophy and fatty replacement around cancer lesions were frequently detected with contrast-enhanced CT [22, 23]. The JEDPAC data showed that 42% of 200 patients with early-stage PC also had local fatty changes (Table 2.2). Recently, EUS findings and pathological characteristics of 16 patients with PCIS were reported. Hypoechoic areas, including a 10- to 11-mm hypoechoic mass, around the MPD stricture were observed in 56% of patients with PCIS using EUS. Histopathologically, subepithelial inflammatory cell infiltration and fibrosis were present in all patients with PCIS. From these observations, PCIS may cause localized inflammation and fibrotic changes around the pancreatic duct, resulting in local pancreatitis, and pancreatic fatty infiltration in the background of the pancreas. EUS may offer a satisfactory resolution to demonstrate pancreatic changes in patients with PCIS [24]. In contrast-enhanced CT, local pancreatic atrophy, and fat deposition were commonly found. Recently, a total of 46 patients strongly suspected of early-stage PC without nodule on imaging were evaluated according to ten factors of CT, MRI, EUS, and ERCP [25]. These observations strongly suggested that focal pancreatic atrophy and hypoechoic areas surrounded by MPD strictures are important indirect findings for the diagnosis of stage 0 PC (Fig. 2.1).



Fig. 2.1 A case with stage 0 pancreatic cancer (a 60-year-old woman). Dynamic CT demonstrated MPD dilatation only (**a**). MRCP revealed irregular MPD stenosis (white arrow) in the pancreatic body (**b**). EUS also revealed irregular MPD stenosis. No tumorous lesion was detected (**c**). ERCP confirmed an irregular MPD stenosis, and a sequential ENPD was performed for SPACE (**d**, **e**). Cytologic examination positively confirmed adenocarcinoma, and distal pancreatectomy was performed. PCIS was histologically detected in the irregular MPD stenosis (white circles in **d**) (**f**)

2.5 Statements and Detection Strategies of Early-Stage PC in Japan

The 2016 CGL committee for PC by JPS firstly proposed some statements for the clinical question on PC with long-term survival [26]. Long-term prognosis is expected in patients with PC of <10 mm. MPD dilatation and pancreatic cystic lesions are important indirect findings. When a small tumor lesion cannot be directly detected with US and CT, EUS, and MRCP is recommended to examine any tumor lesions. EUS-FNA should be performed when a tumor lesion is detected using EUS. When the localized irregular MPD stenosis, caliber MPD changes, and branch duct dilatation are detected, ERCP followed by pancreatic juice cytology is recommended. The 2019 CGL for PC by JPS supported these statements for the diagnosis of early-stage PC. The newest diagnostic algorithm for PC in the CGL 2019 is shown in Fig. 2.2 [2]. In this CGL, three statements are related to EUS, and two statements are related to ERCP.



Fig. 2.2 Algorithm for the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer (revised from reference [2]). US, ultrasonography; CT, computed tomography; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; MRCP, magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography; EUS, endoscopic ultrasonography; ERCP, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography

2.6 Collaborations Between Specialists and General Practitioners for Early-Stage PC in Japan

JPS firstly published the diagnostic algorithm for PC in 2006. At that time, the Onomichi Medical Association (OMA) had experienced difficulties in diagnosing PC at an early stage due to the lack of specialists for pancreatic diseases (SPD) despite the increased number of patients with PC. In 2007, OMA decided to establish a social program for the early diagnosis of PC (Onomichi project), with collaborations between SPD in central hospitals and general practitioners (GP) [27]. SPD in central hospitals educated GP on risk factors in CGL for PC, abnormal US findings such as MPD dilatation or pancreatic cystic lesion, and MRCP and EUS values. If GP encountered a patient with these problems, they consulted SPD in central hospitals for further examination of the whole pancreas. From January 2007 to September 2017, a total of 555 of 12,307 suspected patients (4.5%) were histologically diagnosed with PC. Of these 555 patients with PC, 24 had stage 0 and 40 had stage I PC. After starting this Onomichi project, the surgical resection and 5-year survival rates of PC in Onomichi area significantly improved [28]. Recently, as the basic concept of the Onomichi project expands in other rural regions in Japan, some Japanese medical associations, such as Osaka, Kagoshima, Matsue, Obihiro, Kawasaki, and Kishiwada, attempted to establish the new regional medical networks for the early diagnosis of PC. The Kishiwada-Katsuragi project with collaborations between medical centers and GP used clinical findings of 244 enrolled patients between 2014 and 2016. Among them, 28 PCs including 15 early stage ones were detected [29]. These observations suggested that collaborations between SPD and GP in the medical association play an important role in the early detection of PC. In the future, regional networks between SPC and GP in medical associations for the early PC diagnosis are essential in every local area in Japan.

Acknowledgment The authors would like to thank Enago (www.enago.jp) for the English language review.

References

- 1. Egawa S, Toma H, Ohigashi H, et al. Japan Pancreatic Cancer Registry; 30th year anniversary. Pancreas. 2012;41:985–92.
- Okusaka T, Nakamura M, Yoshida M, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for pancreatic cancer 2019 from the Japan Pancreas Society: a synopsis; Committee for Revision of Clinical Guidelines for Pancreatic Cancer of the Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas. 2020;49:326–35.
- Kanno A, Masamune A, Hanada K, et al. Multicenter study of early pancreatic cancer in Japan. Pancreatology. 2018;18:61–7.
- Singh AD, Koay EJ, Chari ST, et al. Early detection of pancreatic cancer: opportunities and challenges. Gastroenterology. 2019;156:2024–40.

- Kamata K, Kitano M, Kudo M, et al. Value of EUS in early detection of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas in patients with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Endoscopy. 2014;46:22–9.
- Kanno Y, Koshita S, Ogawa T, et al. Predictive value of localized stenosis of the main pancreatic duct for early detection of pancreatic cancer. Clin Endosc. 2019;52:588–97.
- Uehara H, Ikezawa K, Kawada N, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration for suspected pancreatic malignancy in relation to the size of lesions. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2011;26:1256–61.
- 8. Takagi T, Irisawa A, Sawaki A, et al. Effectiveness of EUS-FNA for the diagnosis of small pancreatic cancer less than 10 mm. Tan Sui. 2009;30:361–7 (In Japanese).
- Yane K, Kuwatani M, Yoshida M, et al. Non-negligible rate of needle tract seeding after endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration for patients undergoing distal pancreatectomy for pancreatic cancer. Dig Endosc. 2020;32:801–11.
- Nakaizumi A, Tatsuta M, Uehara H, et al. Cytologic examination of pure pancreatic juice in the diagnosis of pancreatic carcinoma. The endoscopic retrograde intraductal catheter aspiration cytologic technique. Cancer. 1992;70:2610–4.
- Nakaizumi A, Tatsuta M, Uehara H, et al. Effectiveness of the cytologic examination of pure pancreatic juice in the diagnosis of early neoplasia of the pancreas. Cancer. 1995;76:750–7.
- 12. Miyata T, Takenaka M, Omoto S, et al. A case of pancreatic carcinoma in situ diagnosed by repeated pancreatic juice cytology. Oncology. 2017;93(Suppl. 1):98–101.
- Iiboshi T, Hanada K, Fukuda T, et al. Value of cytodiagnosis using endoscopic nasopancreatic drainage for early diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Pancreas. 2012;41:523–9.
- Satoh T, Kikuyama M, Kawaguchi S, et al. Acute pancreatitis-onset carcinoma in situ of the pancreas with focal fat replacement diagnosed using serial pancreatic-juice aspiration cytologic examination (SPACE). Clin J Gastroenterol. 2017;10:541–5.
- 15. Mikata R, Ishihara T, Tada M, et al. Clinical usefulness of repeated pancreatic juice cytology via endoscopic naso-pancreatic drainage tube in patients with pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol. 2012;48:866–73.
- 16. Kimura K, Furukawa Y, Yamasaki S, et al. A study of the usefulness of pancreatic juice cytology obtained via an endoscopic nasal pancreatic drainage (ENPD) tube. Nihon Shokakibyo Gakkai Zasshi. 2011;108:928–36 (In Japanese with English abstract).
- 17. Minami T, Hanada K, Hirano N, et al. Diagnosis of pancreatic cancer in situ. Suizo. 2017;32:50–5 (In Japanese with English abstract).
- Mine T, Morizane T, Kawaguchi Y, et al. Clinical practice guideline for post-ERCP pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol. 2017;52:1013–22.
- Mouri T, Sasaki T, Serikawa M, et al. A comparison of 4-Fr with 5-Fr endoscopic nasopancreatic drainage catheters: A randomized controlled trial. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2016;31:1783–9.
- Hanada K, Minami T, Shimizu A, et al. Roles of ERCP in the early diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Diagnostics (Basel). 2019;9:30.
- Ikeda M, Yanagisawa A, Seki M, et al. The early state of invasive pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas. Characteristics of the low papillary type and flat type intraductal carcinoma. Pancreas. 2006;33:135–41.
- 22. Yamao K, Takenaka M, Ishikawa R, et al. Partial pancreatic parenchymal atrophy is a new specific finding to diagnose small pancreatic cancer (≤10 mm) including carcinoma in situ: comparison with localized benign main pancreatic duct stenosis patients. Diagnostics (Basel). 2020;10:445.
- Miura S, Kume K, Kikuta K, et al. Focal parenchymal atrophy and fat replacement are clues for early diagnosis of pancreatic cancer with abnormalities of the main pancreatic duct. Tohoku J Exp Med. 2020;252:63–71.
- Izumi Y, Hanada K, Okazaki A, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound findings and pathological features of pancreatic carcinoma in situ. Endosc Int Open. 2019;7:E585–93.
- 25. Nakahodo J, Kikuyama M, Nojiri S, et al. Focal parenchymal atrophy of pancreas: An important sign of underlying high-grade pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia without invasive carcinoma, i.e., carcinoma in situ. Pancreatology. 2020;20:1689–97.

- Yamaguchi K, Okusaka T, Shimizu K, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for pancreatic cancer 2016 from the Japan Pancreas Society. A synopsis. Pancreas. 2017;46:595–604.
- Hanada K, Okazaki A, Hirano N, et al. Diagnostic strategies for early pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol. 2015;50:147–54.
- Hanada K, Shimizu A, Minami T. Social programs for early diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Establishment of network between special doctors and practicing doctors. Nihon Shokakibyo Gakkai Zasshi. 2018;115:327–33 (In Japanese).
- Sakamoto H, Harada S, Nishioka N, et al. A social program for the early detection of pancreatic cancer: The Kishiwada Katsuragi Project. Oncology. 2017;93(suppl 1):89–97.


3

Biomarkers for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Takahiro Kishikawa 💿

Abstract

The lack of highly sensitive biomarkers for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) and cholangiocarcinoma (CCA) hampers improvement of their prognosis. Therefore, convenient and accurate diagnostic, prognostic, and predictive biomarkers that reflect pathophysiological or physiological processes are required. In this chapter, recent developments in protein, glycoprotein, and circulating nucleic acid biomarkers of PDAC and CCA are highlighted. In addition, new classes of biomarkers, circulating tumor cells (CTCs), and extracellular vesicles (EVs) have a potential to reflect the molecular and genetic characteristics of primary tumors. Importantly, recent advances in sequencing and -omics techniques, such as proteomics and metabolomics, have enabled assessment of the extremely small number of nucleic acids or proteins in CTCs or EVs, which provides the molecular landscape of tumors and suggests therapeutic targets in a timely manner. To date, no single marker has yet been approved for clinical use, with the exception of carbohydrate antigen 19-9, however, further advances in omics-based techniques and validation in large patient cohorts should result in the development of effective and widely usable markers in near future, which enhance the diagnosis, treatment-response prediction, and prognosis of PDAC and CCA.

Keywords

 $Biomarker \cdot Pancreatic \ cancer \cdot Cholangiocarcinoma \cdot Extracellular \ vesicles \cdot Circulating \ tumor \ cells \cdot Circulating \ nucleic \ acids$

31

T. Kishikawa (🖂)

Department of Gastroenterology, The University of Tokyo Hospital, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: tkishikawa-tky@umin.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_3

3.1 Introduction

Biomarkers can be assayed to detect malignant diseases, monitor their course, and select treatment strategies. They reflect the physiological status of a cell at a given time and change during the course of pathogenesis [1]. The complex cellular, intercellular and organ-specific mechanisms of tumorigenesis vary according to the type of malignant tumor, which explains the diversity of prognoses and success rates of cancer treatment [2, 3]. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) is one of the most aggressive malignant tumors and a leading cause of cancer-related deaths; also, its prevalence is increasing worldwide. The incidence of PDAC is almost equal to its mortality rate, ascribable to delayed diagnosis, absence of effective screening methods, and the aggression and therapeutic resistance of the disease [4]. Cholangiocarcinoma (CCA) accounts for 3% of all gastrointestinal cancers arising from the intra- or extrahepatic bile duct. Although the incident rate is relatively rare, especially in European countries, the diagnostic and treatment options are inadequate. CCA is typically asymptomatic in the early stages and tends to be diagnosed at an advanced stage. The tumor recurrence rate after resection is low and CCA has a higher mortality rate than other major digestive cancers [5]. The incidence of CCA has gradually increased in recent years worldwide.

Importantly, there has been no notable improvement in the prognosis of PDAC and CCA in this decade; the 5-year survival rate is 9–10% and 7–20%, respectively, which are extremely low compared to other cancers [2]. Therefore, research on the pathogenetic mechanisms and discovery of novel biomarkers could improve the prognosis by enabling accurate and highly sensitive detection at an early stage, selection of the most effective treatment based on their molecular profiles, and timely evaluation and prediction of the treatment response.

Compared to tissue biomarkers, circulating biomarkers possess several advantages for screening, sample collection being easy and non-invasive; moreover, the possibility of repeated sample collection enables longitudinal monitoring of disease progression. Notably, the rapid prevalence of "-omics" technologies have revealed the mechanisms and networks underlying carcinogenesis, facilitating the discovery of nucleic acid and protein biomarkers (Fig. 3.1).

3.2 Currently Used Biomarkers for PDAC and CCA

Carbohydrate antigen 19-9 (CA19-9), a sialylated Lewis blood group antigen, is the most widely used diagnostic and prognostic biomarker for various types of cancer, including those of the colon, stomach, and pancreas [4]. CA19-9 is currently the only biomarker approved by the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for PDAC and CCA. Although its sensitivity and specificity are sufficient for predicting the response to chemotherapy or detecting recurrence after surgical resection, CA19-9 is not suitable as a diagnostic biomarker of early-stage pancreatic and bile duct cancers [4]. The serum level of CA 19-9 varies according to the secretor status and Lewis genotype; the CA19-9 level is not elevated in Lewis blood type-negative individuals with tumors. Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), a glycosylphosphatidyl-inositol-anchored



Advantages of serum biomarkers in -omics era

Therapeutic applications of biomarkers

Early detection	Selection	Monitoring
 Primary screening Identification of high-risk group 	 Mutation-based selection of targeted therapy Prediction of therapeutic response 	ResistanceRecurrence/metastasisRechallenge therapy

Fig. 3.1 Advantages of circulating biomarkers and their therapeutic applications

cell-surface glycoprotein, is used as a diagnostic and prognostic biomarker in, for instance, colorectal, breast, gastric cancer. Although an increased level of CEA has been reported in more than 60% of patients with PDAC, and its specificity was enhanced in combination with CA 19-9, the sensitivity was lower than that of CA 19-9 alone [6]. Studies of CEA in patients with CCA failed to demonstrate its superiority as a diagnostic and prognostic marker (sensitivities 50% and 30%, respectively) [7]. Importantly, glycoprotein biomarkers are not specific to PDAC or CCA, being also related to other benign or malignant pathologies, such as cholangitis, obstructive jaundice, chronic hepatitis, and chronic pancreatitis. This hampers the discrimination of malignant tumors from benign inflammatory diseases. Therefore, a highly specific and sensitive diagnostic biomarker is urgently needed to enable earlier diagnosis and improve the outcomes [8, 9].

3.3 Other Protein Markers for PDAC and CCA

Glycosylation, one of the most common co- and posttranslational modifications, is crucial for a variety of biological processes, including intercellular adhesion, cell migration, cell-cell signaling, host-microbial interactions, and inflammation. Aberrant glycosylation is associated with the development and progression of various cancers and is characteristic of serum glycoproteins in patients with cancer. As a result, altered glycans or their carrier proteins in specific tissues are used as biomarkers for various types of cancer [10]. Mucins, a large family of highly glycosylated proteins, are overexpressed in several types of cancer, and can be used as early biomarkers or for staging. Importantly, secreted mucins—such as MUC1, MUC5AC, and MUC16—are the main carriers of CA19-9, indicating mucins to be potential diagnostic biomarkers of cancer [11]. In fact, the serum MUC5AC level was elevated in patients with CCA, and those patients had a significantly worse prognosis than those without serum MUC5AC [12]. Also, serum MUC3A is a candidate diagnostic and prognostic biomarker for extrahepatic CCA, and is superior to CA19-9 and CEA in this regard [13]. Overexpression of MUC1 and aberrant expression of MUC4 are associated with PDAC development and progression [14]. Wang et al. demonstrated that the serum N-glycan status, including peak10 and NA3F2, has greater diagnostic utility than CA19-9 in patients with extrahepatic CCA [15].

A large number of proteins have been studied as serum biomarkers of PDAC or CCA. Macrophage inhibitory cytokine 1 (MIC-1) is a member of the transforming growth factor superfamily implicated in macrophage activation. Using a sensitive enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay, Koopman et al. demonstrated that MIC-1 and CA 19-9 are independently predictive of PDAC with a sensitivity and specificity of 71–90 and 78–94%, respectively [16]. A receiver operating characteristics analysis showed that MIC-1 was significantly superior to CA 19-9 for differentiating patients with pancreatic cancer from healthy controls, but not from those with chronic pancreatitis or CCA. Moreover, a recent meta-analysis of 14 studies showed that serum MIC-1 has comparable diagnostic accuracy to CA19-9 for PDAC [17].

Prevalence of proteomics technologies enables identification of novel biomarkers for asymptomatic PDAC. Several serum/plasma biomarkers-such as prolyl 4-hydroxylation of α -fibrinogen peptides, galectin-3-binding protein (LGALS3BP), insulin-like growth factor-binding protein (IGFBP)2 and IGFBP3, C4b-binding protein α -chain (C4BPA), serum osteopontin (OPN), and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase 1 (TIMP-1)-reportedly discriminate early stage of pancreatic cancer from normal or precancerous cystic lesions [18, 19]. A proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL), a member of the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) superfamily also has potential as a biomarker. The serum level of APRIL is increased in pancreatic cancer, with a sensitivity of 70.1% and specificity of 85.5% [20]. Additionally, the sensitivity and specificity are increased when APRIL is combined with CEA and CA 19-9. Other potential biomarkers of PDAC have been identified in pancreatic juice, such as matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-7, Anterior Gradient 2 (AGR2), S100A6, telomerase activity, serine proteinase-2 pre-protein (PRSS-2), and pancreatic lipase-related protein-1 (PLRP-1) [21]. It is also reported that in the serum of patients with CCA, MMP7, IL-6, Dickkopf WNT Signaling Pathway Inhibitor 1 (DKK1), and SSP411 levels are abnormally elevated and suggested as diagnostic and prognostic biomarkers [22]. Furthermore, by secretome analysis of patients with PDAC or CCA, Le Large et al. showed that plasma thrombospondin-2 (THBS2) is a promising biomarker and demonstrated a greater discriminatory power when used in combination with CA19-9 [23].

Metabolomic biomarkers are also useful for identifying high-risk individuals in the general population. Honda et al. reported that plasma/serum apolipoprotein A2 (apoA2) isoforms, a major component of high-density lipoproteins, are promising biomarkers for early PDAC or precancerous lesions. Proteomic approaches have revealed that the specific isoform ratio of apoA2 (apoA2-ATQ/AT) is significantly reduced in the serum/ plasma of patients with pancreatic cancer compared to healthy individuals, even in the early stages of the disease or in the presence of precancer cystic tumors [24].

3.4 Circulating Tumor Cells

Circulating tumor cells (CTCs) originating from the primary tumor are transported in the bloodstream to distant organs, which can cause metastases [25]. However, the number of CTCs in the blood is extremely small which necessitate highly sensitive and specific enrichment techniques. Indeed, over 40 of novel platforms have been developed which vary in terms of their targets (such as surface antigens), complexity, and flexibility. Although the number of CTCs is relatively small in patients with PDAC, a meta-analysis of nine cohort studies of CTCs in patients with PDAC showed that 43% had CTCs in peripheral blood; those patients had a significantly worse progression-free survival (PFS) and overall survival [26]. Notably, CTCs have been detected in some patients with pre-adenocarcinomatous disease (>30%) [27]. Although few studies have addressed CTCs as diagnostic and/or prognostic biomarkers of CCA, 17–25% of patients showed an elevated number of CTCs; importantly, the number of CTCs was associated with survival [5].

Additionally, advances in whole-genome or transcriptome amplification and genome-wide analysis platforms enable high-resolution analyses of the genome or transcriptome of a single cell, revealing hitherto obscured biological complexity [28]. These techniques are suitable for analysis of CTC. Indeed, CTCs are not only diagnostic biomarkers but also reflect the molecular and genetic characteristics of tumors. For example, Frances et al. performed RNA-seq of purified CTCs from patients with PDAC and demonstrated their potential for identifying patients who will benefit from novel therapeutics targeting the molecular pathways enriched in CTCs [29]. Yu et al. developed targeted single-cell next-generation sequencing without whole-genome pre-amplification, which enables characterization of CTCs by accurate evaluation of single nucleotide DNA variants [30]. Moreover, CTCs enriched by a non-labeling method from the bloodstream of patients with cancer show different metabolomic profiles to organ-specific tumors, as determined by living single-cell mass spectrometry [31].

3.5 Extracellular Vesicles

Extracellular vesicles (EVs) are lipid-bound vesicles secreted by cells into the extracellular space. The three main subtypes of EVs are microvesicles, exosomes, and apoptotic bodies, which are differentiated by their biogenesis, release pathways, size, content, and function. Exosomes, typically of diameter 50–150 nm, contain proteins and genetic material that can be isolated and analyzed as biomarkers [32]. The theoretical advantages of exosome analysis in liquid biopsy are that exosomes have a longer circulating half-life than circulating cell-free nucleic acids, such as circulating tumor DNAs (ctDNAs) and cell-free RNAs, and cancer cells constantly secrete exosomes into the peripheral circulation, which is thus enriched in tumor-associated exosomes compared to those from normal cells. Depending on their cell and tissue of origin, exosomes contain a unique mixture of proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids and they mediate cell-to-cell communications by transferring their contents between cells.

Profiling the nucleic acid content of exosomes (exoDNA) can provide useful information on the mutational landscape of established cancers and enable their early detection. In particular, KRAS mutation is present in over 90% of primary PDAC, and so is a good target of ctDNA-based assays. There have been several recent advances in measuring platforms, including the digital PCR and targeted next generation sequencing (NGS). Digital PCR assays on microfluidic platforms are quantitative and highly sensitive and can be used extensively to quantify single cancer-specific mutation. For a larger number of loci, targeted sequencing using PCR amplicons have been used, which can increase the depth of target read and reduce costs compared to entire exome sequencing [33]. These innovative technologies enable to detect ctDNA or exoDNA as low as 0.1% in the blood. Indeed, a larger proportion of patients with localized PDAC showed detectable KRAS mutations in exoDNA than previously reported in ctDNA [34].

Circulating non-coding RNAs are also candidate biomarkers for PDAC and CCA. Micro-RNA (miRNA) is an 18–22-nucleotide non-coding RNA detectable in biofluids which modulates the posttranslational expression of tumor-suppressor genes or oncogenes [35]. Further, miRNA circulates in the blood encapsulated in exosomes. For instanse, a large study of blood miRNA as a biomarker of PDAC revealed a sensitivity and specificity of a diagnostic panel comprising miR-145, miR-150, miR-223, and miR-636 of 85% and 48%, respectively [36]. However, insufficient validity was obtained for early-stage PDAC.

Exosomal proteins are also important players in PDAC diagnosis. Melo et al. reported that glypican-1 (GPC1) was enriched in PDAC exosomes. The circulating GPC1⁺ exosome level was significantly increased in patients with pancreatic cancer compared to healthy controls and had a sensitivity and specificity for diagnosing PDAC of 100%. By contrast, the serum CA19-9 level cannot distinguish patients with PDAC from those with benign pancreatic disease [37]. Moreover, exosomal forms of epidermal growth factor receptor released from pancreatic cancer cells can be used to monitor treatment response [38].

3.6 Biomarker-Based Selection of Targeted Therapies

By means of specific inhibitors of the oncogenic pathways dysregulated in tumors, molecular-targeted therapy is expected effective against cancer with relatively few toxicities. Precise evaluation of mutational and transcriptional landscape within the tumor is thus essential to choose and administrate these specific drugs appropriately.

BRCA2 and BRCA1 mutations cause higher risk of PDAC. Somatic BRCA2 mutations are described to occur in almost 4–7% of patients with PDAC. BRCA genes mutations are associated with defect in homologous recombination repair of DNA double-strand breaks and confer sensibility to poly adenosine diphosphate-ribose polymerase (PARP) inhibition which leads to accumulation of DNA damage and tumor cell death [39]. Indeed, PARP inhibitor Olaparib achieved a longer PFS in patients with metastatic PDAC who had a germline BRCA1 or 2 mutation [40].

The FGF pathway regulates cell proliferation, migration, and angiogenesis. Alterations in genes encoding fibroblast growth factor receptors (FGFRs) can promote aberrant FGF pathway activation and tumorigenesis. FGFR fusions and translocations are driver mutations in CCA and are present in 13–17% of intrahepatic CCAs. Pemigatinib, which targets FGFR2 rearrangement or fusion, was recently approved by the FDA [41]. Isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH)1/IDH2-specific inhibitors are important in the treatment of CCA. IDH mutations cause metabolic reprogramming and production of the oncometabolite, D-2-hydroxyglutarate (D-2HG), resulting in epigenetic effects and malignant transformation of cells. The blood D-2HG level may be a useful diagnostic biomarker and predictive of the response to selective IDH1 and IDH2 inhibitors [42].

On the other hand, several serum proteins and non-coding RNAs are reported to predict or monitor the emergence of resistance to chemotherapy. A meta-analysis shows that 18 microRNAs have possible contributions to chemoresistance, in particular, miR-21 showing a hazard ratio for gemcitabine resistance of 2.061 [43]. Additionally, soluble vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (sVCAM-1), which is increased with gemcitabine treatment promotes the resistance to the drug through the attraction of macrophages into the tumor [44]. Longitudinal monitoring of these markers enables early identification and adaptive modifications to treatments.

3.7 Conclusion and Future Perspectives

A variety of biomarkers for PDAC and CCA have been discovered over the past decade, but none are used routinely in the clinical setting. Our improved understanding of the tumor biology and microenvironment of PDAC and CCA has enabled biomarker detection. A number of novel classes of circulating biomarkers, such as metabolites, cell-free DNAs, circulating non-coding RNAs, CTCs, and EVs, that recently show their diagnostic potential, have been discovered utilizing advanced sequencing and -omics techniques in this decade (Fig. 3.2). Although the cost needs to be reduced to facilitate routine omics-based biomarker measurement, combinations of several markers or diagnostic panels would increase the sensitivity and specificity, not only for detecting emerging neoplasms but also for facilitating genetic and physiologic characterization of individual tumors. Importantly, the monitoring of mutational or molecular markers with serial sample collection can provide



Fig. 3.2 Types of circulating biomarkers

therapeutic information, such as prediction of resistance and indication of secondary target molecules.

Although further improvements in procedures and validation in a larger cohort are required for their clinical use, the discovery of more specific and sensitive markers could improve the quality of care and, ultimately, the survival of patients with PDAC and CCA.

References

- 1. Wulfkuhle JD, Liotta LA, Petricoin EF. Proteomic applications for the early detection of cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2003;3(4):267–75. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc1043.
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2019. CA Cancer J Clin. 2019;69(1):7–34. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21551.
- Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Mathers C, Parkin DM, Pineros M, et al. Estimating the global cancer incidence and mortality in 2018: GLOBOCAN sources and methods. Int J Cancer. 2019;144(8):1941–53. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.31937.
- Ballehaninna UK, Chamberlain RS. Biomarkers for pancreatic cancer: promising new markers and options beyond CA 19-9. Tumour Biol. 2013;34(6):3279–92. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13277-013-1033-3.
- Banales JM, Marin JJG, Lamarca A, Rodrigues PM, Khan SA, Roberts LR, et al. Cholangiocarcinoma 2020: the next horizon in mechanisms and management. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;17(9):557–88. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41575-020-0310-z.
- Hua Y, Chen H, Wang L, Wang F, Wang P, Ning Z, et al. Low serum miR-373 predicts poor prognosis in patients with pancreatic cancer. Cancer Biomark. 2017;20(1):95–100. https://doi. org/10.3233/cbm-170231.
- Khomiak A, Brunner M, Kordes M, Lindblad S, Miksch RC, Ohlund D, et al. Recent discoveries of diagnostic, prognostic and predictive biomarkers for pancreatic cancer. Cancers (Basel). 2020;12(11). https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers12113234.
- Brandi G, Venturi M, Pantaleo MA, Ercolani G, Gico. Cholangiocarcinoma: current opinion on clinical practice diagnostic and therapeutic algorithms: a review of the literature and a

long-standing experience of a referral center. Dig Liver Dis. 2016;48(3):231–41. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.dld.2015.11.017.

- Silsirivanit A, Sawanyawisuth K, Riggins GJ, Wongkham C. Cancer biomarker discovery for cholangiocarcinoma: the high-throughput approaches. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2014;21(6):388–96. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhbp.68.
- Pinho SS, Reis CA. Glycosylation in cancer: mechanisms and clinical implications. Nat Rev Cancer. 2015;15(9):540–55. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3982.
- Hollingsworth MA, Swanson BJ. Mucins in cancer: protection and control of the cell surface. Nat Rev Cancer. 2004;4(1):45–60. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc1251.
- Boonla C, Wongkham S, Sheehan JK, Wongkham C, Bhudhisawasdi V, Tepsiri N, et al. Prognostic value of serum MUC5AC mucin in patients with cholangiocarcinoma. Cancer. 2003;98(7):1438–43. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.11652.
- Ariston Gabriel AN, Wang F, Jiao Q, Yvette U, Yang X, Al-Ameri SA, et al. The involvement of exosomes in the diagnosis and treatment of pancreatic cancer. Mol Cancer. 2020;19(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12943-020-01245-y.
- Torres MP, Chakraborty S, Souchek J, Batra SK. Mucin-based targeted pancreatic cancer therapy. Curr Pharm Des. 2012;18(17):2472–81. https://doi.org/10.2174/13816128112092472.
- Wang M, Fang M, Zhu J, Feng H, Warner E, Yi C, et al. Serum N-glycans outperform CA19-9 in diagnosis of extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Electrophoresis. 2017;38(21):2749–56. https:// doi.org/10.1002/elps.201700084.
- Koopmann J, Buckhaults P, Brown DA, Zahurak ML, Sato N, Fukushima N, et al. Serum macrophage inhibitory cytokine 1 as a marker of pancreatic and other periampullary cancers. Clin Cancer Res. 2004;10(7):2386–92. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.ccr-03-0165.
- Yang Y, Yan S, Tian H, Bao Y. Macrophage inhibitory cytokine-1 versus carbohydrate antigen 19-9 as a biomarker for diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: a PRISMA-compliant metaanalysis of diagnostic accuracy studies. Medicine. 2018;97(9):e9994. https://doi.org/10.1097/ MD.000000000009994.
- Pan S, Brentnall TA, Chen R. Proteome alterations in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer Lett. 2020;469:429–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2019.11.020.
- Kobayashi T, Honda K. Trends in biomarker discoveries for the early detection and risk stratification of pancreatic cancer using omics studies. Expert Rev Mol Diagn. 2019;19(8):651–4. https://doi.org/10.1080/14737159.2019.1643718.
- Wang F, Chen L, Ding W, Wang G, Wu Y, Wang J, et al. Serum APRIL, a potential tumor marker in pancreatic cancer. Clin Chem Lab Med. 2011;49(10):1715–9. https://doi.org/10.1515/ CCLM.2011.608.
- Bhat K, Wang F, Ma Q, Li Q, Mallik S, Hsieh TC, et al. Advances in biomarker research for pancreatic cancer. Curr Pharm Des. 2012;18(17):2439–51. https://doi. org/10.2174/13816128112092439.
- Chang YC, Chen MH, Yeh CN, Hsiao M. Omics-based platforms: current status and potential use for cholangiocarcinoma. Biomolecules. 2020;10(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/ biom10101377.
- Le Large TYS, Meijer LL, Paleckyte R, Boyd LNC, Kok B, Wurdinger T, et al. Combined expression of plasma thrombospondin-2 and CA19-9 for diagnosis of pancreatic cancer and distal cholangiocarcinoma: a proteome approach. Oncologist. 2020;25(4):e634–e43. https:// doi.org/10.1634/theoncologist.2019-0680.
- Honda K, Kobayashi M, Okusaka T, Rinaudo JA, Huang Y, Marsh T, et al. Plasma biomarker for detection of early stage pancreatic cancer and risk factors for pancreatic malignancy using antibodies for apolipoprotein-AII isoforms. Sci Rep. 2015;5:15921. https://doi.org/10.1038/ srep15921.
- Paterlini-Brechot P, Benali NL. Circulating tumor cells (CTC) detection: clinical impact and future directions. Cancer Lett. 2007;253(2):180–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. canlet.2006.12.014.
- Han L, Chen W, Zhao Q. Prognostic value of circulating tumor cells in patients with pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis. Tumour Biol. 2014;35(3):2473–80. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13277-013-1327-5.

- Rhim AD, Thege FI, Santana SM, Lannin TB, Saha TN, Tsai S, et al. Detection of circulating pancreas epithelial cells in patients with pancreatic cystic lesions. Gastroenterology. 2014;146(3):647–51. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2013.12.007.
- Macaulay IC, Voet T. Single cell genomics: advances and future perspectives. PLoS Genet. 2014;10(1):e1004126. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1004126.
- 29. Franses JW, Philipp J, Missios P, Bhan I, Liu A, Yashaswini C, et al. Pancreatic circulating tumor cell profiling identifies LIN28B as a metastasis driver and drug target. Nat Commun. 2020;11(1):3303. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-17150-3.
- Yu J, Gemenetzis G, Kinny-Koster B, Habib JR, Groot VP, Teinor J, et al. Pancreatic circulating tumor cell detection by targeted single-cell next-generation sequencing. Cancer Lett. 2020;493:245–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2020.08.043.
- Abouleila Y, Onidani K, Ali A, Shoji H, Kawai T, Lim CT, et al. Live single cell mass spectrometry reveals cancer-specific metabolic profiles of circulating tumor cells. Cancer Sci. 2019;110(2):697–706. https://doi.org/10.1111/cas.13915.
- Colombo M, Raposo G, Thery C. Biogenesis, secretion, and intercellular interactions of exosomes and other extracellular vesicles. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol. 2014;30:255–89. https://doi. org/10.1146/annurev-cellbio-101512-122326.
- 33. Wan JCM, Massie C, Garcia-Corbacho J, Mouliere F, Brenton JD, Caldas C, et al. Liquid biopsies come of age: towards implementation of circulating tumour DNA. Nat Rev Cancer. 2017;17(4):223–38. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc.2017.7.
- 34. Allenson K, Castillo J, San Lucas FA, Scelo G, Kim DU, Bernard V, et al. High prevalence of mutant KRAS in circulating exosome-derived DNA from early-stage pancreatic cancer patients. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(4):741–7. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdx004.
- Previdi MC, Carotenuto P, Zito D, Pandolfo R, Braconi C. Noncoding RNAs as novel biomarkers in pancreatic cancer: what do we know? Future Oncol. 2017;13(5):443–53. https:// doi.org/10.2217/fon-2016-0253.
- 36. Schultz NA, Dehlendorff C, Jensen BV, Bjerregaard JK, Nielsen KR, Bojesen SE, et al. MicroRNA biomarkers in whole blood for detection of pancreatic cancer. JAMA. 2014;311(4):392–404. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2013.284664.
- Melo SA, Luecke LB, Kahlert C, Fernandez AF, Gammon ST, Kaye J, et al. Glypican-1 identifies cancer exosomes and detects early pancreatic cancer. Nature. 2015;523(7559):177–82. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14581.
- Adamczyk KA, Klein-Scory S, Tehrani MM, Warnken U, Schmiegel W, Schnolzer M, et al. Characterization of soluble and exosomal forms of the EGFR released from pancreatic cancer cells. Life Sci. 2011;89(9-10):304–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2011.06.020.
- Holter S, Borgida A, Dodd A, Grant R, Semotiuk K, Hedley D, et al. Germline BRCA mutations in a large clinic-based cohort of patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(28):3124–9. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2014.59.7401.
- Golan T, Hammel P, Reni M, Van Cutsem E, Macarulla T, Hall MJ, et al. Maintenance olaparib for germline BRCA-mutated metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(4):317–27. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1903387.
- Abou-Alfa GK, Sahai V, Hollebecque A, Vaccaro G, Melisi D, Al-Rajabi R, et al. Pemigatinib for previously treated, locally advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21(5):671–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S1470-2045(20)30109-1.
- Andronesi OC, Rapalino O, Gerstner E, Chi A, Batchelor TT, Cahill DP, et al. Detection of oncogenic IDH1 mutations using magnetic resonance spectroscopy of 2-hydroxyglutarate. J Clin Invest. 2013;123(9):3659–63. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI67229.
- 43. Madurantakam Royam M, Ramesh R, Shanker R, Sabarimurugan S, Kumarasamy C, Ramesh N, et al. miRNA predictors of pancreatic cancer chemotherapeutic response: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancers (Basel). 2019;11(7). https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers11070900.
- 44. Takahashi R, Ijichi H, Sano M, Miyabayashi K, Mohri D, Kim J, et al. Soluble VCAM-1 promotes gemcitabine resistance via macrophage infiltration and predicts therapeutic response in pancreatic cancer. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):21194. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-78320-3.



4

Recent Advances of Precision Medicine in Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Masashi Kanai

Abstract

In June 2019, two comprehensive genomic profiling (CGP) tests, "OncoGuide NCC Oncopanel System" and "FoundationOne CDx", were approved with reimbursement in Japan. Before returning the CGP results to patient by attending physicians, a review by expert panel, which comprises multidisciplinary experts, is mandatory for reimbursement. It takes about 4–8 weeks from the order of CGP test to the return of the result to the patient, so it is relevant to select the candidate patients and to order CGP test at appropriate timing. Although the proportion of patients who were found to harbor any actionable mutations by CGP test are still limited in pancreatic or biliary tract cancer, NCCN guidelines of pancreatic cancer who are eligible for systemic chemotherapy. In the near future, precision medicine using CGP tests will be more relevant in the field of pancreatic and biliary tract cancer treatment.

Keywords

M. Kanai (🖂)

41

Department of Therapeutic Oncology, Graduate School of Medicine, Kyoto University, Sakyo-ku, Kyoto, Japan e-mail: kanai@kuhp.kyoto-u.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_4

4.1 Introduction

Mutational signatures greatly differ between individual patients with pancreatic and biliary tract cancer and have a large influence on clinical response to chemotherapy [1-3].

With the recent development of next generation sequencing (NGS) technologies, it has become possible to scan multiple cancer-related genes at a time using tens of nanograms of DNA extracted from tiny tissues such as biopsy sample [4–6]. Comprehensive genomic profiling (CGP) tests, which comprise more than hundreds of cancer-related genes, are designed to comprehensively analyze gene mutations in cancer tissues and utilize the genomic data for treatment selection [6].

In Japan, CGP tests begun at several academic institutions as self-financed medical care or research purpose around 2015. In June 2019, two CGP tests, "OncoGuide NCC Oncopanel System (NCC Oncopanel)" and "FoundationOne CDx (F1CDx)" were approved with reimbursement and are now available in designated hospitals for cancer genomic medicine by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare [7].

4.2 Features of Two Reimbursed CGP Tests

The main features of NCC Oncopanel and F1CDx are summarized in Table 4.1. Major differences between two panels are as follows. First, F1CDx requires only tumor samples, while NCC Oncopanel analyzes tumor and blood samples in pairs. Therefore, NCC Oncopanel can distinguish between somatic and germline

	OncoGuide NCC Oncopanel	FoundationOne CDx
Required specimen	Tumor tissue (FFPE) and	Tumor tissue (FFPE)
	peripheral blood	
Required tumor content	20% or higher	
Number of genes	114	324
Role of companion	None	EGFR, ALK, MET, ROS1 (non-small cell
diagnostics		lung cancer), BRAF (melanoma), ERBB2
		(breast cancer), KRAS/NRAS (colorectal
		cancer), BRCA1/2 (ovarian cancer),
		NTRK1/2/3 (solid tumors)
Evaluation of	None	Yes
microsatellite		
instability		
Determination of	BRCA1/2, TP53, STK11/	None
secondary findings	LKB1, MLH1, MSH2,	
	APC, VHL, RET, PTEN,	
	RB1, TSC1, SMAD4, NF1,	
	PALB2, SMARCB1	
Reimbursements	560,000 JPY	

Table 4.1 Comparison of two reimbursed comprehensive gene panel test

mutations. CGP tests potentially reveal germline mutations associated with hereditary tumors in 3–10% of patients, and these are called secondary findings, which require genetic counseling for relatives as well as patients [8, 9]. For example, when an inactivated mutation of *BRCA2*, which is known to increase the risk of pancreatic cancer, is reported in F1CDx, an additional test using peripheral blood is required to determine whether it is derived from germline or not. Second, F1CDx has a role of companion diagnostic test, while NCC Oncopanel does not. Third, F1CDx can return the status of microsatellite instability (MSI) high, which is a tumor-agnostic biomarker for immune-checkpoint inhibitor, Pembrolizumab, while NCC Oncopanel cannot.

4.3 Required Tissue Samples

Except for patients who undergo surgery, biopsy samples obtained by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) are the main source for CGP test in pancreatic cancer [10]. Several groups reported high success rate of CGP test using EUS-FNA samples in pancreatic cancer [11–13]; however, since pancreatic cancer cells are surrounded by abundant stroma components, it is not rare to see the patients whose tissue sample does not meet the criteria for CGP test due to low tumor content in daily clinical practice.

4.4 Liquid Biopsy

CGP tests targeting circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA) present in peripheral blood, which is called liquid biopsy, have been implemented as self-financed medical care or research purpose at some academic and local institutions in Japan. FoundationOne Liquid CDx covers more than 300 cancer-related genes, which number is almost equivalent to those of tissue panels. Liquid biopsy could be an alternative option for patients whose tissue samples are not available or are disqualified for tissue panel tests due to low tumor content or poor DNA quality [14]. Results of liquid biopsy can reflect the current mutation signature of the tumors spreading in the whole body and its turnaround time (TAT) is shorter, usually less than 2 weeks.

In contrast, since the amount of ctDNA is positively correlated with tumor volume in the whole body, liquid biopsy could return false-negative results if tumor volume is small.

4.5 Eligible Patients for CGP Test and Optimal Timing of Its Application

Eligible patients for CGP test are restricted to those with solid tumors for which there is no standard treatment or those with locally advanced or metastatic cancer who have completed standard treatment (includes patients expected to complete the treatment), and who are judged by the attending physician to have a strong likelihood of being suitable for chemotherapy after CGP test, based on their general condition including organ function. In addition, CGP test results must be reviewed by molecular tumor board called "Expert Panel (EP)," which comprises multidisciplinary specialists (medical oncologists, pathologists, medical geneticists, genetic counselors) for its clinical interpretation. Before returning CGP results to patient by attending physicians, a review by EP is mandatory for reimbursement. Therefore, it usually takes nearly 6–8 weeks from ordering CGP test to returning its results to patients [7]. Considering the dismal prognosis of patients with pancreatic and biliary tract cancer, ordering CGP test after the completion of standard treatment is too late to utilize its results. Since eligible patients include those who are expected to end the standard treatment, attending physicians do not have to wait until the completion of standard treatment. Instead, it is relevant to select patients who will remain eligible for chemotherapy 6–8 weeks after ordering CGP test.

4.6 Clinical Benefit of CGP Tests in Pancreatic Cancer

Recently, a large prospective study enrolling more than 1000 patients with pancreatic cancer who underwent CGP tests (Know Your Tumor registry trial) are published [15]. Mutations that have potential matched drugs are called "actionable (druggable) mutations" and the most common actionable mutations reported in this study were homologous recombinant repair (HRR) related genes, which could confer the sensitivity to platinum drugs or PARP inhibitors, and 14% of patients (152/1083) harbored any inactivating mutations in HRR related genes. The overall survival of the patients who received matched drugs based on actionable mutations was 30.9 months (n = 46), which was significantly longer compared to 18.1 months of those who did not (n = 143) with a hazard ratio of 0.42 (95% confidence interval [CI], 0.26–0.68, p = 0.0004) [15]. Based on these results, NCCN guidelines now recommend undergoing CGP test for any patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer who are eligible for systemic chemotherapy [16].

Measurements of germline *BRCA* mutations have been approved by FDA as a positive biomarker for PARP inhibitor, Olaparib. A large randomized phase III study (POLO study) demonstrated that maintenance therapy using Olaparib after the response to platinum-based chemotherapy significantly improved progression-free survival for patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer who harbored germline *BRCA* mutations (hazard ratio 0.53, 95%CI, 0.35–0.82, p = 0.0004) [17].

MSI-high (MSI-H), NTRK fusion gene or tumor mutation burden-high (TMB-H), all of which are known FDA approved tumor-agnostic biomarkers for immunecheckpoint inhibitor for MSI-H and TMB-H or TRK inhibitor for NTRK fusion gene [18–20]. However, the proportion of patients who harbor these alterations are very low in pancreatic cancer and prevalence of MSI-H and NTRK fusion gene is estimated to be less than one percent (Table 4.2) [21, 22].

Gene marker	Prevalence in pancreatic cancer	Matched drugs
MSI-H	0.7% (20/2698) [21]	Pembrolizumab
NTRK fusion	0.1% (15/11989) [22]	Entrectinib
TMB-H (≧10/Mb) ^a	1% (25/2483) [27]	Pembrolizumab
Germline BRCA1/2 inactivating	7% (247/3315) [17]	Olaparib
mutation		

 Table 4.2
 FDA approved biomarkers for pancreatic cancer

^aData represents the proportion of patients with TMB 20/Mb or higher

Table 4.3 FDA approved biomarkers for biliary tract cancer

	Prevalence in biliary tract	
Gene marker	cancer	Matched drugs
MSI-H	1.6% (23/1017) [21]	Pembrolizumab
NTRK fusion	0.15% (6/3905) [22]	Entrectinib
TMB-H (≧10/Mb)	1.9% (28/1456) [27] ^a	Pembrolizumab
FGFR2 fusion/rearrangement	7.4% (20/272) [28] ^b	Pemigatinib ^a
IDH1 activating mutation	13% (45/5393) [29] ^b	Ivosidenib ^a

^aData represents the proportion of patients with TMB 20/Mb or higher ^bData of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma

4.7 Clinical Benefit of CGP Tests in Biliary Tract Cancer

Clinical benefits of CGP test for biliary tract cancer have also been investigated as a subgroup analysis of the basket trial (MOSCATO-01 trial) [23, 24]. Among 43 patients with biliary tract cancer who were enrolled in the MOSCATO-01, 34 patients (79%) were able to complete CGP test while nine patients (21%) canceled CGP test due to biopsy failure (n = 4) or low tumor content (n = 5). Actionable mutations were reported in 23 patients (68%), and 18 patients received matched therapy. Although the sample size is limited, 33% of the response rate was promising. In addition to tumor-agnostic biomarkers of MSI-H, NTRK fusions, and TMB-H, there are two FDA approved biomarkers, FGFR2 fusion/rearrangement and IDH1 mutation for biliary tract cancer (restricted to intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma) [25, 26]. FDA approved biomarkers for biliary tract cancers are summarized in Table 4.3.

In the near future, precision medicine using CGP tests will be more relevant in the field of pancreatic and biliary tract cancer treatment.

References

Connor AA, Denroche RE, Jang GH, et al. Association of distinct mutational signatures with correlates of increased immune activity in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. JAMA Oncol. 2017;3:774–83.

Nakamura H, Arai Y, Totoki Y, et al. Genomic spectra of biliary tract cancer. Nat Genet. 2015;47:1003–10.

- Jusakul A, Cutcutache I, Yong CH, et al. Whole-genome and epigenomic landscapes of etiologically distinct subtypes of cholangiocarcinoma. Cancer Discov. 2017;7:1116–35.
- Meric-Bernstam F, Brusco L, Shaw K, et al. Feasibility of large-scale genomic testing to facilitate enrollment onto genomically matched clinical trials. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:2753–62.
- Kou T, Kanai M, Matsumoto S, et al. The possibility of clinical sequencing in the management of cancer. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2016;46:399–406.
- Kou T, Kanai M, Yamamoto Y, et al. Clinical sequencing using a next-generation sequencing-based multiplex gene assay in patients with advanced solid tumors. Cancer Sci. 2017;108:1440–6.
- 7. Ebi H, Bando H. Precision oncology and the universal health coverage system in Japan. JCO Precis Oncol. 2019;3:PO.19.00291.
- Mandelker D, Zhang L, Kemel Y, et al. Mutation detection in patients with advanced cancer by universal sequencing of cancer-related genes in tumor and normal DNA vs guideline-based germline testing. JAMA. 2017;318:825–35.
- Yamamoto Y, Kanai M, Kou T, et al. Clinical significance of TP53 variants as possible secondary findings in tumor-only next-generation sequencing. J Hum Genet. 2020;65:125–32.
- Berry W, Lundy J, Croagh D, et al. Reviewing the utility of EUS FNA to advance precision medicine in pancreatic cancer. Cancers (Basel). 2018;10:35.
- Kameta E, Sugimori K, Kaneko T, et al. Diagnosis of pancreatic lesions collected by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration using next-generation sequencing. Oncol Lett. 2016;12:3875–81.
- 12. Gleeson FC, Kerr SE, Kipp BR, et al. Targeted next generation sequencing of endoscopic ultrasound acquired cytology from ampullary and pancreatic adenocarcinoma has the potential to aid patient stratification for optimal therapy selection. Oncotarget. 2016;7:54526–36.
- Hayashi H, Tanishima S, Fujii K, et al. Genomic testing for pancreatic cancer in clinical practice as real-world evidence. Pancreatology. 2018;18:647–54.
- Schwaederle M, Chattopadhyay R, Kato S, et al. Genomic alterations in circulating tumor DNA from diverse cancer patients identified by next-generation sequencing. Cancer Res. 2017;77:5419–27.
- 15. Pishvaian MJ, Blais EM, Brody JR, et al. Overall survival in patients with pancreatic cancer receiving matched therapies following molecular profiling: a retrospective analysis of the Know Your Tumor registry trial. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21:508–18.
- 16. NCCN Clinical Practice Guideline: Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma. Ver 1. 2020. https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/pdf/pancreatic.pdf.
- Golan T, Hammel P, Reni M, et al. Maintenance olaparib for germline BRCA-mutated metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2019;381:317–27.
- Le DT, Durham JN, Smith KN, et al. Mismatch repair deficiency predicts response of solid tumors to PD-1 blockade. Science. 2017;357:409–13.
- Cocco E, Scaltriti M, Drilon A. NTRK fusion-positive cancers and TRK inhibitor therapy. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2018;15:731–47.
- Marabelle A, Le DT, Ascierto PA, et al. Efficacy of pembrolizumab in patients with noncolorectal high microsatellite instability/mismatch repair-deficient cancer: results from the phase II KEYNOTE-158 study. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38:1–10.
- Akagi K, Oki E, Taniguchi H, et al. Nationwide large-scale investigation of microsatellite instability status in more than 18,000 patients with various advanced solid cancers. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38 (4_suppl):803.
- 22. Yoshino T, Pentheroudakis G, Mishima S, et al. JSCO-ESMO-ASCO-JSMO-TOS: international expert consensus recommendations for tumour-agnostic treatments in patients with solid tumours with microsatellite instability or NTRK fusions. Ann Oncol. 2020;31:861–72.
- Massard C, Michiels S, Ferte C, et al. High-throughput genomics and clinical outcome in hardto-treat advanced cancers: results of the MOSCATO 01 trial. Cancer Discov. 2017;7:586–95.
- Verlingue L, Malka D, Allorant A, et al. Precision medicine for patients with advanced biliary tract cancers: an effective strategy within the prospective MOSCATO-01 trial. Eur J Cancer. 2017;87:122–30.

- Abou-Alfa GK, Macarulla T, Javle MM, et al. Ivosidenib in IDH1-mutant, chemotherapyrefractory cholangiocarcinoma (ClarIDHy): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebocontrolled, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21:796–807.
- Abou-Alfa GK, Sahai V, Hollebecque A, et al. Pemigatinib for previously treated, locally advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21:671–84.
- 27. Chalmers ZR, Connelly CF, Fabrizio D, et al. Analysis of 100,000 human cancer genomes reveals the landscape of tumor mutational burden. Genome Med. 2017;9:34.
- Maruki Y, Morizane C, Arai Y, et al. Molecular detection and clinicopathological characteristics of advanced/recurrent biliary tract carcinomas harboring the FGFR2 rearrangements: a prospective observational study (PRELUDE Study). J Gastroenterol. 2021;56:250–60.
- Boscoe AN, Rolland C, Kelley RK. Frequency and prognostic significance of isocitrate dehydrogenase 1 mutations in cholangiocarcinoma: a systematic literature review. J Gastrointest Oncol. 2019;10:751–65.

Part II

Anti-cancer Treatments for Pancreatic Cancer

Chemotherapy for Locally Advanced and Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer

Yousuke Nakai

Abstract

Pancreatic cancer is still one of the most intractable cancers and 80% of pancreatic cancer are unresectable, either locally advanced or metastatic, at the time of diagnosis. The current standard regimens for metastatic disease are FORFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel. However, there is controversy about treatment for locally advanced disease, second-line chemotherapy, and treatment selection in elderly patients. For locally advanced disease, chemoradiotherapy is considered as a treatment option but the evidence is lacking and the same two regimens of FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel are used as the community standard. For second-line chemotherapy, a combination of nanoliposomal irinotecan, folinic acid, and fluorouracil is one of the evidence-based regimens but sequential treatment of FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel is also utilized in clinical practice. Finally, treatment selection in elderly and frail patients is still an unanswered question and needs further investigation in this globally aging population.

Keywords

 $Chemotherapy \cdot FOLFIRINOX \cdot Gemcitabine \ plus \ nab-paclitaxel \ \cdot \ Locally \\ advanced \cdot Metastatic \cdot Nanoliposomal \ irinotecan \cdot Pancreatic \ cancer$

e-mail: ynakai-tky@umin.ac.jp



5

Y. Nakai (🖂)

Department of Endoscopy and Endoscopic Surgery, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_5

5.1 Introduction

Pancreatic cancer is still one of intractable cancer with a 5-year survival rate of 5–10% and the numbers of incidence and mortality of pancreatic cancer are close. Despite investigation for early detection of pancreatic cancer, about 80% of pancreatic cancer are unresectable, either locally advanced or metastatic, at the time of diagnosis. In those patients with advanced pancreatic cancer, systemic chemotherapy is the current standard of care. Since a pivotal randomized controlled trial (RCT) by Burris in 1997 [1], gemcitabine had long been the standard regimen for advanced pancreatic cancer. After a series of RCTs failed to overcome gemcitabine, the superiority of two combination regimens of FOLFIRINOX [2] and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel [3] were demonstrated in metastatic pancreatic cancer and are now utilized as the current standard of care in clinical practice. Herein, we review the current status of chemotherapy for locally advanced and metastatic pancreatic cancer.

5.2 Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer

Systemic chemotherapy is the treatment of choice in metastatic pancreatic cancer (Fig. 5.1). Intensive regimens are utilized in young and fit patients, while less intensive regimens are selected to avoid severe toxicity in elderly and frail patients. FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel are two standards of care regimens in young and fit patients.



Fig. 5.1 Treatment flowchart of advanced pancreatic cancer. FF, fluorouracil and folinic acid; Gem, gemcitabine; IRI, irinotecan

5.2.1 FOLFIRINOX

FOLFIRINOX, a combination of folinic acid, 5-FU, oxaliplatin, and irinotecan, is one of the standards of care regimens in metastatic pancreatic cancer. After promising results of single arm phase II trial of FOLFIRINOX [4], phase II/III RCT of PRODIGE4/ACCORD 11 [2], demonstrated the superiority over gemcitabine: response rate (RR) of 31.6% vs. 9.4%, progression-free survival (PFS) of 6.4 vs. 3.3 months, and overall survival (OS) of 11.1 vs. 6.8 months. The quality of life was also better in FOLFIRINOX. In terms of safety, however, severe hematologic adverse events were more common in FOLFIRINOX, such as neutropenia (45.7%). neutropenia (5.4%),thrombocytopenia febrile and (9.1%).Nonhematologic adverse events were also common; diarrhea (12.7%) and sensory neuropathy (9.0%).

Given the increased adverse events despite the enrollment of patients 75 years or younger with good performance status (PS), a modified regimen of FOLFIRINOX was developed to mitigate adverse events while maintaining the efficacy of the original FOLFIRINOX regimen. In one of the modified FOLFIRINOX regimens [5], a bolus of 5-FU is omitted, and the dose of irinotecan is reduced. In a single arm study of this modified FOLFIRINOX regimen in 69 Japanese patients, RR was 37.7%, PFS was 5.5 months and OS was 11.2 months, which was comparable to the phase II study of the original FOLFIRINOX in Japanese patients [6]. Meanwhile, the rate of neutropenia and febrile neutropenia decreased from 77.8 and 22.2% in the original FOLFIRINOX [6] to 47.8 and 8.7% in the modified FOLFIRINOX [5]. Although there has been no head-to-head comparison between the original and modified FOLFIRINOX regimens, the modified FOLFIRINOX is one of the treatment options in clinical practice, especially in elderly patients or depending on UGT1A1 genotyping [7].

5.2.2 Gemcitabine Plus Nab-Paclitaxel

Nab-paclitaxel is an albumin-bound nanoparticle formulation of paclitaxel and can reportedly deliver higher doses of paclitaxel into pancreatic cancer. A combination regimen of gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel is another standard regimen for metastatic pancreatic cancer since a phase III study showing a significant improvement of PFS (5.5 months vs. 3.7 months) and OS (8.5 months vs. 6.7 months) over gemcitabine alone [3]. In terms of safety, grade 3 or higher adverse events were more often reported such as neutropenia (38% vs. 27%), leukopenia (31% vs. 16%), fatigue (17% vs. 7%), and peripheral neuropathy (17% vs. 1%). Of note, peripheral neuropathy resulted in discontinuation of nab-paclitaxel in 8% and dose reduction in 10%. Management of peripheral neuropathy is important to maintain dose intensity of nab-paclitaxel in cases with good response and medications such as mirogabalin, pregabalin, and duloxetine are used in clinical practice, but control of peripheral neuropathy remains an unsolved issue.

5.2.3 Selection Between FOLFIRINOX and Gemcitabine Plus Nab-Paclitaxel

Both FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel are recommended as a first-line chemotherapy for metastatic pancreatic cancer but there has been no head-to-head comparison between two regimens. Conflicting data have been reported but a systematic review [8] suggested longer OS in FOLFIRINOX with the mean weighted difference of 1.15 months but the risk of mortality and PFS were comparable. In the analysis of toxicity, gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel caused less neutropenia, febrile neutropenia, and nausea but FOLFIRINOX caused less neutropenia, febrile neutropenia, and nausea but FOLFIRINOX caused less neutropenia, a first-line chemotherapy. Factors other than safety and efficacy can affect treatment selection such as the cost of more antiemetics and pegfilgrastim in cases with severe neutropenia and the need for central venous access port in FOLFIRINOX. In summary, the current real-world data does not support the benefits of one regimen over the other and the treatment selection still depends on patients' and physicians' preferences.

Recently, it was reported that patients with DNA damage response (DDR) gene mutations including BRCA mutations [9, 10] or with a family history of pancreatic cancer [11] might benefit from platinum-including chemotherapy such as FOLFIRINOX. Thus, a family history of cancer can provide important information for treatment selection and should be carefully evaluated.

5.2.4 Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy in Patients with Peritoneal Dissemination

The prognosis of pancreatic cancer with peritoneal dissemination is extremely poor with a reported median survival of 6 weeks [12]. Despite above-mentioned progress in systemic chemotherapy in metastatic pancreatic cancer, the improvement of survival in this condition is less prominent. Intraperitoneal chemotherapy using paclitaxel is a treatment option in peritoneal dissemination and its efficacy has been reported in ovarian cancer [13] and gastric cancer [14]. We previously reported intraperitoneal paclitaxel in addition to systemic chemotherapy of S-1 and paclitaxel in gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer with malignant ascites [15]. In this phase II study, malignant ascites had disappeared or decreased in 69% of patients, including complete resolution in 15%. Cytology of ascites turned negative in 31%. However, PFS and OS were 2.8 months and 4.8 months, respectively, suggesting the need for patient selection and intensive systemic chemotherapy. Thus, a phase I/II study of intraperitoneal paclitaxel in combination with systemic gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel is now ongoing. Phase I part of this study demonstrated promising results both locally and systemically: The cytology turned negative in 67% and RR was 25% and PFS was 5.4 months. Satoi et al. also investigated intraperitoneal paclitaxel for pancreatic cancer and reported conversion surgery in 8 out of 46 patients (17%), including 7 patients with R0 resection [16]. Thus, local delivery of intraperitoneal chemotherapy appears to have a role to control peritoneal dissemination.

5.3 Locally Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

Locally advanced pancreatic cancer has more treatment options than metastatic pancreatic cancer: Chemotherapy, chemoradiotherapy, and induction chemotherapy followed by chemoradiotherapy but there is no consensus on which approach is superior yet. Due to the lack of valid evidence in induction chemotherapy and no superiority of chemoradiotherapy in the LAP07 trial [17], systemic chemotherapy is often selected as a community standard for locally advanced pancreatic cancer (Fig. 5.1). In the LAP07 trial, two randomizations were conducted; first randomization of induction chemotherapy, either gemcitabine alone or in combination with erlotinib, and second randomization of continued chemotherapy or chemoradiotherapy group and 15.2 months in chemoradiotherapy. A more recent Japanese randomized phase II trial, JCOG1106 [18], compared radiotherapy with concurrent S-1 with or without induction chemotherapy might provide better 2-year survival (36.9% vs. 18.9% without vs. with induction chemotherapy).

Although FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel are selected in clinical practice similar to metastatic pancreatic cancer, those regimens were less investigated in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer. No RCTs have proved superiority of these two regimens over gemcitabine.

In a systematic review of FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced pancreatic cancer [19], PFS was 15.0 months and OS was 24.2 months. Meanwhile, gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel for locally advanced pancreatic cancer was evaluated in a multicenter prospective phase II trial, LAPACT [20], and PFS and OS were 10.9 months and 18.8 months, respectively. Surgical resection after chemotherapy was performed in 25.9% after FOLFIRINOX [19] and 15% after gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel [20], respectively. A randomized phase II trial comparing modified FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel for locally advanced pancreatic cancer (JCOG1407) [21] is now ongoing in Japan.

A combination of gemcitabine and S-1 was also investigated in Japan by three randomized controlled trials [22–24], and in a pooled analysis of the three trials [25], OS was 11.83 months for gemcitabine and 16.41 months for gemcitabine and S-1 with a hazard ratio of 0.708 (P = 0.022), suggesting the role of this regimen in locally advanced pancreatic cancer. A neoadjuvant chemotherapy of gemcitabine and S-1 demonstrated superiority over upfront resection for resectable pancreatic cancer in a Japanese phase II/III study (Prep-02/JSAP-05) [26], too. Based on these promising results of gemcitabine and S-1, we further investigated a combination of gemcitabine, S-1 and leucovorin (GSL) both in borderline resectable [27] and in advanced pancreatic cancer [28]. In locally advanced pancreatic cancer, GSL combination therapy demonstrated efficacy comparable to FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel with PFS of 12.7 months and OS of 26.1 months.

Thus, the standard chemotherapy is yet to be determined for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Given the longer treatment duration compared to metastatic pancreatic cancer, evaluation of chemotherapy and chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer should be focused on safety and the quality of life in addition to efficacy. Furthermore, the rate of conversion surgery is important for long-term survival.

5.4 The Role of Monotherapy

Intensive chemotherapy is the current standard of care in advanced pancreatic cancer but in most clinical trials the evidence is lacking in a subgroup of elderly patients with poor performance status. Since those patients cannot tolerate intensive chemotherapy, monotherapy can be a treatment option. Gemcitabine monotherapy had long been the standard regimen and in Japan non-inferiority of S-1, an oral fluoropyrimidine, was reported, too [24].

There are no standard criteria to choose monotherapy vs. intensive combination therapy in advanced pancreatic cancer. In general, treatment selection was based on age, PS, comorbidity, and so on. We previously reported comorbidity rather than age was associated with poor prognosis in gencitabine-based chemotherapy [29]. More recently, the usefulness of comprehensive geriatric assessments (CGAs) are reported in elderly patients and are evaluated in prospective trials [30].

5.5 Second-Line Chemotherapy

Despite advancement of intensive first-line chemotherapy for advanced pancreatic cancer, most patients experience disease progression and second-line chemotherapy receive in patients fit for further treatment. However, robust data on second-line chemotherapy are scarce but some randomized controlled trials were reported in this setting: CONKO-003 trial [31], PANCREOX [32], SOX [33], IRIS [34], GRAPE trial [35], and NAPOLI-1 trial [36].

First of all, CONKO group demonstrated the role of second-line chemotherapy over best supportive care (BSC) alone [37]. In this randomized controlled trial of 46 patients with gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer, OFF (oxaliplatin, folinic acid, and fluorouracil) showed OS of 4.82 months compared to 2.30 months in BSC group. Subsequently, in CONKO-003 trial, FF (folinic acid and fluorouracil) and OFF (oxaliplatin and FF) were compared in patients with gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer. Time to treatment failure (2.0 months vs. 2.9 months) and OS (3.3 months vs. 5.9 months) were significantly longer in OFF group, confirming the role of OFF regimen in gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer. However, the following PANCREOX trial [32] failed to demonstrate the benefits of additional oxaliplatin to fluorouracil and leucovorin by comparing mFOLFOX6 and FU/LV as second-line chemotherapy after gemcitabine-based chemotherapy. PFS was similar (3.1 months vs. 2.9 months) but OS was inferior in mFOLFOX6 (6.1 months vs. 9.9 months).

In Asian countries, S-1 [38, 39] is another option for gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer. The addition of oxaliplatin or irinotecan to S-1 was investigated in randomized controlled trials. In a randomized phase II trial of 271 patients with gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer [33], SOX (S-1 and oxaliplatin) did not demonstrate superiority to S-1 alone: PFS was 3.0 months vs. 2.8 months and OS was 7.4 months vs. 6.9 months in SOX vs. S-1 groups. Similarly, the addition of irinotecan to S-1 (IRIS) [34] did not lead to significantly better efficacy in the same setting. PFS was 3.5 months vs. 1.9 months and OS was 6.8 months vs. 5.8 months in IRIS and S-1 group. Furthermore, GRAPE trial [35] evaluated the addition of leucovorin to S-1 (SL) in 603 patients with gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer and again failed to demonstrate the superiority of SL to S-1 alone. PFS was 3.9 months vs. 2.8 months and OS was 7.6 months and 7.9 months in SL vs. S-1 group. Thus far, no study has proved S-1-based combination therapy was superior to S-1 monotherapy in this setting.

After those negative or conflicting data, the NAPOLI-1 trial [36] was reported in 2016, which was a phase III trial of nanoliposomal irinotecan (nal-IRI) monotherapy, fluorouracil, and folinic acid (FF) and the combination in patients previously treated with gemcitabine-based chemotherapy. OS was 4.9 months with nal-IRI monotherapy, 4.2 months with FF and 6.1 months with nal-IRI plus FF. Major grade 3–4 adverse events of nal-IRI plus FF were neutropenia (27%), diarrhea (13%), and fatigue (14%), which is acceptable in this setting.

Since the NAPOLI-1 trial [36], this combination regimen of fluorouracil, leucovorin and nal-IRI is used as one of the standard of care regimens for second-line chemotherapy after gemcitabine-based regimen. In clinical practice, meanwhile, sequential treatment of two standard regimens (FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel) is also used as the community standard. Retrospective studies suggested the sequence of those two regimens (FOLFIRINOX followed by gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel, or vice versa) did not matter [40, 41]. However, the chance to receive second-line chemotherapy was higher if gemcitabine plus nabpaclitaxel was given first (45% vs. 56%, P = 0.036) [41]. Due to the limited tolerability of second-line chemotherapy after prolonged intensive first-line chemotherapy, modified FOLFIRINOX after first-line gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel was also evaluated [42] with PFS of 3.9 months and OS of 7.0 months. However, grade 3-4 toxicities were still high: Neutropenia in 42.3% and febrile neutropenia in 5.8%. We also reported a retrospective comparison of S-IROX [43], a combination of S-1, leucovorin, irinotecan, and oxaliplatin, with modified FOLFIRINOX as second-line chemotherapy after first-line gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel. PFS was 7.8 months vs. 5.7 months and OS was 14.2 months and 11.5 months in the S-IROX and modified FOLFIRINOX groups. Patients with PFS > 6 months in first-line gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel demonstrated favorable OS by S-IROX. Grade 3-4 neutropenia was less observed in S-IROX (26.3% vs. 42.9%). Since S-IROX can be administered without need for the central venous access port, it should be further investigated in prospective studies.

5.6 Future Perspective

The advancement of systemic chemotherapy has led to modest improvement in prognosis of advanced pancreatic cancer. OS extended roughly from 6 to 12 months in metastatic disease [44] and 12 to 24 months in locally advanced disease when intensive chemotherapy is tolerated. Currently, the role of molecular target therapy and immunotherapy is limited in the management of pancreatic cancer, and cytotoxic agents still play a central role. However, there remain many unanswered questions. What is the best sequential regimen? Any role for radiation in locally advanced disease? What is the best treatment for elderly or frail patients and how can we evaluate frailty? We need more robust data to answer those clinically important questions in the future.

References

- 1. Burris HA 3rd, Moore MJ, Andersen J, et al. Improvements in survival and clinical benefit with gemcitabine as first-line therapy for patients with advanced pancreas cancer: a randomized trial. J Clin Oncol. 1997;15:2403–13.
- Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:1817–25.
- Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP, et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nabpaclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med. 2013;369:1691–703.
- Conroy T, Paillot B, François E, et al. Irinotecan plus oxaliplatin and leucovorin-modulated fluorouracil in advanced pancreatic cancer—a Groupe Tumeurs Digestives of the Federation Nationale des Centres de Lutte Contre le Cancer study. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23:1228–36.
- 5. Ozaka M, Ishii H, Sato T, et al. A phase II study of modified FOLFIRINOX for chemotherapynaïve patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2018;81:1017–23.
- 6. Okusaka T, Ikeda M, Fukutomi A, et al. Phase II study of FOLFIRINOX for chemotherapynaïve Japanese patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer. Cancer Sci. 2014;105:1321–6.
- Shirasu H, Todaka A, Omae K, et al. Impact of UGT1A1 genetic polymorphism on toxicity in unresectable pancreatic cancer patients undergoing FOLFIRINOX. Cancer Sci. 2019;110:707–16.
- 8. Pusceddu S, Ghidini M, Torchio M, et al. Comparative effectiveness of gemcitabine plus nabpaclitaxel and FOLFIRINOX in the first-line setting of metastatic pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancers (Basel). 2019;11.
- Sehdev A, Gbolahan O, Hancock BA, et al. Germline and somatic DNA damage repair gene mutations and overall survival in metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma patients treated with FOLFIRINOX. Clin Cancer Res. 2018;24:6204–11.
- Rebelatto TF, Falavigna M, Pozzari M, et al. Should platinum-based chemotherapy be preferred for germline BReast CAncer genes (BRCA) 1 and 2-mutated pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) patients? A systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancer Treat Rev. 2019;80:101895.
- 11. Fogelman D, Sugar EA, Oliver G, et al. Family history as a marker of platinum sensitivity in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2015;76:489–98.
- Takahara N, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Pancreatic cancer with malignant ascites: clinical features and outcomes. Pancreas. 2015;44:380–5.
- Armstrong DK, Bundy B, Wenzel L, et al. Intraperitoneal cisplatin and paclitaxel in ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med. 2006;354:34–43.

- 14. Ishigami H, Fujiwara Y, Fukushima R, et al. Phase III trial comparing intraperitoneal and intravenous paclitaxel plus S-1 versus cisplatin plus S-1 in patients with gastric cancer with peritoneal metastasis: PHOENIX-GC trial. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36:1922–9.
- 15. Takahara N, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Intravenous and intraperitoneal paclitaxel with S-1 for treatment of refractory pancreatic cancer with malignant ascites. Invest New Drugs. 2016;34:636–42.
- 16. Yamada S, Fujii T, Yamamoto T, et al. Phase I/II study of adding intraperitoneal paclitaxel in patients with pancreatic cancer and peritoneal metastasis. Br J Surg. 2020;107:1811–7.
- Hammel P, Huguet F, van Laethem JL, et al. Effect of chemoradiotherapy vs chemotherapy on survival in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer controlled after 4 months of gemcitabine with or without erlotinib: the LAP07 Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA. 2016;315:1844–53.
- Ioka T, Furuse J, Fukutomi A, et al. Randomized phase II study of chemoradiotherapy with versus without induction chemotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: Japan Clinical Oncology Group trial, JCOG1106. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2021;51:235–43.
- 19. Suker M, Beumer BR, Sadot E, et al. FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and patient-level meta-analysis. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17:801–10.
- Philip PA, Lacy J, Portales F, et al. Nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer (LAPACT): a multicentre, open-label phase 2 study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;5:285–94.
- Mizusawa J, Fukutomi A, Katayama H, et al. Protocol digest of randomized phase II study of modified FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel combination therapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: Japan clinical oncology group study (JCOG1407). Pancreatology. 2018;18:841–5.
- 22. Ozaka M, Matsumura Y, Ishii H, et al. Randomized phase II study of gemcitabine and S-1 combination versus gemcitabine alone in the treatment of unresectable advanced pancreatic cancer (Japan Clinical Cancer Research Organization PC-01 study). Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2012;69:1197–204.
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Sasaki T, et al. A multicentre randomised phase II trial of gemcitabine alone vs gemcitabine and S-1 combination therapy in advanced pancreatic cancer: GEMSAP study. Br J Cancer. 2012;106:1934–9.
- 24. Ueno H, Ioka T, Ikeda M, et al. Randomized phase III study of gemcitabine plus S-1, S-1 alone, or gemcitabine alone in patients with locally advanced and metastatic pancreatic cancer in Japan and Taiwan: GEST study. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31:1640–8.
- Hamada C, Okusaka T, Ikari T, et al. Efficacy and safety of gemcitabine plus S-1 in pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis of individual patient data. Br J Cancer. 2017;116:1544–50.
- Unno M, Motoi F, Matsuyama Y, et al. Randomized phase II/III trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and S-1 versus upfront surgery for resectable pancreatic cancer (Prep-02/JSAP-05). J Clin Oncol. 2019;37:189.
- Saito K, Isayama H, Sakamoto Y, et al. A phase II trial of gemcitabine, S-1 and LV combination (GSL) neoadjuvant chemotherapy for patients with borderline resectable and locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Med Oncol. 2018;35:100.
- Saito K, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. A phase II trial of gemcitabine, S-1 and LV combination (GSL) therapy in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. Invest New Drugs. 2019;37: 338–44.
- 29. Nakai Y, Isayama H, Sasaki T, et al. Comorbidity, not age, is prognostic in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer receiving gemcitabine-based chemotherapy. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2011;78:252–9.
- Betge J, Chi-Kern J, Schulte N, et al. A multicenter phase 4 geriatric assessment directed trial to evaluate gemcitabine +/- nab-paclitaxel in elderly pancreatic cancer patients (GrantPax). BMC Cancer. 2018;18:747.
- Oettle H, Riess H, Stieler JM, et al. Second-line oxaliplatin, folinic acid, and fluorouracil versus folinic acid and fluorouracil alone for gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer: outcomes from the CONKO-003 trial. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32:2423–9.

- 32. Gill S, Ko YJ, Cripps C, et al. PANCREOX: a randomized phase III study of fluorouracil/ leucovorin with or without oxaliplatin for second-line advanced pancreatic cancer in patients who have received gemcitabine-based chemotherapy. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34:3914–20.
- Ohkawa S, Okusaka T, Isayama H, et al. Randomised phase II trial of S-1 plus oxaliplatin vs S-1 in patients with gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer. 2015;112:1428–34.
- 34. Ioka T, Komatsu Y, Mizuno N, et al. Randomised phase II trial of irinotecan plus S-1 in patients with gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer. 2017;116:464–71.
- 35. Ioka T, Ueno M, Ueno H, et al. TAS-118 (S-1 plus leucovorin) versus S-1 in patients with gemcitabine-refractory advanced pancreatic cancer: a randomised, open-label, phase 3 study (GRAPE trial). Eur J Cancer. 2019;106:78–88.
- 36. Wang-Gillam A, Li CP, Bodoky G, et al. Nanoliposomal irinotecan with fluorouracil and folinic acid in metastatic pancreatic cancer after previous gemcitabine-based therapy (NAPOLI-1): a global, randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2016;387:545–57.
- 37. Pelzer U, Schwaner I, Stieler J, et al. Best supportive care (BSC) versus oxaliplatin, folinic acid and 5-fluorouracil (OFF) plus BSC in patients for second-line advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase III-study from the German CONKO-study group. Eur J Cancer. 2011;47:1676–81.
- Morizane C, Okusaka T, Furuse J, et al. A phase II study of S-1 in gemcitabine-refractory metastatic pancreatic cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2009;63:313–9.
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Sasaki T, et al. Impact of S-1 in patients with gemcitabine-refractory pancreatic cancer in Japan. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2010;40:774–80.
- 40. Vogl UM, Andalibi H, Klaus A, et al. Nab-paclitaxel and gemcitabine or FOLFIRINOX as firstline treatment in patients with unresectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: does sequence matter? BMC Cancer. 2019;19:28.
- 41. Lee JC, Woo SM, Shin DW, et al. Comparison of FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nabpaclitaxel for treatment of metastatic pancreatic cancer: using Korean Pancreatic Cancer (K-PaC) Registry. Am J Clin Oncol. 2020;43:654–9.
- 42. Sawada M, Kasuga A, Mie T, et al. Modified FOLFIRINOX as a second-line therapy following gencitabine plus nab-paclitaxel therapy in metastatic pancreatic cancer. BMC Cancer. 2020;20:449.
- 43. Saito K, Nakai Y, Takahara N, et al. A retrospective comparative study of S-IROX and modified FOLFIRINOX for patients with advanced pancreatic cancer refractory to gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel. Invest New Drugs. 2021;39:605–13.
- Sasaki T, Kanata R, Yamada I, Matsuyama M, Ozaka M, Sasahira N. Improvement of treatment outcomes for metastatic pancreatic cancer: a real-world data analysis. In Vivo. 2019;33:271–6.



6

Neoadjuvant Therapy for Resectable and Borderline Resectable Pancreatic Cancer

Shuichi Aoki and Michiaki Unno

Abstract

Neoadjuvant therapy (NAT) is an emerging strategy for treating potentially resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma (PA). Although a strong rationale and many theoretical advantages of NAT have been identified for patients with PA, the results of prospective studies have considerably varied. Recently, a multicentric Japanese group conducted a randomized control trial (PREP02/JSAP05) and clearly demonstrated the significant survival benefit of neoadjuvant chemotherapy compared with that of upfront surgery for resectable and borderline resectable PA. This treatment strategy aims to decrease tumor burden, which may provide a higher rate of R0 resection, and intervene early with systemic chemotherapy to suppress micrometastases, which may be undetectable on preoperative radiological images but may emerge within a short postoperative period. Currently, various institutes are championing further efforts to clarify an optimal NAT regimen or an appropriate period for NAT and achieve better patient selection for particular therapies in patients with potentially resectable or borderline resectable PA. This promising approach provides a paradigm shift in the management of PA wherein NAT can be the new standard of care for patients with PA.

Keywords

Pancreatic cancer · Neoadjuvant therapy · Resectable pancreatic cancer · Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer · Chemotherapy · Chemoradiotherapy

S. Aoki (🖂) · M. Unno

Department of Surgery, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Aoba-ku, Sendai, Japan e-mail: shuichi1124@surg.med.tohoku.ac.jp; m_unno@surg.med.tohoku.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_6

6.1 Introduction

Pancreatic adenocarcinoma (PA) is the second leading cause of cancer-related death in the Western world and remains one of the most lethal cancers with an overall 5-year survival rate of approximately 5% [1–3]. Although most patients with PA are diagnosed with a locally advanced tumor or distant metastases and are indicated for systemic chemotherapy, patients with a radiological appearance of resectable disease (accounting for approximately 20%) undergo radical pancreatectomies followed by adjuvant therapy as a standard treatment. This strategy provides a survival benefit, with the 5-year overall survival exceeding 40% in patients with resectable PA [4, 5]. Recently, in patients with resectable PA cohort, a novel treatment strategy called neoadjuvant therapy (NAT) is considered to modestly improve overall survival and thus has been introduced in clinical practice. Currently, various institutions or hospitals are championing efforts to cure more patients by early intervention with potent cytotoxic treatments such as preoperative FOLFIRINOX or gemcitabine plus nabpaclitaxel (GnP) [6, 7]. In fact, a multicentric Japanese group clarified the superiority of NAT in prolonged overall survival for patients with potentially resectable PA, compared with conventional upfront surgery combined with adjuvant therapy [8-10].

The presumable benefits of NAT are considered to decrease tumor burden, which may provide a higher rate of R0 resection, and to boost early treatment for micrometastatic diseases, which may be undetectable on preoperative radiological findings but may be detected in early postoperative period [11]. For patients with disease progression during NAT, non-curative surgical resection and its associated risks can be avoided. Furthermore, NAT shows a promising advantage in compliance with drug administration. In an adjuvant setting, approximately 25-40% of patients with surgical complete resection cannot receive postoperative treatment as initially planned because of prolonged surgical complications and delayed recovery after surgery [12-14]. Conversely, in a neoadjuvant setting, 73-100% of patients are expected to complete a full regimen of planned NAT [15-21]. NAT has no adverse effects on operative morbidity or mortality. In fact, a decreased incident of postoperative complications, such as anastomotic fistulas, have been reported in patients after NAT, which is caused by the firmer pancreatic texture owing to the long-term obstruction of the pancreatic duct and chronic pancreatitis [22-24]. Finally, an analysis of a national database of medical costs and patient survival in the United States suggested that the introduction of NAT in clinical practice resulted in lower costs and provided an economic advantage compared with upfront surgery [25].

In this chapter, we focus on this multimodal approach and discuss the existing status of NAT for patients with potentially resectable PA.

6.2 Preoperative Estimation for Surgical Resectability

It is essential to accurately assess resectability at the time of diagnosis to identify the most appropriate treatment strategy to maximize survival in patients with PA. Two definitions for a resectable tumor have been proposed: one is from the joint consensus guidelines of the American Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Association, the Society of Surgical Oncology, and the Society for Surgery of the Alimentary Tract [26] and the other is the MD Anderson Classification [27]. The former has been revised by the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN), and these NCCN definitions have been widely accepted and approved by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery [28]. According to these criteria, resectability is decided based on radiological findings of the involvement of critical adjacent vessels, i.e., the celiac axis (CA), superior mesenteric artery (SMA), and superior mesenteric vein (SMV) and portal vein (PV) (Table 6.1). This detailed investigation can be accomplished only by high-quality cross-sectional imaging using CT or MRI.

Resectability		
status	Arterial	Venous
Resectable	• No arterial tumor contact (celiac axis [CA], superior mesenteric artery [SMA], or common hepatic artery [CHA])	• No tumor contact with the superior mesenteric vein (SMV) or portal vein (PV) or ≤180° contact without vein contour irregularity
Borderline	Pancreatic head/uncinate process	Solid tumor contact with the SMV
resectable	 Solid tumor contact with CHA without extension to CA or hepatic artery bifurcation allowing for safe and complete resection and reconstruction Solid tumor contact with the SMA of ≤180° 	or PV of >180°, contact of \leq 180° with contour irregularity of the vein or thrombosis of the vein but with suitable vessel proximal and distal to the site of involvement allowing for safe and complete resection and vein reconstruction
	• Solid tumor contact with variant arterial anatomy (e.g., accessory right hepatic artery, replaced right hepatic artery, replaced CHA, and the origin of replaced or accessory artery) and the presence and degree of tumor contact should be noted if present, as it may affect surgical planning	• Solid tumor contact with the inferior vena cava (IVC)
	Pancreatic body/tail	
	• Solid tumor contact with the CA of $\leq 180^{\circ}$	
	• Solid tumor contact with the CA of >180° without involvement of the aorta and with intact and uninvolved gastroduodenal artery thereby permitting a modified Appleby procedure (some panel members prefer these criteria to be in the locally advanced category)	
Locally	Head/uncinate process	• Unreconstructible SMV/PV due to
advanced	• Solid tumor contact with SMA >180°	tumor involvement or occlusion (can be due to tumor or bland thrombus)
	• Solid tumor contact with the CA >180 $^{\circ}$	
	Pancreatic body/tail	
	• Solid tumor contact of >180° with the SMA or CA	
	• Solid tumor contact with the CA and aortic involvement	

Table 6.1 NCCN pancreatic adenocarcinoma guidelines version 1.2021 defining resectability

CA celiac axis, CHA common hepatic artery, SMA superior mesenteric artery, PV portal vein, SMV superior mesenteric vein

Adopted to: https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/default.aspx

In general, resectable PA shows no arterial tumor contact with or without venous involvement (SMV or PV <180°), and borderline PA is specifically characterized by semi-circumferential abutment (<180°) of the SMA and/or CA. Only 15–20% of overall patients with PA show a primarily resectable tumor at diagnosis.

Several biological factors, including occult distant metastasis or regional lymph node involvement, lead to early postoperative metastases and dismal prognosis. Even if radiological investigations suggest a resectable tumor, patients with high carbohydrate antigen (CA) 19–9 levels >500 U/mL or an Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status of 2 (indicating poor prognosis) may be considered to have borderline resectable PA [29]. Thus, especially for high-risk patients, surgical resection combined with NAT is appropriate to increase the possibility for prolonged survival.

6.3 Potentially Resectable Tumors

Upfront surgery combined with adjuvant therapy has been widely accepted as a standard treatment for resectable PA. Adjuvant therapy is administered to patients who undergo curative resection and completely recover from surgery without early postoperative recurrence. Several randomized controlled trials (RCTs) have proposed the superiority of adjuvant therapy with new agents, with median overall survival of 46.5 months (S1) [4] and 54.4 months (modified FOLFIRINOX) [5]; however, eligible patients in these trials comprised only those who pass the surgical selection (Fig. 6.1A-a). Patients who did not undergo surgical resection owing to postoperative complications were excluded from this cohort and those patients are generally expected to have poor prognosis.

Recently, many ongoing clinical trials have been attempting to clarify the efficacy of NAT in patients with PA, and a multicenter randomized clinical trial by a Japanese study group reported the superiority of NAT in overall survival for patients with potentially resectable PA compared with conventional upfront surgery with adjuvant therapy [9, 10]. In the course of NAT followed by surgical resection, there are other patient selections in addition to the surgical selections mentioned above (Fig. 6.1B-b). Patients with disease progression or insufficient recovery during NAT are not indicated for surgical resection and have poorer prognosis. In retrospective or case series studies evaluating the efficacy of NAT, the survival outcome of patients with only resected PA after NAT was analyzed (Fig. 6.1B-c), and a better survival trend was noted because of the exclusion of patients with poor prognosis. Prospective studies should include patients with the radiological appearance of resectable PA and potentially resectable PA (Fig. 6.1B-d), and they should be designed according to intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis to reduce the selection bias for accurate survival analysis. In short, resected PA is not necessarily equal to potentially resectable PA, and objective cohorts for evaluating adjuvant therapy in RCTs (Fig. 6.1A-a) are not necessarily equal to those with ITT analysis when evaluating the efficacy of NAT in RCTs (Fig. 6.1B-d).



a Conventional therapy (upfront surgery followed by adjuvant therapy)

b A novel therapy (NAT combined with conventional therapy)



Fig. 6.1 Patient selection for conventional (**A**) and neoadjuvant therapy (**B**). The gray box represents excluded cases for postoperative adjuvant treatment. Non-curative resection includes cases with unresectable tumors at laparotomy or resectable tumors with a macroscopic positive margin (R2 resection) or metastatic disease (M1). Eligible patients in randomized controlled trials (RCTs) to evaluate the efficacy of adjuvant therapy consist of only patients who pass these surgical selections (**A-a**), while eligible patients in RCTs to evaluate NAT include all patients with a radiological appearance of resectable PA (**B-d**), and the RCTs are designed based on intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis to reduce selection bias for accurate survival analysis. It is incorrect to directly compare survival outcomes across both trials since the objective cohorts in both trials are not completely matched: one is resected PA and the other is potentially resectable PA

6.4 Prospective Studies for NAT and Adjuvant Therapy

Several prospective Phase II trials of NAT for potentially resectable PA have reported favorable R0 resection and survival rates based on ITT analyses (Table 6.2) [15, 16, 18, 30–41]. All these trials demonstrated that compared with historical surgical data, patients who completed neoadjuvant chemotherapy or chemoradiotherapy (CRT) and had no radiographic appearance of progression before surgery had a higher possibility of achieving R0 resection and prolonged overall survival. Early trials tested neoadjuvant chemotherapy, not CRT, in suppressing occult metastatic disease before surgery. Palmer et al. conducted a Phase II trial in which patients with potentially resectable PA with NAT [16], i.e., either gemcitabine alone or in combination with cisplatin. Only 38% of patients in the gemcitabine cohort underwent curative resection compared with 70% in the combination of gemcitabine and cisplatin, without significant differences in postoperative complications. Other trials also identified the superiority of combination therapy over monotherapy, with high resection and survival rates. Regarding CRT, combined regimens using two or more agents do not necessarily result in improved survival compared with monotherapy. Heinrich et al. reported the safety and effect of NAT with a similar chemotherapy regimen associated with improved quality of life and nutritional status [32]. Turrini et al. [34] and Pipas et al. [35] reported the results of their Phase II study of NAT using CRT. Motoi et al. conducted a prospective Phase II trial of NAT using gemcitabine plus S1 (GS) in a multicenter randomized controlled study [39]. This regimen was well-tolerated and induced a favorable outcome without radiotherapy. O'Reilly et al. also reported results of a combination therapy of gemcitabine plus oxaliplatin [37], suggesting a longer survival rate according to both the ITT and the per-protocol analysis.

In the adjuvant setting, modified FOLFIRINOX, as well as S1, is one of the most commonly used regimens [4, 5]. Both treatments had a positive survival effect in patients who underwent curative surgical resection, with median survival times of 46.5 and 54.4 months, respectively. These results appear to be compatible or superior to those found when treating with NAT in the prospective trial; however, this interpretation is incorrect. Prospective analysis to identify an appropriate regimen of adjuvant therapy is based on a patient cohort that can achieve surgical resection and completely recover from surgical treatment (Fig. 6.1A-a), while an objective cohort to evaluate the efficacy of NAT should include all patients having potentially resectable PA (Fig. 6.1B-d), including a subpopulation that did not undergo surgical resection owing to disease progression or that underwent surgical resection but could not start adjuvant therapy owing to prolonged postoperative complications. In the analysis of the efficacy of adjuvant therapy, the selected patient cohort is enrolled, therefore the survival outcomes tend to be preferable, compared with ITT analysis to evaluate NAT efficacy. RCTs are the only method for discriminating between survival outcomes after upfront surgery and those after NAT by directly comparing two arms of patients with potentially resectable PA to avoid the influence of selection bias.

Invie V. Illustru						د د
Author	Resectability	Z	Regimens	Resection rate	OS (ITT)	Reterence
Phase II study						
Talamonti MS	R, BR	20	Gem + RT	85%	18	[30]
Mornex F	R, BR	41	5FU/Cis + RT	63%	9.4	[31]
Palmer	R,BR	50	Gem	38%	9.9	[16]
			Gem/Cis	70%	15.6	
Heinrich S	R	28	Gem/Cis	80%	26.5	[32]
Varadhachary GR	R	90	Gem/Cis + RT	66%	17.4	[18]
Evans DB	R	86	Gem + RT	74%	22.7	[15]
Landry J	R, BR	21	Gem + RT	24%	19.4	[33]
			Gem/Cis/5FU (5FU + RT)		13.4	
Turrini O	R	34	DOC+RT	50%	15.5	[34]
Pipas JM	R, BR	37	Gem/Cet + RT	76%	17.3	[35]
Motoi F	R, BR	36	Gem/S1	87%	19.7	[36]
O'Reilly EM	R	38	Gem/Ox	71%	27.2	[37]
Okano K	R, BR	57	Gem/S1	73%	N.R.	[38]
Motoi F	R, BR	101	Gem/S1	73%	30.8	[39]
Tsai S	R, BR	130	FOLFIRINOX	82%	38	[40]
			FOLFIRINOX			
			Gem/Nab-P			
			Cap/Nab-P			
			CRT			
Eguchi H	R	63	Gem/S1 + RT	86%	55.3	[41]
						(continued)

 Table 6.2
 Prospective studies of NAT for resectable and borderline resectable PA

67

Table 6.2 (continued	(
Author	Resectability	N	Regimens	Resection rate	OS (ITT)	Reference
Phase III study						
Golcher H	R	30	Gem/Cis + RT	63%	17.4	[42]
		33	Upfront surgery	70%	14.4	
Casadei R	R	18	Gem + RT	61%	22.4	[43]
		20		75%	19.5	
Jang JY	BR	27	Gem + RT	63%	21	[44]
		23		78%	12	
Versteijne E	R, BR	119	Gem + RT	62%	17.1	[45, 46]
		127		72%	13.7	
Unno M	R, BR	182	Gem/S1	77 %	36.7	[8-10]
		180		72%	25.7	

R resectable, *BR* borderline resectable, *Gem* gemcitabine, *RT* radiation, *5FU* 5-fluorouracil, *Cis* cisplatin, *DOC* docetaxel, *Cet* cetuximab, CAP, *OX* oxaliplatin, *Nab-P* nab-paclitaxel, *CRT* chemoradiotherapy, *N* number in the cohort, *N.R.* did not reach the median time, OS (1TT), median overall survival in months by intention-to-treat analysis, HR hazard ratio
Currently, many ongoing RCTs are examining the efficacy of NAT compared with that of upfront surgery (Table 6.2) [8–10, 42–46]. Most modalities in these RCTs are CRT and not chemotherapy. Golcher et al. [42] and Casadei et al. [43] reported the results of an RCT using CRT as NAT, but neither of them showed significant differences. A possible reason could be the difficulty in recruiting patients or small cohort sizes. Jang et al. [44] found a positive outcome by targeting only patients with borderline resectable PA in an RCT using CRT. Versteijne et al. [45] conducted an RCT for patients with resectable and borderline resectable PA (PREOPANC-1 trial), and their results showed significant improvements in R0 resection, locoregional recurrence, pathological lymph node metastases and disease-free survival rates, although this trial did not meet the primary endpoint [46].

Unno and Motoi conducted an RCT (PREP02/JSAP05) using chemotherapy (GS). A total of 362 patients with resectable or borderline resectable PA were randomly assigned to NAT or upfront surgery [8-10]. NAT significantly prolonged the median overall survival compared with upfront surgery (36.7 vs. 26.6 months, p = 0.015); however, there was no significant difference in resection rates between the two arms and no operative mortality. Interestingly, compared with upfront surgery, NAT significantly reduced the incidence of pathological nodal metastases and postoperative hepatic recurrence. This novel strategy of NAT using GS has great potential as a new standard for potentially resectable PA. Among these RCTs analyzing NAT and upfront surgery, the resection rates after upfront surgery were comparable, ranging from 70 to 78%, while the resection rate after NAT showed a difference between chemotherapy and CRT. The resection rate after CRT ranged from 61 to 63%, which was approximately 10% lower than that of upfront surgery. Only preferred cases for CRT might benefit from the advantage of local treatment. On the other hand, the resection rate after chemotherapy was 77%, which did not decrease compared with that after upfront surgery. In contrast to the efficacy of CRT, potentially resectable PA could benefit from chemotherapy because of its systemic nature.

6.5 Optimal Agent or Regimens for NAT for Potentially Resectable PA

The most reliable regimens for unresectable PA are FOLFIRINOX or GnP [47, 48]. Both regimens provided evidence of prolonged survival time in patients with advanced PA. These regimens could be strong candidates for NAT for potentially resectable PA. Currently, many clinical trials are trying to confirm the superior effects of these combination regimens for resectable PA. When treating unresectable PA, we usually set the primary endpoint as the improvement in overall survival; however, in the neoadjuvant setting, the treatment efficacy in terms of response rate or progression-free survival (PFS) should be weighted more because the tumors would be resected after NAT over a short period. FOLFIRINOX is a valuable treatment option in preoperative therapy for borderline resectable or unresectable PA, and it results in a significantly better tumor control and resection rate than other treatments. Resection rates after FOLFIRINOX were 60.8% compared with those after other treatments (48.0%) [49]. In a meta-analysis, FOLFIRINOX provided better resection and R0 rates of 25.9% and 78.4%, respectively, in patients with locally advanced PA [50]. GnP is also expected to be administered as NAT to patients with potentially resectable PA. The initial results showed that NAT using GnP was safe and feasible [40]; however, the clinical benefit has not yet been clarified. Both FOLFIRINOX and GnP regimens might be potential candidates for NAT for potentially resectable PA, and their clinical survival benefits should be investigated in multicentric prospective trials.

Several studies have shown that GS induced a higher response rate and longer PFS. Ueno et al. [51] and Ozaka et al. [52] indicated significantly higher response rates and longer PFS with GS in a randomized trial; therefore, in the PREP02/JSAP05 trial, GS regimens were applied as an arm of NAT. Gemcitabine and oxaliplatin and the combination therapy of gemcitabine plus capecitabine have also shown significantly higher response rates and a longer PFS [24, 53]. More clinical trials are urgently needed to confirm the best protocol for NAT in patients with PA.

6.6 Optimal Regimens for NAT: Chemotherapy or CRT?

CRT was expected to be a valuable modality for local disease control, and many prospective non-randomized trials using CRT have been conducted; however, none of the trials reported positive survival benefits compared with chemotherapy [42–44, 46]. One of the main reasons for the positive outcome of the PREP02/JSAP05 trial is maybe that the preoperative systemic delivery of cytotoxic agents might suppress the progression of liver micrometastases.

The lower resection rate after CRT might be because of a reduced dose of systemic chemotherapy during combination with radiotherapy. As a NAT regimen for patients with borderline resectable PA, systemic chemotherapy of FOLFIRINOX followed by CRT showed sufficient feasibility and improved survival [7, 54]. This concept is referred to as total NAT, and this strategy might provide further survival benefits for patients with resectable PA [55].

6.7 Optimal Duration for NAT

In the PREP02/JSAP02 trial, two cycles of GS resulted in significant survival benefits for patients with potentially resectable PA. Most previously reported trials for potentially resectable PA used a 2-month period of NAT [9, 37, 39, 41]; however, additional treatment might only induce more prolonged survival time in superresponders to preoperative chemotherapy. A surrogate marker reflecting treatment efficacy is crucial to select appropriate patients for additional treatment.

Radiological response defined by the Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors, would be a candidate to surrogate the endpoint. Radiological assessments, which can be performed before and after preoperative treatment, are potential tools to evaluate treatment efficacy during clinical decision-making for surgical resection. However, a radiological complete response is rarely shown even after multimodal treatment for PA [7, 41].

Serum tumor markers are also promising candidates as surrogate markers. CA19-9, which is elevated in most patients with PA, is widely accepted as a valuable tumor marker. Several reports indicated that a decreased CA19-9 value to the normal range after surgery is associated with longer survival and a lower hepatic relapse rate [56, 57]. The decreased marker levels after NAT reflect a good response and longer overall survival [11].

6.8 Conclusion

Neoadjuvant chemotherapy might be beneficial as a standard treatment for patients with potentially resectable PA. Various randomized controlled studies should be performed to comprehensively assess the indications and effects of NAT, and we must make further efforts to cure more patients with resectable PA.

References

- 1. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin. 2020;70(1):7–30.
- Kleeff J, Korc M, Apte M, La Vecchia C, Johnson CD, Biankin AV, et al. Pancreatic cancer. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2016;2:16022.
- Neoptolemos JP, Kleeff J, Michl P, Costello E, Greenhalf W, Palmer DH. Therapeutic developments in pancreatic cancer: current and future perspectives. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;15(6):333–48.
- Uesaka K, Boku N, Fukutomi A, Okamura Y, Konishi M, Matsumoto I, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy of S-1 versus gemcitabine for resected pancreatic cancer: a phase 3, open-label, randomised, non-inferiority trial (JASPAC 01). Lancet. 2016;388(10041):248–57.
- Conroy T, Hammel P, Hebbar M, Ben Abdelghani M, Wei AC, Raoul JL, et al. FOLFIRINOX or gemcitabine as adjuvant therapy for pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;379(25):2395–406.
- Dhir M, Zenati MS, Hamad A, Singhi AD, Bahary N, Hogg ME, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine/nab-paclitaxel for neoadjuvant treatment of resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic head adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 2018;25(7):1896–903.
- Murphy JE, Wo JY, Ryan DP, Jiang W, Yeap BY, Drapek LC, et al. Total neoadjuvant therapy with FOLFIRINOX followed by individualized chemoradiotherapy for borderline resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a phase 2 clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2018;4(7):963–9.
- Unno M, Motoi F, Matsuyama Y, Satoi S, Matsumoto I, Aosasa S. Randomized phase II/III trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and S-1 versus upfront surgery for resectable pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2019;37(Suppl4):abstr 189.
- Motoi F, Kosuge T, Ueno H, Yamaue H, Satoi S, Sho M, et al. Randomized phase II/III trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and S-1 versus upfront surgery for resectable pancreatic cancer (Prep-02/JSAP05). Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2019;49(2):190–4.
- Satoi S, Unno M, Motoi F, Matsuyama Y, Matsumoto I, Aosasa S. The effect of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and S-1 for resectable pancreatic cancer (randomized phase II/III trial;(Prep-02/JSAP-05). J Clin Oncol. 2019;37(Suppl 15):abstr 4126.
- Aoki S, Motoi F, Murakami Y, Sho M, Satoi S, Honda G, et al. Decreased serum carbohydrate antigen 19-9 levels after neoadjuvant therapy predict a better prognosis for patients with

pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a multicenter case-control study of 240 patients. BMC Cancer. 2019;19(1):252.

- Spitz FR, Abbruzzese JL, Lee JE, Pisters PW, Lowy AM, Fenoglio CJ, et al. Preoperative and postoperative chemoradiation strategies in patients treated with pancreaticoduodenectomy for adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. J Clin Oncol. 1997;15(3):928–37.
- 13. Klinkenbijl JH, Jeekel J, Sahmoud T, van Pel R, Couvreur ML, Veenhof CH, et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy and 5-fluorouracil after curative resection of cancer of the pancreas and periampullary region: phase III trial of the EORTC gastrointestinal tract cancer cooperative group. Ann Surg. 1999;230(6):776–82. Discussion 82–4
- Oettle H, Post S, Neuhaus P, Gellert K, Langrehr J, Ridwelski K, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine vs observation in patients undergoing curative-intent resection of pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2007;297(3):267–77.
- Evans DB, Varadhachary GR, Crane CH, Sun CC, Lee JE, Pisters PW, et al. Preoperative gemcitabine-based chemoradiation for patients with resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(21):3496–502.
- 16. Palmer DH, Stocken DD, Hewitt H, Markham CE, Hassan AB, Johnson PJ, et al. A randomized phase 2 trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy in resectable pancreatic cancer: gemcitabine alone versus gemcitabine combined with cisplatin. Ann Surg Oncol. 2007;14(7):2088–96.
- Gillen S, Schuster T, Meyer Zum Büschenfelde C, Friess H, Kleeff J. Preoperative/neoadjuvant therapy in pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of response and resection percentages. PLoS Med. 2010;7(4):e1000267.
- Varadhachary GR, Wolff RA, Crane CH, Sun CC, Lee JE, Pisters PW, et al. Preoperative gemcitabine and cisplatin followed by gemcitabine-based chemoradiation for resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(21):3487–95.
- Heinrich S, Schafer M, Weber A, Hany TF, Bhure U, Pestalozzi BC, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy generates a significant tumor response in resectable pancreatic cancer without increasing morbidity: results of a prospective phase II trial. Ann Surg. 2008;248(6):1014–22.
- Le Scodan R, Mornex F, Girard N, Mercier C, Valette PJ, Ychou M, et al. Preoperative chemoradiation in potentially resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma: feasibility, treatment effect evaluation and prognostic factors, analysis of the SFRO-FFCD 9704 trial and literature review. Ann Oncol. 2009;20(8):1387–96.
- 21. Ohigashi H, Ishikawa O, Eguchi H, Takahashi H, Gotoh K, Yamada T, et al. Feasibility and efficacy of combination therapy with preoperative full-dose gemcitabine, concurrent threedimensional conformal radiation, surgery, and postoperative liver perfusion chemotherapy for T3-pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg. 2009;250(1):88–95.
- Laurence JM, Tran PD, Morarji K, Eslick GD, Lam VW, Sandroussi C. A systematic review and meta-analysis of survival and surgical outcomes following neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy for pancreatic cancer. J Gastrointest Surg. 2011;15(11):2059–69.
- Andriulli A, Festa V, Botteri E, Valvano MR, Koch M, Bassi C, et al. Neoadjuvant/preoperative gemcitabine for patients with localized pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis of prospective studies. Ann Surg Oncol. 2012;19(5):1644–62.
- Lee JL, Kim SC, Kim JH, Lee SS, Kim TW, Park DH, et al. Prospective efficacy and safety study of neoadjuvant gemcitabine with capecitabine combination chemotherapy for borderline-resectable or unresectable locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Surgery. 2012;152(5):851–62.
- 25. Abbott DE, Tzeng CW, Merkow RP, Cantor SB, Chang GJ, Katz MH, et al. The costeffectiveness of neoadjuvant chemoradiation is superior to a surgery-first approach in the treatment of pancreatic head adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 2013;20(Suppl 3):S500–8.
- 26. Callery MP, Chang KJ, Fishman EK, Talamonti MS, William Traverso L, Linehan DC. Pretreatment assessment of resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: expert consensus statement. Ann Surg Oncol. 2009;16(7):1727–33.
- Varadhachary GR, Tamm EP, Abbruzzese JL, Xiong HQ, Crane CH, Wang H, et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: definitions, management, and role of preoperative therapy. Ann Surg Oncol. 2006;13(8):1035–46.

- Bockhorn M, Uzunoglu FG, Adham M, Imrie C, Milicevic M, Sandberg AA, et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a consensus statement by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery. 2014;155(6):977–88.
- Isaji S, Mizuno S, Windsor JA, Bassi C, Fernández-Del Castillo C, Hackert T, et al. International consensus on definition and criteria of borderline resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma 2017. Pancreatology. 2018;18(1):2–11.
- 30. Talamonti MS, Small W, Mulcahy MF, Wayne JD, Attaluri V, Colletti LM, et al. A multiinstitutional phase II trial of preoperative full-dose gemcitabine and concurrent radiation for patients with potentially resectable pancreatic carcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 2006;13(2):150–8.
- 31. Mornex F, Girard N, Scoazec JY, Bossard N, Ychou M, Smith D, et al. Feasibility of preoperative combined radiation therapy and chemotherapy with 5-fluorouracil and cisplatin in potentially resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma: the French SFRO-FFCD 97-04 Phase II trial. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2006;65(5):1471–8.
- 32. Heinrich S, Pestalozzi BC, Schäfer M, Weber A, Bauerfeind P, Knuth A, et al. Prospective phase II trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and cisplatin for resectable ade-nocarcinoma of the pancreatic head. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(15):2526–31.
- 33. Landry J, Catalano PJ, Staley C, Harris W, Hoffman J, Talamonti M, et al. Randomized phase II study of gemcitabine plus radiotherapy versus gemcitabine, 5-fluorouracil, and cisplatin followed by radiotherapy and 5-fluorouracil for patients with locally advanced, potentially resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Surg Oncol. 2010;101(7):587–92.
- 34. Turrini O, Ychou M, Moureau-Zabotto L, Rouanet P, Giovannini M, Moutardier V, et al. Neoadjuvant docetaxel-based chemoradiation for resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: new neoadjuvant regimen was safe and provided an interesting pathologic response. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2010;36(10):987–92.
- 35. Pipas JM, Zaki BI, McGowan MM, Tsapakos MJ, Ripple GH, Suriawinata AA, et al. Neoadjuvant cetuximab, twice-weekly gemcitabine, and intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) in patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Ann Oncol. 2012;23(11):2820–7.
- 36. Motoi F, Ishida K, Fujishima F, Ottomo S, Oikawa M, Okada T, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and S-1 for resectable and borderline pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: results from a prospective multi-institutional phase 2 trial. Ann Surg Oncol. 2013;20(12):3794–801.
- 37. O'Reilly EM, Perelshteyn A, Jarnagin WR, Schattner M, Gerdes H, Capanu M, et al. A singlearm, nonrandomized phase II trial of neoadjuvant gemcitabine and oxaliplatin in patients with resectable pancreas adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg. 2014;260(1):142–8.
- Okano K, Suto H, Oshima M, Maeda E, Yamamoto N, Kakinoki K, et al. A prospective phase II trial of neoadjuvant S-1 with concurrent hypofractionated radiotherapy in patients with resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 2017;24(9):2777–84.
- 39. Motoi F, Satoi S, Honda G, Wada K, Shinchi H, Matsumoto I, et al. A single-arm, phase II trial of neoadjuvant gemcitabine and S1 in patients with resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma: PREP-01 study. J Gastroenterol. 2019;54(2):194–203.
- 40. Tsai S, Christians KK, George B, Ritch PS, Dua K, Khan A, et al. A phase II clinical trial of molecular profiled neoadjuvant therapy for localized pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg. 2018;268(4):610–9.
- 41. Eguchi H, Takeda Y, Takahashi H, Nakahira S, Kashiwazaki M, Shimizu J, et al. A prospective, open-label, multicenter phase 2 trial of neoadjuvant therapy using full-dose gemcitabine and S-1 concurrent with radiation for resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 2019;26(13):4498–505.
- 42. Golcher H, Brunner TB, Witzigmann H, Marti L, Bechstein WO, Bruns C, et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy with gemcitabine/cisplatin and surgery versus immediate surgery in resectable pancreatic cancer: results of the first prospective randomized phase II trial. Strahlenther Onkol. 2015;191(1):7–16.
- 43. Casadei R, Di Marco M, Ricci C, Santini D, Serra C, Calculli L, et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy and surgery versus surgery alone in resectable pancreatic cancer: a single-center

prospective, randomized, controlled trial which failed to achieve accrual targets. J Gastrointest Surg. 2015;19(10):1802–12.

- 44. Jang JY, Han Y, Lee H, Kim SW, Kwon W, Lee KH, et al. Oncological benefits of neoadjuvant chemoradiation with gemcitabine versus upfront surgery in patients with borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a prospective, randomized, open-label, multicenter phase 2/3 trial. Ann Surg. 2018;268(2):215–22.
- 45. Versteijne E, van Eijck CH, Punt CJ, Suker M, Zwinderman AH, Dohmen MA, et al. Preoperative radiochemotherapy versus immediate surgery for resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer (PREOPANC trial): study protocol for a multicentre randomized controlled trial. Trials. 2016;17(1):127.
- 46. Versteijne E, Suker M, Groothuis K, Akkermans-Vogelaar JM, Besselink MG, Bonsing BA, et al. Preoperative chemoradiotherapy versus immediate surgery for resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: results of the dutch randomized phase III PREOPANC trial. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38(16):1763–73.
- Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, Bouche O, Guimbaud R, Becouarn Y, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(19):1817–25.
- Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP, Chiorean EG, Infante J, Moore M, et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(18):1691–703.
- 49. Hackert T, Sachsenmaier M, Hinz U, Schneider L, Michalski CW, Springfeld C, et al. Locally advanced pancreatic cancer: neoadjuvant therapy with folfirinox results in resectability in 60% of the patients. Ann Surg. 2016;264(3):457–63.
- Suker M, Beumer BR, Sadot E, Marthey L, Faris JE, Mellon EA, et al. FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and patient-level meta-analysis. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(6):801–10.
- 51. Ueno H, Kosuge T, Matsuyama Y, Yamamoto J, Nakao A, Egawa S, et al. A randomised phase III trial comparing gencitabine with surgery-only in patients with resected pancreatic cancer: Japanese Study Group of Adjuvant Therapy for Pancreatic Cancer. Br J Cancer. 2009;101(6):908–15.
- 52. Ozaka M, Matsumura Y, Ishii H, Omuro Y, Itoi T, Mouri H, et al. Randomized phase II study of gemcitabine and S-1 combination versus gemcitabine alone in the treatment of unresectable advanced pancreatic cancer (Japan Clinical Cancer Research Organization PC-01 study). Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2012;69(5):1197–204.
- 53. Sahora K, Kuehrer I, Eisenhut A, Akan B, Koellblinger C, Goetzinger P, et al. NeoGemOx: Gemcitabine and oxaliplatin as neoadjuvant treatment for locally advanced, nonmetastasized pancreatic cancer. Surgery. 2011;149(3):311–20.
- 54. Katz MH, Shi Q, Ahmad SA, Herman JM, Marsh RdW, Collisson E, et al. Preoperative modified FOLFIRINOX treatment followed by capecitabine-based chemoradiation for borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: alliance for clinical trials in oncology trial A021101. JAMA Surg. 2016;151(8):e161137.
- 55. Murphy JE, Wo JY, Ryan DP, Clark JW, Jiang W, Yeap BY, et al. Total neoadjuvant therapy with FOLFIRINOX in combination with losartan followed by chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase 2 clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5(7):1020–7.
- 56. Motoi F, Rikiyama T, Katayose Y, Egawa S, Unno M. Retrospective evaluation of the influence of postoperative tumor marker status on survival and patterns of recurrence after surgery for pancreatic cancer based on RECIST guidelines. Ann Surg Oncol. 2011;18(2):371–9.
- 57. Motoi F, Murakami Y, Okada KI, Matsumoto I, Uemura K, Satoi S, et al. Sustained elevation of postoperative serum level of carbohydrate antigen 19-9 is high-risk stigmata for primary hepatic recurrence in patients with curatively resected pancreatic adenocarcinoma. World J Surg. 2019;43(2):634–41.



Adjuvant Chemotherapy for Pancreatic Cancer

Masato Ozaka 💿

Abstract

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) remains one of the most difficult cancer to treat. The resection rate for patients with resectable PDAC is 15–20%. However, outcomes for resectable PDAC have improved dramatically over the past 13 years. Perhaps the most important factor in this has been the success of a number of adjuvant chemotherapy developments. In this chapter, we will discuss the reach and future prospects of postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy for PDAC, introducing an important randomized controlled trial (RCT) of adjuvant chemotherapy for PDAC.

Keywords

Pancreatic cancer · Adjuvant chemotherapy · Gemcitabine · S1 · FOLFIRINOX

7.1 History of Postoperative Adjuvant Chemotherapy

A list of important clinical trials of adjuvant chemotherapy for PDAC and their results is shown in Table 7.1.

7.1.1 ESPAC-01

In 1994, the European PDAC Research Group (ESPAC) published a 2-2-factor design to compare the relative benefits of adjuvant chemotherapy, chemoradiation,

M. Ozaka (🖂)

Department of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Medicine, Cancer Institute Hospital of Japanese Foundation for Cancer Research, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: masato.ozaka@jfcr.or.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_7

			Number of	MST	
Study	Year	Treatment arms	patients	(months)	<i>p</i> -value
ESPAC-01	2004	No CRT	144	17.9	0.05
		CRT	145	15.9	
		No chemotherapy	142	15.5	0.009
		5FU/FA	147	20.1	
CONKO-001	2007	Gem	179	22.1	0.06
		Observation	175	20.2	
JSAP-02	2009	Gem	58	22.3	0.19
		Observation	60	18.4	
RTOG 0704	2008	5FU/FA-CRT-5FU/FA	230	16.9	0.34
		Gem-CRT-Gem	221	20.5	
CapRI	2012	5FU+ CDDP+IFNa2b+RT	64	26.5	0.95
		5FU/FA	68	28.5	
ESPAC-03	2010	5FU/FA	551	23.0	0.39
		Gem	537	23.6	
JASPAC-01	2016	Gem	190	25.5	0.0001
		S1	187	46.5	
ESPAC-04	2017	Gem	366	25.5	0.032
		Gem+Cap	364	28.0	
PRODIGE	2018	Modified FOLFIIRNOX	247	54.4	0.003
24-ACCORD/		Gem	246	35.0	
CCTG PA.6					
APACT	2019	Gem+nab PTX	433	40.5	0.045
		Gem	433	36.2	

Table 7.1 Important clinical trials of adjuvant chemotherapy for PDAC

MST median survival time, *CRT* chemoradiation, *5FU* 5-fluorouracil, *FA* folinic acid, *Gem* gemcitabine, *CDDP* cisplatin, *IFNa2b* interferon alpha-2b, *RT* radiotherapy, *Cap* capecitabine, *mFOL*-*FIRINOX* modified FOLFIRINOX (5-fluorouracil + leucovorin + irinotecan + oxaliplatin), *nab PTX* nab paclitaxel

or chemotherapy after chemoradiation with observation alone, in an attempt to answer the question about adjuvant chemotherapy once and for all initiated [1]. For more realistic treatments and to improve patient numbers, ESPAC had clinicians select two randomized schemes: (1) no chemoradiation or chemoradiation, and (2) no chemotherapy or chemotherapy. The final results were published in two separate publications: a report 21 in which the results of all 541 patients from three parallel randomized trials were pooled, and a report 22 focusing on 289 patients randomized to two three-factor designs. In the first pooled analysis, there was no difference in survival when comparing 175 patients who received postoperative chemoradiation with 178 who did not (median overall survival (OS), 15.5 months vs. 16.1 months, respectively). In contrast, postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy alone was associated with a significant survival benefit in 238 patients compared with 235 patients (median OS, 19.7 months vs. 14 months, respectively). There was no benefit of chemoradiation and a trend toward poorer survival in the chemoradiation group (2-year survival rates were 29% vs. 41% in the chemoradiation group and 5-year survival rates were 10% vs. 20% in the no chemoradiation group). Local recurrence

rates were similar in both groups, and it was noteworthy that there were more recurrences overall in the chemoradiation group (84% vs. 74%) and shorter recurrencefree survival (RFS) (10.7 months vs. 15.2 months). It is also noteworthy that 33% of patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy did not complete all six courses and 17% did not receive any chemotherapy at all. The median OS for patients who received and did not receive chemotherapy were 20.1 months and 15.5 months, respectively. The final data of ESPAC-01 is listed in Table 7.1 [2].

7.1.2 CONKO-001

CONKO-001 is an RCT that compared a group of patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine hydrochloride (gemcitabine; GEM) after gross radical resection of PDAC with a surgery alone group. The results of the study, which was mainly conducted in Germany and included 368 patients, were published in 2007 and showed that the GEM group had a significantly better (p < 0.001) RFS as the primary endpoint [3]. In the secondary endpoint of OS, the GEM group showed only a favorable trend (p = 0.06), but subsequent reports based on long-term follow-up showed that adjuvant GEM chemotherapy significantly prolonged not only RFS, but also OS [4]. Meanwhile, in Japan, the JSAP-02 trial randomized 119 patients with gross radical resection of PDAC to surgery alone or postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy with GEM. Unlike CONKO-001, this study used three courses of adjuvant chemotherapy with GEM, and the results, published in 2009, showed that, like the original results of CONKO-001, GEM significantly prolonged RFS (median RFS: 11.4 months in the GEM group, compared to 5.0 months in the surgery alone group, p = 0.01) [5].

7.1.3 RTOG 9704

The RTOG 9704 phase III trial investigated the effect of the addition of GEM to adjuvant chemoradiation with 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) on survival in patients with resected PDAC. Median OS of 388 patients with pancreatic head carcinoma was 20.5 months in the GEM group versus 16.9 months in the 5-FU group [6, 7]. When compared with the individual treatment groups in the ESPAC-1 trial, one may suggest better survival times associated with chemotherapy than with chemoradiation. The Journal of the National Cancer Institute then drew the conclusion that only few data were in favor of adjuvant chemoradiation for PDAC.

7.1.4 CapRI

Between 2004 and 2007, the CapRI trial investigated chemoradio-immunotherapy with 5-FU, cisplatin, and interferon alfa-2b plus radiotherapy followed by 2 cycles of 5-FU compared to 6 cycles of 5-FU monotherapy in a total of 132 patients with

resected PDAC [8]. Median OS was comparable between patients receiving chemoradio-immunotherapy and those receiving 5-FU monotherapy (26.5 months vs. 28.5 months). Considering substantial adverse events in the chemoradio-immunotherapy, the authors concluded that this treatment cannot be recommended.

7.1.5 ESPAC-3

ESPAC-3 study is a head-to-head comparison between 5-FU/folinic acid (FA) as used in ESPAC-1 and GEM as used in CONKO-001 was undertaken within the ESPAC-3 trial (version 2). A total number of 1088 patients was randomized to either adjuvant chemotherapy with GEM or 5-FU/FA for 6 months after resection for PDAC [9]. At a median follow-up time of 34.2 months, median OSs were similar between the two chemotherapy arms (23.0 months for 5-FU/FA group versus 23.6 months for GEM group). However, grade 3/4 toxicities were almost halved in the GEM group compared to the 5-FU/FA group (7.5% vs. 14%). Consequently, from then on adjuvant chemotherapy using GEM was recommended as the treatment of choice in PDAC patients following upfront surgery.

The combined results of 458 randomized PDAC patients from the ESPAC-1, ESPAC-1 plus, and early ESPAC-3 (version 1) trial results were also used to estimate the effectiveness of adjuvant 5-FU/FA compared to surgery alone using metaanalysis. Median OS was 23.2 months with 5-FU/FA versus 16.8 months with surgery alone, supporting adjuvant chemotherapy with 5-FU/FA in PDAC [9].

7.1.6 JASPAC 01

JASPAC 01 is a large comparative study in Japan comparing patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy using GEM (GEM group) with those who received adjuvant chemotherapy using S-1 (S-1 group) after gross radical resection of PDAC. In JASPAC 01, the dosage and schedule of GEM were the same as in CONKO-001, while S-1 was administered at a dose of 80-120 mg/day, depending on body surface area, orally for 28 days. The study was conducted in four courses, each with a 14-day break. The study was initiated as a non-inferiority trial, but was discontinued after an interim analysis showed significantly better OS in the S-1 group than in the GEM group and was presented at the 2013 American Society of Clinical Oncology Gastrointestinal Cancers Symposium. The results were published in a journal in 2016 after all enrolled patients had been in the group for 5 years [10]. According to the report, the 5-year survival rates and median OS for each group were 24.4% and 25.5 months in the GEM group and 44.1% and 46.5 months in the S-1 group, with a hazard ratio (HR) of 0.57 (95% confidence interval (CI), 0.44-0.72, p < 0.001 for non-inferiority, p < 0.001for superiority) for S-1 versus GEM. JASPAC 01 showed that S-1 alone significantly and substantially improved survival after resection of PDAC compared to GEM alone.

A companion study to JASPAC 01 examined the impact of human equilibrative nucleoside transporter-1 (hENT1) and dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase (DPD)

expression on prognosis. There have been scattered reports that hENT1 is a useful biomarker for GEM and DPD is a useful biomarker for S-1 [11]. However, in a prospective study of JASPAC 01 specimens, Okamura et al. found no difference in prognosis between high and low hENT1 expression in the GEM group; in fact, in the S-1 group, the prognosis of the low hENT1 group was significantly better than that of the high hENT1 group, and the expression of DPD was significantly higher than that of GEM. The results showed that there was no prognostic value in either the hENT1 or S-1 groups [12]. From these results, Okamura et al. concluded that hENT1 and DPD are not useful biomarkers of the choice of S-1 or GEM alone as adjuvant chemotherapy regimens for PDAC, but hENT1 is a significant prognostic factor in the S-1 group [13].

7.1.7 ESPAC-4

ESPAC-4 is a large European RCT comparing GEM alone with the combination of GEM plus capecitabine as adjuvant chemotherapy after resection of PDAC. The GEM was administered similarly to CONKO-001, with the GEM plus capecitabine group receiving the same dosing schedule of GEM plus capecitabine at 1660 mg/m²/day orally for 21 consecutive days with a 7-day break, for a total of 6 courses. The results showed that the median OS was 25.5 months in the GEM group and 28.0 months in the GEM plus capecitabine group, HR 0.82 (95%CI, 0.68–0.98, p = 0.032), indicating that adding capecitabine significantly prolonged survival compared to GEM alone [14].

7.1.8 PRODIGE 24-ACCORD/CCTG PA.6

This large RCT conducted in France and Canada compared GEM alone (similar dosing schedule to CONKO-001) with modified FOLFIRINOX as adjuvant chemotherapy in PDAC. A total of 493 patients were enrolled, with the primary endpoint of disease-free survival (DFS), which was repeated for 12 courses of 14 days following administration of oxaliplatin 85 mg/m², folinic acid 400 mg/m², irinotecan 150 mg/m² (at least day 1), and 5-FU 2400 mg/m² (48 h continuous) [15]. The median DFS was 12.8 months in the GEM group and 21.6 months in the modified FOLFIRINOX group, with a HR of 0.58 (95%CI, 0.46–0.73, *p* < 0.001). The median OS was 35.0 months in the GEM group and 54.4 months in the modified FOLFIRINOX group, with a HR of 0.64 (95%CI, 0.48–0.86, *p* = 0.003) shown to be a significant improvement.

7.1.9 APACT

The APACT trial was an international RCT comparing GEM plus nab-paclitaxel as adjuvant therapy to GEM alone, the results of which will be presented at the 2019 American Society of Clinical Oncology Annual Meeting [16]. The GEM group

received GEM on a schedule similar to that of CONKO-001, and the GEM + nabpaclitaxel group, nab-paclitaxel 125 mg/m² and GEM 1000 mg/m² were administered intravenously on days 1, 8, and 15, followed by a 1-week break, for a total of 6 courses of 4 weeks each. The primary endpoint was DFS based on independent imaging review, and the secondary endpoints were OS and the rate of serious adverse events. 866 patients were enrolled, and the median DFS based on independent imaging review was 19.4 months in the GEM plus nab-paclitaxel group and 18.8 months in the GEM group, with a HR of 0.88 (95%CI, 0.729–1.063, p = 0.182), which was not significant. The median OS was 40.5 months in the GEM plus nabpaclitaxel group and 36.2 months in the GEM group, with a HR of 0.82 (95%CI, 0.680–0.996, p = 0.045).

7.2 Future Perspectives

Based on the results of the CONKO-001 study, the 2009 edition of the Japanese PDAC Treatment Guidelines stated that adjuvant chemotherapy with GEM is a useful, safe, and effective treatment for PDAC. The results of JASPAC 01 indicated that adjuvant chemotherapy was recommended for the first time because of its relatively good results in terms of efficacy. Subsequent to the JASPAC 01 results, the 2013, 2016, and 2019 editions of the PDAC Clinical Practice Guideline and subsequent editions recommend (1) adjuvant chemotherapy, (2) S-1 alone is recommended for the regimen of adjuvant chemotherapy, and (3) recommendation to use GEM alone for patients who are intolerant to S-1, etc. As the result, the use of adjuvant chemotherapy after surgery for PDAC and the use of S-1 or GEM as a regimen has been widely accepted as a consensus in Japan. In contrast, Western guidelines are somewhat different. For example, the National Comprehensive Cancer Network Guidelines recommend category 1 of modified FOLFIRINOX, GEM plus capecitabine, GEM alone, or 5-FU plus FA. This may be strongly influenced by the fact that S-1 is not preferred in the Western countries because diarrhea is more prevalent as an adverse event when used in Caucasians than in Asian races.

In the 2019 edition of the PDAC Practice Guidelines, the combination chemotherapy of GEM plus capecitabine and modified FOLFIRINOX therapy was also described in the statement as "suggested to be done." The reason for "suggested" instead of "recommended" is that both regimens are only covered by health insurance for unresectable PDAC in Japan, and there are no data on their clinical use in Japanese patients as adjuvant therapy for PDAC. Regarding the HR of GEM plus capecitabine versus GEM alone, the combination chemotherapy of GEM plus capecitabine was much less effective than S-1 alone, and the modified FOLFIRINOX regimen had a HR similar to that of S-1 alone (Table 7.1), but the adverse events were more severe and the regimen was less effective than S-1 alone and complex. For these reasons, it is unlikely that the combination chemotherapy of GEM plus capecitabine or modified FOLFIRINOX will be widely used as adjuvant chemotherapy for PDAC in the very near future under the current insurance system in Japan. The development of new adjuvant regimens will require the reimbursement of FOLFIRINOX and GEM plus nab-paclitaxel for resectable PDAC or the introduction of entirely new agents.

The choice of S-1 or GEM for postoperative adjuvant therapy in individual cases may also be an important issue. Previous reports have suggested that hENT1 and DPD might be useful biomarkers for this purpose. However, Okamura et al. using prospectively enrolled JASPAC 01 specimens found that patients with low hENT1 expression in the S-1 group had a better prognosis, contrary to previous reports that hENT1 may be a good biomarker for GEM and DPD may be a good biomarker for S-1. How to proceed with the individualization of adjuvant chemotherapy for PDAC remains an important issue.

BRCA1 and BRCA2 are the most common of the known genetic mutations involved in familial PDAC. In advanced unresectable PDAC, some studies reported significantly improved OS and response to platinum-based treatment in BRCA-positive PDAC. Platinum-based anticancer drugs bind directly to DNA, causing DNA double-strand breaks. Therefore, cells that lack BRCA1 or BRCA2 have a deficiency in the repair of DNA double-strand breaks. Although not approved in Japan, postoperative genetic testing may provide a useful alternative to FOLFIRINOX and S1. BRCA mutations have been reported in about 5% of PDACs, but as with BRCA, more than 10% of PDAC patients have homologous recombination DNA damage repair deficiency (HRD) related gene mutations. For these patients, as well as for those with BRCA mutations, platinum has been reported to be effective, and individualization by genetic testing may be necessary in the near future for selection of adjuvant chemotherapy for PDAC.

7.3 Conclusion

Over the past two decades, outcomes for resectable PDAC have improved significantly. This is largely due to the development of highly effective postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy. However, compared to other cancers, the results are poor and there is a need to develop more effective adjuvant chemotherapy for resectable PDAC.

It is also true that the development of new agents for unresectable advanced PDAC has been difficult. There is also a need for the development of individualized improvements that will allow existing treatments to be delivered to a more optimal patient population.

References

- 1. Neoptolemos JP, Dunn JA, Stocken DD, et al. Adjuvant chemoradiation and chemotherapy in resectable PDAC: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2001;358:1576–85.
- Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Friess H, et al. A randomized trial of chemoradiation and chemotherapy after resection of PDAC. N Engl J Med. 2004;350:1200–10.
- Oettle H, Post S, Neuhaus P, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine vs observation in patients undergoing curative intent resection of PDAC: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2007;297:267–77.

- Oettle H, Neuhaus P, Hochhaus A, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and longterm outcomes among patients with resected PDAC: the CONKO-001 randomized trial. JAMA. 2013;310:1473–81.
- Ueno H, Kosuge T, Matsuyama Y, et al. A randomised phase III trial comparing gemcitabine with surgery-only in patients with resected PDAC: Japanese Study Group of Adjuvant Therapy for PDAC. Br J Cancer. 2009;101:908–15.
- Regine WF, Winter KA, Abrams RA, et al. Fluorouracil vs gemcitabine chemotherapy before and after fluorouracil-based chemoradiation following resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2008;299:1019–26.
- Regine WF, Winter KA, Abrams R, et al. Fluorouracil-based chemoradiation with either gemcitabine or fluorouracil chemotherapy after resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: 5-year analysis of the U.S. Intergroup/ RTOG 9704 phase III trial. Ann Surg Oncol. 2011;18:1319–26.
- Schmidt J, Abel U, Debus J, et al. Open-label, multicenter, randomized phase III trial of adjuvant chemoradiation plus interferon Alfa-2b versus fluorouracil and folinic acid for patients with resected pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30:4077–83.
- Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Bassi C, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid vs gemcitabine following PDAC resection: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2010;304:1073–81.
- Uesaka K, Boku N, Fukutomi A, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy of S-1 versus gemcitabine for resected PDAC: a phase 3, open-label, randomised, non-inferiority trial (JASPAC 01). Lancet. 2016;388:248–57.
- Kondo N, Murakami Y, Uemura K, et al. Combined analysis of dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase and human equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1 expression predicts survival of pancreatic carcinoma patients treated with adjuvant gemcitabine plus S-1 chemotherapy after surgical resection. Ann Surg Oncol. 2012;19 (suppl 3):S646–55.
- 12. Morinaga S, Nakamura Y, Watanabe T, et al. Immunohistochemical analysis of human equilibrative nucleoside transporter-1 (hENT1) predicts survival in resected PDAC patients treated with adjuvant gemcitabine monotherapy. Ann Surg Oncol. 2012;19 (suppl 3):S558–64.
- Okamura Y, Yasukawa S, Narimatsu H, et al. Human equilibrative nucleoside transporter-1 expression is a predictor in patients with resected PDAC treated with adjuvant S-1 chemotherapy. Cancer Sci. 2020;111:548–60.
- 14. Neoptolemos JP, Palmer DH, Ghaneh P, et al. Comparison of adjuvant gemcitabine and capecitabine with gemcitabine monotherapy in patients with resected PDAC (ESPAC-4): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2017;389:1011–24.
- Conroy T, Hammel P, Hebbar M, et al. FOLFIRINOX or gemcitabine as adjuvant therapy for PDAC. N Engl J Med. 2018;379:2395–406.
- 16. Tempero MA, Reni M, Riess H, et al. APACT: phase III, multicenter, international, open-label, randomized trial of adjuvant nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine (nab-P/G) vs gemcitabine (G) for surgically resected pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2019;37 (suppl):abstr 4000.



8

Conversion Surgery in Pancreatic Cancer

Akio Saiura

Abstract

Unresectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (UR-PDAC) is divided into metastatic PDAC (mPDAC) and locally advanced PDAC (LA-PDAC). Conversion surgery (CS) has been gaining more attention due to the advent of effective systemic chemotherapy and surgical innovation of pancreatectomy with vascular resection and reconstruction. A significant improvement in overall survival has been reported in retrospective and prospective cohort studies. However, there are no robust data which indicate the clear benefit of CS and no consensus of the indication and optimal timing of CS for initially unresectable pancreatic cancer. Several prospective clinical trials are ongoing to clarify the benefit of CS for UR-PDAC.

Keywords

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma \cdot Conversion surgery \cdot Locally advanced pancreatic cancer \cdot Arterial reconstruction

8.1 Introduction

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) is one of the most devastating diseases, with a 5-year survival rate of less than 10%, which is the worst of all carcinomas, and it will become the second leading cause of cancer-related death by 2030 [1, 2]. Surgical resection is the only treatment for potential cure, however, more than 80%

A. Saiura (🖂)

Department of Hepatobiliary-Pancreatic Surgery, Juntendo University School of Medicine, Hongo, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: a-saiura@juntendo.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_8

of patients with pancreatic cancer are deemed unresectable at the time of diagnosis. PDAC starts to metastasize systemically from an early stage, and can be assumed to be a systemic disease. For patients with resectable PDAC, a strategy of upfront surgery and adjuvant chemotherapy is the standard approach, with a 5-year survival rate after resection of 10–20% [3]. Neoadjuvant therapy (NAT), including neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC) or neoadjuvant chemo-radiotherapy (NAC-RT), is widely used for borderline resectable PDAC (BR-PDAC). For unresectable PDAC (UR-PDAC), improvement of prognosis was reported with the advent of gemcitabine (GEM), and a higher response rate and improvement of overall survival were shown by administration of strong anticancer agents, such as gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel (GnP) and FOLFIRINOX (fluorouracil [5-FU], leucovorin [LV], irinotecan [IRI], and oxaliplatin) [4, 5].

In the last decade, downstaging surgery or conversion surgery (CS) in patients with initially UR-PDAC who responded to systemic chemotherapy is increasingly reported [6]. To date, there are no robust data that indicate the clear benefit of CS and no consensus of the indication and optimal timing of CS for UR-PDAC. CS is a concept that has begun to be used in liver metastases from colorectal cancer. Due to the development of systemic chemotherapy, systemic chemotherapy is given to patients who cannot be resected or are difficult to resect, and resection is performed after obtaining a certain response. Although systemic chemotherapy can improve the prognosis, complete remission is still rare, and CS aims, not only to improve the prognosis, but also to achieve cure. In 1996, Bismuth et al. first reported downstaging surgery in the case of liver metastasis from colorectal cancer, and reported that CS can cure about 20–30% of cases [7]. In the field of pancreatic cancer, conversion surgery is being increasingly reported after the introduction of more effective systemic chemotherapy regimens [8]. In this chapter, we review previous reports on CS for UR-PDAC and discuss the current status and the problems of CS in the treatment of PDAC.

8.2 Definition of Unresectable Pancreatic Cancer

To date, there are several definitions of UR-PDAC [9–11]. UR-PDAC is divided into metastatic PDAC (mPDAC) and locally advanced PDAC (LA-PDAC). Resectability of PDAC without distant metastases is defined according to the local spread of the tumor to the portal and major arteries [11]. Unreconstructable tumor involvement of the superior mesenteric vein/portal vein is regarded as unresectable or LA-PDAC. Arterial involvement is divided into superior mesenteric artery (SMA) system and celiac artery (CA) system, and tumor contact with SMA or CA > 180° is defined as LA-PDAC (Fig. 8.1). Although anatomical classification is useful in technical resection, it is inadequate in predicting prognosis. The problem is the difficulty of determining the effect of chemotherapy on pancreatic cancer. Apparent radiographic extent of the tumor does not change significantly, even in patients with pathological response [12], and current radiological diagnosis cannot accurately

a Involvement of the celiac artery





Fig. 8.1 Criteria defining resectability status according to arterial factor in LA-PDAC. (a) Tumor in the pancreatic body and tail involves celiac artery. (b) Tumor involves SMA > 180°

measure the tumor response to chemotherapy [13]. There is growing evidence that biochemical response is a good predictor for long-term outcomes after conversion therapy. CA19-9 is the only biomarker currently available in clinical practice, and many reports suggest that preoperative CA19-9 level is a good prognostic factor for pathological response and survival after CS [14]. The biological malignancy of the tumor must be taken into consideration independently of anatomical factors, such as the degree of tumor progression and, even if it is technically resectable, it is biologically very malignant. Unfortunately, very few biomarkers can currently be used as indicators of biological malignancy; CA19-9 is the only biomarker that can be trusted at this time. The International Pancreatic Society (IAP) has proposed resection criteria that include biological resection indications and host factors, in addition to anatomical resection indications [15]. One problem is that about 10–15% of patients do not secrete CA19-9 at all.

8.3 Conversion Surgery for LA-PDAC

Conversion surgery after neoadjuvant therapy has been increasingly performed and reported on after the introduction of effective chemotherapy. The reports of conversion surgery for advanced pancreatic cancer are shown in Table 8.1 [16, 18, 19, 21]. LA-PDAC was the main target of conversion surgery. There have been no randomized controlled trials, and the optimal timing and preoperative treatment regimen for conversion surgery are still unknown. Satoi et al. reported that preoperative treatment for more than 8 months was an indicator of favorable long-term outcomes after conversion surgery [17]. FOLFIRINOX or GnP was the standard regimen and offered an improved chance of resection compared to geneitabine [24]. All studies indicated who responded to preoperative treatment, however, the precise preoperative indication for CS was not fully determined.

						R0							MST in
		Total	Resected	Resection		rate	CR			BR	LA	M1	resected
Authors	Year	number	patients	rate (%)	R0	(%)	$(0_0')$	Regimen	RT	$(0_0')$	(%)	(%)	(months)
Strobel et al. [16]	2012	257	120	47	42	35	5	GEM-based	+	0	100	0	24
Satoi et al. [17]	2013	159	58	36	48	83	12	GEM	+	0	71	29	39
Blazer et al. [18]	2015	43	22	51	19	86	5	FFx	+	42	58	0	NA
Marthey et al. [19]	2015	77	28	36	25	89	NA	FFx	I	0	100	0	22
Rombouts et al. ^a [20]	2016	365	103	28	29	LL	7	FFx	-/+	0	100	0	24
Natsume et al. [21]	2019	434	18	4	16	89	11	FFx/GnP	1	0	44	56	NA
Maggino et al. [22]	2019	680	93	14	54	58	NA	FFx, GnP, GEMOX	-/+	39	61	0	41
Murphy et al. [23]	2019	49	42	86	34	81	7	FFx+losartan	+	0	100	0	33
3R, borderline-resectabl	e pancrea	tic cancer;	CR, complete	response; FF	FX, FOI	FIRING	OX; GE	M, gemcitabine; C	GEMO	ζ, gemc	itabine ₁	olus oxa	iplatin; GnP,

 Table 8.1
 Reports of conversion surgery for advanced pancreatic cancer

gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel; LA, locally advanced pancreatic cancer; M1, metastatic pancreatic cancer; MST, median survival time; NA, not analyzed; RT, "adiotherapy "Systematic review

A. Saiura

Postoperative morbidity and mortality after CS were not increased in many reports compared to conventional pancreatectomy [17]. The rate of CS ranged from 4 to 86%, and R0 rate in patients who underwent resection was between 35 and 89%. Pathological complete response was observed in 5-12% of resected cases. Median survival after CS was reported to be 22-41 months. Currently, contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CT) is the standard imaging modality for the evaluation of tumor extension. Major pathological response was reported to be a good prognostic factor [25, 26].

8.4 Conversion Surgery for Metastatic PDAC

Metastatic PDAC (mPDAC) has been an absolute contraindication for surgery, and the reports of CS for mPDAC are limited (Table 8.2). The Heidelberg group published their aggressive surgical approach to oligometastatic pancreatic cancer with liver and distant lymph node metastases. They defined oligometastasis as 1-3 liver metastases that could be easily resected or para-aortic lymph node metastases. However, overall survival was poor even in patients with CS, with the median survival after CS of 12 months [29]. In a recent review analyzing the impact of CS focusing on oligometastatic disease to the liver, increased survival in selected oligometastatic patients treated with CS compared to chemotherapy alone was reported (23–56 months vs. 11–16.4 months), suggesting a potential role for CS in a tailored and multimodal approach to treating pancreatic cancer patients [31]. Satoi et al. reported on a prospective phase 2 study looking at the impact of intraperitoneal chemotherapy for PDAC with isolated peritoneal metastases [27]. CS was performed in eight patients (24%), and the OS of patients who underwent CS was significantly better than that of patients who did not undergo surgery (MST; 27 vs. 14 months, respectively, P = 0.0038). A randomized phase 3 trial is ongoing.

					Locatio	n of dis	tant me	tastases	
				RR	HEP	LN	PER	PUL	MST
Authors	Year	Patients	Resected	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(months)
Satoi et al. [27]	2016	33	8	24	0	0	100	0	16.3
Crippa et al. [28]	2016	127	11	9	100	0	0	0	39
Hackert et al. [29]	2017	NA	128	NA	66	34	0	0	12
Wright et al. [30]	2016	1147	23	2	70	0	9	26	18

 Table 8.2
 Reports of conversion surgery for mPDAC

HEP, hepatic; LN, lymph node; MST, median survival time; NA, not analyzed; PER, peritoneal; PUL, pulmonary; RR, resection rate

8.5 Techniques of Conversion Surgery for PDAC

LA-PDAC is considered unresectable due to extended local infiltration toward major vessels. Portal vein resection is widely accepted as a standard procedure for advanced PDAC and can be safely done in high-volume centers [32]. In 1993, Nakao and Takagi reported isolated pancreatectomy as a radical operation for pancreatic head cancer, including portal vein resection and reconstruction, which was the first report of the artery-first approach [33]. The artery-first approach, which has been widely used as a standard approach for pancreatic head cancer, can facilitate the use of portal vein resection and arterial resection (AR) [34]. Arterial resection is still a challenging procedure and a hurdle for CS for LA-PDAC [35]. Technically, a tumor might be "resectable" using the complex surgical technique of arterial resection and reconstruction in some patients with LAPC, however, it is associated with poor long-term outcomes. Therefore, it is considered unresectable from an oncological point of view. In 1977, Fortner et al. reported a regional pancreatectomy as a radical operation for LAPC, combined with portal vein resection (Type I) and/or combined arterial resection and reconstruction (Type II) [36]. The short-term outcome of pancreatic resection concomitant with vascular resection has been improved by advances in surgical techniques; however, long-term results were not improved, and these procedures had not been widely accepted in the last century [33]. AR during pancreatectomy is associated with poor short- and long-term outcomes, and should be limited to highly selected patients [37-39]. In the era of modern pancreatic surgery and multimodal therapy, short- and long-term outcomes have improved, and AR for PDAC has been revisited.

Arterial involvement is assessed by contrast-enhanced CT preoperatively. Inoue et al. reported tailored dissection (level 1–3) around major arteries depending on the tumor extension, and level 3 arterial dissection is indicated in patients with PDAC infiltrating the perivascular connective tissue [40]. Diener et al. named level 3 dissection a "divestment technique," which is an alternative to arterial resection (Fig. 8.2) [41, 42].

The celiac axis and the common hepatic artery are the most frequently resected major arteries in CS with AR and resected by the Appleby procedure or distal pancreatectomy with celiac axis resection (DP-CAR) [43]. The Appleby procedure, which was first reported as an en bloc resection of the celiac axis combined with distal pancreatectomy and subtotal gastrectomy for locally advanced gastric cancer, was applied to locally advanced pancreatic body/tail PDAC. Hirano et al. reported favorable long-term outcomes, with a 5-year survival rate of 42% for patients who underwent the Appleby procedure for locally advanced pancreatic body and tail cancer, and named it DP-CAR [44]. There are a series of reports of DP-CAR, however, high rates of postoperative mortality and morbidity were reported in single-and multi-institutional studies, with the main cause of mortality, and to date, the procedure of DP-CAR has not been standardized. To minimize ischemic complications, DP-CAR preserving left gastric artery (LGA) flow by preserving or reconstructing the LGA was developed (Fig. 8.3) [50].



Fig. 8.2 Level 3 dissection (divestment technique) around the artery. (**a**) The perivascular nerve plexus was resected circumferentially with the tumor. (**b**) The nerve plexus around the CHA and splenic artery has been peeled off circumferentially and the nerve plexus around SMA has been detached hemi-circumferentially on the tumor side. Portal vein has been resected and reconstructed directly

Resection and reconstruction of the SMA is a more challenging procedure and rarely indicated due to its high morbidity and mortality [43]. Arterial reconstruction can be done by direct end-to-end anastomosis in case of short segment resection. If direct anastomosis is not feasible, it should be done using interposition graft or other arteries, such as the right gastroepiploic artery, the middle colic artery, the splenic artery, or jejunal artery [37, 51].

8.6 Summary

Although reports of conversion cases in pancreatic cancer are increasing, robust evidence is still lacking. CS is indicated in highly selected patients with favorable prognosis who responded well to NAT. Given the number of cases and the

			LGA preservation/	Operation	Blood loss	Ischemic com	plication (%)	Mortality
Authors	Year	Patients	reconstruction (%)	time (min)	(ml)	Stomach	Liver	rate (%)
Nakamura et al. [45]	2016	80	6.3	436	880	29	6	5
Okada et al. [46]	2018	50	46	342	500	10	56	8
Oba et al. [47]	2018	21	100	515	565	2	0	0
Klompmaker et al. ^a [48]	2019	191	12	350	560	11	23	9.5
Yoshitomi et al. [49]	2019	38	0	350	1274	10	3	3
LGA, left gastric artery								

LGA, left gastric artery ^aMulticenter study

 Table 8.3
 Recent reports of DP-CAR



Fig. 8.3 A 63-year-old patient with locally advanced PDAC invading the celiac axis undergoing DP-CAR. After six cycles of GnP, the tumor had shrunk well, however, low-density area *still remained around the celiac artery (**a**). Anatomical orientation is indicated in the image (**b**). After removal of the specimen, the left gastric artery (LGA) was anastomosed to the medial colic artery (MCA) using microsurgical techniques

complexity of treatment, randomized controlled trials are assumed to be very difficult to conduct. In order to show the efficacy of CS, it is necessary to report many "cure cases" with long-term survival without therapy after CS.

The Pancreatic Cancer Preoperative Treatment Study Group stated that a prospective observational study has been conducted of the resectability, safety, and effectiveness of resection for pancreatic cancer that was unresectable at the first visit and for which non-surgical therapy was successful for a certain period of time, and the planned number of 100 cases has already been registered (UMIN000017793). As a clinical study of the Federation of Asian Clinical Oncology (FACO), a registered observational study of pancreatic cancer patients judged to be resectable by FOLFORINOX therapy or GnP combination therapy for unresectable pancreatic cancer is ongoing (UMIN000035668). CS could gain more attention as a potential curative treatment in a multimodal therapy in the era of precision medicine [52, 53].

8.7 Conclusion

Conversion therapy has been gaining more attention due to the advent of effective systemic chemotherapy. A significant improvement in overall survival has been reported in retrospective and prospective cohort studies. However, it should be evaluated in a prospective clinical trial to offer more robust data in the future.

Conflicts of Interest and Source of Funding None declared.

References

- Rahib L, Smith BD, Aizenberg R, et al. Projecting cancer incidence and deaths to 2030: the unexpected burden of thyroid, liver, and pancreas cancers in the United States. Cancer Res. 2014;74(11):2913–21.
- 2. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin. 2020;70(1):7-30.
- Strobel O, Lorenz P, Hinz U, et al. Actual five-year survival after upfront resection for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: who beats the odds? Ann Surg. 2020. https://doi.org/10.1097/ SLA.000000000004147
- Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(19):1817–25.
- Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP, et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nabpaclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(18):1691–703.
- 6. Hank T, Strobel O. Conversion surgery for advanced pancreatic cancer. J Clin Med. 2019;8(11).
- Bismuth H, Adam R, Levi F, et al. Resection of nonresectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer after neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Ann Surg. 1996;224(4):509–20. Discussion 520–2
- Klaiber U, Hackert T. Conversion surgery for pancreatic cancer-the impact of neoadjuvant treatment. Front Oncol. 2019;9:1501.
- Bockhorn M, Uzunoglu FG, Adham M, et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a consensus statement by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery. 2014;155(6):977–88.
- Callery MP, Chang KJ, Fishman EK, et al. Pretreatment assessment of resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: expert consensus statement. Ann Surg Oncol. 2009;16(7):1727–33.
- Tempero MA, Malafa MP, Al-Hawary M, et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma, version 2.2017, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 2017;15(8):1028–61.
- Dholakia AS, Hacker-Prietz A, Wild AT, et al. Resection of borderline resectable pancreatic cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiation does not depend on improved radiographic appearance of tumor-vessel relationships. J Radiat Oncol. 2013;2(4):413–25.
- Dudeja V, Greeno EW, Walker SP, et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced pancreas cancer rarely leads to radiological evidence of tumour regression. HPB (Oxford). 2013;15(9):661–7.
- 14. Takahashi H, Yamada D, Asukai K, et al. Clinical implications of the serum CA19-9 level in "biological borderline resectability" and "biological downstaging" in the setting of preoperative chemoradiation therapy for pancreatic cancer. Pancreatology. 2020;20(5):919–28.
- Isaji S, Mizuno S, Windsor JA, et al. International consensus on definition and criteria of borderline resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma 2017. Pancreatology. 2018;18(1):2–11.
- Strobel O, Berens V, Hinz U, et al. Resection after neoadjuvant therapy for locally advanced, "unresectable" pancreatic cancer. Surgery. 2012;152(3 Suppl 1):S33–42.
- 17. Satoi S, Yamaue H, Kato K, et al. Role of adjuvant surgery for patients with initially unresectable pancreatic cancer with a long-term favorable response to non-surgical anti-cancer treatments: results of a project study for pancreatic surgery by the Japanese Society of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Surgery. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2013;20(6):590–600.
- Blazer M, Wu C, Goldberg RM, et al. Neoadjuvant modified (m) FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced unresectable (LAPC) and borderline resectable (BRPC) adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Ann Surg Oncol. 2015;22(4):1153–9.
- Marthey L, Sa-Cunha A, Blanc JF, et al. FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma: results of an AGEO multicenter prospective observational cohort. Ann Surg Oncol. 2015;22(1):295–301.
- 20. Rombouts SJ, Mungroop TH, Heilmann MN, et al. FOLFIRINOX in locally advanced and metastatic pancreatic cancer: a single centre cohort study. J Cancer. 2016;7(13):1861–6.

- Natsume S, Shimizu Y, Senda Y, et al. Conversion surgery only for highly selected patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer: a satisfactory outcome in exchange for a lower resection rate. Surg Today. 2019;49(8):670–7.
- Maggino L, Malleo G, Marchegiani G, et al. Outcomes of primary chemotherapy for borderline resectable and locally advanced pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. JAMA Surg. 2019;154(10):932–42.
- Murphy JE, Wo JY, Ryan DP, et al. Total neoadjuvant therapy with FOLFIRINOX in combination with losartan followed by chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase 2 clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5(7):1020–7.
- 24. Weniger M, Moir J, Damm M, et al. Respect—A multicenter retrospective study on preoperative chemotherapy in locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. Pancreatology. 2020;20(6):1131–8.
- Truty MJ, Kendrick ML, Nagorney DM, et al. Factors predicting response, perioperative outcomes, and survival following total neoadjuvant therapy for borderline/locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg. 2021;273(2):341–9.
- Tsai S, George B, Wittmann D, et al. Importance of normalization of CA19-9 levels following neoadjuvant therapy in patients with localized pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg. 2020;271(4):740–7.
- Satoi S, Fujii T, Yanagimoto H, et al. Multicenter phase II study of intravenous and intraperitoneal paclitaxel with S-1 for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma patients with peritoneal metastasis. Ann Surg. 2017;265(2):397–401.
- Crippa S, Bittoni A, Sebastiani E, et al. Is there a role for surgical resection in patients with pancreatic cancer with liver metastases responding to chemotherapy? Eur J Surg Oncol. 2016;42(10):1533–9.
- Hackert T, Niesen W, Hinz U, et al. Radical surgery of oligometastatic pancreatic cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2017;43(2):358–63.
- Wright GP, Poruk KE, Zenati MS, et al. Primary tumor resection following favorable response to systemic chemotherapy in stage IV pancreatic adenocarcinoma with synchronous metastases: a bi-institutional analysis. J Gastrointest Surg. 2016;20(11):1830–5.
- 31. De Simoni O, Scarpa M, Tonello M, et al. Oligometastatic pancreatic cancer to the liver in the era of neoadjuvant chemotherapy: which role for conversion surgery? A systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancers (Basel). 2020;12(11).
- 32. Oba A, Ito H, Ono Y, et al. Regional pancreatoduodenectomy versus standard pancreatoduodenectomy with portal vein resection for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma with portal vein invasion. BJS Open. 2020;4(3):438–48.
- Nakao A, Takagi H. Isolated pancreatectomy for pancreatic head carcinoma using catheter bypass of the portal vein. Hepatogastroenterology. 1993;40(5):426–9.
- 34. Inoue Y, Saiura A, Tanaka M, et al. Technical details of an anterior approach to the superior mesenteric artery during pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Gastrointest Surg. 2016;20(10):1769–77.
- 35. Klaiber U, Mihaljevic A, Hackert T. Radical pancreatic cancer surgery-with arterial resection. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;4:8.
- Fortner JG, Kim DK, Cubilla A, et al. Regional pancreatectomy: en bloc pancreatic, portal vein and lymph node resection. Ann Surg. 1977;186(1):42–50.
- Amano H, Miura F, Toyota N, et al. Is pancreatectomy with arterial reconstruction a safe and useful procedure for locally advanced pancreatic cancer? J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg. 2009;16(6):850–7.
- Miyazaki M, Yoshitomi H, Takano S, et al. Combined hepatic arterial resection in pancreatic resections for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2017;402(3):447–56.
- Mollberg N, Rahbari NN, Koch M, et al. Arterial resection during pancreatectomy for pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg. 2011;254(6):882–93.
- Inoue Y, Saiura A, Takahashi Y. A novel classification and staged approach for dissection along the celiac and hepatic artery during pancreaticoduodenectomy. World J Surg. 2018;42(9):2963–7.

- Inoue Y, Saiura A, Oba A, et al. Optimal extent of superior mesenteric artery dissection during pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer: balancing surgical and oncological safety. J Gastrointest Surg. 2019;23(7):1373–83.
- Diener MK, Mihaljevic AL, Strobel O, et al. Periarterial divestment in pancreatic cancer surgery. Surgery. 2021;169(5):1019–25.
- 43. Rebelo A, Budeyri I, Heckler M, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of contemporary pancreas surgery with arterial resection. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2020;405(7):903–19.
- 44. Hirano S, Kondo S, Hara T, et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for locally advanced pancreatic body cancer: long-term results. Ann Surg. 2007;246(1):46–51.
- 45. Nakamura T, Hirano S, Noji T, et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection (modified appleby procedure) for locally advanced pancreatic body cancer: a single-center review of 80 consecutive patients. Ann Surg Oncol. 2016;23(Suppl 5):969–75.
- 46. Okada KI, Kawai M, Hirono S, et al. Ischemic gastropathy after distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for pancreatic body cancer. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2018;403(5):561–71.
- 47. Oba A, Inoue Y, Sato T, et al. Impact of indocyanine green-fluorescence imaging on distal pancreatectomy with celiac axis resection combined with reconstruction of the left gastric artery. HPB (Oxford). 2019;21(5):619–25.
- Klompmaker S, Peters NA, van Hilst J, et al. Outcomes and risk score for distal pancreatectomy with celiac axis resection (DP-CAR): an international multicenter analysis. Ann Surg Oncol. 2019;26(3):772–81.
- 49. Yoshitomi H, Sakai N, Kagawa S, et al. Feasibility and safety of distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection (DP-CAR) combined with neoadjuvant therapy for borderline resectable and unresectable pancreatic body/tail cancer. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2019;404(4):451–8.
- 50. Sato T, Inoue Y, Takahashi Y, et al. Distal pancreatectomy with celiac axis resection combined with reconstruction of the left gastric artery. J Gastrointest Surg. 2017;21(5):910–7.
- Hackert T, Weitz J, Buchler MW. Splenic artery use for arterial reconstruction in pancreatic surgery. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2014;399(5):667–71.
- Aung KL, Fischer SE, Denroche RE, et al. Genomics-driven precision medicine for advanced pancreatic cancer: early results from the COMPASS trial. Clin Cancer Res. 2018;24(6):1344–54.
- Nakamura Y, Taniguchi H, Ikeda M, et al. Clinical utility of circulating tumor DNA sequencing in advanced gastrointestinal cancer: SCRUM-Japan GI-SCREEN and GOZILA studies. Nat Med. 2020;26(12):1859–64.

Check for updates

9

Radiotherapy for Pancreatic Cancer

Shigeru Yamada and Makoto Shinoto

Abstract

Due to the rapid progress of treatment equipment, radiotherapy has become possible to treat with high dose concentration and high biological effect (cell killing effect). By using these new radiotherapy devices, the results of radiotherapy for gastrointestinal cancer have improved and the indications have expanded in recent years. Pancreatic cancer, on the other hand, is located near many radiationsensitive organs such as the stomach and duodenum and is a highly radioresistant disease, and the role and indications of radiotherapy have long been debated and are still present under investigation. The life-prolonging effect of radiotherapy has not yet been clearly demonstrated, but it has been shown to lead to improved local control. In this chapter, we will introduce radiotherapy for pancreatic cancer, focusing on the heavy-ion radiotherapy that we are performing.

Keywords

Pancreatic cancer \cdot 3D-CRT \cdot IMRT \cdot SBRT \cdot IGRT \cdot Proton \cdot Heavy-ion Carbon-ion

Abbreviations

3D-CRT	Three-dimensional conformal radiation therapy
BR	Borderline resectable
CIRT	Carbon-ion radiotherapy
CRT	Chemoradiotherapy

S. Yamada (🖂) · M. Shinoto

QST Hospital, National Institutes for Quantum and Radiological Sciences and Technology, Chiba, Japan

e-mail: yamada.shigeru@qst.go.jp; shinoto.makoto@qst.go.jp

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_9

DLT	Dose-limiting toxicity
EBRT	External-beam radiotherapy
GEM	Gemcitabine
Gy (RBE)	Gray (relative biological effectiveness)
IGRT	Image-guided radiotherapy
IMRT	Intensity-modulated radiotherapy
LAPC	Locally advanced pancreatic cancer
MTD	Maximally tolerated dose
NT	Neoadjuvant therapy
OS	Overall survival
PR	Potentially resectable
SBRT	Stereotactic body radiotherapy
UP	Upfront surgery

9.1 Introduction

Radiotherapy, surgery, and chemotherapy are called the three major treatments for cancer. However, radiotherapy for gastrointestinal cancer has not often been indicated for curative treatment except for squamous cell carcinoma such as esophageal cancer and anal cancer. In recent years, the treatment results of surgical therapy and radiotherapy, which are local therapies, have been remarkably improved due to the remarkable development of therapeutic devices. In surgical therapy, less invasive treatments have been developed by laparoscopic surgery and robotic surgery, and the indications for these treatments have been expanded. On the other hand, with the rapid progress of equipment in radiotherapy, it has become possible to treat with excellent spatial dose distribution and high biological effect (cell-killing effect). By using these new radiotherapy devices, the results of radiotherapy for gastrointestinal cancer have improved and the indications have expanded in recent years. Pancreatic cancer is a highly treatment-resistant disease that is located near many radiation-sensitive organs such as the stomach and duodenum. In the treatment of pancreatic cancer, high-precision radiotherapy and particle beam therapy using photon beams have become widespread, and chemotherapy and moleculartargeted therapy have recently become widespread in combination with immunotherapy. The role and indications of *radiotherapy* for pancreatic cancer have long been debated and are still under investigation. The effect of prolonging the survival of radiotherapy has not yet been clearly shown, but it has been shown to lead to improved local control [1-5]. This chapter introduces radiotherapy for pancreatic cancer.

9.2 Modalities for Radiotherapy

9.2.1 Advances in Radiotherapy

In the 1970s, the introduction of high-energy X-ray irradiators (linear accelerators: Linac) using linear accelerators progressed in Japan, and proton and fast neutron radiotherapy were started. Methods of planning and delivering radiotherapy have advanced to allow more precise irradiation of target tumors of complex shapes.

Early treatment used a two-dimensional treatment planning based on flat images and radiation beams with uniform intensity cross-sections sequentially directed to the target tumor along two or three intersecting axes. Collectively, these methods are called conventional external beam radiotherapy. In the 1990s, the technology for increasing dose concentration rapidly developed, and the technology for improving the position matching accuracy advanced, and the era of high-precision radiotherapy entered. The main new radiotherapy methods are introduced below.

9.2.1.1 Three-Dimensional Conformal Radiation Therapy: 3D-CRT

Conformal therapy is radiation therapy that creates a high-dose volume that is exactly "confirm" to the target volume of interest while minimizing the dose to critical normal organs [6]. The 3D-CRT is a method of irradiating radiation from multiple directions according to the shape of the tumor using a multi-leaf collimator (MLC) using a 3-D CT image for treatment planning. It is possible to reduce the exposure dose to surrounding normal tissues and increase the irradiation dose to the target tumor, which is still the standard for many treatment sites today. Unlike IMRT, which will be described later, the dose intensity in the irradiation field is uniform, so it is difficult to obtain a dose distribution that matches the complex target tumor shape.

9.2.1.2 Intensity Modulated Radiotherapy: IMRT

It is an evolution of the above 3D-CRT, and was developed for the purpose of increasing the dose concentration to the tumor using ordinary high-energy X-rays. This is a treatment method that presents an optimal dose distribution to the lesion by irradiating a beam with non-uniform radiation intensity spatially and temporally from multiple directions based on a reverse treatment plan [7, 8]. The treatment plan of IMRT specifies the dose limit and irradiation direction for each normal tissue, changes the radiation intensity in each irradiation field, and presents the optimum dose distribution. Rotating IMRT (Volumetric Modulated Arc Therapy: VMAT) is becoming popular as an even more advanced method of IMRT. It is an advantage that it is possible to irradiate a complex target tumor more accurately compared to 3D-CRT, but there is a problem that a low dose area is widened.

9.2.1.3 Image-Guided Radiotherapy: IGRT

When applying IMRT, which has a high irradiation system, to the treatment of trunk tumors, it is necessary to deal with position changes due to respiratory movement and changes in surrounding organs. Immediately before or during irradiation, image information (CT, X-ray fluoroscopy, etc.) is used to measure and correct the displacement of tumors, bones, markers, etc., and the amount of displacement of the irradiation position determined in the treatment plan is obtained [9, 10]. This is a treatment that corrects the position of the radiation therapy couches. By increasing the accuracy of radiotherapy, it becomes possible to narrow the irradiation field

more than before, and the irradiation dose to the surrounding normal tissues is reduced, and as a result, adverse reactions can be reduced.

9.2.1.4 Stereotactic Irradiation: SRI

Stereotactic irradiation (SRI) is radiotherapy that irradiates with high accuracy by maintaining accurate position. A concept advocated by a brain surgeon in 1951, was developed with a different idea from ordinary radiation therapy [11]. Of the stereotactic radiotherapy, stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) is defined as one fraction, and SRI is defined as two or more fractions. SRI was originally a treatment for intracranial lesions, but is also used for tumors of the trunk such as the liver or lung. More recently, its use in the treatment of the pancreas has expanded rapidly. When SRI is applied to the trunk, it is called Stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT). SBRT usually results in a higher dose per irradiation (7.5–20 Gy) and a lower total number of irradiations [1–8] as a result. It is possible to finish the treatment in a short period of time. SRI treatment devices include gamma knife and cyberknife, but it is also performed in ordinary linac.

9.2.1.5 Charged Particle Therapy (Proton Beam Radiotherapy, Heavy-Ion Radiotherapy)

In Japan, particle beam therapy was started at the National Institute of Radiological Sciences (currently QST) in 1978, followed by the particle beam medical science center at the University of Tsukuba in 1983. Figure 9.1 shows the classification of radiation used in cancer treatment. Generally, particles heavier than electrons are accelerated at high speed and are called particle beams. Furthermore, an accelerated nucleus (ion) whose atomic number is heavier than 1 is called a heavy ion beam. Figure 9.2 shows the deep dose distribution from the skin in the body due to various radiations used for treatment. Unlike X-rays, particle beams (proton beams,



*Heavy-ion beams: Accelerated nuclei heavier than atomic number 1 at high speed

Fig. 9.1 Types of radiation used for treatment



Fig. 9.2 Depth-dose distribution in various radiation

heavy-ion beams) have a special dose distribution called the Bragg peak [12, 13]. This property allows particle beams to avoid the highly radiosensitive organs such as gastrointestinal tract, bladder, and spinal cord around the cancer and to irradiate only the cancer with a sufficient dose. Furthermore, heavy-ion particles have a high biological effect because they are heavier than protons, and therefore have a high cell-killing effect on radioresistant cells in the DNA synthesis stage, hypoxic cells, or cancer stem cells [14, 15]. It has the characteristic of being recognized. Due to these characteristics, heavy-ion beams can selectively irradiate only cancer tissues with radiation having a high cell-killing effect.

The clinical application of heavy-ion radiotherapy using a medical accelerator was started at the National Institute of Radiological Sciences (NIRS) in 1994, and was approved for advanced medical treatment in 2003 [16, 17]. Public insurance coverage for heavy-ion radiotherapy for bone and soft tissue tumors was approved in 2016, and from April 2018, public insurance coverage was also applied for treatment for head and neck tumors and prostate cancer. Currently, six facilities are in operation: Hyogo Ion Beam Medical Center, Gunma University, Saga HIMAT, Ionbeam Radiation Oncology Center in Kanagawa, and Osaka Heavy Ion Therapy Center, and treatment is scheduled to start at Yamagata University. The main indications for heavy ion beam for gastrointestinal cancer are liver cancer, pancreatic cancer, esophageal cancer, and locally recurrent colorectal cancer.

9.3 Radiation Therapy for Pancreatic Cancer

9.3.1 Resected Pancreatic Cancer: Adjuvant Approach

In a clinical trial conducted by The Gastrointestinal Tumor Study Group (GITSG) to examine the efficacy of adjuvant therapy after resection of pancreatic cancer, 22

patients received no treatment and 21 received CRT. The median overall survival (OS) for the treatment group was 20 months and the control group was 11 months, demonstrating that adjuvant CRT is beneficial in prolonging prognosis [18]. However, subsequent clinical trials with an increased number of cases did not show the effectiveness of CRT [19–22].

In the results of clinical trials of adjuvant gemcitabine (GEM) alone versus GEM-based CRT after curative resection for pancreatic cancer conducted by EORTC, there was no difference in toxicity, but there was also no difference in disease-free survival (DFS), and OS. However, the local recurrence rate was shown to be significantly lower at the CRT arm, 11% at the CRT arm, and 24% at the control arm [22].

A meta-analysis of adjuvant therapy with Stocken DD et al. also did not show an additional effect on survival by adding radiotherapy to postoperative chemotherapy [23]. However, subgroup analysis showed that the CRT group was more effective in patients with positive resection margins than the chemotherapy group. Morganti et al. analyzed 514 patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) (T1–4; N0–1; M0) treated with surgical resection with macroscopically negative margins (R0–1) followed by adjuvant CRT [24]. Patients were classified into four groups by dose (group 1: <45 Gy, group 2: \geq 45 and <50 Gy, group 3: \geq 50 and <55 Gy, group 4: \geq 55 Gy). The median OS was shown to increase to 13.0 months, 21.0 months, 22.0 months, and 28.0 months, respectively, as the dose increased (p = 0.004).

From the above results, it was suggested that postoperative irradiation may be effective for patients with positive resection margins or when the irradiation dose is high.

9.3.2 Potentially Resectable Pancreatic Cancer: PRPC

Upfront surgery (UP) followed by adjuvant chemotherapy has long been the standard treatment for PDAC [25, 26]. However, pancreatectomy is a complex and highly invasive procedure that prevents a significant proportion of patients from receiving adjuvant therapy due to postoperative complications or poor general conditions [27, 28].

Therefore, recently, non-surgical treatment before pancreatectomy has become popular for the purpose of improving complete microscopic tumor resection and local control rate and expanding the indications for resection [29].

Early trials focused primarily on neoadjuvant CRT [30–32]. Results from prospective clinical trials showed that neoadjuvant CRT for potentially resectable pancreatic cancer (PRPC) tended to prolong survival, but not significantly [33, 34] (Table 9.1). Retrospective studies suggest that CRT improves local region control compared to chemotherapy alone [35, 36]. However, due to the dramatic improvement in chemotherapy for PDAC, only chemotherapy is increasingly used without radiotherapy before surgery, especially for patients with PR tumors [37–39] (Table 9.1). In the era of more effective systemic chemotherapy, the role of neoadjuvant CRT in the management of PDAC remains poorly understood today and controversial.

	VITIONING TO HOST	od tot o	היוויותו	ind around the	cicatio cancol ticated	datamatan indu		1 dhi	
				RT regimen		Resection rate	R0 resection		
Study	Study design	Year	Ν	Dose(Gy)/Fr	Neoadjuvant CT	(0_0)	rate (%)	MST (M)	<i>p</i> value
Golcher et al.	Ph2	2015	33	I	I	69.7	47.8	14.4	0.96
[33]			33	55.8 Gy/31 fr	GEM/CDDP	57.6	52.6	17.4	
Casadei et al.	Ph3	2015	20	I	I	75	33.3	19.5	0.97
[34]			18	54 Gy	GEM	61	45.5	22.4	
Cloyd et al. [36]	Retrospective	2016	27	1	GEM/CAP/5FU	1	66.7	28.4	0.33
			224	30 Gy/10 fr	GEM/CAP/5FU	1	74.6	33.7	(NoRT vs. RT)
			221	50.4 Gy/28 fr	GEM/CAP/5FU	1	77.6	38.2	0.41 (30 Gy vs. 50.4 Gy)
Reni et al. [37]	Ph2/3	2018	56	1	1	87.5	32.3	20.4-	0.022
PACT-15								25.1	
			32	I	PEXG(CDDP/	84.4	63.0	38.2	
					EPI/GEM/CAP)				
Unno et al. [38]	Ph2/3	2019	182	1	1	72.2	1	26.6	0.015
			182	1	GEM/S1	76.9	1	36.7	
Versteijne et al.	Ph3	2020	68	I	I	62	59	15.6	0.83
[41] DRFODANC			65	36 Gy/15 fr	GEM	68	66	14.6	
RT, radiotherapy; 1	N, number; MST	l, media	In SULV	ival time; M, m	onths; Ph, phase; CT,	, chemotherapy; C	DDP, cisplatin; C	BEM, gemc	itabine; EPI, epirubicin;
CAF, capecitabine;	JFU, J-IIUOTOUL	acii; >-	$1, 1eg_i$	Hur/Gimeracii/C	JUETACII				

Table 9.1 Comparison of outcome for potentially resectable pancreatic cancer treated with radiotherapy or/and chemotherapy

9 Radiotherapy for Pancreatic Cancer

Cloyd et al. have performed a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials (RCTs) for neoadjuvant therapy (NT) for PRPC and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer (BRPC) [40]. Of the six RCTs, including 850 patients, 411 (48.3%) received NT, and 439 (51.6%) received UP. In all studies included, NT was GEMbased: four used CRT and two used chemotherapy (CT) only. Of the six trials, four were for PR tumors, 1 was for BR tumors, and 1 was for PRPC and BRPC. The median OS pooled in all studies was higher in patients who received NT than in UP (25.4 months (95% confidence interval (CI) 22.4–28.7) vs. 19.4 (95% CI 17.2–21.8). p < 0.001) (Table 9.1). Furthermore, this effect was shown to be independent of the NT type (CT or CRT). Versteijne et al. performed neoadjuvant CRT (with GEM) versus immediate surgery for PRPC and BRPC (Randomized Phase III PREOPANC Trial) [41] (Table 9.1). Median OS with treatment intent was 16.0 months with neoadjuvant CRT and 14.3 months with immediate surgery (hazard ratio (HR), 0.78; 95% CI, 0.58–1.05; p = 0.096). The predefined subgroup of patients with PRPC showed no significant difference in OS. Neoadjuvant CRT had significantly better progression-free survival (PFS) and locoregional failure-free intervals, and had a significantly lower incidence of pathological lymph node metastases, perineuronal infiltration, and venous infiltration.

The effectiveness of neoadjuvant CRT for PRPC is still controversial. In the future, it is expected that increasing the dose of radiation by advances in radiation technology or changing the combined chemotherapy to a new regimen may contribute to survival rates.

9.3.3 Borderline Resectable Pancreatic Cancer: BRPC

The results of clinical trials involving patients with BRPC should be carefully interpreted, as previous clinical trials have different definitions of resectability for pancreatic cancer. Several non-randomized trials and meta-analyses examining the efficacy of neoadjuvant therapy for BRPC have shown promising results for R0 resection and survival. From these results, the neoadjuvant approach to BR tumors appears to be particularly beneficial for BRPC [42–47] (Table 9.2).

Jang et al. conducted a multicenter Korean randomized multicenter phase 2/3 study for BRPC comparing neoadjuvant CRT with GEM and upfront surgery for BRPC [48] (Table 9.2). CRT underwent GEM-based neoadjuvant CRT (54 Gy external beam radiation). Twenty-seven patients were assigned to neoadjuvant therapy and 23 were assigned to the upfront surgery group. The 2-years survival rate and median OS were significantly better with neoadjuvant CRT than with upfront surgery [40.7%, 21 months vs. 26.1%, 12 months, HR 1.495 (95% CI) 0.66–3.36), p = 0.028]. R0 resection rates were also significantly higher in the neoadjuvant CRT group than in upfront surgery (n = 14, 51.8% vs. n = 6, 26.1%, p = 0.004).

A predefined subgroup of patients with suspected borderline PRPC in the PREOPANC trial also showed a significant improvement of OS and DFS in neoad-juvant CRT [41] (Table 9.2).

				RT regimen		Resection	R0 resection		
Study	Study design	Year	Ν	Dose(Gy)/Fr	CT	rate (%)	rate (%)	MST (M)	<i>p</i> value
Dholakia et al. [45]	Retrospective	2013	50	50 Gy/25 fr	FLX→CAP	58	93	17.2	1
Katz et al. [46]	Ph2	2016	22	50.4 Gy	FLX→CAP	69	93	21.7	I
Nagakawa et al. [43]	Ph2	2017	29	50.4 Gy	GS	70	95	22.4	I
Pietrasz et al. [42]	Retrospective	2019	57	1	FLX	I	I	35.5	0.007
AGEO-FRENCH			49	54 Gy/30 fr	FLX	I	I	57.8	
Jang et al. [48]	Ph2/3	2018	23	1	1	79	26.1	12	0.028
			27	54 Gy	GEM	63	40.7	21	
Versteijne et al. [41]	Ph3	2020	59	1	1	64	13	13.2	0.029
PREOPANC			54	36 Gy/15 fr	GEM	52	62	17.6	
FFX FOLFIRINOX (fluo	rouracil, leucovorii	n. oxaliplatir	. and irine	otecan). CAP cap	ecitabine. GS gei	mcitabine and 3	S-1. N number. I	RT radiotherapy	. <i>CT</i> chemo-

srapy	
radiothe	
with	
treated	-
cancer	
reatic	
panc	
ctable	
e rese	
lerline	
r bord	
le fo	
outcom	
l of e	
arison	
Comp	
9.2	
Table	

ť. 3 • â • 5 5 therapy, MST median survival time, M months, Ph phase

9.3.4 Locally Advanced Pancreatic Cancer: LAPC

The main RCTs for LAPC are summarized in Table 9.3. GITSG is conducting a RCT of LAPC comparing radiation alone and 5FU + irradiation (40 Gy, 60 Gy) [49]. Median OS was 22.9 weeks in the radiation alone (60 Gy) group, 42.2 weeks in the 5FU + 40 Gy group, and 40.3 weeks in the 5FU + 60 Gy group, indicating a significant prolongation of survival in the CRT group compared to the radiation alone group. In addition, GITSG compared the survival rates of the streptozotocin, mitomycin-C, and 5FU (SMF) and radiation combined with 5FU groups for LAPC [50]. The 1-year survival rate was 19% in the SMF alone group and 41% in the CRT group, indicating that the survival rate was significantly higher in the CRT group. In Japan as well, a RCT was conducted to verify the effectiveness of external-beam radiotherapy (EBRT) with concurrent continuous 5FU infusion for LAPC [51]. EBRT with concurrent continuous 5FU infusion for LAPC [51]. evidence, until the 1900s, 5FU combination CRT was recommended as the standard treatment for LAPC.

In the 2000s, new anticancer agents such as GEM, capecitabine and S-1 (5FU, Tegafur, and Potassium Oxonate) were developed. CRT, which is a combination of these anticancer drugs instead of 5FU and radiotherapy, is often used. Li et al. conducted a RCT comparing the effects of the efficacy and tolerability of concurrent CRT for LAPC: GEM versus 5FU [52]. The median OS and median time to progression were 14.5 months and 7.1 months for the GEM concurrent CRT group and 6.7 months and 2.7 months for the 5FU concurrent CRT group (p = 0.027and p = 0.019, respectively). GEM concurrent CRT is more effective than 5FU concurrent CRT for LAPC. Loehrer PJ et al. (ECOG) conducted the clinical trial to evaluate the role of radiotherapy with concurrent GEM compared with GEM alone in patients with localized unresectable pancreatic cancer [53]. In this study, 37 patients were randomly assigned to GEM alone and 34 patients were assigned to GEM plus radiation. The incidence of grades 3 and 4 toxicities was not different between the two groups. Median OS was 9.2 months in the GEM alone group and 11.1 months in the GEM plus radiation (1.8 Gy/fr for a total of 50.4 Gy) group. The results of this study showed that the addition of radiotherapy to GEM improved OS and was acceptable toxicity in patients with LAPC.

On the other hand, FFCD/SFRO performed Phase III trial comparing intensive induction CRT (60 Gy, infusional 5FU, and intermittent cisplatin) followed by maintenance GEM with GEM alone for LAPC [54]. The result was OS was shorter in the CRT arm than in GEM arm [median OS 8.6 (99% CI 7.1–11.4) and 13 months (8.7–18.1), p = 0.03]. Hammel et al. conducted the LAPO7 randomized clinical trial to assess whether CRT improves the OS of patients with LAPC controlled after 4 months of GEM-based induction chemotherapy and to assess the effect of erlotinib on survival [55]. CRT was associated with decreased local progression (32% vs. 46%, p = 0.03) and no increase in grade 3–4 toxicity, except for nausea. There was no significant difference in OS with CRT compared with chemotherapy alone. The radiotherapy regimen in this study is 54 Gy/30 fr using 3D-CRT, and chemotherapy
Study Ye			RT regimen					
	ear 1	N	Dose(Gy)/Fr	I	CT	PFS (M)	MST (M)	p value
Moertel et al. [49] 19	181	25	60 Gy	I	1		5.7	<0.01
		28	40 Gy	I	5FU		10.6	<0.01
		31	60 Gy	1	5FU		10.1	
GITSG [50] 19	88	22	1	1	SMF		8.0	0.02
		21	54 Gy	1	5FU		10.5	
Shinchi et al. [51] 20	02	16	1	1	5FU		6.4	0.0009
		15	50.4 Gy	1	5FU		13.2	
Li et al. [52] 20	03	16	50.4-61.2 Gy/28-34 fr	1	5FU	2.7	6.7	0.027
	<u> </u>	18		1	GEM	7.1	14.5	
Loehrer et al. [53] 20	111	37	1	1	GEM	6.7	9.2	0.017
ECOG		34	50.4 Gy/28 fr	1	GEM	6.0	11.1	
Chhauffert et al. [54] 20	08	60	1	1	GEM		8.6	0.03
FFCD/SFRO		59	60 Gy/30 fr	1	5FU+CDDP		13.0	
Hammel et al. [55] 20	120	136	1	GEM/GEM+Erlotinib	I	11.8	16.4	0.83
Lap 07		133	54 Gy/30 fr	GEM/GEM+Erlotinib	CAP	12.5	15.2	

ö
pancreatic
advanced
locally
for
trials
olled
contr
domized
Ran
m.
5
<u> </u>

uracil; GEM, gemcitabine; CDDP, cisplatin; CAP, capecitabine; SMF, streptozotosin+mitomycin C+fluorouracil

was GEM at a dose of 1000 mg/m^2 and erlotinib. It was thought that it was necessary to improve the method of radiotherapy and the type of chemotherapy drug in order to obtain a higher therapeutic effect.

With the rapid progress of radiotherapy technology in the 2000s and the spread of high-precision radiotherapies such as IMRT and SBRT, the dose of surrounding organs can be reduced and more concentrated irradiation can be performed on tumors.

Recently, SBRT has been used as a viable alternative to conventionally fractionated radiotherapy (CFRT) [56–58]. Tchelebi LT et al. have performed a metaanalysis of CFRT versus SBRT for LAPC [59]. For SBRT, the median therapeutic dose was 30 Gy, with the most common regimen being the 30 Gy/5 fr. For CFRT, the dose ranged from 45 to 54 Gy with a fraction of 1.8–2.0 Gy, and in the majority of studies, 50.4 Gy was applied to 28 fractions with GEM. The estimated 2-year OS was 26.9% (95% CI, 20.6–33.6%) for SBRT and 13.7% (95% CI, 8.9–19.3%) for CFRT. The OS for SBRT was statistically significantly higher. Estimated incidence of acute grade 3/4 toxicity was 5.6% (95% CI, 0.0–20.0%) for SBRT, compared to 37.7% (95% CI, 24.0–52.5%) for CFRT. The incidence of toxicity with CFRT was statistically significantly higher. These results suggest that SBRT in LAPC results in a modest improvement in 2-year OS, a reduced incidence of acute grade 3/4 toxicity.

However, the median SBRT total dose was 24 Gy (range: 25–33), delivered in 1–5 fractions [60–64]. Toesca DAS et al. reviewed the treatment characteristics and outcomes of 149 patients who received multi-fraction SBRT for unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma [65]. Patients treated with SBRT dose 40 Gy (n = 51) had superior progression-free survival (PFS) and OS compared to those who received doses <40 Gy (median PFS: 13 vs. 10 months, HR: 0.62, 95% CI: 0.44–0.88, p = 0.007; median OS: 23 vs. 14 months, HR: 0.49, 95% CI: 0.34–0.72, p = 0.0007).

It was considered that one of the reasons why effective results could not be obtained was that the irradiation dose was not sufficiently high with the conventional SBRT. Krishnan S et al. compared OS and recurrence-free survival (RFS) between the biologically effective dose (BED)10 > 70 Gy [66] and BED10 \leq 70 Gy groups in 200 patients with LAPC who received CRT [64]. Patients with BED10 > 70 Gy had better median OS than patients with BED10 \leq 70 Gy (17.8 months vs. 15.0 months, p = 0.03).

Using the adaptive magnetic resonance (MR) image-guided RT technique, Rudra et al. treated 44 inoperable pancreatic cancer patients with different RT schemes including high-dose (BED10 > 70) group or standard-dose groups (BED10 \leq 70) [67]. The authors reported high-dose group (n = 24) had statistically significant improvement in 2-year OS (49% vs. 30%, p = 0.03) compared to standard-dose patients (n = 20). Patients treated with dose-escalated IGRT demonstrated improved OS.

These techniques such as IGRT suggest opportunities to potentially improve outcomes with dose escalation with RT.

9.4 Particle Therapy

Particle beams, especially heavy particle beams, have come to be expected as effective treatments for pancreatic cancer due to their unique physical and enhanced radiobiological properties.

Durante M et al. show that CRT with protons or carbon ions results in 1-year OS significantly higher than those obtained with other treatments [68]. Further hypo-fractionation using charged particles may result in improved local control and survival. A comparative clinical trial using the standard X-ray scheme versus the best current standard with carbon ions is crucial and may open new opportunities for this deadly disease.

9.4.1 CIRT in Potentially Resectable Pancreatic Cancer

Shinoto et al. conducted a phase I study to evaluate the efficacy and tolerability of CIRT as a short-term (8 fractions/2 weeks) preoperative treatment [69]. Dose escalation was performed from 30 to 36.8 Gy (relative biological effectiveness (RBE)) in eight fractions by increments of 5 %. Between 2003 and 2010, 26 patients were enrolled. All patients completed the scheduled treatment and no dose-limiting toxicity (DLT) was observed. Twenty-one patients (81%) underwent resection, in resected patients, no local recurrence was observed in the resected cases. The 5-year survival rates for all 26 patients and for those who underwent surgery were 42% and 52%, respectively. Though maximally tolerated dose (MTD) was not reached, 36.8 Gy (RBE) was recommended as standard secondary to excellent local control. Ebner D et al. updated the study to report treatment outcomes in 40 patients [70]. There were no other grade 2 or higher adverse events. Local control for resected patients (32 cases) at 5 years was 92.3%. Overall survival at 5 years in all cases was 40% and in resected cases 49%, respectively.

Standard preoperative CRT is delivered over a period of 5–6 weeks followed by surgery after 4–6 weeks. Preoperative CRT may reduce local recurrence following surgery, but if the tumor does not respond well to CRT, there is a risk of tumor progression during this prolonged treatment. Conversely, preoperative CIRT is delivered over a period of just 2 weeks; the likelihood of tumor progression is very low because of its excellent local control and its short duration. The authors concluded that short-course preoperative CIRT is both tolerable and feasible without intolerable morbidity in cases of resectable pancreatic cancer.

9.4.2 Proton Beam Therapy in Locally Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

In a clinical trial of Proton Beam Therapy (PBT) for LAPC, the Hyogo Ion Beam Medical Center carried out a prospective phase I/II trial of GEM simultaneous

PBT for LAPC (T3–T4) enrolled in 50 patients [71]. The dose of PBT increased from 50 to 67.5 Gy (RBE) and then increased to 70.2 Gy (RBE) in 25–26 fractions. The OS rate for 1 year was 76.8%. Grade 5 or higher gastric ulcer and bleeding were observed in five patients (10%) with grade 5 toxicity. The Florida Proton Therapy Institute reported early outcomes in 11 LAPC patients treated with 59.4 Gy (RBE) in 33 fractions [72]. The 1-year OS rate was 61% and there was no grade 2 or higher gastrointestinal toxicity. The median follow-up was limited to 1 year in both reports, so further research is needed to assess the long-term impact on survival.

9.4.3 CIRT in Locally Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

The management of LAPC is controversial and has been extensively discussed in the last decade. Increasing local control using radiotherapy is expected to influence the survival, but radiosensitivity of the upper abdominal organ limits dose to suboptimal levels for controlling disease. A significant proportion of LAPC patients may not benefit from extensive local treatment, as they develop distant metastasis within a few weeks. CIRT has shown promising results in LAPC.

Shinoto et al. performed a dose-escalation study in the setting of LAPC to determine the MTD of carbon ion radiation therapy (C-ion RT) and GEM [73]. Between 2007 and 2012, 72 patients were treated. CIRT was delivered in 12 fractions over 3 weeks. The initial CIRT dose was 43.2 Gy (RBE), with GEM increased from 400 to 700, then to 1000 mg/m². GEM dose was then fixed at 1000 mg/m², with CIRT dose escalated to 55.2 Gy (RBE) in 5% increments. DLTs were observed in only three patients: two patients suffered from grade 4 neutropenia and grade 3 cholangitis was observed in one patient. Only one patient treated with 50.4 Gy (RBE) experienced a grade 3 gastric ulcer with hemorrhage. The 1- and 2-year OS rates were 73% and 35%, respectively. In the high-dose group with stage III disease (>45.6 Gy RBE) the 2-year OS was 48%. We concluded that 55.2 Gy (RBE) with full-dose GEM did not exceed the MTD. This study did not conclude an MTD; however, they did not administer a dose greater than 55.2 Gy (RBE) because of the risk of severe late toxicities. A notable finding in this study was that CIRT including the primary tumor and the subclinical lymph nodal areas along with a full dose of GEM was well tolerated by this cohort. This study set the platform for escalating the dose of CIRT while administering a full dose of GEM, which might provide the maximal locoregional and systemic effects essential for managing this deadly disease.

Recently, Kawashiro et al. retrospectively analyzed the efficacy of high-dose CIRT as well as the total dose of GEM in LAPC in a multicenter study [74]. The study included a total of 72 patients with LAPC from 2012 to 2014 at three centers. The prescribed dose of CIRT was 52.8 Gy (RBE) or 55.2 Gy (RBE), both given in 12 fractions, with 1000 mg/m² of GEM injected concomitantly on days 1, 8, and 15. Seventy-eight percent of patients received simultaneous chemotherapy. Cumulative local recurrences at 1 and 2 years were 16% and 24%, respectively. The OS rate was

73% at 1 year and 46% at 2 years, with a median OS of 21.5 months. Patients who received 55.2 Gy (RBE) were associated with better OS than 52.8 Gy (RBE) (2-year OS 60% vs. 20%, p = 0.001) [75]. With regard to acute toxicity, 26% of patients suffered from grade 3 to 4 hematological toxicity associated with the use of GEM-based chemotherapy. Only one patient (1%) developed a grade 3 duodenal ulcer. This is a much lower rate than IMRT, SBRT, or proton therapy [76, 77]. Compared to other modalities, CIRT has proven to be a safe and viable treatment for LAPC with excellent results.

CIRT is also characterized by the ability to re-irradiate. Hagiwara et al. examined the efficacy and feasibility of re-irradiation using carbon ions for pancreatic cancer that recurs after carbon-ion radiotherapy [78]. Twenty-one patients with recurrent pancreatic cancer who underwent repeat Cion RT between December 2010 and November 2016 at our institute were retrospectively analyzed. Only one patient (4.8%) developed grade 3 acute toxicities and none developed grade 3 late toxicities. The 1-year local control and OS rates were 53.5% and 48.7%, respectively. Repeating CIRT may be a reasonable option with tolerable toxicity for patients with recurrent pancreatic cancers.

9.4.4 Perspective

QST is planning multi-ion radiotherapy as a next-generation treatment. This is a method of irradiating with a combination of oxygen ions and helium ions other than carbon ions, depending on the condition of the tumor and the surrounding normal tissue. This is expected as a more therapeutic method.

References

- Klinkenbijl JH, Jeekel J, Sahmoud T, et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy and 5-fluorouracil after curative resection of cancer of the pancreas and periampullary region: phase III trial of the EORTC gastrointestinal tract cancer cooperative group. Ann Surg. 1999;230:776–82.
- Neoptolemos JP, Dunn JA, Stocken DD, et al. European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer. Adjuvant chemoradiotherapy and chemotherapy in resectable pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled trial. Lancet. 2001;358:1576–85.
- Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Friess H, et al. European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer. A randomized trial of chemoradiotherapy and chemotherapy after resection of pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2004;350:1200–10.
- 4. Hammel P, Huguet F, van Laethem JL, et al. LAP07 Trial Group. Effect of chemoradiotherapy vs chemotherapy on survival in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer controlled after 4 months of GEM with or without erlotinib: the LAP07 randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;315:1844–53.
- Moraru IC, Tai A, Erickson B, et al. Radiation dose responses for chemoradiation therapy of pancreatic cancer: an analysis of compiled clinical data using biophysical models. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2014;4:13–9.
- Rosenman J, Sherouse GW, Fuchs H, et al. Three-dimensional display techniques in radiation therapy treatment planning. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1989;16:263–9.

- Boyer AL, Butler EB, DiPetrillo TA, et al. Intensity Modulated Radiation Therapy Collaborative Working Group. Intensity modulated radiotherapy. Current status and issues of interest. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2001;51:880–914.
- Taylor A, Powell MEB. Intensity-modulated radiotherapy—what is it? Cancer Imaging. 2004;4:68–73.
- 9. Dawson LA, Sharpe MB. Image-guided radiotherapy: rationale, benefits, and limitations. Lancet Oncol. 2006;7:848–58.
- Dawson LA, Jaffray DA. Advances in image-guided radiation therapy. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25:938–46.
- Potters L, Kavanagh B, Galvin JM, et al. American Society for Therapeutic Radiology and Oncology (ASTRO) and American College of Radiology (ACR) practice guideline for the performance of stereotactic body radiation therapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;76:326–32.
- 12. Durante M, Loeffler JS. Charged particles in radiation oncology. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2010;7:37e43.
- 13. Kanai T, Furusawa Y, Fukutsu K, et al. Irradiation of mixed beam and design of spread-out Bragg peak for heavy-ion radiotherapy. Radiat Res. 1997;147:78e85.
- Paganetti H. Relative biological effectiveness (RBE) values for proton beam therapy. Variations as a function of biological endpoint, dose, and linear energy transfer. Phys Med Biol. 2014;59:R419–72.
- Uzawa A, Ando K, Koike S, et al. Comparison of biological effectiveness of carbon-ion beams in Japan and Germany. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2009;73:1545–51.
- 16. Kamada T, Tsujii H, Blakely EA, et al. Carbon ion radiotherapy in Japan: an assessment of 20 years of clinical experience. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16:e93–100.
- Mohamad O, Yamada S, Durante M. Clinical indications for carbon ion radiotherapy. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2018;30:317–29.
- Kalser MH, Ellenberg SS. Pancreatic cancer: adjuvant combined radiation and chemotherapy following curative resection. Arch Surg. 1985;120:899–903.
- Klinkenbijl JH, Jeekel J, Sahmoud T, et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy and 5-fluorouracil after curative resection of cancer of the pancreas and periampullary region : phase III trial of the EORTC gastrointestinal tract cancer cooperative group. Ann Surg. 1999;230:776–82; discussion 782–4.
- 20. Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Friess H, et al. A randomized trial of chemoradiotherapy and chemotherapy after resection of pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2004;350:1200–10.
- Regine WF, Winter KA, Abrams RA, et al. Fluorouracil vs GEM chemotherapy before and after fluorouracil-based chemoradiation following resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma : a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2008;299:1019–26.
- 22. Van Laethem JL, Hammel P, Mornex F, et al. Adjuvant GEM alone versus gemcitabine based chemoradiotherapy after curative resection for pancreatic cancer: a randomized EORTC-40013-22012 FFCD-9203 GERCOR phase II study. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:4450–6.
- Stocken DD, Büchler MW, Dervenis C, et al. Pancreatic Cancer Meta-Analysis Group. Metaanalysis of randomised adjuvant therapy trials for pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer. 2005;92:1372–81.
- 24. Morganti AG, Cellini F, Buwenge M, et al. Adjuvant chemoradiation in pancreatic cancer: impact of radiotherapy dose on survival. BMC Cancer. 2019;19:569.
- 25. Oettle H, Post S, Neuhaus P, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine vs. observation in patients undergoing curative-intent resection of pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2007;297:267–77.
- Conroy T, Hammel P, Hebbar M, et al. FOLFIRINOX or gemcitabine as adjuvant therapy for pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;379:2395–406.
- 27. Bilimoria KY, Bentrem DJ, Ko CY, Tomlinson JS, et al. Multimodality therapy for pancreatic cancer in the U.S.: utilization, outcomes, and the effect of hospital volume. Cancer. 2007;110:1227–34.
- Altman AM, Wirth K, Marmor S, et al. Completion of adjuvant chemotherapy after upfront surgical resection for pancreatic cancer is uncommon yet associated with improved survival. Ann Surg Oncol. 2019;26:4108–16.

- Cloyd JM, Katz MHG, Prakash L, et al. Preoperative therapy and pancreatoduodenectomy for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: a 25-year single-institution experience. J Gastrointest Surg. 2017;21:164–74.
- Evans DB, Rich TA, Byrd DR, et al. Preoperative chemoradiation and pancreaticoduodenectomy for adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Arch Sur Chic III 1960. 1992;127:1335–9.
- Evans DB, Varadhachary GR, Crane CH, et al. Preoperative gemcitabine-based chemoradiation for patients with resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26:3496–502.
- 32. Pisters PWT, Wol RA, Janjan NA, Cleary KR, et al. Preoperative paclitaxel and concurrent rapid-fractionation radiation for resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma: toxicities, histologic response rates, and event-free outcome. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20:2537–44.
- 33. Golcher H, Brunner TB, Witzigmann H, et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy with gemcitabine/cisplatin and surgery versus immediate surgery in resectable pancreatic cancer: results of the first prospective randomized phase II trial. Strahlenther Onkol Organ Dtsch Röntgenges Al. 2015;191:7–16.
- 34. Casadei R, Marco DM, Ricci C, et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy and surgery versus surgery alone in resectable pancreatic cancer: a single-center prospective, randomized, controlled trial which failed to achieve accrual targets. J Gastrointest Surg. 2015;19:1802–12.
- 35. Cloyd JM, Chen H-C, Wang X, et al. Chemotherapy versus chemoradiation as preoperative therapy for resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: a propensity score adjusted analysis. Pancreas. 2019;48:216–22.
- Cloyd JM, Crane CH, Koay EJ, et al. Impact of hypofractionated and standard fractionated chemoradiation before pancreatoduodenectomy for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer. 2016;122:2671–9.
- 37. Reni M, Balzano G, Zanon S, et al. Safety and efficacy of preoperative or postoperative chemotherapy for resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma (PACT-15): a randomised, open-label, phase 2–3 trial. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;3:413–23.
- Unno M, Motoi F, Matsuyama Y, et al. Randomized phase II/III trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and S-1 versus upfront surgery for resectable pancreatic cancer (Prep-02/JSAP-05). J Clin Oncol. 2019;37:189.
- Cloyd J, Shen C, Santry H. Disparities in the use of neoadjuvant therapy for resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 2020;18:1–8.
- 40. Cloyd JM, Heh V, Pawlik TM. Neoadjuvant therapy for resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Clin Med. 2020;9:1129.
- 41. Versteijne E, Suker M, Groothuis K, et al. Dutch Pancreatic Cancer Group. Preoperative chemoradiotherapy versus immediate surgery for resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: results of the Dutch randomized phase III PREOPANC trial. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38:1763–73.
- 42. Pietrasz D, Turrini O, Vendrely V, et al. How does chemoradiotherapy following induction FOLFIRINOX improve the results in resected borderline or locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma? An AGEO-FRENCH multicentric cohort. Ann Surg Oncol. 2019;26:109–17.
- 43. Nagakawa Y, Hosokawa Y, Nakayama H, et al. A phase II trial of neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy with intensity-modulated radiotherapy combined with gemcitabine and S-1 for borderlineresectable pancreatic cancer with arterial involvement. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2017;79:951–7.
- 44. Katz MHG, Shi Q, Ahmad SA, et al. Preoperative modified FOLFIRINOX treatment followed by capecitabine-based chemoradiation for borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: alliance for clinical trials in oncology trial A021101. JAMA Surg. 2016;151:e161137.
- 45. Dholakia AS, Hacker-Prietz A, Wild AT, et al. Resection of borderline resectable pancreatic cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiation does not depend on improved radiographic appearance of tumor-vessel relationships. J Radiat Oncol. 2013;2:413–25.
- 46. Katz MHG, Pisters PWT, Evans DB, et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: the importance of this emerging stage of disease. J Am Coll Surg. 2008;206:833–46. Discussion 846–8
- 47. Stokes JB, Nolan NJ, Stelow EB, et al. Preoperative capecitabine and concurrent radiation for borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg Oncol. 2011;18:619–27.

- 48. Jang JY, Han Y, Lee H, et al. Oncological benefits of neoadjuvant chemoradiation with gemcitabine versus upfront surgery in patients with borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a prospective, randomized, open-label, multicenter phase 2/3 trial. Ann Surg. 2018;268:215–22.
- 49. Moertel CG, Frytak S, Hahn RG, et al. Therapy of locally unresectable pancreatic carcinoma:a randomized comparison of high dose (6000 rads) radiation alone, moderate dose radiation (4000 rads+5-fluorouracil), and high dose radiation+5-fluorouracil: The Gastrointestinal Tumor Study Group. Cancer. 1981;48:1705–10.
- 50. Gastrointestinal Tumor Study Group. Treatment of locally unresectable carcinoma of the pancreas:comparison of combined—modality therapy (chemotherapy plus radiotherapy) to chemotherapy alone. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1988;80:751–5.
- Shinchi H, Takao S, Noma H, et al. Length and quality of survival after external-beam radiotherapy with concurrent continuous 5-fluorouracil infusion for locally unresectable pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2002;53:146–50.
- 52. Li CP, Chao Y, Chi KH, et al. Concurrent chemoradiotherapy treatment of locally advanced pancreatic cancer: gemcitabine versus 5-fluorouracil, a randomized controlled study. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2003;57:98–104.
- 53. Loehrer PJ, Feng Y, Higinia Cardenes H, et al. Gemcitabine alone versus gemcitabine plus radiotherapy in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer: an Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Trial. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29:4105–12.
- 54. Chauffert B, Mornex F, Bonnetain F, et al. Phase III trial comparing intensive induction chemoradiotherapy (60 Gy, infusional 5-FU and intermittent cisplatin) followed by maintenance gemcitabine with gemcitabine alone for locally advanced unresectable pancreatic cancer. Definitive results of the 2000-01 FFCD/SFRO study. Ann Oncol. 2008;19:1592–9.
- 55. Hammel P, Huguet F, van Laethem JL, et al. LAP07 Trial Group. Effect of chemoradiotherapy vs chemotherapy on survival in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer controlled after 4 months of gemcitabine with or without erlotinib: the LAP07 randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2016;315:1844–53.
- Dohopolski MJ, Glaser SM, Vargo JA, et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy for locallyadvanced unresectable pancreatic cancer—patterns of care and overall survival. J Gastrointest Oncol. 2017;8:766–77.
- 57. Chuong MD, Springett GM, Freilich JM, et al. Stereotactic body radiation therapy for locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer is effective and well tolerated. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;86:516–22.
- Didolkar MS, Coleman CW, Brenner MJ, et al. Image-guided stereotactic radiosurgery for locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma results of first 85 patients. J Gastrointest Surg. 2010;14:1547–59.
- Tchelebi LT, Lehrer EJ, Trifiletti DM. Conventionally fractionated radiation therapy versus stereotactic body radiation therapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer (CRiSP): an international systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancer. 2020;126:2120–31.
- 60. Mahadevan A, Jain S, Goldstein M, et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy and gemcitabine for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;78:735–42.
- 61. Mahadevan A, Miksad R, Goldstein M, et al. Induction gemcitabine and stereotactic body radiotherapy for locally advanced nonmetastatic pancreas cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;81:e615–22.
- 62. Herman JM, Chang DT, Goodman KA, et al. Phase 2 multi-institutional trial evaluating gemcitabine and stereotactic body radiotherapy for patients with locally advanced unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer. 2015;121:1128–37.
- 63. Schellenberg D, Goodman KA, Lee F, et al. Gemcitabine chemotherapy and single-fraction stereotactic body radiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72:678–86.
- 64. Schellenberg D, Kim J, Christman-Skieller C, et al. Single-fraction stereotactic body radiation therapy and sequential gemcitabine for the treatment of locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2011;81:181–8.

- 65. Toesca DAS, Ahmed F, Mehr Kashyap M, et al. Intensified systemic therapy and stereotactic ablative radiotherapy dose for patients with unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Radiother Oncol. 2020;152:63–9.
- 66. Krishnan S, Chadha AS, Suh Y. Focal radiation therapy dose escalation improves overall survival in locally advanced pancreatic cancer patients receiving induction chemotherapy and consolidative chemoradiation. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;94:755–65.
- Rudra S, Jiang N, Rosenberg SA, et al. Using adaptive magnetic resonance image-guided radiation therapy for treatment of inoperable pancreatic cancer. Cancer Med. 2019;8:2123–32.
- 68. Durante M, Tommasino, Yamada S. Modeling combined chemotherapy and particle therapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Front Oncol. 2015;5:145:1–12.
- 69. Shinoto M, Yamada S, Yasuda S, et al. Phase 1 trial of preoperative, short-course carbon-ion radiotherapy for patients with resectable pancreatic cancer. Cancer. 2013;119:45–51.
- Ebner DK, Shinoto M, Kawashiro S et al. Phase 1/2 trial of preoperative short-course carbonion radiation therapy for patients with resectable pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2017;99:S144.
- Terashima K, Demizu Y, Hashimoto N, et al. A phase I/II study of gemcitabine-concurrent proton radiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer without distant metastasis. Radiother Oncol. 2012;103:25–31.
- Sachsman S, Nichols RC Jr, Morris CG, et al. Proton therapy and concomitant capecitabine for nonmetastatic unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Int J Particle Ther. 2014;1:692–701.
- Shinoto M, Yamada S, Terashima K, et al. Carbon ion radiation therapy with concurrent gemcitabine for patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;95:498–504.
- 74. Kawashiro S, Yamada S, Okamoto M, et al. Multi-institutional study of carbon-ion radiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: Japan Carbon-ion Radiation Oncology Study Group (J-CROS) study 1403 pancreas. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;101:1212–21.
- 75. Kawashiro S, Yamada S, Okamoto M, et al. Multi-institutional study of carbon ion radiation therapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: Japan Carbon Ion Radiation Oncology Study Group (J-CROS) study 1403. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;96(2S Suppl):S141.
- 76. Ben-Josef E, Schipper M, Francis IR, et al. A phase I/II trial of intensity modulated radiation (IMRT) dose escalation with concurrent fixed-dose rate gemcitabine (FDR-G) in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2012;84:1166–71.
- 77. Herman JM, Chang DT, Goodman KA, et al. Phase 2 multi-institutional trial evaluating gemcitabine and stereotactic body radiotherapy for patients with locally advanced unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer. 2015;121:1128–37.
- Hagiwara Y, Yamada S, Isozaki Y, et al. Efficacy and feasibility of re-irradiation using carbon ions for pancreatic cancer that recurs after carbon-ion radiotherapy. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2021;26:24–9.

Part III

Anti-cancer Treatments for Cholangiocarcinoma



10

Chemotherapy for Unresectable Cholangiocarcinoma

Takashi Sasaki

Abstract

Systemic treatment is important for patients with unresectable biliary tract cancer. Various treatments using cytotoxic agents, molecular-targeted agents, and immunotherapy have been investigated in this field. For first-line chemotherapy, the combination of gemcitabine plus cisplatin has been established as the global standard of care. In addition, the effects of various regimens such as the combined use of oral fluoropyrimidines have been shown. Furthermore, several regimens that have been shown to be effective in pancreatic cancer are now under investigation for the treatment of biliary tract cancer. However, there has been no standard treatment for second-line chemotherapy. In recent years, several treatments, such as mFOLFOX, ivosidenib, and regorafenib, have demonstrated survival benefits in comparison with best supportive care, meaning that standard treatment may be established in the near future based on these results. Currently, combination therapies with various molecular-targeted drugs and immunotherapy are being investigated in several clinical trials, and it is expected that systemic therapy for advanced biliary tract cancer will become more diverse in the future as it has in other carcinomas.

Keywords

Unresectable · Cholangiocarcinoma · Biliary tract cancer · Chemotherapy Molecular-targeted drug · Immunotherapy

T. Sasaki (🖂)

117

Department of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Medicine, Cancer Institute Hospital of Japanese Foundation for Cancer Research, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: sasakit-tky@umin.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_10

10.1 Introduction

Biliary tract cancer (BTC) includes intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, extrahepatic (hilar and distal) cholangiocarcinoma, gallbladder cancer, and ampullary carcinoma. BTC has been regarded as common cancer in Japan, Southeast Asia, South America, and India [1, 2]. While the incidence of gallbladder cancer has been decreasing in recent years, cholangiocarcinoma has been increasing worldwide [3–5]. In Japan, BTC is the sixth leading cause of cancer-related death; approximately 22,000 patients suffer from this cancer and 18,000 patients die from it annually [6]. The age at diagnosis of BTC is increasing significantly, as more than 45% of new diagnoses in Japan occurred in patients over the age of 80.

It is very important to pursue the possibility of surgery, because surgical resection is considered to be the only curative treatment. However, there are many patients who are not candidates for surgery due to cancer progression, old age, and comorbidities, meaning systemic treatment is also important for these unresectable cases. Various treatments using cytotoxic agents, molecular-targeted agents, and immunotherapy have been investigated in this field. Herein, we summarize the systemic chemotherapy (mainly cytotoxic agents) used in the treatment of advanced (unresectable or recurrent) BTC.

10.2 First-Line Chemotherapy

Chemotherapy for BTC has begun to be developed using therapies previously used in the treatment of pancreatic cancer. Gemcitabine (GEM) has long played a central role in this field [7]. GEM + cisplatin (CDDP) is now the standard of care as firstline chemotherapy for advanced BTC, and GEM + oxaliplatin (GEMOX) is considered an alternative to GEM + CDDP therapy. Oral fluoropyrimidines, S-1 and capecitabine, are also important drugs and are commonly used in clinical practice as monotherapy or in combination with GEM. Tables 10.1 and 10.2 show the major clinical trials that have examined the treatments used for advanced BTC.

10.2.1 GEM + CDDP

The ABC-02 study is the phase III study conducted in the United Kingdom that compared GEM + CDDP and GEM alone [8]. Four hundred ten patients with advanced BTC were randomly assigned to GEM + CDDP or GEM alone. Median overall survival (OS) of GEM + CDDP and GEM alone was 11.7 months and 8.1 months (hazard ratio (HR) 0.64, p < 0.001), and median progression-free survival (PFS) was 8.0 months and 5.0 months (p < 0.001), respectively. The response rate (RR) and disease control rate (DCR) of GEM + CDDP was 26.1% and 81.4%, respectively. Grade 3/4 toxicities of neutropenia (25.3%) and anemia (7.6%) were more frequent in GEM + CDDP than in GEM monotherapy. As a result of this study, GEM + CDDP is now the standard of care for patients with advanced BTC worldwide.

Authors	Year	Regimen	Study design	Result	N	RR (%)	Median PFS	Median OS
Rao et al. [19]	2005	5FU + CDDP + epirubicin	Superiority	Negative	27	19.2	5.2 M	9.0 M
		5FU + LV + etoposide			27	15.0	7.3 M	12.3 M
Valle et al. [8]	2010	GEM + CDDP	Superiority	Positive	204	26.1	8.0 M	11.7 M
		GEM			206	15.5	5.0 M	8.1 M
Sharma	2010	GEMOX	Superiority	Positive	26	30.7	8.5 M	9.5 M
et al. [9]		5FU + FA			28	14.3	3.5 M	4.6 M
		BSC			27	0	2.8 M	4.5 M
Lee et al. [20]	2012	GEMOX + Erlotinib	Superiority	Negative	135	29.6	5.8 M	9.5 M
		GEMOX	-		133	15.8	4.2 M	9.5 M
Sharma	2019	GEMOX	Non-	Negative	119	25.2	5.0 M	9.0 M
et al. [10]		GEM + CDDP	inferiority (Superiority)	(Under power)	124	23.4	4.0 M	8.3 M
Morizane	2019	GEM + S-1	Non-	Positive	179	29.8	6.8 M	15.1 M
et al. [15]		GEM + CDDP	inferiority		175	32.4	5.8 M	13.4 M
Sakai et al. [17]	2018	GEM + CDDP + S-1	Superiority	Positive	123	41.5	7.4 M	13.5 M
		GEM + CDDP			123	15.0	5.5 M	12.6 M
Kim et al. [18]	2019	Capecitabine + Oxaliplatin	Non- inferiority	Positive	108	15.7	5.8 M	10.6 M
-		GEMOX			114	24.6	5.3 M	10.4 M

 Table 10.1
 Phase III studies of first-line chemotherapy for advanced biliary tract cancer.

N, number; RR, response rate; PFS, progression-free survival; OS, overall survival; M, month; 5FU, 5-fluorouracil; CDDP, cisplatin; LV, leucovorin; GEM, gemcitabine; FA, folinic acid; BSC, best supportive care; GEMOX, gemcitabine + oxaliplatin

The GEM + CDDP regimen included GEM 1000 mg/m² and CDDP 25 mg/m² administered iv on days 1 and 8 every 3 weeks, and the treatment was repeated up to a maximum of 24 weeks in this study. CDDP increased peripheral neuropathy as the total dose approached 300 mg/m². In clinical practice, the treatment period of GEM + CDDP is often decided based on the adverse effects of diminishing renal function and peripheral neuropathy, and there are many cases in which this treatment is repeated for longer than 24 weeks.

10.2.2 GEMOX

One randomized controlled study comparing GEMOX, fluorouracil (FU) + folinic acid (FA), and best supportive care (BSC) was conducted in India [9]. Eighty-one patients with unresectable gallbladder cancer were randomly assigned to one of three arms. The median OSs of GEMOX, FU + FA, BSC were 9.5 months, 4.6

					RR	Median	Median
Authors	Year	Regimen	Result	N	(%)	PFS	OS
Kang et al.	2012	S-1 + CDDP	Positive	47	23.8	5.4 M	9.9 M
[21]		GEM + CDDP		49	19.6	5.7 M	10.1 M
Lee et al. [22]	2015	Capecitabine + CDDP	Positive	44	27.3	5.2 M	10.7 M
		GEM + CDDP		49	6.1	3.6 M	8.6 M
Malka et al.	2014	GEMOX +	Negative	76	23.1	6.0 M	11.0 M
[23]		Cetuximab					
		GEMOX		74	29.0	5.3 M	12.4 M
Chen et al.	2015	GEMOX +	Negative	62	27.4	6.7 M	10.6 M
[24]		Cetuximab					
		GEMOX		60	16.7	4.1 M	9.8 M
Leone et al.	2016	GEMOX +	Negative	45	24.4	7.7 M	9.5 M
[25]		Panitumumab					
		GEMOX		44	18.2	5.5 M	9.9 M
Vogel et al.	2018	GEM + CDDP +	Negative	62	45.2	6.5 M	12.8 M
[26]		Panitumumab			ļ		
		GEM + CDDP		28	39.3	8.3 M	20.1 M
Valle et al.	2015	GEM + CDDP +	Negative	62	44.1	7.7 M	14.1 M
[27]		Cediranib	_				
		GEM + CDDP		62	18.5	7.4 M	11.9 M
Moehler et al.	2014	GEM + Sorafenib	Negative	52	14.3	3.0 M	8.4 M
[28]		GEM		50	10.0	4.9 M	11.2 M
Santoro et al.	2015	GEM + Vandetanib	Negative	58	19.3	3.8 M	9.5 M
[29]		GEM		56	13.5	4.9 M	10.2 M
		Vandetanib		59	3.6	3.5 M	7.6 M
Schnizari et al.	2017	FOLFOX4	Positive	25	28.0	5.2 M	13.0 M
[30]		5FU + LV		23	21.7	2.8 M	7.5 M
Markussen	2020	GEMOX +	Negative	47	17.0	5.7 M	8.7 M
et al. [31]		Capecitabine					
		GEM + CDDP		49	16.3	7.3 M	12.0 M
dos Santos	2020	CPT-11 + CDDP	Positive	24	35	5.3 M	11.9 M
et al. [32]		GEM + CDDP		23	31.8	7.8 M	9.8 M

 Table 10.2
 Randomized phase II studies of first-line chemotherapy for advanced biliary tract cancer

N, number; RR, response rate; PFS, progression-free survival; OS, overall survival; M, month; CDDP, cisplatin; GEM, gemcitabine; GEMOX, gemcitabine + oxaliplatin; FOLFOX, 5-fluorouracil + leucovorin + oxaliplatin; 5FU, 5-fluorouracil; LV, leucovorin; CPT-11, irinotecan

months, and 4.5 months (p = 0.039), and the median PFSs were 8.5 months, 3.5 months, and 2.8 months (p < 0.001), respectively. The RR and DCR of GEMOX were 30.8% and 68.7%, respectively. The major grade 3/4 toxicities of GEMOX were myelosuppression (38.5%), transaminitis (15.4%), neurotoxicity (11.5%), and vomiting (7.7%).

Another randomized controlled study comparing GEMOX and GEM + CDDP was also conducted in India [10], in which 243 patients with unresectable gallbladder cancer received at least one dose, and the results were evaluated for safety and efficacy. The median OSs of GEMOX and GEM + CDDP were 9.0 months and 8.3

months (HR 0.78, p = 0.057), and the median PFSs were 5.0 months and 4.0 months (p = 0.047), respectively. The RR and DCR of GEMOX were 25.2% and 49.6%, respectively. Grade 3/4 thrombocytopenia (24.4%) and peripheral neuropathy (6.7%) were more frequent with GEMOX than with GEM + CDDP, while grade 3/4 nephrotoxicity (0%) was less frequent in GEMOX than in GEM + CDDP. In this study, 108 patients were required in each arm to have an equivalence margin of ± 2 months with a power of 80%. The mean OSs (95% confidence interval [95% CI]) of GEMOX and GEM + CDDP were 11.2 (9.8–12.6) months and 10.4 (9.1–11.7) months. The difference of mean OS was calculated as 0.8 months (95% CI, -1.1-2.7). Therefore, 95% CI exceeded the predefined equivalent margin of 2 months. Although the median OS of GEMOX was marginally longer than that of GEM + CDDP, this study failed to show the equivalence of these two regimens: eight cycles of GEM + CDDP was not equivalent to six cycles of GEMOX, and GEMOX was definitely not inferior to GEM + CDDP. Whether GEMOX is superior to GEM + CDDP can only be answered by an adequately powered study. Although these studies only included unresectable gallbladder cancer, GEMOX is still considered an alternative to GEM + CDDP in patients with advanced BTC.

The regimen of GEMOX was GEM 900 mg/m² and oxaliplatin 80 mg/m² administered iv on days 1 and 8 every 3 weeks for a maximum of six cycles. GEMOX is a more convenient regimen because it does not require as much hydration as GEM + CDDP.

10.2.3 GEM + S-1

S-1 is an oral fluoropyrimidine derivative mainly used in Asian countries. GEM + S-1 has been widely evaluated in phase II studies and randomized phase II studies in Japan [11–14]. Based on these results, the phase III study (FUGA-BT/JCOG1113) comparing GEM + CDDP and GEM + S-1 was conducted in Japan [15], in which 354 patients with advanced BTC were randomly assigned to either GEM + CDDP or GEM + S-1. The median OSs of GEM + CDDP and GEM + S-1 were 13.4 months and 15.1 months (HR 0.945, p = 0.046 for non-inferiority), and the median PFSs were 5.8 months and 6.8 months (HR 0.86), respectively. The RR and DCR of GEM + S-1 were 29.8% and 83.7%, respectively. The major grade 3/4 toxicity of GEM + S-1 was neutropenia (59.9%). Diarrhea (20.9%), oral mucositis (28.8%), maculopapular rash (23.7%), and skin hyperpigmentation (20.3%) were more frequent in GEM + S-1 than in GEM + CDDP. Because this phase III study was conducted as a non-inferiority study of these two regimens, GEM + S-1 is now considered a new standard of care option for patients with advanced BTC.

The regimen of GEM + S-1 included GEM 1000 mg/m² administered iv on days 1 and 8 and S-1 administered orally twice daily [60 mg/day for a body surface area [BSA] < 1.25 m^2 , 80 mg/day for a BSA between 1.25 and 1.50 m², and 100 mg/day for a BSA > 1.50 m^2] on days 1–14. This regimen was repeated every 3 weeks. GEM + S-1 is a more convenient regimen because it does not require hydration and the infusion time of the anticancer drug at an outpatient clinic can be as short as one hour.

10.2.4 GEM + CDDP + S-1

The triplet regimen using GEM, CDDP, and S-1 was also evaluated in Japan [16]. Because the phase II study showed good tumor efficacy, a phase III study (KHBO1401-MITSUBA trial) was conducted in Japan to compare GEM + CDDP + S-1 and GEM + CDDP [17]. Two hundred forty-six patients with advanced BTC were randomized to GEM + CDDP + S-1 or GEM + CDDP. The median OSs of GEM + CDDP + S-1 and GEM + CDDP were 13.5 months and 12.6 months (HR 0.791, p = 0.046), and the median PFSs were 7.4 months and 5.5 months (HR 0.748, p = 0.015), respectively. The RR and DCR of GEM + CDDP + S-1 was 41.5% and 79.8%, respectively. The major grade 3/4 toxicity of GEM + CDDP + S-1 was neutropenia (39.5%). Diarrhea (24.4%), stomatitis (27.7%), and rash (22.7%) were more frequent in GEM + CDDP + S-1 than in GEM + CDDP. Because this phase III study was conducted to evaluate the superiority of GEM + CDDP + S-1 to GEM + CDDP, this triplet therapy is now considered another new standard first-line chemotherapy for advanced BTC.

The regimen of GEM + CDDP + S-1 included GEM 1000 mg/m² and CDDP 25 mg/m² administered iv on day 1, while S-1 was administered orally twice daily [80 mg/day for a BSA < 1.25 m^2 , 100 mg/day for a BSA between 1.25 and 1.50 m², and 120 mg/day for a BSA > 1.50 m^2] on days 1–7. This regimen was repeated every 2 weeks.

10.2.5 XELOX (Capecitabine + Oxaliplatin)

Capecitabine is an oral fluoropyrimidine derivative used worldwide. A phase III study was conducted in South Korea to show the non-inferiority of capecitabine + oxaliplatin (XELOX) against GEMOX [18]. Two hundred twenty-two patients with advanced BTC were randomly assigned to GEMOX or XELOX. The median OSs of XELOX and GEMOX were 10.6 months and 10.4 months (p = 0.131), and the median PFSs were 5.8 months and 5.3 months, respectively. The RR and DCR of XELOX were 15.7% and 58.3%, respectively. The major grade 3/4 toxicities of XELOX were thrombocytopenia (9.4%) and neutropenia (3.8%). Because this phase III study was conducted to evaluate the non-inferiority of XELOX to GEMOX, this doublet is considered an alternative first-line chemotherapy for advanced BTC.

The XELOX regimen included capecitabine 1000 mg/m² administered orally twice daily on days 1–14 and oxaliplatin 130 mg/m² administered iv on day 1. This regimen was repeated every 3 weeks.

10.2.6 Other Randomized Controlled Studies

There were many other randomized controlled studies of first-line chemotherapy for advanced BTC (Tables 10.1 and 10.2). The first randomized phase III study comparing the combination of epirubicin, CDDP and 5FU (ECF) versus 5FU, leucovorin (LV) and etoposide (FELV) was reported from the United Kingdom in 2005 [19].

This study tried to enroll 116 patients, but recruitment was slow, and thus only 54 patients were finally randomized to each treatment arm. According to this phase III study, ECF did not improve OS compared to FELV. Another phase III study evaluated the addition of erlotinib to GEMOX, but this study also did not show significant improvement in PFS [20]. There were many randomized phase II studies reported, and some of them showed superiority [21–31]. Oral fluoropyrimidine derivatives plus CDDP demonstrated the same efficacy as GEM + CDDP [21, 22]. FOLFOX4 demonstrated better tumor efficacy than 5-FU + LV, and the efficacy of FOLFOX4 was comparable to that of GEM + CDDP [30]. In other studies, the addition of molecular-targeted drugs was evaluated for GEM, GEM + CDDP, and GEMOX, but the effect of adding molecular-targeted drugs could not be confirmed in any of the studies [24–29]. The triplet regimen using GEM, oxaliplatin, and capecitabine could also not demonstrate superiority to GEM + CDDP [31]. Irinotecan + CDDP was compared with GEM + CDDP, and comparable efficacy was achieved in a randomized phase II study [32].

10.2.7 Interesting Regimens from Phase II Studies

Several interesting regimens have been evaluated in phase II studies, including drugs and treatment regimens that have been proven to be effective in pancreatic cancer. Nab-paclitaxel is one of the drugs now under investigation for the treatment of advanced BTC. The combination chemotherapy of GEM + nab-paclitaxel was evaluated in a phase II study [33]. Seventy-four patients were treated with this combination chemotherapy; the median PFS was 7.7 months, and the median OS was 12.4 months. Although this phase II study did not meet its primary endpoint, the results indicated that GEM + nab-paclitaxel combination chemotherapy showed a certain degree of efficacy. The triplet therapy of GEM + CDDP + nab-paclitaxel was also evaluated in a phase II study [34], and the RR and DCR were 45% and 84%, respectively. The median PFS and OS of this phase II study were 11.8 months and 19.2 months, respectively, demonstrating the very good efficacy of this triplet therapy, which will be tested in a phase III randomized clinical trial comparing it with GEM + CDDP. FOLFIRINOX is another standard chemotherapy for advanced pancreatic cancer. FOLFIRINOX is also under investigation in a phase II/III study for the treatment of advanced BTC [35]. The triplet therapy of S-1 + irinotecan + oxaliplatin was also evaluated in a phase II study [36]. This combination therapy also showed favorable efficacy outcomes: the RR was 50%, and the median PFS and OS were 6.8 months and 12.5 months, respectively. Moreover, some molecular-targeted agents were also evaluated as first-line chemotherapy in phase II studies [37-40].

10.3 Second-Line Chemotherapy

For a long time now, there has been no standard second-line chemotherapy regimen for the treatment of BTC. In Japan, S-1 monotherapy was widely used in cases refractory to gemcitabine-based first-line chemotherapy [41]. Some randomized

						RR	Median	Median
Authors	Year	Regimen	Phase	Line	Ν	(%)	PFS	OS
Lamarca	2021	mFOLFOX	PIII	2	81	4.9	4.0 M	6.2 M
et al. [45]		Active symptom control			81	-	-	5.3 M
Abou-Alfa	2020	Ivosidenib	PIII	2	124	2.4	2.7 M	10.8 M
et al. [46]		Best supportive care		or 3	61	0	1.4 M	9.7 M
Demols	2020	Regorafenib	rPII	2 or 3	33	0	3.0 M	5.3 M
et al. [47]		Best supportive care			33	0	1.5 M	5.1 M
Cereda et al. [42]	2016	Capecitabine + mitomycin-C	rPII	2	29	3.4	2.3 M	8.1 M
		Capecitabine			28	0	2.1 M	9.5 M
Zheng et al. [43]	2018	Capecitabine + irinotecan	rPII	2	30	13.3	3.7 M	10.1 M
		Irinotecan]		30	6.7	2.4 M	7.3 M
Kim et al.	2020	Trametinib	rPII	2	24	8.3	1.4 M	4.3 M
[44]		5FU + LV or Capecitabine			20	10.0	3.3 M	6.6 M

Table 10.3 Randomized studies of recurrent biliary tract cancer

phase II studies have been reported, but these regimens did not become the standard of care for second-line chemotherapy (Table 10.3) [42–44]. Recently, several randomized phase II or phase III studies were reported, and new treatments showed significant improvement in the prognoses versus BSC [45–47]. From these results, it is expected that the standard treatment for second-line chemotherapy will be established in the near future.

10.3.1 mFOLFOX Versus BSC (ABC-06 Study)

The ABC-06 study is a phase III study conducted in the United Kingdom comparing mFOLFOX and active symptom control (BSC) [45]. One hundred sixty-two patients with advanced BTC who were previously treated with GEM + CDDP were randomly assigned to mFOLFOX or active symptom control (BSC). The patients in the placebo arm could receive mFOLFOX when radiographic disease progression was confirmed. The primary endpoint was OS. The median OS of mFOLFOX and active symptom control (BSC) were 6.2 months and 5.3 months (HR 0.69, p = 0.031), respectively. In the mFOLFOX group, RR and DCR were 4.9% and 33.3%, and the median PFS was 4.0 months. The benefit of chemotherapy was consistent across the subgroups, including the platinum sensitivity of first-line GEM + CDDP. The major grade 3/4 adverse events were fatigue (18.5%), neutropenia (12.3%), and

N, number; RR, response rate; PFS, progression-free survival; OS, overall survival; M, month; PIII, phase III study; rPII, randomized phase II study; FOLFOX, 5-fluorouracil + leucovorin + oxaliplatin; 5FU, 5-fluorouracil; LV; leucovorin

catheter-related infection (3.7%). This study is the first prospective phase III study evaluating the benefit of chemotherapy after GEM + CDDP in patients with advanced BTC, and mFOLFOX is now expected to become the standard of care for second-line chemotherapy in this field.

The regimen of mFOLFOX included oxaliplatin 85 mg/m², L-folinic acid 175 mg (or folinic acid 350 mg), and 5FU 400 mg/m² (bolus) administered intravenously on day 1, and then 5FU 2400 mg/m² administered as a 46-h continuous infusion. The treatment was repeated every 14 days for up to 12 cycles.

10.3.2 Ivosidenib Versus BSC (ClarIDHy)

The ClarIDHy study is a global phase III study comparing ivosidenib and BSC [46]. Ivosidenib is a first-in-class, oral, targeted, small-molecule inhibitor of the mutant IDH1 protein. IDH1 mutations occur in up to 20% of cholangiocarcinoma cases. One hundred eighty-five patients with advanced cholangiocarcinoma who had received 1–2 prior therapies were enrolled in this study. These patients were randomized in a 2:1 ratio of ivosidenib to placebo, and the patients in the placebo arm could receive ivosidenib when radiographic disease progression was confirmed. The primary endpoint was PFS. The median PFS and OS were 2.7 months and 10.8 months with ivosidenib versus 1.4 months and 9.7 months with the placebo, respectively. Ivosidenib significantly improved PFS versus placebo (HR 0.37, p < 0.001), and a significant improvement in OS was also confirmed when adjusting for crossover (HR 0.46, p < 0.001). The most common grade 3/4 adverse event was ascites (7.4%). This study shows the feasibility and clinical benefit of targeting a molecularly defined subgroup of cholangiocarcinoma and warrants tumor mutation profiling as a new standard of care in this heterogeneous disease.

The ivosidenib regimen was ivosidenib 500 mg orally once daily in continuous 28-day cycles.

10.3.3 Regorafenib Versus BSC (REACHIN)

The REACHIN study is the randomized, double-blind, phase II study comparing regorafenib and BSC that was conducted in Belgium [47]. Regorafenib is a multikinase inhibitor that inhibits angiogenesis through VEGF receptors 1–3 and TIE2; targets oncogenesis through inhibition of the downstream pathways of KIT, RET, RAF1, and BRAF; affects the tumor microenvironment by blocking the activity of the intracellular domains of PDGFR and FGFR; and acts on tumor immunity. Sixtysix patients with advanced BTC who had failed GEM + CDDP-based chemotherapy were randomly assigned 1:1 to regorafenib or BSC. No crossover was allowed. The primary endpoint was PFS. Median PFS was 3.0 months in the regorafenib group and 1.5 months in the BSC group (HR 0.49, p = 0.004). Median OS was 5.3 months and 5.1 months, respectively (p = 0.28). The major grade 3/4 adverse events were fatigue (18.2%), nausea/vomiting (9.1%), and hand and foot skin reactions (9.1%).

Regorafenib significantly improved PFS in patients with previously treated advanced BTC in the second-line or third-line setting.

The regorafenib regimen was regorafenib 500 mg orally once daily in continuous 28-day cycles.

10.3.4 Other Randomized Controlled Studies

Several other randomized phase II studies have been reported previously. A randomized phase II study comparing capecitabine + mitomycin C combination therapy with capecitabine monotherapy did not show good outcomes in either group [42]. However, in a randomized phase II study comparing capecitabine + irinotecan combination therapy with irinotecan monotherapy, the primary endpoint of median PFS was 3.7 months with capecitabine + irinotecan combination therapy compared with 2.4 months with irinotecan monotherapy (p = 0.036) [43]. Moreover, a randomized phase II study comparing the MEK inhibitor trametinib monotherapy with 5FU + LV or capecitabine monotherapy was performed, but trametinib monotherapy was ineffective and was discontinued early [44]. As a result of these previous reports, capecitabine + irinotecan combination therapy is expected to play a role in second-line treatment, although further evaluation is necessary for this combination chemotherapy.

10.3.5 Interesting Regimens from Phase II Studies

There are several interesting regimens that have been evaluated in phase II studies. Various FGFR inhibitors have been investigated, and promising data have been obtained. Pemigatinib is a selective, oral inhibitor of FGFR 1, 2, and 3. One hundred seven patients with FGFR2 fusion or rearrangement were treated with pemigatinib in a phase II study (FIGHT-202) [48]. The RR and DCR were 35.5% and 82.2%, and the median PFS and OS were 6.9 months and 21.1 months, respectively. Based on this phase II study, pemigatinib is now approved by the FDA for use as a second-line treatment option for patients with FGFR2 fusion or other FGFR2 rearrangements. Other FGFR inhibitors such as infigratinib and derazantinib have also demonstrated good antitumor activities in phase II studies for patients with advanced BTC with FGFR genetic alterations (e.g., fusion, mutation, and amplification) [49, 50]. In addition, the results of phase II studies using molecular-targeted agents such as sorafenib, cabozantinib, trametinib, bevacizumab, axitinib, and SPI-1620 have also been reported [51–56], as have some phase II studies evaluating combinations of cytotoxic agents [57, 58].

10.4 Clinical Trials

While there have been various advances in chemotherapy for the treatment of advanced BTC over the last decade, treatment options for this disease remain limited. Previously, randomized controlled trials themselves were rarely conducted, but

Regimen	Ν	Phase	Trial ID
First-line chemotherapy			
NUC-1031 (Acelarin) + CDDP vs. GEM + CDDP (NuTide:121)	828	PIII	NCT04163900
GEM + CDDP + Pembrolizumab vs. GEM + CDDP (KEYNOTE-966)	788	PIII	NCT04003636
GEM + CDDP + Durvalumab vs. GEM + CDDP (TOPAZ-1)	757	PIII	NCT03875235
Pemigatinib vs. GEM + CDDP (FIGHT-302)	432	PIII	NCT03656536
GEMOX + KN035 vs. GEMOX (KN035-BTC)	390	PIII	NCT03478488
Infigratinib vs. GEM + CDDP (PROOF trial)	384	PIII	NCT03773302
GEM + CDDP + nab-paclitaxel vs. GEM + CDDP (SWOG/ S1815)	268	PIII	NCT03768414
Futibatinib vs. GEM + CDDP (FOENIX-CCA3)	216	PIII	NCT04093362
GEM + CDDP + Bintrafusp alfa vs. GEM + CDDP	512	PII/ III	NCT04066491
Modified FOLFIRINOX vs. GEM + CDDP (AMEBICA- PRODIGE 38)	316	PII/ III	NCT02591030
GEM + CDDP ± Ramucirumab vs. GEM + CDDP ± Merestinib	306	rPII	NCT02711553
GEM + CDDP + CX-4945 vs. GEM + CDDP	124	rPII	NCT02128282
5FU + LV + Nal-IRI vs. GEM + CDDP (NIFE)	92	rPII	NCT03044587
GEM + CDDP + Anlotinib + Sintilimab vs. GEM + CDDP	80	rPII	NCT04300959
GEM + CDDP + CPI-613 vs. GEM + CDDP (BilT-04)	78	rPII	NCT04203160
GEMOX + Regorafenib vs. GEMOX (BREGO)	66	rPII	NCT02386397
GEM + CDDP + Nivolumab vs. Nivolumab + Ipilimumab	64	rPII	NCT03101566
GEM + CDDP + Selumetinib vs. GEM + CDDP	57	rPII	NCT02151084
S-1 + LV + oxaliplatin + GEM vs. GEM + CDDP	46	rPII	NCT03406299
Second-line chemotherapy			
Capecitabine + Varlitinib vs Capecitabine (TreeTopp study)	490	PII/ III	NCT03093870
5FU + LV + Nal-IRI vs. 5FU + LV	174	rPII	NCT03524508
S-1 + Resminostat vs. S-1	100	rPII	JapicCTI-183883
Modified FOLFOX vs. modified FOLFIRI	118	rPII	NCT03464968
JPH203 vs. best supportive care	33	rPII	UMIN000034080

Table 10.4 Ongoing clinical trials for advanced biliary tract cancer

N, number; PIII, phase III study; PII, phase II study; rPII, randomized phase II study; CDDP, cisplatin; GEM, gemcitabine; GEMOX, gemcitabine plus oxaliplatin; FOLFIRINOX, 5-fluorouracil + leucovorin + irinotecan + oxaliplatin; 5FU, 5-fluorouracil; LV, leucovorin; Nal-IRI, nano liposomal irinotecan; FOLFOX, 5-fluorouracil + leucovorin + oxaliplatin; FOLFIRI, 5-fluorouracil + leucovorin + irinotecan

now a number of randomized controlled trials are being conducted to validate new treatment options (Table 10.4), and various drugs are being investigated for the treatment of advanced BTC [35, 59–62].

As for first-line chemotherapy, some randomized controlled studies are being conducted to verify the effect of adding a new drug to GEM + CDDP (or GEMOX), and other studies are comparing FGFR inhibitors (pemigatinib, infigratinib,

futibatinib) with GEM + CDDP. In addition, the FOLFIRINOX and NAPOLI regimens (5FU + LV + nanoliposomal irinotecan) used in advanced pancreatic cancer have been evaluated, and immunotherapy has also been evaluated for the treatment of advanced BTC. NUC-1031 (Acelarin) is a prodrug based on an aryloxy phosphoramidite derivative of GEM. NUC-1031 activation is significantly less dependent on deoxycytidine kinase and on nucleoside transporters, and it is resistant to cytidine deaminase-mediated degradation. Therefore, it is expected to have a higher antitumor effect than GEM, and a large randomized phase III study comparing NUC-1031 + CDDP with GEM + CDDP is underway.

To examine second-line chemotherapy options, a large randomized controlled trial called the TreeTopp study is being conducted. However, the press release reported that variitnib failed to meet the primary endpoints of PFS and RR. This trial was a global, double-blind, randomized two-arm study that enrolled 127 patients who had failed first-line therapy. In the trial, the median PFS was 2.83 months for variitnib in combination with capecitabine compared to a median PFS of 2.79 in the control arm. In the variitnib arm, RR was 9.3% compared to 4.8% in the control arm. Further reports are anticipated for detailed results. Efficacies of mFOLFOX, ivosidenib, and regorafenib have been proven as second-line treatments, and it is expected that comparative studies with these drugs will be considered in the future.

There are other unique regimens and other drugs currently being evaluated in phase II studies, such as HER2 inhibitors, PARP inhibitors, and NTRK inhibitors. From these clinical trials, it is expected that an effective treatment method for advanced BTC will be developed in the near future.

10.5 Conclusions

The current status of chemotherapy for advanced BTC is summarized in this chapter. In the last decade, various treatments have appeared in this field. In the future, it is expected that treatment development will proceed by combining various treatments such as molecular-targeted agents and immunotherapy in addition to the conventional treatment with cytotoxic agents. In addition, precision medicine that identifies gene mutations in cancer is expected to progress steadily.

References

- 1. Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, et al. Global cancer statistics 2018: global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin. 2018;68:394–424.
- 2. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics. CA Cancer J Clin. 2019;69:7-34.
- Florio AA, Ferlay J, Znaor A, et al. Global trends in intrahepatic and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma incidence from 1993 to 2012. Cancer. 2020;126:2666–78.
- Gad MM, Saad AM, Faisaluddin M, et al. Epidemiology of cholangiocarcinoma; United States incidence and mortality trends. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol. 2020;S2210-7401(20):30099–1.

- 5. Rawla P, Sunkara T, Thandra KC, et al. Epidemiology of gallbladder cancer. Clin Exp Hepatol. 2019;5:93–102.
- 6. Cancer Registry and Statistics. Cancer Information Service, National Cancer Center, Japan (Vital Statistics of Japan). https://ganjoho.jp/reg_stat/statistics/dl/index.html
- Sasaki T, Isayama H, et al. Current status of chemotherapy for the treatment of advanced biliary tract cancer. Korean J Intern Med. 2013;28:515–24.
- Valle JW, Wasan H, Palmer DH, et al. Cisplatin plus gemcitabine versus gemcitabine for biliary tract cancer. N Engl J Med. 2010;362:1273–81.
- Sharma A, Dwary AD, Mohanti BK, et al. Best supportive care compared with chemotherapy for unresectable gall bladder cancer: a randomized controlled study. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:4581–6.
- Sharma A, Kalyan Mohanti B, Pal Chaudhary S, et al. Modified gemcitabine and oxaliplatin or gemcitabine + cisplatin in unresectable gallbladder cancer: results of a phase III randomized controlled trial. Eur J Cancer. 2019;123:162–70.
- Sasaki T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Multicenter, phase II study of gemcitabine and S-1 combination chemotherapy in patients with advanced biliary tract cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2010;65:1101–7.
- Kanai M, Yoshimura K, Tsumura T, et al. A multi-institution phase II study of gemcitabine/S-1 combination chemotherapy for patients with advanced biliary tract cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2011;67:1429–34.
- Sasaki T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. A randomized phase II study of gemcitabine and S-1 combination therapy versus gemcitabine monotherapy for advanced biliary tract cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2013;71:973–9.
- Morizane C, Okusaka T, Mizusawa J, et al. Randomized phase II study of gemcitabine plus S-1 versus S-1 in advanced biliary tract cancer: a Japan Clinical Oncology Group trial (JCOG 0805). Cancer Sci. 2013;104:1211–6.
- Morizane C, Okusaka T, Mizusawa J, et al. Combination gemcitabine plus S-1 versus gemcitabine plus cisplatin for advanced/recurrent biliary tract cancer: the FUGA-BT (JCOG1113) randomized phase III clinical trial. Ann Oncol. 2019;30:1950–8.
- Kanai M, Hatano E, Kobayashi S, et al. A multi-institution phase II study of gemcitabine/ cisplatin/S-1 (GCS) combination chemotherapy for patients with advanced biliary tract cancer (KHBO 1002). Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2015;75:293–300.
- Sakai D, Kanai M, Kobayashi S, et al. Randomized phase III study of gemcitabine, cisplatin plus S-1 (GCS) versus gemcitabine, cisplatin (GC) for advanced biliary tract cancer (KHBO1401-MITSUBA). Ann Oncol. 2018; 29(suppl_8):viii205–70.
- Kim ST, Kang JH, Lee J, et al. Capecitabine plus oxaliplatin versus gemcitabine plus oxaliplatin as first-line therapy for advanced biliary tract cancers: a multicenter, open-label, randomized, phase III, noninferiority trial. Ann Oncol. 2019;30:788–95.
- Rao S, Cunningham D, Hawkins RE, et al. Phase III trial of 5FU, etoposide and leucovorin (FELV) compared to epirubicin, cisplatin and 5FU (ECF) in previously untreated patients with advanced biliary cancer. Br J Cancer. 2005;92:1650–4.
- 20. Lee J, Park SH, Chang HM, et al. Gemcitabine and oxaliplatin with or without erlotinib in advanced biliary-tract cancer: a muticentre, open-label, randomized, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13:181–8.
- Kang MJ, Lee J, Kim TW, et al. Randomized phase II trial of S-1 and cisplatin versus gemcitabine and cisplatin in patients with advanced biliary tract adenocarcinoma. Acta Oncol. 2012;7:860–6.
- Lee J, Hong TH, Lee IS, et al. Comparison of the efficacy between gemcitabine-cisplatin and capecitabine-cisplatin combination chemotherapy for advanced biliary tract cancer. Cancer Res Treat. 2015;47:259–65.
- 23. Malka D, Cervera P, Foulon S, et al. Gemcitabine and oxaliplatin with or without cetuximab in advanced biliary-tract cancer (BINGO): a randomized, open-label, non-comparative phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2014;15:819–28.

- Chen JS, Hsu C, Chiang NJ, et al. A KRAS mutation status-stratified randomized phase II trial of gemcitabine and oxaliplatin alone or in combination with cetuximab in advanced biliary tract cancer. Ann Oncol. 2015;26:943–9.
- 25. Leone F, Marino D, Cereda S, et al. Panitumumab in combination with gemcitabine and oxaliplatin does not prolong survival in wild-type KRAS advanced biliary tract cancer: a randomized phase 2 trila (Vecti-BIL study). Cancer. 2016;122:574–81.
- 26. Vogel A, Kasper S, Bitzer M, et al. PICCA study: panitumumab in combination with cisplatin/ gencitabine chemotherapy in KRAS wild-type patients with biliary cancer – a randomized biomarker-driven clinical phase II AIO study. Eur J Cancer. 2018;92:11–9.
- 27. Valle JW, Wasan H, Lopes A, et al. Cediranib or placebo in combination with cisplatin and gemcitabine chemotherapy for patients with advanced biliary tract cancer (ABC-03): a randomized phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015;16:967–78.
- Moehler M, Maderer A, Schimanski C, et al. Gemcitabine plus sorafenib versus gemcitabine alone in advanced biliary tract cancer: a double-blind placebo-controlled multicentre phase II AIO study with biomarker and serum programme. Eur J Cancer. 2014;50:3125–35.
- 29. Santoro A, Gebbia V, Pressiani T, et al. A randomized, multicenter, phase II study of vandetanib monotherapy versus vandetanib in combination with gemcitabine versus gemcitabine plus placebo in subjects with advanced biliary tract cancer: the VanGogh study. Ann Oncol. 2015;26:542–7.
- Schinzari G, Rossi E, Mambella G, et al. First-line treatment of advanced biliary ducts carcinoma: a randomized phase II study evaluating 5-FU/LV plus oxaliplatin (Folfox 4) versus 5-FU/LV (de Gramont regimen). Anticancer Res. 2017;37:5193–7.
- Markussen A, Jensen LH, Diness LV, et al. Treatment of patients with advanced biliary tract cancer with either oxaliplatin, gemcitabine, and capecitabine or cisplatin and gemcitabine—a randomized phase II trial. Cancers (Basel). 2020;12:1975.
- 32. dos Santos LV, Pinto GSF, Ferraz MWS, et al. Cisplatin plus irinotecan versus cisplatin plus gemcitabine in the treatment of advanced or metastatic gallbladder or biliary tract cancer: results of a randomized phase II trial (NCT01859728)—the Gambit trial. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38 (4_suppl):529.
- 33. Sahai V, Catalano PJ, Zalupski MM, et al. Nab-paclitaxel and gemcitabine as first-line treatment of advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma: a phase 2 clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2018;4:1707–12.
- 34. Shroff RT, Jalve MM, Xiao L, et al. Gemcitabine, Cisplatin, and nab-Paclitaxel for the treatment of advanced biliary tract cancers: a phase 2 clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5:824–30.
- 35. Phelip JM, Edeline J, Blanc JF, et al. Modified FOLFIRINOX versus CisGem first-line chemotherapy for locally advanced non resectable or metastatic biliary tract cancer (AMEBICA)-PRODIGE 38: study protocol for a randomized controlled multicenter phase II/III study. Dig Liver Dis. 2019;51:318–20.
- 36. Yoo C, Han B, Kim HS, et al. Multicenter phase II study of oxaliplatin, irinotecan, and S-1 as first-line treatment for patients with recurrent or metastatic biliary tract cancer. Cancer Res Treat. 2018;50:1324–30.
- 37. Lubner SJ, Mahoney MR, Kolesar JL, et al. Report of a multicenter phase II trial testing a combination of biweekly bevacizumab and daily erlotinib in patients with unresectable biliary cancer: a phase II Consortium study. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28:3491–7.
- El-Khoueiry AB, Rankin CJ, Ben-Josef E, et al. SWOG 0514: a phase II study of sorafenib in patients with unresectable or metastatic gallbladder and cholangiocarcinoma. Invest New Drugs. 2012;30:1646–51.
- 39. Lau DK, Tay RY, Yeung YH, et al. Phase II study of everolimus (RAD001) monotherapy as first-line treatment in advanced biliary tract cancer with biomarker exploration: the RADiChol Study. Br J Cancer. 2018;118:966–71.
- Lowery MA, Bradley M, Chou JF, et al. Binimetinib plus gemcitabine and cisplatin phase I/II trial in patients with advanced biliary cancers. Clin Cancer Res. 2019;25:937–45.

- Sasaki T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Multicenter phase II study of S-1 monotherapy as secondline chemotherapy for advanced biliary tract cancer refractory to gemcitabine. Invest New Drugs. 2012;30:708–13.
- 42. Cereda S, Milella M, Cordio S, et al. Capecitabine with/without mitomycin C: results of a randomized phase II trial of second-line therapy in advanced biliary tract adenocarcinoma. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2016;77:109–14.
- 43. Zheng Y, Tu X, Zhao P, et al. A randomized phase II study of second-line XELIRI regimen versus irinotecan monotherapy in advanced biliary tract cancer patients progressed on gemcitabine and cisplatin. Br J Cancer. 2018;119:291–5.
- 44. Kim RD, McDonough S, El-Khoueiry AB, et al. Randomised phase II trial (SWOG S1310) of single agent MEK inhibitor trametinib versus 5-fluorouracil or capecitabine in refractory advanced biliary cancer. Eur J Cancer. 2020;130:219–27.
- 45. Lamarca A, Palmer DH, Wasan HS, et al. Second-line FOLFOX chemotherapy versus active symptom control for advanced biliary tract cancer (ABC-06): a phase 3, open-label, randomised, controlled trial. Lancet Oncol. 2021;22:690–701.
- 46. Abou-Alfa GK, Macarulla T, Javle MM, et al. Ivosidenib in IDH1-mutant, chemotherapyrefractory cholangiocarcinoma (ClarIDHy): a multicentre, randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21:796–807.
- 47. Demols A, Borbath I, Van den Eynde M, et al. Regorafenib after failure of gemcitabine and platinum-based chemotherapy for locally advanced/metastatic biliary tumors: REACHIN, a randomized, double-blind, phase II trial. Ann Oncol. 2020;31:1169–77.
- Abou-Alfa GK, Sahai V, Hollebecque A, et al. Pemigatinib for previously treated, locally advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21:671–84.
- 49. Javle M, Lowery M, Shroff RT, et al. Phase II study of BGJ398 in patients with FGFR-altered advanced cholangiocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36:276–82.
- Mazzaferro V, El-Rayes BF, Droz Dit Busset M, et al. Derazantinib (ARQ 087) in advanced or inoperable FGFR2 gene fusion-positive intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Br J Cancer. 2019;120(2):165–71.
- 51. Bengala C, Bertolini F, Malavasi N, et al. Sorafenib in patients with advanced biliary tract carcinoma: a phase II trial. Br J Cancer. 2010;102:68–72.
- 52. Goyal L, Zheng H, Yurgelun MB, et al. A phase 2 and biomarker study of cabozantinib in patients with advanced cholangiocarcinoma. Cancer. 2017;123:1979–88.
- 53. Ikeda M, Ioka T, Fukutomi A, et al. Efficacy and safety or trametinib in Japanese patients with advanced biliary tract cancers refractory to gemcitabine. Cancer Sci. 2018;109:215–24.
- 54. Larsen FO, Markussen A, Diness LV, et al. Efficacy and safety of capecitabine, irinotecan, gemcitabine, and bevacizumab as second-line treatment in advanced biliary tract cancer: a phase II study. Oncology. 2018;94:19–24.
- Okano N, Furuse J, Ueno M, et al. Multicenter phase II trial of axitinib monotherapy for gemcitabine-based chemotherapy refractory advanced biliary tract cancer (AX-BC Study). Oncologist. 2021;26:97–e201.
- 56. Kim R, Chiorean EG, Amin M, et al. Phase 2 study of combination SPI-1620 with docetaxel as second-line advanced biliary tract treatment. Br J Cancer. 2017;117:189–94.
- Kobayashi S, Ueno M, Sugimori K, et al. Phase II study of fixed dose-rate gemcitabine plus S-1 as a second-line treatment for advanced biliary tract cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2017;80:1189–96.
- Jung JH, Lee HS, Jo JH, et al. Combination therapy with capecitabine and cisplatin as secondline chemotherapy for advanced biliary tract cancer. Chemotherapy. 2017;62:361–6.
- McNamara MG, Goyal L, Doherty M, et al. NUC-1031/cisplatin versus gemcitabine/cisplatin in untreated locally advanced/metastatic biliary tract cancer (NuTide:212). Future Oncol. 2020;16:1069–81.
- 60. Perkhofer L, Berger AW, Beutel AK, et al. Nal-IRI with 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) and leucovorin or gemcitabine plus cisplatin in advanced biliary tract cancer – the NIFE trial (AIO-YMO

HEP-0315) an open label, non-comparative, randomized, multicenter phase II study. BMC Cancer. 2019;19:990.

- 61. Yoo C, Oh DY, Choi HJ, et al. Phase I study of bintrafusp alfa, a bifunctional fusion protein targeting TGF-β and PD-L1, in patients with pretreated biliary tract cancer. J Immunother Cancer. 2020;8:e000564.
- 62. Ikeda M, Ohno I, Ueno H, et al. Phase I study of resminostat, an HDAC inhibitor, combined with S-1 in patients with pre-treated biliary tract or pancreatic cancer. Invest New Drugs. 2019;37:109–17.



11

Adjuvant Chemotherapy for Cholangiocarcinoma

Satoshi Kobayashi

Abstract

Surgical resection is the only curative treatment modality for cholangiocarcinoma; however, patients often develop recurrence because of its malignant nature. Therefore, the development of adjuvant therapy is urgently needed to improve the prognosis of this disease. Several clinical trials have evaluated the efficacy of some regimens as adjuvant chemotherapy, including fluorouracil (5-FU) + mitomycin C, 5-FU + leucovorin, gemcitabine monotherapy, gemcitabine plus oxaliplatin, and capecitabine monotherapy. Although none of these met the primary endpoint, capecitabine monotherapy showed clinically meaningful efficacy in a sensitivity analysis and is considered for use in patients who have high-risk factors for recurrence, such as microscopic residual (R1) and node-positive (N1) disease. In recent years, the development of systemic chemotherapy for advanced cholangiocarcinoma has shown significant survival benefits, such as gemcitabine plus cisplatin and targeted molecular therapy against FGFR2 and IDH1 mutant tumors. Furthermore, immune checkpoint inhibitors have been evaluated as monotherapy or in combination with cytotoxic agents. These regimens are also candidates for testing in future adjuvant therapy clinical trials.

Keywords

Bile duct \cdot Gallbladder \cdot Ampulla \cdot Adjuvant \cdot Gemcitabine \cdot Capecitabine Mutation \cdot Immune therapy

133

S. Kobayashi (🖂)

Department of Gastroenterology, Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Medical Oncology Division, Kanagawa Cancer Center, Asahi-ku, Yokohama City, Japan e-mail: kobayashis@kcch.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_11

11.1 Introduction

Surgical resection is the only curative treatment for cholangiocarcinoma; however, the curative resection rates are 68.3% for intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, 47.3% for gallbladder cancer, 46.7% for extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, and 86.6% for ampulla of Vater cancer [1]. Even in patients who have undergone radical resection, the 5-year overall survival rates are 32.7% for those with intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, 41.6% for those with gallbladder cancer, 33.1% for those with extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, and 52.8% those with for ampulla of Vater cancer, indicating that this is an intractable cancer with poor prognosis [1]; hence, effective adjuvant therapies must be developed to improve the treatment results.

The efficacy of adjuvant chemotherapy has long been verified in clinical studies comparing surgery alone with those with mitomycin C (MMC) and 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) as adjuvant chemotherapy. Analysis of the overall survival by disease was performed in 158 patients with pancreatic cancer, 118 with cholangiocarcinoma, 112 with gallbladder cancer, and 48 with ampulla of Vater cancer who were enrolled in the study. Per-protocol analyses showed no improvement in the overall survival rates for pancreatic cancer, cholangiocarcinoma, and ampulla of Vater cancer; however, the 5-year overall survival rates for gallbladder cancer was 14% in the resection alone arm and 26% in the MMC and 5-FU combination therapy arm, showing a significantly better outcome [2]. Since then, several randomized controlled studies have been conducted (Table 11.1). In all of the studies conducted, no significant differences were observed in the results of pre-specified analyses of the overall population (intention-to-treat). To date, there is still no standard treatment for cholangiocarcinoma, which is presented below. However, several sub-analyses suggested that adjuvant chemotherapy with capecitabine is a Category 1 treatment, and the use of this treatment in patients with cholangiocarcinoma is recommended in the National Comprehensive Cancer Network Guidelines (Version 5.2020) [3].

Author	Phase	Experimental arm	Control arm	Primary endpoint	Hazard ratio (95% CI)
Neoptolemos,	III	5-FU+LV or GEM	Surgery	OS	0.86
J. P., et al			alone		(0.66-1.11)
Edeline, J., et al	III	GEM + L-OHP	Surgery	RFS	0.88
			alone		(0.62–1.25)
Sharma, A., et al	III	Cape	Surgery	OS	0.81
			alone		(0.63–1.04)
Ebata T., et al	III	GEM	Surgery	OS	1.01
			alone		(0.70–1.45)
Ben-Josef, E.	II	GEM + Cape	Surgery	2 year-OS	65%
	(single	followed by Cape +	alone		(53–74%)
	arm)	RT			

Table 11.1 Prospective randomized trials of adjuvant chemotherapy for cholangiocarcinoma

5-FU, fluorouracil; LV, folinic acid; OS, overall survival; L-OHP, oxaliplatin; RFS, relapse-free survival; Cape, capecitabine; GEM, gemcitabine; RT, radiotherapy

11.2 Fluorouracil + Leucovorin

Fluorouracil is considered to be the key drug for gastrointestinal cancers, including pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma. In the ESPAC-3 study, the efficacy of 5-FU + folinic acid (FL) and that of gemcitabine were compared with the efficacy of surgery alone in cancers in the periampullary region, which mainly include duodenum papillary cancer and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma [4]. All enrolled patients were randomized in a 1:1:1 ratio into the surgery-alone arm, gemcitabine arm (gemcitabine 1000 mg/m² once weekly for 3 consecutive weeks with 1 week rest as 1 cycle for 6 cycles), or FL arm (folinic acid 20 mg/m² bolus intravenous injection followed by a bolus intravenous injection of fluorouracil 425 mg/m² every 28 days for 5 consecutive days as 1 cycle for 6 cycles). Randomization was performed by stratifying the patients according to country and resection margin (R0 versus R1). The primary endpoint was an improvement in the overall survival, assuming that the 5-year overall survival in the adjuvant chemotherapy arm would be 12% higher than that in the surgery-alone arm (hazard ratio [HR]: 0.68). With a two-sided α of 5% and a power of 80%, the calculated sample size was 430 patients.

By July 2008, 434 patients had been enrolled, with median overall survival values of 35.2 months (95% confidence interval [CI]: 27.2–43.0) in the surgery-alone arm and 43.1 months (95% CI: 34.0–56.0) in the chemotherapy arm, and an HR of 0.86 (95% CI: 0.66–1.11, p = 0.25), showing that adjuvant chemotherapy had no effect on prolonging the survival. In a sensitivity analysis with adjustments for important prognostic factors, the HR was 0.75 (95% CI: 0.57–0.98, p = 0.03), favoring adjuvant chemotherapy over surgery alone, while the HR for FL versus surgery alone was 0.79 (95% C: 0.58–18, p = 0.13), indicating that FL had no significant benefit.

11.3 Gemcitabine + Oxaliplatin

Gemcitabine + oxaliplatin (GEMOX) combination therapy was associated with prolonged overall survival compared with best supportive care (BSC) or FL in a Phase III study on advanced gallbladder cancer [5]. Moreover, the GEMOX regimen is also more convenient than the gemcitabine + cisplatin regimen because it does not require long-time hydration, and the regimen has been used as the standard of care in several randomized controlled studies [6]. Thus, the expectation was that this regimen would also be used as an effective adjuvant chemotherapy. The PRODIGE12-ACCORD18 study was an open-label, randomized, phase III study of adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine plus oxaliplatin versus surgery alone in non-papillary cholangiocarcinoma [7]. Patients were randomized in a 1:1 ratio to the surgery-alone arm or the GEMOX arm (gemcitabine 1000 mg/m² on day 1 + oxaliplatin 85 mg/m² on day 2, every 2 weeks for 12 cycles). Randomization was performed by stratifying the patients based on the location of primary lesion (intrahepatic versus extrahepatic bile ducts versus gallbladder), resection margin (R0 versus R1), status of lymph node metastases (N0 versus N1 versus NX), and study site. The primary endpoint was recurrence-free survival (RFS), assuming a median RFS of 18 months in the surgery-alone arm and a median RFS of 30 months in the GEMOX arm (HR: 0.60). With a two-sided α of 5%, a power of 80%, an enrollment period of 5 years, a follow-up period of 2 years, and a lost-to-follow-up rate of 5%, the calculated sample size was 190 patients.

Between July 2009 and February 2014, 196 patients were enrolled. The median RFS values were 18.5 months (95% CI: 12.6–38.2 months) in the surgery-alone arm and 30.4 months (95% CI: 15.4–43.0) in the GEMOX arm, indicating the non-superiority of the GEMOX arm with an HR of 0.88 (95% CI: 0.62–1.25, p = 0.48). Similar distant metastasis-free survival rates were also shown: 71% in the surgery-alone arm and 75% in the GEMOX arm. Moreover, a subgroup analysis of the GEMOX arm showed that none of the stratified groups utilized this therapy. These results ruled out the efficacy of GEMOX as adjuvant chemotherapy.

11.4 Capecitabine

Capecitabine is an oral prodrug of fluoropyrimidine and effective adjuvant chemotherapy for colorectal cancer [8] and several types of gastrointestinal cancer such as esophageal cancer, gastric cancer [9], and pancreatic cancer [10]. Thus, capecitabine was also expected to be effective adjuvant chemotherapy for cholangiocarcinoma. The BILCAP study was an open-label, randomized, phase III study comparing the efficacy of capecitabine as adjuvant chemotherapy with that of surgery alone in nonpapillary cholangiocarcinoma [11]. The enrolled patients were randomized in a 1:1 ratio into the surgery-alone arm or capecitabine arm (capecitabine 1250 mg/m² on days 1–14, with 3 weeks as 1 cycle for 8 cycles). Randomization was performed by stratifying the patients according to study site, location of the primary lesion, resection margin (R0 versus R1), and Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status score (0 versus 1 versus 2). The primary endpoint was an improvement in the overall survival, assuming that the 2-year overall survival in the surgery-alone arm would be 20% and that in the adjuvant capecitabine arm would be 12% (HR: 0.71). With a two-sided α of 5% and a power of 80%, 360 patients were planned to be enrolled in order to detect 270 events. However, the number of events was clearly insufficient as of July 2013, and the independent data monitoring committee recommended the analysis of results when 234 events had been observed. With 234 events, the HR for the expected survival was modified to 0.69.

Between March 2006 and December 2014, 447 patients were enrolled. In the intention-to-treat analysis, the median survival time in the surgery-alone arm was 36.4 months (95% CI: 29.7–44.5), while that in the capecitabine arm was 51.1 months (95% CI: 34.6–59.1), showing the non-superiority in the capecitabine arm with an HR of 0.81 (95% CI: 0.63–1.04, p = 0.097). However, in the per-protocol analysis of 430 patients, excluding those who were ineligible at enrollment and those who did not receive capecitabine therapy, the median survival time in the surgery-alone arm (36 months) was superior to that in the capecitabine arm (53 months), with an HR of 0.75, and this result was considered significant (95% CI:

0.58–0.97, p = 0.028). A sensitivity analysis adjusted for the presence or absence of lymph node metastases, pathological grade, and sex also showed a superior HR of 0.71 (95% CI: 0.55–0.92, p = 0.010) in the capecitabine arm.

Based on these results, adjuvant chemotherapy with capecitabine is not considered as an international standard of care treatment, but it can be used in patients at higher risk of disease recurrence.

11.5 Gemcitabine

Gemcitabine monotherapy was used as the community standard of care treatment for advanced cholangiocarcinoma prior to the ABC-02 study. As adjuvant chemotherapy for pancreatic cancer, gemcitabine significantly prolonged the patients' survival compared with surgery alone [12].

Based on these results, gemcitabine was also expected to be an effective adjuvant chemotherapy for cholangiocarcinoma. In the aforementioned ESPAC-3 study, a comparison between surgery alone and gemcitabine was performed as a secondary endpoint [4]. The prognosis in the gemcitabine arm was significantly prolonged compared with that in the surgery-alone arm, with an HR of 0.70 (95% CI: 0.51–0.97, p = 0.03).

The BCAT study was a randomized phase III study that evaluated the efficacy of gemcitabine in patients with hilar cholangiocarcinoma and distal cholangiocarcinoma [13]. The patients were randomized in a 1:1 ratio to the gemcitabine-alone arm (gemcitabine 1000 mg/m² administered once weekly for 3 consecutive weeks with 1 week of rest for a total of 18 doses) or surgery-alone arm and were stratified by resection margins (R0 versus R1), status of lymph node metastasis (N0 versus N1), location of the primary lesion (hilar versus distal bile duct), and study site. The primary endpoint was overall survival, assuming that the 5-year overall survival in the surgery-alone arm would be 30% and that the HR in the gemcitabine arm would be 0.85. With a two-sided α of 5%, a power of 80%, an enrollment period of 2 years, and a follow-up period of 5 years, 300 patients were planned to be enrolled to detect 189 events. Enrollment was initiated in September 2007; however, due to the small number of patients enrolled, the enrollment period was extended by 2 years at the interim analysis. Ultimately, 226 patients were enrolled through January 2011, and the results were analyzed with a median observation period of 79.4 months. The median survival time in the surgery-alone arm was 63.8 months, while that in the gemcitabine arm was 62.3 months, with an HR of 1.01 (95% CI: 0.70-1.45, p = 0.964), showing no effect on prolonging the prognosis. In this study, no significant differences were observed between the gemcitabine and surgery-alone arms in subgroups such as N1 and R1, which were considered to be at high risk for postoperative recurrence.

Some limitations of gemcitabine monotherapy as adjuvant chemotherapy were pointed out. The efficacy of gemcitabine versus surgery alone in the ESPAC-3 study was a secondary endpoint. Moreover, since the BCAT study was completed using less than the planned number of patients to be enrolled, it was not powered to detect the observed differences from a statistical point of view; thus, a definitive conclusion has not been reached.

11.6 Gemcitabine + Capecitabine

With regard to the recurrence pattern after surgery, local recurrence was common in patients with extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, while distant metastases were common in patients with gallbladder cancer [14]. Thus, this finding suggests the efficacy of radiotherapy or chemoradiotherapy in extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma [15] and the efficacy of chemotherapy in gallbladder cancer [16]. Therefore, a clinical study on sequential chemoradiotherapy following chemotherapy was conducted in patients with extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma and gallbladder cancer (Southwest Oncology Group S0809 study) [17]. Patients who had a post-resection pathologic diagnosis of T2-4 or N1 or positive surgical margins (R1) were eligible for the study; all enrolled patients received gemcitabine 1000 mg/m² on days 1 and 8 and capecitabine 1500 mg/m²/day orally on days 1-14 (with each treatment cycle lasting for 3 weeks, with a total of 4 cycles) followed by capecitabine (1330 mg/m²/day daily) plus radiation therapy (45 Gy to regional lymph nodes, 54 Gy/30 Fr-59.4 Gy/33 Fr to the preoperative tumor bed, or 52.5–55 Gy/25 Fr for intensity-modulated radiation therapy (IMRT)) if recurrence was not observed in imaging assessments. The primary endpoint was 2-year survival rate stratified by resection margin (R0/ R1). According to previous studies, the 2-year survival rate of patients after R0 resection was estimated to be 55% and that of patients after R1 resection was estimated to be 38%. The expected values were thus set to 65% and 45%, respectively. A sample size of 35 patients each with R0 or R1 resections led to an estimated 2-year survival rate of $\pm 17\%$, with an estimated error of $\pm 12\%$ for the entire study.

Between December 2008 and October 2012, 105 patients were enrolled. Of them, 21 patients were deemed ineligible by central review. As the protocol treatment was not initiated in 5 additional patients, only the remaining 79 were analyzed. During a median follow-up of 35 months, 41 patients (52%) died. The 2-year survival rates were 67% (95% CI: 52–78%) in patients who underwent R0 resection and 60% (95% CI: 38–76%) in those who underwent R1 resection; meanwhile, the 2-year survival rate of the overall population was 65% (95% CI: 53–74%). The median overall survival was 34 months in the R0 group and 35 months in the R1 group, and the median overall survival. Local recurrence was observed in 14 patients, and 9 of them experienced a recurrence of distant metastases at the same time—meanwhile, 24 patients only experienced recurrence of distant metastases. No major differences were observed in the overall survival by primary lesion: 68% in cholangiocarcinoma and 56% in gallbladder cancer.

The most frequently reported grade 3 adverse events were neutropenia (35%), hand-foot-skin syndrome (13%), diarrhea (8%), and lymphopenia (8%); mean-while, the most common grade 4 adverse events were neutropenia (9%), leukopenia (1%), and ventricular tachycardia (1%). Both gencitabine + capecitabine

combination therapy and capecitabine combination radiotherapy were reported to be feasible, and a phase III study using these regimens is anticipated.

11.7 Meta-analysis

In a meta-analysis of 20 studies on adjuvant therapy, Horgan et al. reported a nonsignificant trend favoring the adjuvant arm (odds ratio [OR]: 0.74, p = 0.06). Adjuvant therapy was particularly effective in patients with positive surgical margins (OR: 0.36, p = 0.002) and positive lymph node metastases (OR: 0.49, p = 0.004). In addition, chemotherapy tended to be better than radiotherapy alone (OR: 0.39, p < 0.001 and OR: 0.98, p = 0.90).

More recently, another meta-analysis of 35 studies on adjuvant therapy was reported by Rangarajan et al. [18]. They reported a significant improvement in overall survival compared with surgery alone with a hazard ratio of 0.74 (95% CI, 0.67–0.83, p < 0.001). It was also reported that there was a significant benefit for adjuvant chemotherapy in those with R1 (risk ratio [RR], 0.83 with 95% CI, 0.77–0.91; p < 0.001) and N1 disease (RR, 0.82 with 95% CI, 0.76–0.89; p < 0.001).

Thus, future development of regimens that are proven to be effective adjuvant chemotherapies for cholangiocarcinoma is anticipated, especially for patients with R1 and N1 diseases.

11.8 Ongoing Clinical Trial

Adjuvant chemotherapy is often developed using agents that have shown efficacy against unresectable or recurrent diseases. Gemcitabine + cisplatin combination therapy (GC therapy) is one of the current standard therapies for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma and is expected to be an adjuvant chemotherapy for post-resection cholangiocarcinoma. The ACTICCA-1 study was a randomized phase III trial comparing the efficacy of GC therapy and resection alone in patients with resected cholangiocarcinoma [19]. Cohorts with cholangiocarcinoma and gallbladder cancer were pooled separately, and the status of lymph node metastases and the location of the primary lesion (intrahepatic bile duct versus hilar or extrahepatic bile duct) in the cohort of cholangiocarcinoma patients were used as stratification factors; patients were then randomized in a 1:1 ratio into the GC therapy arm or surgeryalone arm. The treatment used in this trial was similar to that in the Phase III ABC-02 study of GC therapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. The primary endpoint was disease-free survival (DFS). For the cholangiocarcinoma cohort, assuming that the 2-year DFS rates were 40% in the surgery-alone arm and 55% in the GC arm and with a two-sided α of 5% and a power of 80%, the enrollment of 271 patients and a 24-to-28-month observation period were required in order to detect 166 events. For the gallbladder cancer cohort, assuming that the 2-year DFS rates were 35% in the surgery-alone arm and 55% in the GC arm, a total sample size of 154 patients was required to observe 90 events. Enrollment was started in June 2014;

however, BILCAP trial showed an equivocal improvement of overall survival for capecitabine compared to observation in 2017, and ACTTICA-1 trial was amended to set capecitabine alone as the standard arm after that. The results of the trial are anticipated (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT02170090).

In addition, the combination of tegafur-gimeracil-oteracil potassium (S-1) is also frequently used as a treatment for unresectable or recurrent cholangiocarcinoma in Japan. Thus, a randomized phase III trial comparing S-1 with resection alone was also conducted in patients with resected cholangiocarcinoma (ASCOT study) [20]. The target population included patients with cholangiocarcinoma, gallbladder cancer, and ampullary cancer who underwent R0-1 resection. S-1 was administered at a dose of 80-120 mg/body/day, according to the body surface area, orally for 28 consecutive days followed by a 14-day rest period as 1 cycle for 4 cycles. The primary endpoint was overall survival, assuming that the 3-year survival rate was 47% in the surgery-alone arm and 57% in the S-1 arm. With a one-sided α of 5%, power of 70%, a 4-year enrollment period, and a 3-year observation period, 350 patients were planned to be enrolled. The study was started in September 2013 and, since enrollment of participants was favorable, the power was changed to 80% in July 2017 to enroll a total of 440 patients. In the BILCAP study, capecitabine, an oral fluorouracil similar to S-1, showed promising results, and the results of this study are also anticipated.

11.9 Future Direction

Regarding the design of the study evaluating the efficacy of adjuvant chemotherapy, overall survival should be the primary endpoint. Systemic chemotherapy has been developed for advanced stage disease, including recurrence after surgery, therefore, neither RFS nor DFS will not be the surrogate endpoints of the true endpoint as overall survival. Another issue of the trial design is the object. Cholangiocarcinoma includes the different types of cancer: intrahepatic, perihilar, and extrahepatic bile duct cancer, gallbladder cancer, and ampullary cancer. In the era of cytotoxic agents, biological, and prognostic similar diseases could be enrolled together: however, the recent studies of molecular profile reveal these diseases are different from each other. In these days, molecular-targeted drugs are being developed as therapies for unresectable/recurrent cholangiocarcinoma mentioned below. In the era of these drugs tested as an adjuvant chemotherapy, cholangiocarcinoma should be divided according to its primary site.

Molecular-targeted drugs and immune checkpoint inhibitors study that have been confirmed to be effective for unresectable/recurrent disease may be used as adjuvant chemotherapy in the future. As molecular-targeted drugs, pemigatinib [21] was effective against intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma with fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 fusion genes, while ivosidenib was effective against intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma with isocitrate dehydrogenase 1 gene mutations. If these gene mutations were detected during the postoperative pathological diagnosis, adjuvant chemotherapy with these molecular-targeted drugs may be used as effective treatments against these mutations. On the contrary, previous clinical studies have been conducted to evaluate the efficacy of erlotinib or cetuximab in patients with advanced cholangiocarcinoma harboring epidermal growth factor receptor gene mutations; however, none of them showed efficacy. In addition, due to the high rate of human epidermal growth factor receptor (HER)-2 gene amplification observed in patients with gallbladder cancer and cholangiocarcinoma, clinical studies have been conducted to evaluate the efficacy of pan-HER inhibitor variitinib [22] and an antibody against HER2 receptor and topoisomerase I inhibitor deruxtecan conjugate DS8201a (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT04482309, UMIN ID: UMIN000036697). If these drugs are effective against unresectable cholangiocarcinoma, they are also expected to be effective as adjuvant chemotherapy agents.

In terms of immunotherapies, nivolumab, an anti-programmed death 1 (PD-1) antibody, has been suggested to be effective in combination with GC therapy, which is a standard treatment for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma and showed efficacy as a single agent [23]. Currently, the anti-PD-1 antibody pembrolizumab (ClinicalTrials. gov Identifier: NCT04003636), anti-programmed death ligand 1 (PD-L1) antibody durvalumab (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03875235), and a transforming growth factor- β trap with anti-PD-L1 activity bintrafusp alfa (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT04066491) are being tested in phase III studies in combination with GC therapy, and results are anticipated. Depending on the results, immunotherapy may also be considered adjuvant chemotherapy.

References

- Miyakawa S, Ishihara S, Horiguchi A, Takada T, Miyazaki M, Nagakawa T. Biliary tract cancer treatment: 5,584 results from the Biliary Tract Cancer Statistics Registry from 1998 to 2004 in Japan. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg. 2009;16(1):1–7.
- Takada T, Nimura Y, Katoh H, et al. Prospective randomized trial of 5-fluorouracil, doxorubicin, and mitomycin C for non-resectable pancreatic and biliary carcinoma: multicenter randomized trial. Hepato-gastroenterology. 1998;45(24):2020–6.
- 3. https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/Default.aspx#site. Accessed 28 Nov 2020.
- Neoptolemos JP, Moore MJ, Cox TF, et al. Effect of adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid or gemcitabine vs observation on survival in patients with resected periampullary adenocarcinoma: the ESPAC-3 periampullary cancer randomized trial. JAMA. 2012;308(2):147–56.
- Sharma A, Dwary AD, Mohanti BK, et al. Best supportive care compared with chemotherapy for unresectable gall bladder cancer: a randomized controlled study. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(30):4581–6.
- Lee J, Park SH, Chang HM, et al. Gemcitabine and oxaliplatin with or without erlotinib in advanced biliary-tract cancer: a multicentre, open-label, randomised, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(2):181–8.
- Edeline J, Benabdelghani M, Bertaut A, et al. Gemcitabine and oxaliplatin chemotherapy or surveillance in resected biliary tract cancer (PRODIGE 12-ACCORD 18-UNICANCER GI): a randomized phase III study. J Clin Oncol. 2019;37(8):658–67.
- Twelves C, Wong A, Nowacki MP, et al. Capecitabine as adjuvant treatment for stage III colon cancer. N Engl J Med. 2005;352(26):2696–704.
- 9. Alderson D, Cunningham D, Nankivell M, et al. Neoadjuvant cisplatin and fluorouracil versus epirubicin, cisplatin, and capecitabine followed by resection in patients with oesophageal

adenocarcinoma (UK MRC OE05): an open-label, randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(9):1249–60.

- 10. Neoptolemos JP, Palmer DH, Ghaneh P, et al. Comparison of adjuvant gemcitabine and capecitabine with gemcitabine monotherapy in patients with resected pancreatic cancer (ESPAC-4): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2017;389(10073):1011–24.
- Primrose JN, Fox RP, Palmer DH, et al. Capecitabine compared with observation in resected biliary tract cancer (BILCAP): a randomised, controlled, multicentre, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20(5):663–73.
- Oettle H, Neuhaus P, Hochhaus A, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and longterm outcomes among patients with resected pancreatic cancer: the CONKO-001 randomized trial. JAMA. 2013;310(14):1473–81.
- Ebata T, Hirano S, Konishi M, et al. Randomized clinical trial of adjuvant gemcitabine chemotherapy versus observation in resected bile duct cancer. Br J Surg. 2018;105(3):192–202.
- Kim TG. Patterns of initial failure after resection for gallbladder cancer: implications for adjuvant radiotherapy. Radiat Oncol J. 2017;35(4):359–67.
- Wang SJ, Lemieux A, Kalpathy-Cramer J, et al. Nomogram for predicting the benefit of adjuvant chemoradiotherapy for resected gallbladder cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(35):4627–32.
- 16. Horgan AM, Amir E, Walter T, Knox JJ. Adjuvant therapy in the treatment of biliary tract cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Clini Oncol. 2012;30(16):1934–40.
- 17. Ben-Josef E, Guthrie KA, El-Khoueiry AB, et al. SWOG S0809: a phase II intergroup trial of adjuvant capecitabine and gemcitabine followed by radiotherapy and concurrent capecitabine in extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma and gallbladder carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(24):2617–22.
- Rangarajan K, Simmons G, Manas D, Malik H, Hamady ZZ. Systemic adjuvant chemotherapy for cholangiocarcinoma surgery: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2020;46(4 Pt A):684–93.
- Stein A, Arnold D, Bridgewater J, et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and cisplatin compared to observation after curative intent resection of cholangiocarcinoma and muscle invasive gallbladder carcinoma (ACTICCA-1 trial)—a randomized, multidisciplinary, multinational phase III trial. BMC Cancer. 2015;15:564.
- Nakachi K, Konishi M, Ikeda M, et al. A randomized Phase III trial of adjuvant S-1 therapy vs. observation alone in resected biliary tract cancer: Japan Clinical Oncology Group Study (JCOG1202, ASCOT). Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2018;48(4):392–5.
- Abou-Alfa GK, Sahai V, Hollebecque A, et al. Pemigatinib for previously treated, locally advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21(5):671–84.
- 22. Javle MM, Oh D-Y, Ikeda M, et al. AB046. P-14. TREETOPP: a phase 2/3 study of variitinib plus capecitabine versus placebo plus capecitabine as second-line treatment in patients with advanced or metastatic biliary tract cancers (BTCs). Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr. 2019; 8(Suppl 1):AB046.
- 23. Ueno M, Ikeda M, Morizane C, et al. Nivolumab alone or in combination with cisplatin plus gemcitabine in Japanese patients with unresectable or recurrent biliary tract cancer: a non-randomised, multicentre, open-label, phase 1 study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;4(8):611–21.


Neoadjuvant Therapy and Conversion Surgery for Cholangiocarcinoma

12

Yutaka Suzuki and Yoshihiro Sakamoto

Abstract

Survival of patients who undergo curative surgical resection for cholangiocarcinoma remains unsatisfactory, with a reported 5-year survival rate of 33%. An effort to obtain clinical evidence to support adjuvant chemotherapy after curative resection for cholangiocarcinoma has been planned in Japan. Concurrently, a prognostic advantage of neoadjuvant therapy for resectable cholangiocarcinoma is expected. Retrospective studies of neoadjuvant chemotherapy for resectable cholangiocarcinoma suggest that it might improve the survival of patients without decreasing the resection rate. In those studies, neoadjuvant therapy involved the combination of gemcitabine-based chemotherapy and radiation. Presently, several prospective studies on neoadjuvant therapy for cholangiocarcinoma are ongoing. On the other hand, retrospective studies on conversion surgery for initially unresectable locally advanced cholangiocarcinoma have also suggested favorable results, although the definition of "unresectable locally advanced" remains unclear. Reports on conversion surgery in combination with chemotherapy for recurrent cholangiocarcinoma after surgery are scarce, but some longterm survivors after conversion surgery have been reported.

Keywords

 $Cholangiocarcinoma \cdot Resectable \cdot Unresectable \cdot Adjuvant chemotherapy \cdot Neoadjuvant therapy \cdot Conversion surgery$

Y. Suzuki · Y. Sakamoto (🖂)

Department of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Surgery, Kyorin University Hospital, Mitaka, Tokyo, Japan

e-mail: ysuzuki@ks.kyorin-u.ac.jp; yosakamo@ks.kyorin-u.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_12

12.1 Introduction

Curative surgical resection is the gold standard for the cure of cholangiocarcinoma. However, postoperative recurrence rates remain high, and the long-term prognosis after curative resection remains unsatisfactory. In the Japanese multi-institutional registry of biliary tract cancer between 1998 and 2004, the curative resection rate of all biliary cancers was 72.7% [1], and the 5-year survival rate of cholangiocarcinoma was 33.1%. Considering the current surgical results for cholangiocarcinoma, adjuvant and/or neoadjuvant therapy in addition to curative resection will be required. At present, no clinical evidence of adjuvant and/or neoadjuvant therapy has been described in the Japanese guideline [2] or National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guideline [3], and neoadjuvant therapy is sometimes confused with conversion surgery because the resectability of cholangiocarcinoma remains unclear. In this chapter, we summarize the current trends in neoadjuvant therapy for resectable cholangiocarcinoma and conversion surgery for unresectable or recurrent cholangiocarcinoma.

12.2 Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy for Cholangiocarcinoma

12.2.1 Need for Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy

Adjuvant and neoadjuvant therapy for cholangiocarcinoma have not yet been established. For adjuvant therapy, Primrose et al. reported the results of a randomized controlled study of adjuvant chemotherapy with capecitabine (the BILCAP study) [4]. This study found no significant difference in the overall survival rate (OS) between the capecitabine group and observation group, but per-protocol analysis showed that the OS was significantly higher in the capecitabine group than in the observation group [hazard ratio (HR) 0.75; median survival time (MST), 52.7 versus 36.1 months, p = 0.028]. Capecitabine is not available for biliary cancers in Japan, so there has been no standard regimen of adjuvant therapy for cholangiocarcinoma.

However, the prognostic advantage of introducing neoadjuvant chemotherapy is expected to improve the survival of patients with resectable cholangiocarcinoma. This may be owing to the low tolerability to adjuvant chemotherapy after curative surgery given that surgeries to treat cholangiocarcinomas, such as extended hepatectomies and pancreaticoduodenectomies, are highly invasive, and only a few patients can afford adequate adjuvant chemotherapy.

12.2.2 Reports on Neoadjuvant Therapy for Cholangiocarcinoma

Reports on neoadjuvant therapy for resectable cholangiocarcinoma are shown in Table 12.1 [5–8]. Kobayashi et al. reported a retrospective study of neoadjuvant combination therapy with gemcitabine and radiation for biliary cancer [7]. The

					Resection			Survival of the pts with	1 R0
					rate		Recurrence		5-year
Author	Year	Diagnosis	No. of pts	Regimens	$(0_{0}^{\prime \prime})$	R0 (%)	Rate (%)	MST (months)	OS (%)
Katayose [5]	2011	Hilar, Ex	11	GEM+RT	90.9	90.9	I	1	I
Kobayashi [6]	2015	Hilar, Ex, GB	25	GEM+RT	100	96.0	24.0	1	74.4
Kobayashi [7]	2017	Hilar, Ex, GB	27	GEM+RT	100	I	18.5	I	85
			79	Surgery alone	100	I	40.5	I	58
Yadav [8]	2019	ICC, Ex	299	NAC: CT+/-RT	100	71.2	I	40.3	42.5
				Adjuvant: CT+/-RT	100	61.6		32.8	31.7
Ex, extrahepatic	cholangioc	arcinoma; GB, galll	bladder; IC(C, intrahepatic cholangi	iocarcinoma;	GEM, gem	citabine; RT, rac	liation therapy; NAC, n	eoadjuvant

langiocarcinoma
cho
or resectable
y fe
therap
of neoadjuvant
series (
Case
Table 12.1

chemotherapy; CT, chemotherapy; MST, median survival time; OS, overall survival

3-year recurrence-free survival was significantly higher for the neoadjuvant therapy group than for the surgery alone group (HR 0.32, 78.3% versus 56.8%, p = 0.026), and the OS rate adjusted for the inverse probability of treatment weighting was higher in the neoadjuvant therapy group (HR, 0.35; p = 0.002). The recurrence rate was significantly lower in the neoadjuvant therapy group than in the surgery alone group (18.5% versus 40.5%, p = 0.039). Yadav et al. also used a propensity score-matched analysis to retrospectively compare the long-term outcome of neoadjuvant therapy with that of adjuvant chemotherapy [8]. The OS rate was significantly higher in the neoadjuvant therapy group than in the adjuvant chemotherapy group (HR, 0.78; MST, 40.3 versus 32.8 months; 5-year OS rate 42.5% versus 31.7%; p = 0.01). These retrospective results suggest that neoadjuvant therapy potentially could improve the survival rate of patients without decreasing the resection rate.

12.2.3 Prospective Studies of Neoadjuvant Therapy for Cholangiocarcinoma

Katayose et al. conducted a Phase I trial of neoadjuvant chemoradiation combined with gemcitabine and external beam radiation therapy for resectable cholangiocarcinoma [5]. Of the 11 patients who received chemoradiation, 10 (90.9%) underwent curative resection, and one patient did not because of multiple liver metastases. A Phase II trial of neoadjuvant chemoradiation is currently ongoing (NACRAC study, UMIN000001754) [9]. In these reports, gemcitabine with radiation therapy was expected to be optimal for neoadjuvant therapy for cholangiocarcinoma. However, the question of whether or not the combination of gemcitabine plus radiation is optimal for cholangiocarcinoma remains.

In Japan, standard regimens of chemotherapy for biliary cancer involve gemcitabine/cisplatin (GC) and gemcitabine/S-1(GS). However, these standard regimens might be underpowered when they are used for neoadjuvant chemotherapy because the response rates of GC and GS have been reported to be <40% (GC, 19.5–27.8% [10–12]; GS, 20–6.4% [13–15]).

In this context, the Kansai Hepato-Biliary Oncology (KHBO) Group conducted a Phase I trial of chemotherapy with gemcitabine/cisplatin/S-1 (GCS) for advanced biliary tract cancer and obtained favorable response rates (22–50%) [16, 17]. A Phase II trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with GCS for resectable cholangiocarcinoma with lymph node metastasis diagnosed by fluorodeoxyglucose–positron-emission tomographty (FDG-PET) was performed (KHBO1201, UMIN000009831). This study was completed in 2019, but the results are to be reported in the near future.

Several clinical trials on neoadjuvant therapy for resectable cholangiocarcinoma, including a feasibility study of neoadjuvant GC versus adjuvant S-1 (UMIN000021206), neoadjuvant GC/radiation (UMIN20964), and Phase I/II study for S-1/cisplatin/radiation (UMIN00009028), are currently ongoing.

12.2.4 Patient Selection for Neoadjuvant Therapy for Cholangiocarcinoma

Appropriate patient selection is important for effective induction of neoadjuvant therapy for resectable cholangiocarcinoma because early stage cancer patients may not be candidates for neoadjuvant therapy. To determine the optimal indication, poor prognostic factors for survival after surgical resection must be identified. Lymph node metastasis [18–26], preoperative serum carbohydrate antigen 19-9 (CA19-9) [20, 27], preoperative serum C-reactive protein level [26], perineural invasion [18, 28], vascular invasion [19, 21, 26, 29], status of surgical margins [20, 22, 30], tumor size [22, 26], and tumor differentiation [22] are reported prognostic factors. Of these factors, perineural invasion, vascular invasion, status of surgical margins, and tumor differentiation cannot be proved before surgery, but nodal metastasis may be diagnosed preoperatively by using imaging modalities [31]. To select patients with advanced cancer, the KHBO study group used FDG-PET to preoperatively diagnose nodal metastasis, and neoadjuvant therapy was administered in patients with PET-positive nodal metastasis.

12.3 Conversion Surgery for Cholangiocarcinoma

12.3.1 Definition of Resectability for Cholangiocarcinoma

Systemic chemotherapy is the first-choice treatment for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. However, the definition of resectability for cholangiocarcinoma remains unclear; that is, there is a wide variety of surgical indications for advanced cholangiocarcinoma. In the Japanese guideline, cholangiocarcinoma with metastasis to the liver, lung, bone, peritoneum, or distant lymph nodes is considered to be a contraindication for surgery [2]. On the other hand, there is no obvious consensus on unresectable factors regarding local extensions to the vascular structures. In the NCCN guideline, cholangiocarcinomas with invasion to the main portal vein or bilateral portal branches, the common hepatic artery, the second-order biliary branches, and the second-order unilateral biliary branch with contralateral portal vein or hepatic artery invasion are defined as unresectable [3]. However, several research institutions have reported the feasibility of extensive hepatectomy combined resection of the portal vein and hepatic artery and subsequent favorable survivals of patients undergoing curative resection [32–35]; thus, it may be difficult to simply unify the surgical indications for locally advanced cholangiocarcinoma.

12.3.2 Reports on Conversion Surgery for Locally Advanced Cholangiocarcinoma

Considering this ambiguous definition of resectability, conversion surgery for cholangiocarcinoma can be defined as rescue surgery for patients with initially

			No.				Survival o with R0	f the pts
			of		Resection	R0	MST	5-year
Author	Year	Diagnosis	pts	Regimens	rate (%)	(%)	(months)	OS (%)
McMasters [36]	1997	Ex	9ª	5-FU + RT	100	100	22.2	-
Kato [37]	2013	GB, Ex, ICC	22	GEM	36.4	18.2	19.3	45%
Kato [38]	2015	GB, Ex,	24	GEM	37.5	16.7	17.9	32.0%
		ICC	39	GEM + CDDP	25.6	18.0	_	(2-year)
Rayer [39]	2015	ICC	45	5-FU base	22.2	22.2	-	60%
				GEM base				(3-year)
Konstantinidis	2016	ICC	78	GEM+HAI	3.8	3.8	30.8	-
[40]			26	GEM	7.7	7.7	18.4	-
Jung [44]	2017	Hilar	12ª	5-FU base +RT GEM base +RT	100	83.3	32.9	-
Le Roy [45]	2017	ICC	74	GEM base	52.7	41.9	24.1	24%

 Table
 12.2
 Case series of conversion surgery for locally advanced unresectable cholangiocarcinoma

GB, gallbladder; Ex, extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma; ICC, intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma; RT, radiation; 5-FU, 5-fluorouracil; GEM, gemcitabine; CDDP, cisplatin; HAI, hepatic arterial infusion chemotherapy; MST, median survival time, OS; overall survival ^aPatients who underwent surgery only

unresectable cancer who have achieved downstaging by induction of systemic chemotherapy. However, there are only a few promising regimens for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Currently, GC and GS are widely used as standard regimens for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma, as described previously.

Reports on conversion surgery for locally advanced unresectable cholangiocarcinoma are shown in Table 12.2 [36–45]. McMasters et al. first reported a series of nine patients with extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma who underwent conversion surgery after chemoradiation in 1997 [36]. Since 2013, gemcitabine-based regimens have been used with or without radiation and/or cisplatin for locally advanced cholangiocarcinoma. Although the resection rate and R0 resection rate remained low (resection rate, 3.8–64.3%; R0 rate, 3.8–22.2%, respectively), the survival rate of patients who underwent R0 conversion surgery was reported to be equivalent to that of resectable cholangiocarcinoma (MST, 17.9–50.1 months).

Kato et al. reported the outcomes of conversion surgery after downsizing chemotherapy with gemcitabine for locally advanced cholangiocarcinoma [37]. The MST after downsizing chemotherapy was significantly higher for surgical patients than for patients with chemotherapy alone (19.3 months versus 7.5 months, respectively; p = 0.032). The 5-year OS rate of surgical patients after downsizing chemotherapy for locally unresectable cholangiocarcinoma was equivalent to that of surgical patients for resectable cholangiocarcinoma (40.8% versus 45.0%, respectively). Kato et al. also studied the survivals of patients undergoing conversion surgery after chemotherapy and chemotherapy alone for locally advanced initially unresectable cholangiocarcinoma [38]. They found that the survival after conversion surgery was significantly higher than after chemotherapy alone (MST 17.9 versus 12.4 months; 2-year OS 32.0% versus 0%, respectively; p = 0.038). Le Roy et al. compared the outcomes of patients undergoing conversion surgery after chemotherapy, chemotherapy alone for locally advanced intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (ICC), and surgery for resectable ICC [45]. The survival rate was significantly lower for patients in the chemotherapy alone group than for patients in the conversion surgery group (HR, 3.80; MST, 7.8 versus 24.1 months; 5-year OS, 3% versus 24%, respectively; p < 0.001). No difference in survival was found between patients who underwent surgery alone for resectable cancer and patients who underwent conversion surgery for locally advanced cancer (HR, 1.14; MST, 25.7 versus 24.1 months, 5-year OS, 27% versus 25%, respectively; p = 0.6).

12.3.3 Reports on Conversion Surgery for Cholangiocarcinoma with Distant Metastasis or Recurrent Cholangiocarcinoma

There are only a few reports on conversion surgery for cholangiocarcinoma with distant metastasis and several case series (Table 12.3) [47–50], and the resection rates are not as high as those of locally advanced unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Morise et al. reported an experience of systemic chemotherapy using S-1 and cisplatin for cholangiocarcinoma with distant metastasis in eight patients [48]. Consequently, only two (25%) of eight patients underwent surgical resection, but the MST was longer for the two patients who underwent surgery than for the six non-surgical patients (45.5 versus 9.5 months, respectively).

There are even fewer reports on adjuvant surgery after chemotherapy for recurrent cholangiocarcinoma than on conversion surgery for cholangiocarcinoma with distant metastasis. Song et al. reported surgical resection for recurrent biliary cancers, including intrahepatic-, perihilar-, and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma [51]. The recurrences were located in the liver, locoregional except liver, lung, pleura, abdominal wall, chest wall, and/or peritoneum. The R0 resection rate of these patients was 92.6%. The OS rate was significantly higher for the surgery group than for the non-resection group by multivariate analysis (MST, 18.9 versus 7.7 months, respectively; p = 0.025). Noji et al. compared the surgical outcomes for recurrent extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma and gallbladder cancer in comparison with those of palliative therapy [52]. The 5-year survival rate was significantly higher for the resection group than for the palliative group (23.5% versus 0%, respectively; p < 0.01).

12.3.4 Conversion Hepatectomy for Liver Metastasis of Distal Bile Duct Cancer

We experienced a case of conversion hepatectomy for liver metastasis of distal bile duct cancer after chemotherapy using GC. This patient underwent pancreatoduodenectomy for distal bile duct cancer (Fig. 12.1a). Forty months after surgery, the serum level of CA19-9 increased to 38.9 IU/L, but no recurrent lesion was found on

Author	Year	Diagnosis	Metastasis	Regimens	Duration of preoperative chemotherapy (months)	Response	Surgical	Recurrence	Prognosis (months)
Slupski [47]	2007	ICC	Lung	5-FU, CDDP IFN, Dox	œ	PR	RH	(-)	Alive (29)
Morise [48]	2009	ICC	Lung, LN	S-1, CDDP	14	PR	PD	(-)	Alive (45)
		ICC	Lung	S-1, CDDP	4	SD	1	(+)	Alive (46)
Oshiro [49]	2013	Ex	Liver	GEM	18	CR	PD	(-)	Alive (5Y)
Adachi [50]	2019	Ex	Liver	GEM, CDDP	7	PR	PD	(-)	Alive (19)
ICC, intrahepati	c cholang	giocarcinoma;	; Ex, extrahepa	atic cholangiocare	cinoma; LN; lymph node; 5-	-FU, 5-fluoroura	acil; GEM, ge	mcitabine; CDI	DP, cisplatin;

metastasis
distant
synchronous
with
carcinoma
ungio
chola
for
surgery
conversion
of
Cases
2.3
e 1
Tabl

IFN, interferon; Dox, doxorubicin; CR, complete response; PR, partial response; SD, stable disease; RH; right hepatectomy; PD; pancreaticoduodenectomy

imaging studies. Fifty-six months after surgery, the CA19-9 level increased to 348.5 IU/L, and a 21-mm diameter metastatic lesion was found in segment 6 of the liver (Fig. 12.1b). The patient underwent systemic chemotherapy using GC, and after 14 cycles of chemotherapy, the serum CA19-9 level decreased to 198.4 IU/L,



Fig. 12.1 Conversion hepatectomy for liver metastasis of extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma after chemotherapy. (a) An endoscopic retrograde cholangiography showed a defect (arrow) in the distal bile duct, which was diagnosed as a distal bile duct cancer. (b) Fifty-six months after surgery, a 21-mm diameter metastatic liver tumor was found in segment 6. (c) The size of the metastatic tumor decreased to 15 mm in diameter after chemotherapy. (d) Intraoperative appearance of the metastatic tumor

and the tumor size decreased to 15 mm in diameter (Fig. 12.1c). Given that the metastatic tumor showed a partial response to chemotherapy, we performed partial resection of segment 6 of the liver to eradicate the liver metastasis (Fig. 12.1d). The patient was doing well 54 months after conversion hepatectomy without any sign of recurrence.

As shown in these reports, conversion surgery for locally advanced and metastatic cholangiocarcinoma can potentially improve the prognosis of patients with initially unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. However, there have not been enough prospective randomized trials to make a confident conclusion about the efficacy of conversion surgery.

12.4 Conclusion

Clinical evidence or a consensus on adjuvant or neoadjuvant therapy for cholangiocarcinoma in combination with curative resection remains to be established. Several prospective clinical trials on neoadjuvant therapy for resectable cholangiocarcinoma are ongoing. It may be difficult to specify unified indications for resectability of locally advanced cholangiocarcinoma and subsequent conversion surgery. However, several reports have shown the prognostic advantage of conversion surgery for cholangiocarcinoma compared with that of palliative therapy.

References

- Miyakawa S, Ishihara S, Horiguchi A, Takada T, Miyazaki M, Nagakawa T. Biliary tract cancer treatment: 5,584 results from the Biliary Tract Cancer Statistics Registry from 1998 to 2004 in Japan. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg. 2009;16:1–7.
- Miyazaki M, Yoshitomi H, Miyakawa S, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for the management of biliary tract cancers 2015: the 2nd English edition. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2015;22:249–73.
- NCCN Guidelines Version 5.2020 Hepatobiliary Cancers. https://www.nccn.org/professionals/ physician_gls/pdf/hepatobiliary.pdf.
- Primrose JN, Fox RP, Palmer DH, et al. Capecitabine compared with observation in resected biliary tract cancer (BILCAP): a randomised, controlled, multicentre, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20:663–73.
- Katayose Y, Rikiyama T, Motoi F, et al. Phase I trial of neoadjuvant chemoradiation with gemcitabine and surgical resection for cholangiocarcinoma patients (NACRAC study). Hepatogastroenterology. 2011;58:1866–72.
- 6. Kobayashi S, Tomokuni A, Gotoh K, et al. Evaluation of the safety and pathological effects of neoadjuvant full-dose gemcitabine combination radiation therapy in patients with biliary tract cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2015;76:1191–8.
- Kobayashi S, Tomokuni A, Gotoh K, et al. A retrospective analysis of the clinical effects of neoadjuvant combination therapy with full-dose gemcitabine and radiation therapy in patients with biliary tract cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2017;43:763–71.
- Yadav S, Xie H, Bin-Riaz I, et al. Neoadjuvant vs adjuvant chemotherapy for cholangiocarcinoma: a propensity score matched analysis. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2019;45:1432–8.
- Katayose Y, Nakagawa K, Yoshida H, et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy for cholangiocarcinoma to improve R0 resection rate: the first report of phase II study. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33:402.

- 10. Valle JW, Wasan H, Johnson P, et al. Gemcitabine alone or in combination with cisplatin in patients with advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinomas or other biliary tract tumours: a multicentre randomised phase II study—the UK ABC-01 study. Br J Cancer. 2009;101:621–7.
- Valle J, Wasan H, Palmer DH, et al. Cisplatin plus gemcitabine versus gemcitabine for biliary tract cancer. N Engl J Med. 2010;362:1273–81.
- Okusaka T, Nakachi K, Fukutomi A, et al. Gemcitabine alone or in combination with cisplatin in patients with biliary tract cancer: a comparative multicentre study in Japan. Br J Cancer. 2010;103:469–74.
- Morizane C, Okusaka T, Mizusawa J, et al. Randomized phase II study of gemcitabine plus S-1 versus S-1 in advanced biliary tract cancer: a Japan Clinical Oncology Group trial (JCOG 0805). Cancer Sci. 2013;104:1211–6.
- Sasaki T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. A randomized phase II study of gemcitabine and S-1 combination therapy versus gemcitabine monotherapy for advanced biliary tract cancer. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2013;71:973–9.
- Li H, Zhang ZY, Zhou ZQ, Guan J, Tong DN, Zhou GW. Combined gemcitabine and S-1 chemotherapy for treating unresectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized open-label clinical trial. Oncotarget. 2016;7:26888–97.
- Kanai M, Hatano E, Kobayashi S, et al. Phase I trial of oral S-1 combined with gemcitabine and cisplatin for advanced biliary tract cancer (KHBO1002). Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2012;69:1181–8.
- Moriwaki T, Ishida H, Araki M, et al. Phase I study of gemcitabine, cisplatin, and S-1 combination therapy for patients with untreated advanced biliary tract cancer. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2015;22:669–74.
- Wellner UF, Shen Y, Keck T, Jin W, Xu Z. The survival outcome and prognostic factors for distal cholangiocarcinoma following surgical resection: a meta-analysis for the 5-year survival. Surg Today. 2017;47:271–9.
- Byrling J, Andersson R, Sasor A, et al. Outcome and evaluation of prognostic factors after pancreaticoduodenectomy for distal cholangiocarcinoma. Ann Gastroenterol. 2017;30:571–7.
- Cai WK, Lin JJ, He GH, Wang H, Lu JH, Yang GS. Preoperative serum CA19-9 levels is an independent prognostic factor in patients with resected hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Int J Clin Exp Pathol. 2014;7:7890–8.
- Chan KM, Tsai CY, Yeh CN, et al. Characterization of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma after curative resection: outcome, prognostic factor, and recurrence. BMC Gastroenterol. 2018;18:180.
- DeOliveira ML, Cunningham SC, Cameron JL, et al. Cholangiocarcinoma: thirty-one-year experience with 564 patients at a single institution. Ann Surg. 2007;245:755–62.
- Hanazaki K, Kajikawa S, Shimozawa N, et al. Prognostic factors of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma after hepatic resection: univariate and multivariate analysis. Hepatogastroenterology. 2002;49:311–6.
- Kim HJ, Kim CY, Hur YH, et al. Prognostic factors for survival after curative resection of distal cholangiocarcinoma: perineural invasion and lymphovascular invasion. Surg Today. 2014;44:1879–86.
- Kiriyama M, Ebata T, Aoba T, et al. Prognostic impact of lymph node metastasis in distal cholangiocarcinoma. Br J Surg. 2015;102:399–406.
- Lin ZY, Liang ZX, Zhuang PL, et al. Intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma prognostic determination using pre-operative serum C-reactive protein levels. BMC Cancer. 2016;16:792.
- Liu SL, Song ZF, Hu QG, et al. Serum carbohydrate antigen (CA) 19-9 as a prognostic factor in cholangiocarcinoma: a meta-analysis. Front Med China. 2010;4:457–62.
- Murakami Y, Uemura K, Sudo T, et al. Perineural invasion in extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: prognostic impact and treatment strategies. J Gastrointest Surg. 2013;17:1429–39.
- 29. Tang Z, Liu WR, Zhou PY, et al. Prognostic value and predication model of microvascular invasion in patients with intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. J Cancer. 2019;10:5575–84.
- Dumitrascu T, Chirita D, Ionescu M, Popescu I. Resection for hilar cholangiocarcinoma: analysis of prognostic factors and the impact of systemic inflammation on long-term outcome. J Gastrointest Surg. 2013;17:913–24.

- Unno M, Okumoto T, Katayose Y, et al. Preoperative assessment of hilar cholangiocarcinoma by multidetector row computed tomography. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg. 2007;14:434–40.
- Miyazaki M, Kato A, Ito H, et al. Combined vascular resection in operative resection for hilar cholangiocarcinoma: does it work or not? Surgery. 2007;141:581–8.
- 33. Nagino M, Nimura Y, Nishio H, et al. Hepatectomy with simultaneous resection of the portal vein and hepatic artery for advanced perihilar cholangiocarcinoma: an audit of 50 consecutive cases. Ann Surg. 2010;252:115–23.
- Neuhaus P, Jonas S, Bechstein WO, et al. Extended resections for hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Ann Surg. 1999;230:808–18. Discussion 19
- Shimizu H, Kimura F, Yoshidome H, et al. Aggressive surgical resection for hilar cholangiocarcinoma of the left-side predominance: radicality and safety of left-sided hepatectomy. Ann Surg. 2010;251:281–6.
- McMasters KM, Tuttle TM, Leach SD, et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiation for extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Am J Surg. 1997;174:605–8. Discussion 8–9
- Kato A, Shimizu H, Ohtsuka M, et al. Surgical resection after downsizing chemotherapy for initially unresectable locally advanced biliary tract cancer: a retrospective single-center study. Ann Surg Oncol. 2013;20:318–24.
- 38. Kato A, Shimizu H, Ohtsuka M, et al. Downsizing chemotherapy for initially unresectable locally advanced biliary tract cancer patients treated with gemcitabine plus cisplatin combination therapy followed by radical surgery. Ann Surg Oncol. 2015;22(Suppl 3):S1093–9.
- 39. Rayar M, Sulpice L, Edeline J, et al. Intra-arterial yttrium-90 radioembolization combined with systemic chemotherapy is a promising method for downstaging unresectable huge intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma to surgical treatment. Ann Surg Oncol. 2015;22:3102–8.
- 40. Konstantinidis IT, Groot Koerkamp B, Do RK, et al. Unresectable intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: systemic plus hepatic arterial infusion chemotherapy is associated with longer survival in comparison with systemic chemotherapy alone. Cancer. 2016;122:758–65.
- Agrawal S, Mohan L, Mourya C, Neyaz Z, Saxena R. Radiological downstaging with neoadjuvant therapy in unresectable gall bladder cancer cases. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2016;17:2137–40.
- 42. Engineer R, Goel M, Chopra S, et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiation followed by surgery for locally advanced gallbladder cancers: a new paradigm. Ann Surg Oncol. 2016;23:3009–15.
- Creasy JM, Goldman DA, Dudeja V, et al. Systemic chemotherapy combined with resection for locally advanced gallbladder carcinoma: surgical and survival outcomes. J Am Coll Surg. 2017;224:906–16.
- 44. Jung JH, Lee HJ, Lee HS, et al. Benefit of neoadjuvant concurrent chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced perihilar cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol. 2017;23:3301–8.
- 45. Le Roy B, Gelli M, Pittau G, et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy for initially unresectable intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Br J Surg. 2018;105:839–47.
- 46. Yamashita Y, Taketomi A, Fukuzawa K, et al. Gemcitabine combined with 5-fluorouracil and cisplatin (GFP) in patients with advanced biliary tree cancers: a pilot study. Anticancer Res. 2006;26:771–5.
- Slupski MW, Szczylik C, Jasinski MK. Unexpected response to systemic chemotherapy in case of primarily nonresectable advanced disseminated intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. World J Surg Oncol. 2007;5:36.
- Morise Z, Sugioka A, Tanahashi Y, et al. Treatment of patients with unresectable advanced carcinoma of biliary tract—chemotherapy and surgical resection. Anticancer Res. 2009;29:1783–6.
- Oshiro Y, Takahashi K, Sasaki R, Kondo T, Sakashita S, Ohkohchi N. Adjuvant surgery for advanced extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol. 2013;19:6934–8.
- Adachi K, Okuwaki K, Nishiyama R, et al. A case of extrahepatic bile duct cancer with distant metastases showing pathological complete response to treatment combining gemcitabine and cisplatin. Clin J Gastroenterol. 2019;12:466–72.

- Song SC, Heo JS, Choi DW, Choi SH, Kim WS, Kim MJ. Survival benefits of surgical resection in recurrent cholangiocarcinoma. J Korean Surg Soc. 2011;81:187–94.
- 52. Noji T, Tsuchikawa T, Mizota T, et al. Surgery for recurrent biliary carcinoma: results for 27 recurrent cases. World J Surg Oncol. 2015;13:82.



Radiotherapy for Cholangiocarcinoma

Kazuki Terashima

Abstract

Radiotherapy, which has evolved from conventional radiotherapy to stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT), intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT), and particle therapy (PT), is a treatment option that can be performed in the adjuvant, neoadjuvant, and definitive setting for intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (IHCC) and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (EHCC). Radical radiotherapy for IHCC was previously difficult, but definitive SBRT or PT has recently become the primary modality for the radical treatment of unresectable IHCC. Similarly, the main modality for EHCC has changed from highly invasive intraluminal brachytherapy and intraoperable radiotherapy to these advanced radiation techniques. Adjuvant IMRT has been used for resected EHCC, neoadjuvant IMRT or SBRT before transplantation for EHCC, and definitive IMRT or PT for unresectable EHCC. These therapies are assumed to be favorable for improving the survival and quality of life of patients with cholangiocarcinoma, which has a distinctive characteristic of the tumor being surrounded by the liver, gastrointestinal tract, and important vessels such as the hepatic artery and portal vein. However, the indication for radiotherapy should be considered deliberately because radiationinduced liver disease (liver failure), biliary injury (bleeding and stenosis), and gastrointestinal radiation mucositis (ulcer, bleeding, and stenosis) can be fatal.

157

K. Terashima (⊠)

Department of Radiology, Hyogo Ion Beam Medical Center, Tatsuno, Hyogo, Japan e-mail: terashima@kmyr.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_13

Keywords

 $\label{eq:cholangiocarcinoma} Cholangiocarcinoma \cdot Radiotherapy \cdot Three-dimensional radiotherapy \cdot Stereotactic body radiotherapy \cdot Intensity-modulated radiotherapy \cdot Particle therapy \cdot Proton therapy \cdot Carbon-ion therapy \cdot Radiation-induced liver disease$

13.1 Introduction

Radiotherapy (RT) is widely used as a palliative treatment modality to improve the prognosis and symptoms (e.g., cancer pain) in advanced stage cancer and to prevent nerve palsy. The development of more sophisticated RT planning and delivery techniques such as three-dimensional conformal radiotherapy (3D-CRT) and stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) has expanded the use of RT for the radical treatment of various malignancies. These techniques have made it possible to safely increase the RT dose to the tumor while limiting the dose to the surrounding normal tissues that are sensitive to RT. In addition, particle therapy (PT) using charged particles such as protons and carbon ions, which have different physical properties from photons, has also advanced.

Cholangiocarcinoma is classified into intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (IHCC), perihilar (or hilar) cholangiocarcinoma (PHCC), and distal cholangiocarcinoma according to the main site of the tumor. PHCC and distal cholangiocarcinoma are collectively referred to as extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (EHCC) in this document. Although liver transplantation or surgical resection is the only curative treatment modality, RT has been used for unresectable tumors as a palliative therapy for improving survival and preventing jaundice and stent occlusion because IHCC is often too large for hepatic resection. Further, EHCC often cannot be radically resected due to the intrahepatic bile duct and major arterial invasion. RT has often been added to surgical resection as neoadjuvant or adjuvant therapy because microscopic or macroscopic residuals sometimes remain even after resection. In recent years, curative doses have been delivered as definitive RT using advanced external body radiotherapy (EBRT) techniques such as SBRT, intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT), and PT.

13.2 Techniques for External Body Radiotherapy

13.2.1 3D-CRT and SBRT

For accurate EBRT, the dose distributions are three-dimensionally calculated using CT image data, especially for intricate tumors surrounded by radiosensitive organs such as the liver and gastrointestinal tract. In SBRT, short-course irradiation with 4 to 10 fractions with accurate body fixation and respiratory synchronization or



Fig. 13.1 Dose distributions in photon radiotherapy. (a) Stereotactic body radiation for intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma at a dose of 60 Gy in 8 fractions with dynamic fiducial marker tracking with CyberKnifeTM. (b) Intensity-modulated radiotherapy for perihilar cholangiocarcinoma at a dose of 57 Gy in 20 fractions (Courtesy of Dr. Mayahara, Kobe Minimally invasive Cancer Center)

fiducial marker tracking in addition to 3D-CRT technique is used to enhance the therapeutic effect (Fig. 13.1a).

13.2.2 IMRT

This is a method of forming a dose gradient inside the irradiation region and a dose distribution suitable for a complicated shape such as a convex and concave. It is considered particularly useful for EHCC with a non-spherical shape invasion. The total dose and dose fractions are often similar to those of 3D-CRT (Fig. 13.1b).

13.2.3 PT

Charged particles derived clinically using proton beams or carbon-ion beams are accelerated by particle accelerators such as synchrotrons and cyclotrons. These beams have a physical property called Bragg's peak, which stops abruptly at a certain depth from the body surface, in contrast to photons that pass through the body. Utilizing this property enables irradiation with a very dose-intensive and complicated shape while avoiding exposure to important normal organs. In addition, the carbon-ion beam has a sharper Bragg's peak and a higher relative biological effectiveness than the proton beam. Therefore, it is expected to be useful for tumors close to normal organs and radioresistant tumors (Fig. 13.2).



Fig. 13.2 Dose distributions in particle therapy. (a) Proton therapy for intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma at a total dose of 70.2 Gy in 26 fractions. (b) Carbon-ion therapy for perihilar cholangiocarcinoma at a dose of 70.2 Gy in 26 fractions with a surgical spacer in the omentum

13.3 RT for Cholangiocarcinoma

13.3.1 IHCC

13.3.1.1 Adjuvant Radiotherapy

Adjuvant radiotherapy (ART) is expected to be effective for microscopic invasion and lymph node metastases after surgical resection. A retrospective analysis evaluated 5368 patients with IHCC diagnosed between 1973 and 2003, using the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results database. The addition of RT yielded better overall survival outcomes: surgery and ART vs. surgery alone (hazard ratio (HR), 0.82; 95% confidence interval (CI), 0.70–0.96) [1]. Similarly, a single institutional retrospective study of 90 patients with lymph node metastases demonstrated significant advantages of ART over non-ART (median overall survival (OS): 19.1 vs. 9.5 months, p = 0.011) [2]. Moreover, in a retrospective study of 2897 patients with resected IHCC between 1998 and 2013 from the National Cancer Database, ART showed a trend for improved OS in R1/R2 patients with negative lymph nodes [3].

However, contrasting findings on the survival benefit of ART have also been reported. Tran Cao et al. evaluated 2323 resected IHCC patients from the National Cancer Database between 2004 and 2012. They found no survival advantage even with the addition of either adjuvant chemotherapy or adjuvant chemoradiotherapy (CRT) regardless of the surgical margin status [4]. Similarly, a meta-analysis reported in 2020 failed to confirm the benefit of ART. Meanwhile, adjuvant chemotherapy and transcatheter arterial chemoembolization showed survival benefits [5].

Based on these conflicting findings, the indication for ART is controversial. However, ART with chemotherapy may be performed in cases with lymph node metastasis because lymph node metastasis generally has high radiosensitivity. Further, RT with modern techniques such as IMRT or PT can deliver radical doses to these regions.

13.3.1.2 Neoadjuvant Radiotherapy

Neoadjuvant radiotherapy (NART) has been used as an adjunct therapy before liver transplantation of IHCC. However, unlike PHCC, the therapeutic benefit of NART before transplantation is still unclear to date [6]. Neoadjuvant CRT has the potential for downstaging unresectable IHCC. A retrospective study reported that five of the seven patients with unresectable IHCC could undergo resection after CRT (50 Gy in 25 fractions using IMRT concurrent with S-1), and four patients were confirmed to have achieved R0 [7]. However, RT-related liver injury has been considered to inhibit safe liver resection, and the indication of NART for IHCC should be carefully considered.

13.3.1.3 Definitive RT

Definitive RT is an important therapeutic option for unresectable IHCC due to local tumor progression or poor general condition. Four prospective single-arm studies have been reported. In a prospective study of 128 patients with unresectable liver tumors, including 46 IHCC patients treated with 3D-CRT (median RT dose of 60.75 Gy with a conventional fractional dose of 1.5 Gy) with concurrent hepatic arterial floxuridine, the median OS was 13.3 months. The common severe complications were gastrointestinal ulceration and bleeding (5%), radiation-induced liver disease (RILD) (4%), and catheter-related problems (3%) [8]. In a study of 41 patients with unresectable primary liver cancer, including 10 IHCC patients treated with SBRT (median dose of 36 Gy in 6 fractions), the median OS was 15 months, and two patients with IHCC developed progression from Child-Pugh (CP) A classification to B within 3 months after SBRT. However, no patient developed RILD [9]. Similarly, a study using SBRT (55 Gy in 5 fractions) for 26 patients with unresectable liver cancer, including 12 patients with IHCC, reported a median OS of 13.2 months for IHCC patients. Further, 9 of all 26 patients showed a decline in CP score of more than 2 points, and 2 patients died from hepatic failure [10]. A recent multi-institutional prospective study of proton beam therapy (67.5 Gy equivalent in 15 fractions) for 83 patients with unresectable primary liver cancer, including 39 IHCC reported a median OS of 22.5 months for IHCC patients. A total of 3.6% of patients showed worsening CP score, and 7.7% of the IHCC patients developed severe radiation-related toxicities [11].

Two retrospective studies have reported the efficacy of SBRT using CyberKnifeTM with real-time fiducial marker tracking. The median OS was 17 and 16 months for 31 patients treated at 30 Gy in 3 fractions and for 28 patients treated at 36–54 Gy in 3–5 fractions, respectively, with good local control without severe liver toxicity [12, 13]. Tao et al. evaluated the benefit of using 3D-CRT combined with IMRT with photon or proton therapy for 79 patients with unresectable

IHCC. The median OS from diagnosis for all patients, the high-dose RT group (biologic equivalent dose >80.5 Gy), and the low-dose RT group were 30, 50.4, and 23 months, respectively [14]. A high-dose proton therapy for 37 patients at a median prescribed dose of 72.6 GyE in 22 fractions achieved a favorable median OS of 25 months in 25 patients with curative coverage (the planning target volume covered all detected macroscopic tumors, including positive lymph nodes) [15]. In addition, photon IMRT or proton therapy for 66 patients yielded a median OS from diagnosis of 25 months. Proton therapy tends to improve OS (p = 0.05) in the multivariate analysis, although no difference in toxicity between them was observed [16]. In addition, in a multi-institutional retrospective study of 56 patients, including 27 IHCC and 29 PHCC patients treated with carbon-ion therapy with the most commonly prescribed dose at 76 Gy equivalent in 20 fractions, the median OS of the IHCC patients was 23.8 months. One patient developed classic RILD and died of liver failure, and one patient developed grade 3 treatment-related bile duct stenosis [17].

As an alternative for EBRT, radioembolization (RE), in which microspheres bound to the β -emitter Yttrium-90 are injected through a catheter into the tumor arteries using an angiography technique, has been used for hypervascular tumors. RE achieves a median OS of 16 months (range, 9.3–22 months). However, patients with hypovascular tumors are not eligible for RE [18].

In summary, the median OS from RT has improved with newer techniques such as high-dose SBRT and IMRT, proton therapy, and carbon-ion therapy. The OS of 23–25 months is considerably better than that of chemotherapy (e.g., 16.7 months for liver-only cholangiocarcinoma treated with gemcitabine with/without cisplatin in the post hoc analysis [19]) and of transarterial chemoembolization (TACE) (e.g., 13 months in a meta-analysis [20]). However, the risk of RILD should be considered when planning RT, with consideration that a higher irradiation dose and volume to the liver are correlated with RILD. In addition, the doses to other organs at risks such as the gastrointestinal tract, lung, kidney, and skin should also be reduced to the lowest possible according to the limitations for each organ.

Concurrent chemotherapy and RT have been used in the definitive treatment for IHCC. Many anti-cancer drugs have been shown to be sensitizers for RT, and CRT may be useful in improving the therapeutic effect. However, the indications should be carefully considered because CRT can also cause exacerbations of both radiation-induced and chemotherapy-induced toxicities.

13.3.2 Extrahepatic Cholangiocarcinoma

13.3.2.1 Adjuvant Radiotherapy

Several studies in the 1990s indicated that ART has no survival benefit for resected EHCC. In a randomized study comparing patients with and without ART therapy for patients with resectable PHCC, ART had no effect on survival (median OS, 18.4 vs. 20.1 months) and quality of life [21]. Two recent retrospective studies also negated the effect of ART [22, 23].

Meanwhile, since the 2000s, most studies on resectable EHCC indicated the survival benefit of ART with concurrent systemic chemotherapy. The SWOG S0809 prospective trial evaluated the tolerability and efficacy of adjuvant chemotherapy with 4 cycles of capecitabine and gemcitabine followed by IMRT (45 Gy to regional lymphatics; 54–59.4 Gy to the tumor bed) concurrent with capecitabine for 69 patients with resected EHCC and gallbladder carcinoma. There was no significant difference in OS between R0 and R1 patients (median OS: 35, 34, and 35 months for the overall population, R0 patients, and R1 patients, respectively). This indicated the effectiveness of RT for suppressing local recurrence after resection. Similarly, adjuvant IMRT (50.4–54 Gy) with concurrent 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) or capecitabine chemotherapy was associated with improved OS (HR 0.37, p = 0.004) for both margin-negative and -positive resections [24]. A meta-analysis of EHCC and gallbladder cancer, including 21 clinical trials, found a higher 5-year OS rate in the ART group than in the no ART group (odds ratio (OR) = 0.63; 95% CI = 0.50–0.81, p = 0.0002).

Intraoperative radiotherapy (IORT) can provide intensive irradiation to the tumor by avoiding the gastrointestinal tract during surgery. Todoroki et al. suggested the survival benefit of intraoperative and postoperative RT for locally advanced hilar tumors (5-year OS: 39.2% vs. 13.5%, p = 0.01) [25]. In contrast, Nakano et al. reported that IORT has no therapeutic benefit for EHCC, including ampullary cancers [26]. The indication for IORT has recently decreased due to the extremely complicated procedure and the progress of EBRT technology.

SBRT cannot be used for ART because the high risk of gastrointestinal toxicities such as ulcer, hemorrhage, and perforation is unavoidable in hypofractional highdose irradiation for the hepatic hilar area, which is adjacent to the biliary jejunal anastomosis, duodenum, and stomach. Accordingly, there are no reports on SBRT for the adjuvant treatment of cholangiocarcinoma.

In summary, ART with concurrent chemotherapy is expected to improve the survival of resected EHCC patients, especially those with positive surgical margins or positive lymph nodes. The clinical target volume should preferably include both the tumor bed and regional lymph node area. The radiation dose is 50.4 Gy to 54 Gy in conventional fractions with a small amount of boost irradiation if margin positive. IMRT with concurrent chemotherapy (5-FU, capecitabine, or gencitabine) is used to reduce the irradiation to organs at risks, such as the duodenum and stomach.

13.3.2.2 Neoadjuvant Radiotherapy

NART for EHCC has been mainly used before liver transplantation. Liver transplantation alone is inadequate for improving survival, with a 5-year OS rate of 23% [27]. Thus, neoadjuvant CRT was added before liver transplantation to control tumor growth while waiting for transplantation and to prevent local regional recurrence after transplantation. A multi-institutional retrospective analysis evaluated neoadjuvant CRT therapy with EBRT combined with intravenous 5-FU and/or intraluminal brachytherapy (ILBT) for 287 patients. Treatment involved the insertion of a radiation source directly into the biliary tract through a stent and/or maintenance chemotherapy (oral capecitabine) followed by liver transplantation. The results showed favorable treatment efficacy with a 5-year OS rate of 53% [28]. The other purposes of NART are to downstage unresectable EHCC to a resectable status and to increase the rate of negative resection margins. For unresectable EHCC, the possibility of CRT for downstaging unresectable locally advanced PHCC was suggested in a protocol for NART (50 Gy in 25 fractions using IMRT mainly concurrent with S-1) [7].

For resectable EHCC, some retrospective studies reported that NART (50.4–54 Gy in conventional fractions with 5-FU based chemotherapy) has no superior survival benefit to resection only [29]. In contrast, a retrospective study supported the benefit of NART in 27 EHCC patients treated with RT (50–60 Gy at daily 2 Gy) concurrent with full-dose gemcitabine (1000 mg/m²). The patients treated with neoadjuvant CRT showed significantly higher recurrence-free survival and OS rates than those who did not receive the treatment [30]. These findings supported that compared with chemotherapy alone, the advantage of neoadjuvant CRT is that it can be administered without dose reduction, unlike in postoperative conditions.

13.3.2.3 Definitive RT

Definitive RT with or without concurrent chemotherapy is a treatment option for locally advanced unresectable EHCC, although prospective evidence is yet to be obtained. From the 1990s to the early 2000s, several retrospective studies indicated the benefit of combining EBRT with ILBT. The OS ranged from 9 months to 14 months (median, 12 months). Then, early studies in the 2000s indicated the benefit of adding ILBT to EBRT [31]. However, later studies in the 2010s found no such benefit [32]. A multi-institutional retrospective study concluded that the additional ILBT does not yield better OS compared to EBRT alone [33]. These studies included conventional EBRT (e.g., two-dimensional RT) and 3D-CRT because of their long-term enrollment period. Meanwhile, a retrospective study using 3D-CRT (45–50.4 Gy at 1.8 Gy per fraction with 5.4–9.0 Gy boost) concurrent with a 5-FU-based regimen or gemcitabine plus cisplatin demonstrated an acceptable OS of 16.5 months with no acute severe toxicity [34].

In SBRT, two retrospective studies for PHCC have been conducted. SBRT at a total dose of 30 Gy in 3 fractions concurrent with gemcitabine yielded a good median OS of 35.5 months without severe complications. However, it should be noted that only ten patients were included in this study [35]. Conversely, at a relatively high dose of 45 Gy in 3 fractions for 26 PHCC and 1 IHCC patient, the median OS was 10.6 months, with 9% of these patients experiencing severe gastrointestinal ulcers [36]. These results indicate that 15 Gy per fraction may be too high for the hilum.

In PT, a retrospective study evaluated 28 patients, including 10 with recurrent tumors, 6 with unresectable IHCC, and 12 with unresectable EHCC, treated with proton therapy at a median dose of 68.2 Gy (2.0–3.2 Gy daily equivalents). The median OS of the overall population was 12 months, and severe late gastrointestinal complications were observed in 25% of the patients [37]. However, a retrospective multi-institutional study of 29 patients with PHCC who underwent carbon-ion therapy reported a median OS of 12.6 months without severe complications [17].

With respect to biliary stent patency, many studies have demonstrated the effectiveness of increasing stent patency and prolonging the time to occlusion for improving the quality of life of patients with poor prognosis.

To summarize, although RT might be effective in improving prognosis and preventing stent occlusion compared to best supportive care, the suitable RT modality still needs to be clarified. Novel adjuvant modalities such as transcatheter arterial fiducial marker placement instead of percutaneous puncture, especially in the hilar region, and a surgical spacer to separate the gastrointestinal tract from the tumor have been developed for a more accurate irradiation.

13.4 RT Toxicity

13.4.1 Radiation-Induced Liver Disease

RILD is a significant limiting factor in RT for liver malignancy because there is no effective treatment for hepatic dysfunction leading to hepatic failure. RILD has two types. Classic RILD is an anicteric ascites without tumor progression that occurs within 2 weeks to 4 months after irradiation. Meanwhile, non-classic RILD is an elevation of liver transaminases more than five times the upper limit of normal level or worsening of CP score of 2 points within 4 months after irradiation.

Best supportive care, including medications (e.g., diuretics and ursodeoxycholic acid) and fluid management, is generally the only treatment for RILD. Meanwhile, amifostine, low molecular weight heparin, and pentoxifylline were found to be effective for preventing hepatic damage from RT. RILD has a high mortality rate, ranging from 50% to 76%. Therefore, the indications for RT for IHCC should be considered carefully, and the irradiation dose to the liver should be reduced as much as possible.

13.4.2 Biliary Tracts

Biliary stenosis, obstruction, bleeding, cholangitis, and cholecystitis are observed in the late phase from 3 months to a few years after RT. Among these late events, biliary stenosis and cholangitis are frequently observed in cholangiocarcinoma, and percutaneous or endoscopic biliary drainage is often required to treat the stenosis.

13.4.3 Gastrointestinal Tracts

Gastric and duodenal mucositis, ulcer, hemorrhage, and perforation due to irradiation of the stomach and duodenal are observed in the acute and late phases, especially for EHCC. Because bleeding and perforation can be fatal, long-term therapy with various anti-ulcer medications is recommended. In addition, hemostasis via argon plasma mucosal coagulation and partial gastrectomy are usually effective for severe hemorrhage and perforation.

References

- Shinohara ET, Mitra N, Guo M, Metz JM. Radiation therapy is associated with improved survival in the adjuvant and definitive treatment of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72(5):1495–501. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijrobp.2008.03.018.
- Jiang W, Zeng ZC, Tang ZY, Fan J, Zhou J, Zeng MS, et al. Benefit of radiotherapy for 90
 patients with resected intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma and concurrent lymph node metastases.
 J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2010;136(9):1323–31. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00432-010-0783-1.
- Hammad AY, Berger NG, Eastwood D, Tsai S, Turaga KK, Christian KK, et al. Is radiotherapy warranted following intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma resection? The impact of surgical margins and lymph node status on survival. Ann Surg Oncol. 2016;23(Suppl 5):912–20. https:// doi.org/10.1245/s10434-016-5560-1.
- 4. Tran Cao HS, Zhang Q, Sada YH, Chai C, Curley SA, Massarweh NN. The role of surgery and adjuvant therapy in lymph node-positive cancers of the gallbladder and intrahepatic bile ducts. Cancer. 2018;124(1):74–83. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.30968.
- Ke Q, Lin N, Deng M, Wang L, Zeng Y, Liu J. The effect of adjuvant therapy for patients with intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma after surgical resection: a systematic review and metaanalysis. PLoS One. 2020;15(2):e0229292. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0229292.
- Lunsford KE, Javle M, Heyne K, Shroff RT, Abdel-Wahab R, Gupta N, et al. Liver transplantation for locally advanced intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma treated with neoadjuvant therapy: a prospective case-series. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;3(5):337–48. https:// doi.org/10.1016/s2468-1253(18)30045-1.
- Sumiyoshi T, Shima Y, Okabayashi T, Negoro Y, Shimada Y, Iwata J, et al. Chemoradiotherapy for initially unresectable locally advanced cholangiocarcinoma. World J Surg. 2018;42(9):2910–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00268-018-4558-1.
- Ben-Josef E, Normolle D, Ensminger WD, Walker S, Tatro D, Ten Haken RK, et al. Phase II trial of high-dose conformal radiation therapy with concurrent hepatic artery floxuridine for unresectable intrahepatic malignancies. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(34):8739–47. https://doi. org/10.1200/jco.2005.01.5354.
- Tse RV, Hawkins M, Lockwood G, Kim JJ, Cummings B, Knox J, et al. Phase I study of individualized stereotactic body radiotherapy for hepatocellular carcinoma and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2008;26(4):657–64. https://doi.org/10.1200/ JCO.2007.14.3529.
- Weiner AA, Olsen J, Ma D, Dyk P, DeWees T, Myerson RJ, et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy for primary hepatic malignancies - Report of a phase I/II institutional study. Radiother Oncol. 2016;121(1):79–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.radonc.2016.07.020.
- Hong TS, Wo JY, Yeap BY, Ben-Josef E, McDonnell EI, Blaszkowsky LS, et al. Multiinstitutional phase II study of high-dose hypofractionated proton beam therapy in patients with localized, unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(5):460–8. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2015.64.2710.
- Mahadevan A, Dagoglu N, Mancias J, Raven K, Khwaja K, Tseng JF, et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) for intrahepatic and hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Cancer. 2015;6(11):1099–104. https://doi.org/10.7150/jca.13032.
- Shen ZT, Zhou H, Li AM, Li B, Shen JS, Zhu XX. Clinical outcomes and prognostic factors of stereotactic body radiation therapy for intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Oncotarget. 2017;8(55):93541–50. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.19972.
- Tao R, Krishnan S, Bhosale PR, Javle MM, Aloia TA, Shroff RT, et al. Ablative radiotherapy doses lead to a substantial prolongation of survival in patients with inoperable intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: a retrospective dose response analysis. J Clin Oncol. 2016;34(3):219–26. https://doi.org/10.1200/jco.2015.61.3778.
- Shimizu S, Okumura T, Oshiro Y, Fukumitsu N, Fukuda K, Ishige K, et al. Clinical outcomes of previously untreated patients with unresectable intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma following proton beam therapy. Radiat Oncol. 2019;14(1):241. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s13014-019-1451-5.

- Smart AC, Goyal L, Horick N, Petkovska N, Zhu AX, Ferrone CR, et al. Hypofractionated radiation therapy for unresectable/locally recurrent intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol. 2020;27(4):1122–9. https://doi.org/10.1245/s10434-019-08142-9.
- Kasuya G, Terashima K, Shibuya K, Toyama S, Ebner DK, Tsuji H, et al. Carbon-ion radiotherapy for cholangiocarcinoma: a multi-institutional study by and the Japan carbon-ion radiation oncology study group (J-CROS). Oncotarget. 2019;10(43):4369–79. https://doi. org/10.18632/oncotarget.27028.
- Filippi L, Schillaci O, Cianni R, Bagni O. Yttrium-90 resin microspheres and their use in the treatment of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Future Oncol. 2018;14(9):809–18. https://doi. org/10.2217/fon-2017-0443.
- Lamarca A, Ross P, Wasan HS, Hubner RA, McNamara MG, Lopes A, et al. Advanced intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: post hoc analysis of the ABC-01, -02, and -03 clinical trials. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2020;112(2):200–10. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/djz071.
- Yang L, Shan J, Shan L, Saxena A, Bester L, Morris DL. Trans-arterial embolisation therapies for unresectable intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: a systematic review. J Gastrointest Oncol. 2015;6(5):570–88. https://doi.org/10.3978/j.issn.2078-6891.2015.055.
- Pitt HA, Nakeeb A, Abrams RA, Coleman J, Piantadosi S, Yeo CJ, et al. Perihilar cholangiocarcinoma. Postoperative radiotherapy does not improve survival. Ann Surg. 1995;221(6):788–97.; discussion 97–8. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000658-199506000-00017.
- Kim YJ, Kim K, Min SK, Nam EM. Role of adjuvant radiotherapy for localized extrahepatic bile duct cancer. Br J Radiol. 2017;90(1071):20160807. https://doi.org/10.1259/bjr.20160807.
- Kim YS, Oh SY, Go SI, Kang JH, Park I, Song HN, et al. The role of adjuvant therapy after R0
 resection for patients with intrahepatic and perihilar cholangiocarcinomas. Cancer Chemother
 Pharmacol. 2017;79(1):99–106. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00280-016-3206-4.
- Dover LL, Oster RA, McDonald AM, DuBay DA, Wang TN, Jacob R. Impact of adjuvant chemoradiation on survival in patients with resectable cholangiocarcinoma. HPB. 2016;18(10):843–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hpb.2016.07.008.
- Todoroki T, Ohara K, Kawamoto T, Koike N, Yoshida S, Kashiwagi H, et al. Benefits of adjuvant radiotherapy after radical resection of locally advanced main hepatic duct carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2000;46(3):581–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0360-3016(99)00472-1.
- Nakano K, Chijiiwa K, Toyonaga T, Ueda J, Takamatsu Y, Kimura M, et al. Combination therapy of resection and intraoperative radiation for patients with carcinomas of extrahepatic bile duct and ampulla of Vater: prognostic advantage over resection alone? Hepato-Gastroenterology. 2003;50(52):928–33.
- Meyer CG, Penn I, James L. Liver transplantation for cholangiocarcinoma: results in 207 patients. Transplantation. 2000;69(8):1633–7. https://doi.org/10.1097/00007890-200004270-00019.
- Darwish Murad S, Kim WR, Harnois DM, Douglas DD, Burton J, Kulik LM, et al. Efficacy of neoadjuvant chemoradiation, followed by liver transplantation, for perihilar cholangiocarcinoma at 12 US centers. Gastroenterology. 2012;143(1):88–98.e3.; quiz e14. https://doi. org/10.1053/j.gastro.2012.04.008.
- Jung JH, Lee HJ, Lee HS, Jo JH, Cho IR, Chung MJ, et al. Benefit of neoadjuvant concurrent chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced perihilar cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol. 2017;23(18):3301–8. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v23.i18.3301.
- 30. Kobayashi S, Tomokuni A, Gotoh K, Takahashi H, Akita H, Marubashi S, et al. A retrospective analysis of the clinical effects of neoadjuvant combination therapy with full-dose gemcitabine and radiation therapy in patients with biliary tract cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2017;43(4):763–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejso.2016.12.008.
- 31. Shin HS, Seong J, Kim WC, Lee HS, Moon SR, Lee IJ, et al. Combination of external beam irradiation and high-dose-rate intraluminal brachytherapy for inoperable carcinoma of the extrahepatic bile ducts. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2003;57(1):105–12.
- 32. Isayama H, Tsujino T, Nakai Y, Sasaki T, Nakagawa K, Yamashita H, et al. Clinical benefit of radiation therapy and metallic stenting for unresectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol. 2012;18(19):2364–70. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v18.i19.2364.

- 33. Yoshioka Y, Ogawa K, Oikawa H, Onishi H, Kanesaka N, Tamamoto T, et al. Impact of intraluminal brachytherapy on survival outcome for radiation therapy for unresectable biliary tract cancer: a propensity-score matched-pair analysis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2014;89(4):822–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijrobp.2014.04.020.
- 34. Brunner TB, Schwab D, Meyer T, Sauer R. Chemoradiation may prolong survival of patients with non-bulky unresectable extrahepatic biliary carcinoma. A retrospective analysis. Strahlentherapie und Onkologie : Organ der Deutschen Rontgengesellschaft [et al]. 2004;180(12):751–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00066-004-1315-1.
- 35. Polistina FA, Guglielmi R, Baiocchi C, Francescon P, Scalchi P, Febbraro A, et al. Chemoradiation treatment with gemcitabine plus stereotactic body radiotherapy for unresectable, non-metastatic, locally advanced hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Results of a five year experience. Radiother Oncol. 2011;99(2):120–3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.radonc.2011.05.016.
- Kopek N, Holt MI, Hansen AT, Hoyer M. Stereotactic body radiotherapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Radiother Oncol. 2010;94(1):47–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. radonc.2009.11.004.
- Makita C, Nakamura T, Takada A, Takayama K, Suzuki M, Ishikawa Y, et al. Clinical outcomes and toxicity of proton beam therapy for advanced cholangiocarcinoma. Radiat Oncol. 2014;9:26. https://doi.org/10.1186/1748-717X-9-26.

Part IV

New Treatment for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma



Precision Medicine for Pancreatic Cancer 14 and Cholangiocarcinoma

Chigusa Morizane

Abstract

Next-generation sequencing techniques, commercially available since 2006, have enabled cost- and time-effective sequencing of tumor DNA. Olaparib, a poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) inhibitor, used as maintenance therapy following platinum-based chemotherapy, has been shown to improve progression-free survival in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer and a germline *BRCA1/2* mutation. *KRAS* mutations are predominant in pancreatic cancer. Although effective targeted therapy remains to be established, *KRAS* G12C inhibitors and the combined inhibition of MEK and autophagy are candidates for future treatment strategies. Regarding *KRAS* wild-type, *BRAF*-activating alterations, microsatellite instability, and kinase fusion genes, especially *NRG1* fusion genes, are important genetic abnormalities of high interest as treatment targets.

Biliary tract cancer is an umbrella term that encompasses carcinoma of the extrahepatic bile ducts, carcinoma of the gallbladder, ampullary carcinoma, and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, all of which are characterized by wide genomic variation associated with the different primary organs affected. For example, in intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, *FGFR2* rearrangement and *IDH1* mutation are important actionable driver genes successfully targeted in clinical trials. *BRAF*, *HER2/neu*, *BRCA1/2*, and overexpression of *c-MET* genes are among the other candidate targets.

171

C. Morizane (🖂)

Department of Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Oncology, National Cancer Center Hospital, Tokyo, Japan

e-mail: cmorizan@ncc.go.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_14

Keywords

Pancreatic cancer \cdot Biliary tract cancer \cdot Precision medicine \cdot Next generation sequencing \cdot KRAS \cdot BRCA2 \cdot FGFR2 fusion \cdot IDH1

14.1 Introduction

Following the completion of the Human Genome Project in 2003, research in oncology has progressively focused on the sequencing of cancer genomes, aiming to elucidate the genetic basis of oncogenesis and identify actionable alterations. Next-generation sequencing (NGS) techniques, commercially available since time-effective sequencing 2006. have enabled costand of tumor DNA. Comprehensive genomic profiling (CGP) with NGS technique use has become part of standard practice. CGP has advanced personalized precision medicine, improved the understanding of disease biology, and offered novel approaches to targeted therapy.

Tumor-agnostic therapies emerged in the era of precision medicine, revolutionizing the approach to cancer treatment. Tumor-agnostic therapies target specific genomic anomalies or molecular features of the tumor, independently of its site of origin. Two targets have been identified, and three drugs have already received regulatory approval and entered clinical practice, creating a precedent for tumor-agnostic therapies in precision medicine. Pembrolizumab, an anti-programmed cell death-1 monoclonal antibody, has been approved for the treatment of adult and pediatric patients with unresectable or metastatic solid tumors with microsatellite instabilityhigh (MSI-H) or deficient DNA mismatch repair (dMMR). Meanwhile, larotrectinib and entrectinib, administered orally, are potent, and selective inhibitors of tropomyosin receptor kinases, approved for use in unresectable or metastatic solid tumors with neurotrophic tropomyosin receptor kinase (NTRK)-fusion proteins in adult and pediatric populations. Although promising, tumor-agnostic treatment is not applicable to all targets, and further research is required, including studies into specialized treatments for specific genetic targets in each cancer subtype. This chapter aims to provide an overview of precision medicine in pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma.

14.2 Precision Medicine for Pancreatic Cancer

At the time of diagnosis, pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) tends to present as an advanced disease with poor patient prognosis and limited survival. Gemcitabine + Nab-paclitaxel and FOLFIRINOX are the standard first-line treatments for advanced PDAC, improving overall survival compared to that achieved with gemcitabine alone. Although erlotinib, an epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor, was approved for pancreatic cancer, precision medicine for pancreatic cancer has been lacking momentum. However, recent reports are promising. The "Know Your Tumor Project" initiative undertaken by the Pancreatic Cancer Patient Association in the United States reported that 26% of patients with pancreatic cancer had actionable genetic alterations, suggesting targeted therapies could prolong survival. Additionally, findings from an international phase III trial of homologous recombination deficiency (HRD), poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) inhibitors in germline *BRCA*mutated PDAC have been reported. As a tumor-agnostic targets for precision medicine in clinical practice, MSI-high/dMMR detection rate is only 0.7–0.8% [1, 2] and *NTRK1-3* fusion gene detection rate is only 0.56% [3] in PDAC. In addition, a recent report has suggested that the response rate to pembrolizumab in MSI-high/ dMMR PDAC was somewhat lower than that in cancers from the other primary site [4].

14.2.1 Genetic Landscape of Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma (Fig. 14.1)

KRAS, *CDKN2A*, *TP53*, and *SMAD4* have been recognized as the "Big 4" major driver genes in pancreatic carcinogenesis. The proto-oncogene *KRAS* is mutated in more than 95% of PDAC cases. The prevalent subtypes of *KRAS* mutation in PDAC are *KRAS* G12D, G12V, and G12R.

In *KRAS* wild-type PDAC, which accounts for <5% of all cases, *BRAF* mutations, and MSI, and kinase fusion genes, including *NRG1*-fusion, have been reported at a relatively high incidence [5]. Among histological subtypes of pancreatic cancer, MSI-H/dMMR has been reported to be associated with medullary and mucinous/ colloid histology or Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm (IPMN)-derived carcinomas [6]. *BRAF/RAF1* fusion and *BRCA1/2* mutations have been frequently reported in acinar cell carcinomas [7].

Resected PDAC that underwent whole genome sequence has been categorized into four subtypes based on the patterns of structural variation (variation in chromosomal structure); this categorization may have clinical utility and includes a "stable" (\leq 50 structural variants; 20% of all samples), "locally rearranged" (a significant focal event on 1 or 2 chromosomes; 30% of all samples), "scattered" (moderate range of chromosomal damage, 50–200 structural variants; 36% of all samples), and an "unstable" (up to 558 structural variants) subtype.

While most PDAC cases occur sporadically, PDAC associated with hereditary syndromes or familial PDAC (FPC), defined as an individual with two or more first-degree relatives diagnosed with PDAC [8], accounts for approximately 10% of cases. Hereditary cancer syndromes associated with increased risk of PDAC include Peutz–Jeghers syndrome, hereditary pancreatitis, familial atypical multiple mole melanoma, familial adenomatous polyposis, Lynch syndrome, and hereditary breast and ovarian cancer syndrome. A number of genes, including *BRCA1/2* [9], *PALB2* [10], and *ATM* [11], have been associated with the increased risk of FPC; among them, *BRCA2* mutations are most prevalent, with an estimated 5% of PDAC patients harboring this germline mutation.



Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma

Fig. 14.1 Targetable genetic alterations of Pancreatic cancer

14.2.2 Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma Harboring Germline BRCA1/2 Mutation

Mutations of the DNA repair-associated genes, such as *BRCA1/2*, *PALB2*, and *ATM* are considered the most common "highly actionable" alterations in PDAC. In patients with these gene mutations, PARP inhibitors have been reported to exert anti-tumor effects by inducing cell death via synthetic lethality. Findings from the international, phase III POLO (Pancreas cancer Olaparib Ongoing) trial have shown that treatment with PARP inhibitor olaparib may significantly reduce the risk of disease progression in patients with a germline *BRCA1/2* mutation and metastatic pancreatic cancer, and disease that had not progressed during the first-line platinum-based chemotherapy [12]. Patients were randomized to receive olaparib or placebo. Progression-free survival (PFS), the primary endpoint, was significantly prolonged in the olaparib group compared to the placebo group (median PFS: 7.4 months vs. 3.8 months, hazard ratio [HR] = 0.53, 95% confidence interval [CI], 0.35 to 0.82, p = 0.004).

Moreover, other PARP inhibitors such as veliparib and rucaparib are being examined in clinical trials for pancreatic cancer [13, 14]. Next-generation sequencing of FPC genome has identified candidate susceptibility genes such as *PALB2* and *ATM*, which participate in homologous recombination repair; further investigations are currently ongoing. Meanwhile, non-*BRCA* homologous recombination

repair-deficient PDAC remains unexplored and is the next focus of the related precision medicine research.

14.2.3 Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma Harboring KRAS Mutation

Although *KRAS* mutations are predominant in pancreatic cancer, no effective therapeutic agent targeting *KRAS* mutations has been established to date despite development efforts [15]. A recent report has suggested that autophagy inhibitor chloroquine combined with the genetic or pharmacological inhibition of specific autophagy regulators synergistically enhanced the inhibition of the RAS-RAF-MEK-ERK pathway, mediating anti-tumor activity in *KRAS*-driven PDAC [16, 17]. A recent report has presented a patient with PDAC treated with the combination of trametinib and hydroxychloroquine, which resulted in a partial, but nonetheless striking disease response [17]. Phase I clinical trials of trametinib and hydroxychloroquine (NCT03825289) and binimetinib and hydroxychloroquine (NCT04132505) in patients with PDAC are ongoing.

Moreover, several candidate inhibitors of the *KRAS* G12C mutant protein have been reported. Among them, a phase I study of sotorasib in solid tumors, in particular, in a non-small cell lung cancer cohort has produced promising results [18]. Although the prevalence of *the KRAS* G12C subtype is estimated at ~4% [19], these promising results of lung cancer are exciting and will provide hope for PDAC treatments.

14.2.4 Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma of KRAS Wild-Type

A large, multicenter, non-randomized trial of 581 PDAC patients, which is a part of the so-called "Know Your Tumor" initiative [20], has recently reported that wild-type *KRAS* tumors accounted for 8% of PDAC cases in this cohort; meanwhile, a significant proportion (24%) of these tumors had alterations in other MAPK pathway effectors, including *BRAF*-activating alterations. This cohort is a good candidate for approaches to MAPK pathway targeting, including BRAF/MEK inhibitor. Another genetic alteration enriched in *KRAS* wild-type PDAC is MSI/dMMR. A recent study has demonstrated that MSI-high/dMMR PDAC harbors *KRAS* mutations less frequently than conventional PDAC. These findings suggest the importance of testing the MSI status of *KRAS* wild-type PDAC cases to identify the small subset of this population most likely to benefit from pembrolizumab treatment.

Another promising treatment targets in *KRAS* wild-type PDAC are kinase fusion genes, which include *ALK*, *BRAF*, *FGFR2*, *RAF*, *RET*, *MET*, *NTRK1*, *ERBB4*, and *FGFR3*, reported to be putative driver alterations [5]. In this context, kinase inhibitors are candidate targets that raise interesting clinical questions. Recently, several studies have reported neuregulin 1 (*NRG1*) fusion genes in several cancer types, including lung cancer and *KRAS* wild-type PDAC. NRG1 is a ligand for ERBB3,

which leads to its heterodimerization with ERBB2. *NRG1* gene fusions are generally in-frame and generate fusion proteins that maintain the extracellular EGF domain of NRG1 and the transmembrane domain of the rearrangement partner. Thus, the EGF domain of the fusion protein can constitutively bind to its partner and activate signaling through MAPK, PI3K-AKT, and NF-kB, increasing the rate of tumor proliferation and the likelihood of tumor survival. In heavily pretreated patients with PDAC carrying *NRG1* fusion, treated subsequently with afatinib, an irreversible ERBB1-4 inhibitor, a significant and rapid disease response has been demonstrated [21, 22].

14.3 Precision Medicine for Biliary Tract Cancer

Biliary tract cancer (BTC), extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (ECC), carcinoma of the gall bladder (GBC), ampullary carcinoma, and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (ICC) are characterized by wide geographic variation in incidence, with few cases reported in Europe and North America, and a relatively high disease rate in Latin America and Asia, including Japan. BTC malignancies represent a group of different diseases that affect individuals of distinct demographic, clinical, and molecular characteristics. BTC etiology is typically associated with liver fluke infection, hepatitis B and C, primary sclerosing cholangitis, pancreaticobiliary maljunction, and exposure to chemicals such as 1,2-dichloropropane and dichloromethane. However, in most cases, BTC is sporadic, with no related risk factors identifiable in Europe, North America, and Japan. BTC is often diagnosed at an advanced stage and associated with a poor patient prognosis. Combination chemotherapy with gemcitabine + cisplatin (GC) is the first-line treatment for advanced BTC with a significant but modest survival advantage over monotherapy. Two randomized phase III studies have recently reported non-inferiority of gemcitabine and S-1 to GC alone (FUGA-BT, JCOG1113) and superiority of gemcitabine + cisplatin+ S-1 to GC alone (MITSUBA, KHBO1401) for advanced BTC. These regimens may be considered suitable as first-line treatment in Japanese patients. Regarding second-line chemotherapy, results from a randomized study have shown a survival benefit associated with fluorouracil, leucovorin, and oxaliplatin (modified FOLFOX regimen). Concurrently, clinical trials investigating targeted therapies for unselected BTC have failed to demonstrate clinical benefit. Recent studies into the molecular characteristics of BTC have revealed complex biological heterogeneity within these tumors, identifying some targetable genomic aberrations. NGS has enabled rapid mutational analysis of multiple genes in human cancers, and driver genetic alterations have been reported in BTC. In April 2020, the Food and Drug Administration approved pemigatinib, a selective fibroblast growth factor receptor (FGFR) inhibitor, for patients with BTC with an FGFR2 fusion or rearrangement and who had received prior treatment. Moreover, a randomized trial involving ivosidenib has identified shown prolonged PFS compared with those receiving placebo in patients with BTC and IDH1 mutations.



Fig. 14.2 Genetic alterations of biliary tract carcinomas

14.3.1 Genetic Landscape of Biliary Tract Cancer (Fig. 14.2)

BTC is genomically diverse; recent studies have reported some characteristic gene abnormalities associated with BTC. In ICC research, gene expression profiles, highdensity single-nucleotide polymorphism arrays, and mutation analyses using formalin-fixed samples from patients identified two biological classes of this disease [23]. The first class, the inflammation class (38% of ICC cases), has been characterized by activation of inflammatory signaling pathways, overexpression of cytokines, and STAT3 activation. In contrast, the proliferation class (62% of ICC cases) has been characterized by activation of oncogenic signaling pathways and associated with shorter survival compared with inflammation class. Nakamura et al. reported findings from whole-exome and transcriptome sequencing of a large BTC cohort (260 cases, including 145 ICC, 86 ECC, and 29 GBC) of Japanese patients. Alterations in the kinase-RAS module were the most frequently identified molecular event, observed in 51.9% of cases. FGFR1 and FGFR2 alterations occurred exclusively in ICC, whereas activation of EGFR family genes (EGFR, ERBB2, and ERBB3) was relatively frequent in GBC. EPHA2 mutations occurred relatively frequent in ICC. RAS family gene mutations were frequent in ICC and ECC, and inactivation of PTEN and TSC1 was frequent in GBC. FGFR2 and ALK fusions and *ERBB2*, RAS gene family, *BRAF*, and *NF1* mutations occurred in a mutually exclusive manner. Alterations to the TP53 and RB cell cycle modules occurred in 33.9% and 11.7% of cases, respectively, and were more frequent in GBC than in the other diseases.

14.3.2 Biliary Tract Cancer Harboring FGFR2 Rearrangement

FGFR2 gene rearrangement has been identified as a novel oncogenic and druggable target in a number of cancers. FGFR activity modulates distinct downstream pathways, including RAS/MAPK and PI3K/AKT. Recent genomic analysis has revealed the presence of *FGFR2* fusion genes in 11–14% of ICC cases [24–26]. In addition, ICC with *FGFR2* fusion has been associated with female predilection, younger age at onset, and improved overall survival [25, 27]. Recently, a Japanese multi-institutional prospective observational (PRELUDE) study has examined the frequency of *FGFR2* rearrangement with fluorescent in situ hybridization and RNA sequencing, alongside other clinicopathological characteristics of BTC. In this study, among patients with advanced/recurrent ICC, the frequency of *FGFR2* rearrangement-positive cases was 7.4%, which was lower than previously reported in studies of surgically resected cases. *FGFR2* rearrangement-positivity has been associated with younger age (≤ 65 years) and a history of viral hepatitis. In addition, this study has revealed that 3.6% of patients with perihilar cholangiocarcinomas had *FGFR2* rearrangements [28].

FGFR2 rearrangements are good candidates for therapeutic targets in ICC as well as in perihilar cholangiocarcinomas; various FGFR2 inhibitors are currently in clinical development with encouraging preliminary results. Table 14.1 summarized the results of phase II clinical trials of various FGFR2 inhibitors. The objective response rate is approximately 30%. On April 17, 2020, the Food and Drug Administration granted accelerated approval to pemigatinib for the treatment of adult patients with previously treated, unresectable, locally advanced, or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma with an FGFR2 fusion or other rearrangements. The Agency has also approved the FoundationOne® CDX (Foundation Medicine, Inc.) as a companion diagnostic for patient selection. At the time of writing, randomized phase III studies of infigratinib (NCT03773302), pemigatinib (NCT03656536), and futibatinib (NCT04093362) in patients with chemo-naive advanced cholangiocarcinoma with FGFR2 fusion or other rearrangement are underway, with control arms that involve GC therapy. While FGFR2 inhibitors have shown promising results in the treatment of advanced BTC, acquired resistance remains a challenge that needs to be addressed. Goyal et al. have demonstrated that patients who responded to infigratinib developed an FGFR2 V564F mutation and polyclonal FGFR2 mutations during disease progression. Futibatinib, a third-generation irreversible pan-FGFR inhibitor, has since been shown to be active against multiple mutations conferring resistance to infigratinib [29].

			Objective resp	onse	Progression-fre	e survival	Overall survival	
	Population	и	rate (%)		(months)		(months)	Refs.
Erdafitinib	FGFR2 fusion	8	50	60	5.59	12.35		[42]
	FGFR2 mutation	3						
	FGFR3 fusion	1						
	FGFR3 mutation	2						
Pemigatinib	FGFR2 fusions or rearrangements	107	35.5		6.9		21.1	[43]
	Other FGF/FGFR alterations,	20	0		2.1		6.7	
	No FGF/FGFR alterations	20	0		1.7		4	
Infigratinib	FGFR2 fusions	48	14.8	18.8	5.8			[44]
	FGFR2 mutation	8						
	FGFR2 amplification	3						
Futibatinib	FGFR2 fusions or rearrangements	103	37.3		7.2			[45]

Table 14.1 Results of phase II studies of FGFR inhibitors for advanced cholangioccarcinoma with FGFR gene alterations

14.3.3 Biliary Tract Cancer Harboring IDH1 Mutation

Isocitrate dehydrogenase 1 (*IDH1*) encodes the enzyme isocitrate dehydrogenase, which is involved in the citric acid cycle and other metabolic processes. When mutated, *IDH* increases the production of an oncometabolite, 2-hydroxyglutarate (2HG), which alters the epigenetic programming of cells, thereby promoting cancer. Alterations in *IDH1* genes are often identified in ICC, brain tumors, and acute nonlymphocytic leukemias and are thought to be the key drivers of tumorigenesis. *IDH1* mutations have been reported in 7–36% of ICC cases [26, 30–34]. In a recent phase III study with oral ivosidenib, which is a selective, potent inhibitor of mutant *IDH1*, patients with advanced cholangiocarcinoma with an *IDH1* mutation showed improved PFS compared to patients treated with placebo. The median PFS was 2.7 months in 124 patients treated with ivosidenib compared to 1.4 months in the 61 patients receiving placebo (HR = 0.37 [95% CI, 0.2. to 0.54], P < 0.001) [29].

14.3.4 Biliary Tract Cancer with HER2/neu Gene Amplification or Overexpression

Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) is a member of the epidermal growth factor receptor family, associated with tyrosine kinase activity. Dimerization of the receptor results in the autophosphorylation of tyrosine residues within the cytoplasmic domain of the receptors and initiates a variety of signaling pathways leading to cell proliferation and tumorigenesis. The HER2/neu gene is thought to be the key driver of tumorigenesis in several solid tumors, including breast cancer and gastric cancer. In those cancer types, several clinical trials have indicated that HER2-targeted therapy prolongs patient survival. HER2/neu gene amplification or overexpression are seen in approximately 5-25% of ECC and 16-17% of GBC cases. Preliminary data from the MyPathway trial, a multi-basket study in solid tumors harboring relevant genetic alterations, indicated that pertuzumab plus trastuzumab was active in HER2/neu gene amplified/overexpressed/mutated metastatic BTC. This report included data from 11 BTC patients with HER2/neu gene alteration (amplified/overexpressed, n = 8; mutated, n = 3). At the median follow-up of 4.2 months, 4 and 3 patients presented with partial response and stable disease, respectively [35]. In addition, a phase II trial of trastuzumab deruxtecan (DS-8201a), a HER2-targeting antibody-drug conjugate, in HER2-positive (immunohistochemistry/in situ hybridization status: 3+/any or 2+/+) BTC is currently underway in Japan (JMA-IIA00423, HERB trial).

14.3.5 BRAF Mutation

RAS and RAF proteins are involved in MAPK signaling. BRAF is a member of the serine-threonine kinase RAF family, which includes RAF-1/CRAF, ARAF, and
BRAF. In normal cells, BRAF functions as a mitotic signal transporter in the RAS/ RAF/ MEK1/2/ERK1/2/MAPK pathway. This pathway plays a pivotal role in regulating embryogenesis, cell proliferation, differentiation, migration, and survival. In the last decade, a high frequency of *BRAF* point mutations has been identified in melanoma and other human cancers. *BRAF* mutations have been detected in many types of cancer, including melanoma, colorectal cancer, thyroid cancer, non-small cell lung cancer, and hairy cell leukemia. *BRAF V600* mutations are present in approximately 40% of metastatic melanoma tumors. BRAF and MEK inhibitors have been shown to improve overall survival and PFS among patients with metastatic melanoma. In colorectal cancer, a combination therapy consisting of BRAF, EGFR (and MEK) inhibitors has recently been shown to be a promising second-line or third-line alternative treatment [36].

In a study with a biomarker-unselected population, the MEK inhibitor selumetinib has been shown to have limited clinical value in patients with advanced BTC [37]. The *BRAF* V600E mutation is relatively rare, with prevalence estimated at 5–7% in BTC. Preliminary results from the BTC cohort of the ROAR basket study of patients with 33 *BRAF* V600E mutation who had failed previous systemic chemotherapy and were treated with BRAF inhibitor (dabrafenib) and MEK inhibitor (trametinib) demonstrated an objective response rate of 42%, median PFS of 7.2 months, and overall survival of 11.3 months [38].

14.3.6 Other Genomic Alterations and Targeted Therapy

Mutations of the *BRCA1/2*, *ATM*, *PIK3CA*, and overexpression of c-MET genes are among the other interesting targets. *BRCA* mutations are found in 3.6–5.2% of BTC cases [39], and some reports indicate that homologous recombination-related gene alterations are identified in 28.9–63.5% of newly diagnosed BTC patients [40, 41]. Following several trials assessing PARP inhibitors in breast cancer and ovarian cancer, recent studies have tested the role of PARP inhibitors in patients affected by HRD gastrointestinal malignancies, with the pivotal POLO trial for pancreatic cancer. A phase II study of olaparib, a PARP inhibitor, is ongoing for metastatic BTC with aberrant DNA repair gene mutations.

14.4 Conclusions and Future Perspectives

Recent advances in molecular profiling of PDAC and BTC may enable the prediction of response to particular therapeutic agents in individual patients. To improve outcomes of patients affected by these diseases, a thorough understanding of tumor characteristics and patient molecular stratification are required. Precision medicine will likely involve molecular targeting of oncogenic signaling pathways, DNA damage response or epigenetic modifiers, immunotherapy, and cytotoxic agents, or the combination of thereof.

References

- Akagi K, Oki E, Taniguchi H, Nakatani K, Aoki D, Kuwata T, et al. Nationwide large-scale investigation of microsatellite instability status in more than 18,000 patients with various advanced solid cancers. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38(4_suppl):803.
- Hu ZI, Shia J, Stadler ZK, Varghese AM, Capanu M, Salo-Mullen E, et al. Evaluating mismatch repair deficiency in pancreatic adenocarcinoma: challenges and recommendations. Clin Cancer Res. 2018;24(6):1326–36.
- Okamura R, Boichard A, Kato S, Sicklick JK, Bazhenova L, Kurzrock R. Analysis of NTRK alterations in pan-cancer adult and pediatric malignancies: implications for NTRK-targeted therapeutics. JCO Precis Oncol. 2018;2:1–20.
- 4. Marabelle A, Le DT, Ascierto PA, Di Giacomo AM, De Jesus-Acosta A, Delord JP, et al. Efficacy of pembrolizumab in patients with noncolorectal high microsatellite instability/mismatch repair-deficient cancer: results from the phase II KEYNOTE-158 study. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38(1):1–10.
- Singhi AD, George B, Greenbowe JR, Chung J, Suh J, Maitra A, et al. Real-time targeted genome profile analysis of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas identifies genetic alterations that might be targeted with existing drugs or used as biomarkers. Gastroenterology. 2019;156(8):2242–53 e4.
- Luchini C, Brosens LAA, Wood LD, Chatterjee D, Shin JI, Sciammarella C, et al. Comprehensive characterisation of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma with microsatellite instability: histology, molecular pathology and clinical implications. Gut. 2021;70(1):148–56.
- Chmielecki J, Hutchinson KE, Frampton GM, Chalmers ZR, Johnson A, Shi C, et al. Comprehensive genomic profiling of pancreatic acinar cell carcinomas identifies recurrent *RAF* fusions and frequent inactivation of DNA repair genes. Cancer Discov. 2014;4(12):1398–405.
- Klein AP, Brune KA, Petersen GM, Goggins M, Tersmette AC, Offerhaus GJ, et al. Prospective risk of pancreatic cancer in familial pancreatic cancer kindreds. Cancer Res. 2004;64(7):2634–8.
- Lal G, Liu G, Schmocker B, Kaurah P, Ozcelik H, Narod SA, et al. Inherited predisposition to pancreatic adenocarcinoma: role of family history and germ-line p16, BRCA1, and BRCA2 mutations. Cancer Res. 2000;60(2):409–16.
- Jones SN, Hruban RH, Kamiyama M, Borges M, Zhang X, Parsons DW, et al. Exomic sequencing identifies *PALB2* as a pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene. Science. 2009;324(5924):217.
- 11. Roberts NJ, Jiao Y, Yu J, Kopelovich L, Petersen GM, Bondy ML, et al. ATM mutations in patients with hereditary pancreatic cancer. Cancer Discov. 2012;2(1):41–6.
- Golan T, Hammel P, Reni M, Van Cutsem E, Macarulla T, Hall MJ, et al. Maintenance olaparib for germline BRCA-mutated metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(4):317–27.
- Lowery MA, Kelsen DP, Capanu M, Smith SC, Lee JW, Stadler ZK, et al. Phase II trial of veliparib in patients with previously treated BRCA-mutated pancreas ductal adenocarcinoma. Eur J Cancer. 2018;89:19–26.
- 14. Shroff RT, Hendifar A, McWilliams RR, Geva R, Epelbaum R, Rolfe L, et al. Rucaparib monotherapy in patients with pancreatic cancer and a known deleterious BRCA mutation. JCO Precis Oncol. 2018;2018
- 15. Van Cutsem E, van de Velde H, Karasek P, Oettle H, Vervenne WL, Szawlowski A, et al. Phase III trial of gemcitabine plus tipifarnib compared with gemcitabine plus placebo in advanced pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(8):1430–8.
- Bryant KL, Stalnecker CA, Zeitouni D, Klomp JE, Peng S, Tikunov AP, et al. Combination of ERK and autophagy inhibition as a treatment approach for pancreatic cancer. Nat Med. 2019;25(4):628–40.
- Kinsey CG, Camolotto SA, Boespflug AM, Guillen KP, Foth M, Truong A, et al. Protective autophagy elicited by RAF-->MEK-->ERK inhibition suggests a treatment strategy for RASdriven cancers. Nat Med. 2019;25(4):620–7.

- Hong DS, Fakih MG, Strickler JH, Desai J, Durm GA, Shapiro GI, et al. KRAS(G12C) inhibition with sotorasib in advanced solid tumors. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(13):1207–17.
- Hayashi H, Kohno T, Ueno H, Hiraoka N, Kondo S, Saito M, et al. Utility of assessing the number of mutated KRAS, CDKN2A, TP53, and SMAD4 genes using a targeted deep sequencing assay as a prognostic biomarker for pancreatic cancer. Pancreas. 2017;46(3):335–40.
- Pishvaian MJ, Bender RJ, Halverson D, Rahib L, Hendifar AE, Mikhail S, et al. Molecular profiling of patients with pancreatic cancer: initial results from the know your tumor initiative. Clin Cancer Res. 2018;24(20):5018–27.
- Heining C, Horak P, Uhrig S, Codo PL, Klink B, Hutter B, et al. NRG1 Fusions in KRAS wildtype pancreatic cancer. Cancer Discov. 2018;8(9):1087–95.
- Jonna S, Feldman RA, Swensen J, Gatalica Z, Korn WM, Borghaei H, et al. Detection of NRG1 gene fusions in solid tumors. Clin Cancer Res. 2019;25(16):4966–72.
- 23. Sia D, Hoshida Y, Villanueva A, Roayaie S, Ferrer J, Tabak B, et al. Integrative molecular analysis of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma reveals 2 classes that have different outcomes. Gastroenterology. 2013;144(4):829–40.
- 24. Arai Y, Totoki Y, Hosoda F, Shirota T, Hama N, Nakamura H, et al. Fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 tyrosine kinase fusions define a unique molecular subtype of cholangiocarcinoma. Hepatology. 2014;59(4):1427–34.
- Graham RP, Barr Fritcher EG, Pestova E, Schulz J, Sitailo LA, Vasmatzis G, et al. Fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 translocations in intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Hum Pathol. 2014;45(8):1630–8.
- Ross JS, Wang K, Gay L, Al-Rohil R, Rand JV, Jones DM, et al. New routes to targeted therapy of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas revealed by next-generation sequencing. Oncologist. 2014;19(3):235–42.
- Javle M, Bekaii-Saab T, Jain A, Wang Y, Kelley RK, Wang K, et al. Biliary cancer: utility of next-generation sequencing for clinical management. Cancer. 2016;122(24):3838–47.
- Maruki Y, Morizane C, Arai Y, Ikeda M, Ueno M, Ioka T, et al. Molecular detection and clinicopathological characteristics of advanced/recurrent biliary tract carcinomas harboring the FGFR2 rearrangements: a prospective observational study (PRELUDE Study). J Gastroenterol. 2021;56(3):250–60.
- Gervaso L, Pellicori S, Fazio N. Ivosidenib for advanced *IDH1*-mutant cholangiocarcinoma. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21(8):e370.
- Zhu AX, Borger DR, Kim Y, Cosgrove D, Ejaz A, Alexandrescu S, et al. Genomic profiling of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: refining prognosis and identifying therapeutic targets. Ann Surg Oncol. 2014;21(12):3827–34.
- 31. Jiao Y, Pawlik TM, Anders RA, Selaru FM, Streppel MM, Lucas DJ, et al. Exome sequencing identifies frequent inactivating mutations in BAP1, ARID1A and PBRM1 in intrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas. Nat Genet. 2013;45(12):1470–3.
- 32. Wang P, Dong Q, Zhang C, Kuan PF, Liu Y, Jeck WR, et al. Mutations in isocitrate dehydrogenase 1 and 2 occur frequently in intrahepatic cholangiocarcinomas and share hypermethylation targets with glioblastomas. Oncogene. 2013;32(25):3091–100.
- 33. Borger DR, Tanabe KK, Fan KC, Lopez HU, Fantin VR, Straley KS, et al. Frequent mutation of isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH)1 and IDH2 in cholangiocarcinoma identified through broad-based tumor genotyping. Oncologist. 2012;17(1):72–9.
- Churi CR, Shroff R, Wang Y, Rashid A, Kang HC, Weatherly J, et al. Mutation profiling in cholangiocarcinoma: prognostic and therapeutic implications. PLoS One. 2014;9(12):e115383.
- 35. Javle M, Hainsworth J, Swanton C, Burris H, Kurzrock R, Sweeney C, et al. Pertuzumab + trastuzumab for HER2-positive metastatic biliary cancer: Preliminary data from MyPathway. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(suppl 4S):abstract 402.
- 36. Kopetz S, Grothey A, Yaeger R, Van Cutsem E, Desai J, Yoshino T, et al. Encorafenib, binimetinib, and cetuximab in BRAF V600E–mutated colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(17):1632–43.

- 37. Bekaii-Saab T, Phelps MA, Li X, Saji M, Goff L, Kauh JSW, et al. Multi-institutional phase II study of selumetinib in patients with metastatic biliary cancers. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(17):2357–63.
- 38. Wainberg ZA, Lassen UN, Elez E, Italiano A, Curigliano G, Braud FGD, et al. Efficacy and safety of dabrafenib (D) and trametinib (T) in patients (pts) with BRAF V600E–mutated biliary tract cancer (BTC): A cohort of the ROAR basket trial. J Clin Oncol. 2019;37(4_suppl):187.
- Golan T, Raitses-Gurevich M, Kelley RK, Bocobo AG, Borgida A, Shroff RT, et al. Overall survival and clinical characteristics of BRCA-associated cholangiocarcinoma: a multicenter retrospective study. Oncologist. 2017;22(7):804–10.
- 40. Chae H, Kim D, Yoo C, Kim KP, Jeong JH, Chang HM, et al. Therapeutic relevance of targeted sequencing in management of patients with advanced biliary tract cancer: DNA damage repair gene mutations as a predictive biomarker. Eur J Cancer. 2019;120:31–9.
- Heeke AL, Pishvaian MJ, Lynce F, Xiu J, Brody JR, Chen W-J, et al. Prevalence of homologous recombination–related gene mutations across multiple cancer types. JCO Precis Oncol. 2018;2:1–13.
- 42. Park JO, Feng Y-H, Chen Y-Y, Su W-C, Oh D-Y, Shen L, et al. Updated results of a phase IIa study to evaluate the clinical efficacy and safety of erdafitinib in Asian advanced cholangiocarcinoma (CCA) patients with FGFR alterations. J Clin Oncol. 2019;37(15_suppl):4117.
- 43. Abou-Alfa GK, Sahai V, Hollebecque A, Vaccaro G, Melisi D, Al-Rajabi R, et al. Pemigatinib for previously treated, locally advanced or metastatic cholangiocarcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, phase 2 study. Lancet Oncol. 2020;21(5):671–84.
- 44. Javle M, Lowery M, Shroff RT, Weiss KH, Springfeld C, Borad MJ, et al. Phase II study of BGJ398 in patients with FGFR-altered advanced cholangiocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(3):276–82.
- 45. Furuse J, Goyal L, Meric-Bernstam F, Hollebecque A, Valle JW, Morizane C, et al. 116MO Efficacy, safety, and quality of life (QoL) with futibatinib in patients (pts) with intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (iCCA) harboring FGFR2 fusions/rearrangements: FOENIX-CCA2. Ann Oncol. 2020;31:S1288–S9.



15

Immunotherapy for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Makoto Ueno

Abstract

The administration of immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) that can block immune checkpoints (for example, CTLA-4 or PD-1 engagement on lymphocytes) has been shown to lead to tumor regression in patients with various cancers. Moreover, synergistic combinations of immunotherapy modalities provide important opportunities to improve responses and outcomes for patients. However, the evidence for them in pancreatic and biliary tract cancer is limited. Recently, some early phase studies were reported. Most studies showed modest efficacies, and further studies, especially with ICI combination therapies, are needed.

Keywords

Immunotherapy \cdot Immune checkpoint inhibitor \cdot CTLA-4 \cdot PD-1 \cdot PD-L1 Pancreatic cancer \cdot Biliary tract cancer

15.1 Introduction

There are three major categories of effective immunotherapies for the treatment of patients with cancer: nonspecific stimulation of the immune system, active immunization using cancer vaccines, and adoptive cell transfer immunotherapy [1]. Use of a nonspecific immunotherapy approach, such as the administration of immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) that can block immune checkpoints (for example, cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4) or programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1)

M. Ueno (🖂)

Department of Gastroenterology, Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic Medical Oncology Division, Kanagawa Cancer Center, Yokohama, Kanagawa, Japan e-mail: uenom@kcch.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_15

engagement on lymphocytes), has also been shown to lead to tumor regression in patients with melanoma [2]. ICIs are revolutionizing the treatment of patients with cancer. Moreover, synergistic combinations of immunotherapy modalities represent an important opportunity to improve responses and outcomes for patients. However, ICIs alone are not sufficient for pancreatic and biliary tract cancer. Herein, we introduce the current status and future perspective of ICIs and their use in combination with other targets.

15.2 Types of ICIs

Immune checkpoints play a key role in maintaining immune homeostasis. Immune checkpoint mechanisms are often activated to suppress an antitumor immune response that has led to tumor progression. Since the initiation of the first clinical trial for the anti-CTLA-4 monoclonal antibody (mAb) ipilimumab in 2000 and the anti-PD-1 mAb nivolumab in 2006, several mAbs targeting CTLA-4, PD-1, or programmed cell death protein ligand 1 (PD-L1) have been shown to be efficacious in various types of cancers [3]. Ipilimumab is an anti-CTLA-4 mAB that improves overall survival (OS) in patients with advanced melanoma [4]. Nivolumab and pembrolizumab are human mAb against PD-1 that inhibit the binding of PD-L1 to PD-1 and therefore enhance the immune response to tumors. They have been shown to have antitumor activity in a wide range of tumors, including metastatic melanoma, squamous non-small-cell lung cancer, and renal cell carcinoma [5].

15.3 Mechanism of ICIs

T cells are activated by the primary signal from the recognition of tumor antigens *via* the T cell receptor (TCR) and the secondary signal generated by the binding of CD28 to B7 molecules (CD80/CD86) on dendritic cells, and the activated T cells attack the tumor. Tregs suppresses dendritic cells *via* CTLA-4, and CTLA-4 on activated T cells binds to CD80/86, which suppresses T cell activation [6].

PD-1 is expressed on activated T cells, B cells, and myeloid cells. The engagement of PD-1 by its ligand, PD-L1, leads to the transmission of suppressive signals into T cells and the induction of peripheral immune tolerance [7]. PD-L1 is aberrantly expressed in various tumors, allowing them to escape from host immune surveillance.

Administration of anti-CTLA-4 mAb and anti-PD-1/PD-L1 mAb can abrogate these inhibitory mechanisms and restore the ability of T cells to attack tumors [8].

15.4 Biomarker of ICIs

Recently, an increasing number of predictive biomarkers, such as tumor mutation burden (TMB), PD-L1, and mismatch repair defect (dMMR)/microsatellite instability (MSI), have been used in immunotherapy research. TMB refers to the total number of substitution and insertion/deletion mutations per megabase in the exon coding region of the gene being evaluated in the tumor cell genome [9]. Interest in TMB has increased, as tumors with higher TMB can be more responsive to ICI therapies, which may be due to their increased inherent immunogenicity [10]. PD-L1 can be expressed not only by tumor cells but also by immune cells, including myeloid cells and lymphocytes. PD-L1 status is recognized as a predictive marker of response to ICIs in some tumor types (notably, non-small cell lung cancer) [11]. High microsatellite instability (MSI-H) is an important biomarker for predicting the effect of ICIs on advanced solid tumors. MSI-H is detected in various cancers [12], but its frequency varies by cancer type and stage and the frequency in pancreatic and biliary tract cancer remains at a small percentage [13]. Immune-related adverse events (irAEs) are common during ICI treatment and reported to be associated with good survival [14].

15.5 Tumor Microenvironment

ICIs have revolutionized the treatment of cancers that are naturally immunogenic by enabling the infiltration of T cells into the tumor microenvironment (TME). Tumors possessing complex immunosuppressive TMEs, such as pancreatic cancers, present unique therapeutic obstacles, as response rates to ICIs remain low [15]. In contrast to many other solid tumors, intratumoral effector T cells are rare in pancreatic cancer, which is associated with a massive infiltration of immunosuppressive leukocytes into the TME. Moreover, the development of pancreatic cancer is associated with a strong desmoplastic reaction consisting of multiple cell types, molecular factors, and extracellular matrix. The resulting extensive stroma is just a passive barrier for the immune system [16].

Improved efficacy of both anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 was achieved by inducing tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs) [17] and reprogramming immunosuppressive tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) [18].

Recently, it has been noted that a series of 7 steps, the Cancer-Immunity Cycle (release of cancer cell antigens, cancer antigen presentation by dendritic cells, priming and activation by T cells, trafficking of T cells to tumors by cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs), infiltration of T cells into tumors, recognition of cancer cells by T cells, and killing of cancer cells), is needed to ensure an effective immune response [19]. For this reason, ICI combination therapies have been examined in a variety of cancers, such as hepatocellular carcinoma [20].

15.6 ICIs in Pancreatic Cancer

Pancreatic cancer is unique from an immunological perspective. First, intratumoral effector T cells are rare [21]. The development of pancreatic cancer is associated with a strong desmoplastic reaction that consists of multiple cell types, molecular factors, and extracellular matrix [16]. This dense desmoplastic stromal reaction is

one of the hallmarks of pancreatic cancer and plays a pivotal role in promoting angiogenesis and evasion of immune cells [21, 22]. In the area of ICIs, both CTLA-4 and PD-L1 inhibitors were investigated in patients with locally advanced or metastatic pancreatic cancer in two clinical trials. The clinical outcomes were disappointing, although only small number of patients were treated in both trials [23, 24].

15.6.1 Anti-PD-L1 Antibody

15.6.1.1 BMS-936559

Programmed cell death protein 1, a T cell co-inhibitory receptor, and one of its ligands, PD-L1, play a pivotal role in the ability of tumor cells to evade the host's immune system. Blockade of interactions between PD-1 and PD-L1 enhances immune function in vitro and mediates antitumor activity in preclinical models. Antibody-mediated blockade of PD-L1 (BMS-936559) induced durable tumor regression (objective response rate (ORR) of 6–17%) and prolonged stabilization of disease (rates of 12–41% at 24 weeks) in patients with advanced cancers, including non-small-cell lung cancer, melanoma, and renal cell cancer. In this trial, 14 patients with pancreatic cancer were included, but there was no response [23].

15.6.2 Anti-CTLA-4 Antibody

15.6.2.1 Ipilimumab

Ipilimumab can mediate immunologic tumor regression in other histologies. A phase II trial evaluated the efficacy of ipilimumab for advanced pancreatic cancer. The subjects were adults with locally advanced or metastatic pancreatic cancer with measurable disease, good performance status, and minimal comorbidities. Ipilimumab was administered intravenously (3.0 mg/kg every 3 weeks; 4 doses/ course) for a maximum of 2 courses. Twenty-seven subjects were enrolled (20 with metastatic disease and 7 with locally advanced disease). Three subjects experienced \geq grade 3 irAEs (colitis, 1; encephalitis, 1; hypophysitis, 1). There were no responders according to the response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria [24].

15.6.3 Anti-PD-L1 Antibody Plus Anti-CTLA-4 Antibody

15.6.3.1 Durvalumab Plus Tremelimumab

In a randomized phase 2 study of durvalumab plus tremelimumab and durvalumab monotherapy, the ORR was 0% for patients receiving the monotherapy. The ORR was 3.1% for patients receiving the anti-PD-L antibody plus tremelimumab therapy, and it did not proceed to an additional cohort [25].

15.6.4 Combination with a Cytotoxic Agent

15.6.4.1 Nivolumab

FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel are the standard of care. Regarding immune-oncology (IO) with cytotoxic combination therapy in lung cancer, IO with these combination regimens is desirable. An open-label, phase I trial of nivolumab plus *nab*-paclitaxel and gemcitabine in patients with locally advanced/metastatic pancreatic cancer has been reported. The safety profile of nivolumab plus *nab*-paclitaxel and gemcitabine at standard doses in advanced pancreatic cancer was manageable, with no unexpected safety signals. However, the median progression-free survival (PFS) and OS were 5.5 and 9.9 months, respectively. The ORR was 18%. The median PFS and OS were 5.5 and 9.7 months for PD-L1 <5% and 6.8 and 11.6 months for PD-L1 \geq 5%, respectively. Unfortunately, the efficacy was not as good as expected [26].

15.6.4.2 Durvalumab with Tremelimumab

The randomized phase II study was conducted to assess the efficacy and safety of durvalumab with tremelimumab plus *nab*-paclitaxel and gemcitabine in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer. The study randomized 180 patients in a 2:1 ratio. The primary endpoint is OS; secondary endpoints include PFS, safety, and ORR. There was no significant difference in OS (hazard ratio (HR) = 0.94, 90% confidence interval (CI) 0.71–1.25, p = 0.72). The median OS was 9.8 months and 8.8 months. ORR was not significantly different, 30.3% versus 23.0%, respectively. The addition of dual ICIs to *nab*-paclitaxel and gemcitabine did not result in a significant improvement [27].

15.6.5 Combination with Radiation

Combination of an ICI with radiation is known to promote the immune cycle [19], and synergistic effects are expected. A phase I study to evaluate the safety of an ICI with stereotactic body radiation therapy (SBRT) in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer has been reported. The combination of the ICI and SBRT has an acceptable safety profile and has shown a modest treatment benefit in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer [28].

15.6.6 Ongoing Trials

Noteworthy ongoing trials for pancreatic cancer are shown in Table 15.1.

Drug	Target	Line	Phase	Trial number
Pembrolizumab/Lenvatinib	PD-1	2	2	NCT03797326
Nivolumab/ipilimumab/radiation	PD-1	1	2	NCT04361162
	CTLA-4			
Durvalumab/radiation	PD-L1	Neoadjuvant	2	NCT03572400

 Table 15.1
 Noteworthy ongoing trials for pancreatic cancer

PD-1 programmed cell death protein 1, *PD-L1* programmed cell death protein ligand 1, *CTLA-4* cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4

15.7 ICIs in Biliary Tract Cancer

Compared with pancreatic cancer, more trials are conducted of IO monotherapies and IO combination therapies; however, positive results have not been shown without obvious reasons.

15.7.1 Anti-PD-1 Antibody

15.7.1.1 Pembrolizumab

Data from patients with advanced biliary tract cancer receiving pembrolizumab in the KEYNOTE-158 (phase 2) and KEYNOTE-028 (phase 1b) studies have been reported. PD-L1-positive tumors were required for eligibility in KEYNOTE-028 only. The primary efficacy endpoint was the ORR. KEYNOTE-158 enrolled 104 patients, and KEYNOTE-028 enrolled 24 patients. In KEYNOTE-158, the ORR was 5.8%, and the median duration of response (DOR) was not reached (range, 6.2–26.6 months). Median OS and PFS were 7.4 and 2.0 months. Among PD-L1-expressers (n = 61) and PD-L1-nonexpressers (n = 34), the ORRs were 6.6% and 2.9%, respectively. In KEYNOTE-028, the ORR was 13.0%, and the median DOR was not reached (range, 21.5–53.2+ months). Median OS and PFS were 5.7 and 1.8 months [29].

15.7.1.2 Nivolumab

A multicenter, open-label, phase 1 trial of nivolumab has been conducted in Japan. Patients with unresectable or recurrent biliary tract cancer that was refractory or intolerant to gemcitabine-based treatment regimens received nivolumab monotherapy (240 mg every 2 weeks) in the monotherapy cohort. The median OS for the monotherapy cohort was 5.2 months, and the median PFS was 1.4 months; 3.3% of the patients had an objective response. The efficacy of nivolumab was limited [30].

A multicenter phase 2 study of nivolumab, in which 54 patients with histologically confirmed biliary tract cancer and disease progression while undergoing treatment with at least 1 line but no more than 3 lines of systemic therapy, has also been conducted. An independent central review found an ORR of 11%, including 1 unconfirmed partial response, with a disease control rate (DCR) of 50%. Among the intention-to-treat population, the median PFS was 3.7 months, and the median OS was 14.2 months. PD-L1 expression in tumors was associated with prolonged PFS (HR, 0.23; 95% CI, 0.10–0.51; P < 0.001).

15.7.2 Dual Checkpoint Inhibition

15.7.2.1 Nivolumab Plus Ipilimumab

CA209-538 (NCT02923934) is a multicenter phase 2 study conducted in Australia. Dosing corresponded to the "Nivo3/Ipi1" regimen, in which nivolumab at 3 mg/kg and ipilimumab at 1 mg/kg are administered every 3 weeks for a total of 4

doses, followed by nivolumab monotherapy every 2 weeks. The ORR in the biliary tract cancer subgroup analysis was 23%, and the DCR was 44%. The median PFS and OS were 2.9 and 5.7 months, respectively [31]. The ORR was better, but the DCR was not so good.

15.7.3 Combination with a Cytotoxic Agent

15.7.3.1 Nivolumab

An open-label, phase 1 trial evaluated the clinical efficacy of nivolumab in combination with the standard of care, the combination chemotherapy of gencitabine and cisplatin (GemCis), as the first-line treatment in Japanese patients. The median OS was 15.4 months, and the median PFS was 4.2 months; 37% of patients had an objective response. The response rate seemed to be higher than previous GemCis results [30].

15.7.3.2 Durvalumab with and Without Tremelimumab

Combinations of GemCis and the anti-PD-L1 antibody durvalumab with and without the anti-CTLA-4 antibody tremelimumab were presented at ASCO 2020. The combinations yielded very promising efficacy, with a DCR of 100%, a median PFS of 11.0 months, and a median OS of 18.1 months in the durvalumab arm and a DCR of 98%, a median PFS of 11.9 months, and a median OS of 20.7 months in the durvalumab/tremelimumab arm in combination with GemCis, respectively. PD-L1 expression prior to treatment was not associated with immunotherapy efficacy.

15.7.4 Antiangiogenic Therapy

15.7.4.1 Ramucirumab

Antiangiogenic therapies targeting vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR) or VEGF receptor-2 (VEGFR2) have been shown to increase T cell trafficking into tumors and to reduce immunosuppressive cytokines and regulatory T cells. VEGFR-directed therapies may thus help to overcome resistance to ICIs [32]. The safety and efficacy of the IgG1 VEGFR-2 antagonist ramucirumab with the IgG4 PD-1 antagonist pembrolizumab were examined in biomarker-unselected patients with previously treated advanced or metastatic biliary tract cancer [33].

15.7.4.2 Lenvatinib

Lenvatinib plus pembrolizumab has demonstrated a relatively high antitumor response in several solid tumors. In a Chinese biliary tract cancer cohort, the ORR was 25%, and the DCR was 78.1%. As a non-first-line therapeutic regimen, the median PFS was 4.9 months, and the median OS was 11.0 months [34].

Drug	Target	Line	Phase	Trial number
Pembrolizumab/GemCis (KN-966)	PD-1	1	3	NCT04003636
Durvalumab/GemCis (TOPAZ-1)	PD-L1	1	3	NCT03875235
Bintrafusp alfa/GemCis	TGF-β, PD-L1	1	2/3	NCT04066491
KN 035/GEM oxaliplatin	PD-L1	1	3	NCT03478488

Table 15.2 Noteworthy ongoing trials for biliary tract cancer

PD-1 programmed cell death protein 1, *PD-L1* programmed cell death protein ligand 1, *TGF-\beta* the transforming growth factor β , *GemCis* the combination chemotherapy of gemcitabine and cisplatin, *GEM* gemcitabine

15.7.5 Transforming Growth Factor β (TGF- β)

15.7.5.1 TGF-β Plus PD-L1

Bintrafusp alfa, a first-in-class bifunctional fusion protein composed of the extracellular domain of the transforming growth factor β RII (TGF- β RII) receptor fused to a human IgG1 antibody blocking PD-L1, has shown clinical efficacy. In a phase I, open-label trial expansion cohort, the ORR was 20%. The median PFS and OS were 2.5 months and 12.7 months, respectively [35].

15.7.6 Ongoing Trials

Noteworthy ongoing trials for biliary tract cancer are shown in Table 15.2.

References

- 1. Rosenberg SA. Cell transfer immunotherapy for metastatic solid cancer--what clinicians need to know. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2011;8:577–85.
- Wolchok JD, Kluger H, Callahan MK, et al. Nivolumab plus ipilimumab in advanced melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2013;369:122–33.
- Tang J, Yu JX, Hubbard-Lucey VM, Neftelinov ST, Hodge JP, Lin Y. Trial watch: the clinical trial landscape for PD1/PDL1 immune checkpoint inhibitors. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2018;17:854–5.
- 4. Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:711–23.
- 5. Guo L, Zhang H, Chen B. Nivolumab as programmed death-1 (PD-1) inhibitor for targeted immunotherapy in tumor. J Cancer. 2017;8:410–6.
- Nakano S, Eso Y, Okada H, Takai A, Takahashi K, Seno H. Recent advances in immunotherapy for hepatocellular carcinoma. Cancers (Basel). 2020;12:775.
- 7. Okazaki T, Honjo T. PD-1 and PD-1 ligands: from discovery to clinical application. Int Immunol. 2007;19:813–24.
- EsoY, Seno H. Current status of treatment with immune checkpoint inhibitors for gastrointestinal, hepatobiliary, and pancreatic cancers. Ther Adv Gastroenterol. 2020;13:1756284820948773.
- Galuppini F, Dal Pozzo CA, Deckert J, Loupakis F, Fassan M, Baffa R. Tumor mutation burden: from comprehensive mutational screening to the clinic. Cancer Cell Int. 2019;19:209.
- Steuer CE, Ramalingam SS. Tumor mutation burden: leading immunotherapy to the era of precision medicine? J Clin Oncol. 2018;36:631–2.

- Reck M, Rodriguez-Abreu D, Robinson AG, et al. Pembrolizumab versus chemotherapy for PD-L1-positive non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375:1823–33.
- 12. Akagi K, Oki E, Taniguchi H, et al. The real-world data on microsatellite instability status in various unresectable or metastatic solid tumors. Cancer Sci. 2021;112(3):1105–13.
- Le DT, Durham JN, Smith KN, et al. Mismatch repair deficiency predicts response of solid tumors to PD-1 blockade. Science. 2017;357:409–13.
- 14. Jia XH, Geng LY, Jiang PP, et al. The biomarkers related to immune related adverse events caused by immune checkpoint inhibitors. J Exp Clin Cancer Res. 2020;39:284.
- Christmas BJ, Rafie CI, Hopkins AC, et al. Entinostat converts immune-resistant breast and pancreatic cancers into checkpoint-responsive tumors by reprogramming tumor-infiltrating MDSCs. Cancer Immunol Res. 2018;6:1561–77.
- Feig C, Gopinathan A, Neesse A, Chan DS, Cook N, Tuveson DA. The pancreas cancer microenvironment. Clin Cancer Res. 2012;18:4266–76.
- Lutz ER, Wu AA, Bigelow E, et al. Immunotherapy converts nonimmunogenic pancreatic tumors into immunogenic foci of immune regulation. Cancer Immunol Res. 2014;2:616–31.
- Bronte V, Serafini P, Mazzoni A, Segal DM, Zanovello P. L-arginine metabolism in myeloid cells controls T-lymphocyte functions. Trends Immunol. 2003;24:302–6.
- Chen DS, Mellman I. Oncology meets immunology: the cancer-immunity cycle. Immunity. 2013;39:1–10.
- Finn RS, Qin S, Ikeda M, et al. Atezolizumab plus bevacizumab in unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2020;382:1894–905.
- Ino Y, Yamazaki-Itoh R, Shimada K, et al. Immune cell infiltration as an indicator of the immune microenvironment of pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer. 2013;108:914–23.
- 22. Kunk PR, Bauer TW, Slingluff CL, Rahma OE. From bench to bedside a comprehensive review of pancreatic cancer immunotherapy. J Immunother Cancer. 2016;4:14.
- Brahmer JR, Tykodi SS, Chow LQ, et al. Safety and activity of anti-PD-L1 antibody in patients with advanced cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366:2455–65.
- Royal RE, Levy C, Turner K, et al. Phase 2 trial of single agent Ipilimumab (anti-CTLA-4) for locally advanced or metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Immunother. 2010;33:828–33.
- 25. O'Reilly EM, Oh DY, Dhani N, et al. Durvalumab with or without tremelimumab for patients with metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: a phase 2 randomized clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5:1431–8.
- Wainberg ZA, Hochster HS, Kim EJ, et al. Open-label, phase I study of nivolumab combined with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine in advanced pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2020;26:4814–22.
- 27. Renouf DJ, Knox JJ, Kavan P, Jonker D. The Canadian Cancer Trials Group PA.7 trial: results of a randomized phase II study of gemcitabine (GEM) and nab-paclitaxel (Nab-P) vs GEM, nab-P, durvalumab (D) and tremelimumab (T) as first line therapy in metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (mPDAC). Ann Oncol. 2020;31(suppl_4):2020.
- Xie C, Duffy AG, Brar G, et al. Immune checkpoint blockade in combination with stereotactic body radiotherapy in patients with metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2020;26:2318–26.
- Piha-Paul SA, Oh DY, Ueno M, et al. Efficacy and safety of pembrolizumab for the treatment of advanced biliary cancer: results from the KEYNOTE-158 and KEYNOTE-028 studies. Int J Cancer. 2020;147:2190–8.
- 30. Ueno M, Ikeda M, Morizane C, et al. Nivolumab alone or in combination with cisplatin plus gemcitabine in Japanese patients with unresectable or recurrent biliary tract cancer: a non-randomised, multicentre, open-label, phase 1 study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;4:611–21.
- 31. Klein O, Kee D, Nagrial A, et al. Evaluation of combination nivolumab and ipilimumab immunotherapy in patients with advanced biliary tract cancers: subgroup analysis of a phase 2 nonrandomized clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2020;6:1405–9.
- Vogel A, Bathon M, Saborowski A. Immunotherapies in clinical development for biliary tract cancer. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2020:1–13.

- 33. Arkenau HT, Martin-Liberal J, Calvo E, et al. Ramucirumab plus pembrolizumab in patients with previously treated advanced or metastatic biliary tract cancer: nonrandomized, openlabel, phase i trial (JVDF). Oncologist. 2018;23:1407–e1136.
- 34. Lin J, Yang X, Long J, et al. Pembrolizumab combined with lenvatinib as non-first-line therapy in patients with refractory biliary tract carcinoma. Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr. 2020;9:414–24.
- 35. Yoo C, Oh DY, Choi HJ, et al. Phase I study of bintrafusp alfa, a bifunctional fusion protein targeting TGF-beta and PD-L1, in patients with pretreated biliary tract cancer. J Immunother Cancer. 2020;8:e000564.



Treatment Approach for Pancreatic Cancer with Peritoneal Dissemination

16

Sohei Satoi, Tomohisa Yamamoto, Daisuke Hashimoto, So Yamaki, Satoshi Hirooka, Tatsuma Sakaguchi, Hironori Ryota, Mitsuaki Ishida, and Mitsugu Sekimoto

Abstract

The median survival time (MST) of patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma with distant organ metastasis is poor, at less than 12 months, even with modern chemotherapy regimens. The MST of patients with peritoneal dissemination ranges from 6 weeks to 3 months because of poor performance status due to various symptoms. The diagnostic performance of imaging studies has limitations because it is difficult to detect small peritoneal nodules and perform cytological examination. Therefore, staging laparoscopy is mandatory for the accurate diagnosis of occult peritoneal dissemination.

Recent studies have revealed that the MST of patients who received systemic chemotherapy varied from 4 to 13 months. Results of a phase II study of systemic and intraperitoneal chemotherapy demonstrated an MST of 15–16 months and a conversion surgery rate of 17%–24%, which represent a strong potential to improve quality of life and overall survival. Currently, a phase III trial to investigate the clinical efficacy of systemic and intraperitoneal chemotherapy is ongoing (jRCTs051180199). Since a lack of evidence remains regarding the natural history, definitive diagnosis, and appropriate treatment, sustainable efforts are warranted to support patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma with peritoneal dissemination who have poor quality of life and a high risk of death.

M. Ishida

195

S. Satoi ($\boxtimes)\cdot$ T. Yamamoto \cdot D. Hashimoto \cdot S. Yamaki \cdot S. Hirooka \cdot T. Sakaguchi \cdot H. Ryota M. Sekimoto

Department of Surgery, Kansai Medical University, Hirakata, Japan e-mail: satoi@hirakata.kmu.ac.jp; hashimod@hirakata.kmu.ac.jp; yamakis@hirakata.kmu.ac.jp; sekimotm@hirakata.kmu.ac.jp

Department of Clinical Pathology, Kansai Medical University, Hirakata, Japan e-mail: ishidamt@hirakata.kmu.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_16

Keywords

 $\label{eq:Pancreatic} \begin{array}{l} \mbox{Peritoneal metastasis} \cdot \mbox{Peritoneal dissemination} \cdot \mbox{S-1} \cdot \mbox{Paclitaxel} \cdot \mbox{Intraperitoneal chemotherapy} \end{array}$

16.1 Introduction

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) continues to have a dismal prognosis, with a 5-year survival rate of <10%, even in the modern era [1, 2]. The median survival time (MST) of patients with distant organ metastasis is poor, at less than 12 months, even after administration of modern chemotherapy regimens, such as FOLFIRINOX [3] and gemcitabine+nab-paclitaxel [4]. Among patients receiving those regimens, the MST of patients with peritoneal dissemination is extremely poor, reported as 6 weeks in a population-based study in the Netherlands by Thomassen et al. [5], 3 months in a population-based study in the Netherlands by Mackay et al. [6], and 7 weeks in a series of 73 patients with malignant ascites in Japan by Takahara et al. [7].

Peritoneal dissemination can be defined as macroscopic (presence of a nodule or omental cake) or microscopic (positive ascitic fluid for peritoneal washing cytology) disease.

The population-based study from the Netherlands [5] carried out between 1995 and 2009 revealed that patients diagnosed with peritoneal dissemination represented 9.1% of the total of 2924 patients with a condition diagnosed as nonendocrine pancreatic cancer. In some patients, the peritoneal cavity was the only metastatic site (3.9% of total), whereas 152 patients (5.2%) also presented with metastases at other locations. Updated data showed that between 2005 and 2015, peritoneal dissemination was diagnosed in 7.7% of 19,098 patients with PDAC, and the MST in patients with peritoneal dissemination was 3.4 months for tumors in the pancreatic head, 2.3 months for tumors in the pancreatic body, and 2.2 months for tumors in the pancreatic tail [6].

Peritoneal dissemination in PDAC is associated with a variety of conditions, such as positive peritoneal washing cytology in resectable PDAC, massive ascites, obstructive ileus, or urethral obstruction due to peritoneal nodules and formation of omental cake. Patients with peritoneal dissemination generally have numerous symptoms, such as abdominal fullness, appetite loss, abdominal pain, constipation, and oliguria. The presence of these symptoms leads to poor performance status, which in turn deprives the patients of the opportunity to receive systemic chemotherapy.

In this chapter, we review the diagnostic and treatment approaches in patients with macroscopic and microscopic peritoneal dissemination to clarify the current status of this disease entity in the real world.

16.2 Diagnostic Approach to Peritoneal Dissemination

A systematic review and meta-analysis revealed that computed tomography (CT) should be preferred to magnetic resonance imaging for detecting peritoneal metastases [8]. However, staging laparoscopy diagnosed peritoneal dissemination in 7%-19% of patients with locally advanced PDAC defined using contrastenhanced multi-detector row CT [9, 10]. Those authors suggested that the diagnostic performance of CT had limitations because it is difficult to detect small peritoneal nodules and perform cytological examinations. Ta et al. [11] reported in a meta-analysis that with staging laparoscopy, occult peritoneal dissemination was found in 19% of 367 patients with PDAC. Karabicak et al. [9] reported that staging laparoscopy diagnosed peritoneal dissemination consisting of positive cytology (no peritoneal nodules) in 23% and peritoneal nodules in 19% of 110 patients with radiographically defined unresectable locally advanced PDAC. They suggested that PDAC located in the pancreas body-tail and tumor size >42 mm were risk factors for peritoneal dissemination, and 65.4% of patients with these factors had peritoneal dissemination. Clark et al. [12] also reported that staging laparoscopy upstaged 58 of 202 patients with unresectable locally advanced PDAC (29%) to stage IV, which consisted of microscopic peritoneal dissemination in 20% (n = 41), macroscopic peritoneal dissemination in 3% (n = 5), and hepatic metastases in 13% (n = 26). Takadate et al. [13] revealed the presence of microscopic peritoneal dissemination during staging laparoscopy in 24% (n = 10) of patients with resectable disease (n = 42), 22% (n = 11) of patients with the borderline resectable disease (n = 49), and 38% (n = 21) of patients with unresectable locally advanced disease (n = 55). Moreover, staging laparoscopy showed the presence of macroscopic peritoneal dissemination during staging laparoscopy in 0% of patients with resectable disease, 6% (n = 3) of patients with borderline resectable disease, and 11% (*n* = 6) of patients with unresectable locally advanced disease. Thus, the proportion of patients with peritoneal dissemination increased according to PDAC resectability status, and staging laparoscopy is mandatory for more accurate diagnosis.

16.3 Treatment Approach for Peritoneal Dissemination

Patients with peritoneal dissemination display a variety of symptoms, and their stages may range from microscopic peritoneal dissemination to massive ascites, multiple sites of macroscopic peritoneal dissemination, or development of omental cake. Important goals of treatment should be to control developing ascites and to improve survival in patients with PDAC with peritoneal dissemination who have poor quality of life and a dismal prognosis.

16.3.1 Systemic Chemotherapy

Use of FOLFIRINOX [3], gemcitabine+nab-paclitaxel [4], gemcitabine [14], S-1 [15] or gemcitabine+erlotinib [16] has been recommended in patients with metastatic PDAC. Takahara et al. [7] investigated the clinical role of systemic chemotherapy in patients with malignant ascites (microscopic peritoneal dissemination). Overall survival (OS) was significantly longer in 21 patients (performance status 0-2) receiving chemotherapy than in 35 patients receiving best supportive care alone (124 vs. 50 days, p < 0.01). In a multivariate analysis, chemotherapy was a significant independent prognostic factor, in addition to performance status, CRP, and small amount of malignant ascites. Bonnet et al. [17] reported the clinical course of 48 patients with PDAC with peritoneal dissemination combined with liver (62.5%) and lung (31.3%) metastases diagnosed using CT or integrated positron emission tomography. The MST in 36 patients who received FOLFIRINOX treatment was favorable, at 13.2 months.

Using staging laparoscopy of 67 patients who had radiographically defined unresectable locally advanced PDAC, we found microscopic peritoneal dissemination in 16 patients (24%), macroscopical peritoneal dissemination in 13 patients (19%), liver metastasis in 10 patients (15%), and locally advanced disease in 28 patients (42%) [18]. Development of ascites within 1 year after initial treatment was found most frequently in patients with macroscopic peritoneal dissemination (11 of 13 patients, 85%), which was higher than in the other three groups. The duration of gemcitabine or S-1 based chemotherapy and proportion of second-line chemotherapy in patients with macroscopic peritoneal dissemination was shorter than in the other groups. The MST was 13 months in patients with microscopic peritoneal dissemination, 11 months in patients with locally advanced disease, and 7 months in patients with macroscopic peritoneal dissemination or liver metastasis.

Recent studies revealed that MST varied from 4 to 13 months according to the status of peritoneal dissemination and seemed to be prolonged in patients with good performance status who received systemic chemotherapy [7, 17, 18]. In particular, FOLFIRINOX can be expected to be effective, even in patients with peritoneal dissemination.

16.3.2 Systemic and Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy

Pharmacokinetic studies revealed that anticancer drugs administered systemically do not necessarily enter the peritoneal cavity. Compared with systemic chemotherapy, intraperitoneal (i.p.) chemotherapy appears to be advantageous for the treatment of peritoneal dissemination due to a high drug concentration in the peritoneal cavity to directly contact tumor nodules. Results of clinical studies of i.p. paclitaxel (PTX) in patients with ovarian cancer [19, 20] and gastric cancer [21, 22, 23] with peritoneal dissemination have been favorable. Kamei et al. [24] demonstrated that the i.p. administration of PTX nanoparticles in mice resulted in high accumulation in disseminated nodules, presumably due to its superior penetrating activity directly

into malignant tissue. Most notably, Ishigami et al. [25] conducted a phase III study of weekly intravenous (i.v.) and i.p. PTX plus S-1 compared with S-1 plus cisplatin in gastric cancer with peritoneal dissemination. This trial, unfortunately, failed to show the statistical superiority of i.p. PTX plus systemic chemotherapy owing to a crucial imbalance in the high amount of ascites in the experimental group and the crossover use of i.p. therapy in the control group. However, an exploratory analysis suggested possible clinical benefits of i.p. PTX for gastric cancer based on a sensitivity analysis adjusted for baseline ascites and in the per-protocol set that excluded patients with post-protocol treatment violations. Moreover, the patients who received i.p. chemotherapy showed a high proportion (78%) of negative conversion on peritoneal cytology. The investigators stated that considering the results of these analyses, the efficacy of the i.p. regimen seemed underestimated by the primary analysis as a result of the unexpected imbalance in the amount of ascites and the crossover from systemic chemotherapy to i.p. chemotherapy.

Thus, i.p. chemotherapy using PTX is considered an ideal therapeutic approach for peritoneal dissemination from the viewpoint of drug delivery. In the area of PDAC with peritoneal dissemination, several clinical studies have been conducted since 2016 in Japan to investigate a clinical role of i.p. chemotherapy, as shown in Table 16.1.

Takahara et al. [26] first reported the clinical effectiveness of combination chemotherapy consisting of i.v. and i.p. PTX with S-1 in 35 gemcitabine-refractory patients with PDAC with malignant ascites. The regimen showed a median OS of 4.8 months, a median progression free survival (PFS) of 2.8 months, a response rate of 8% and a disease control rate of 69%. Malignant ascites had disappeared or decreased in 69% of patients, including complete resolution in 15% and a negative change in cytological status in 31% of patients. The major grade 3/4 adverse events included neutropenia (34%), anemia (31%), nausea (9%), and catheter-related infections (6%).

We conducted a retrospective study to compare OS in patients with macroscopic and microscopic peritoneal dissemination without other distant organ metastases who received systemic chemotherapy (n = 29) or S-1 combined with i.v. and i.p. PTX chemotherapy (n = 20) [27]. The OS, response rate, ascites development rate, and conversion surgery rate in the i.p. group were significantly better than those in the systemic chemotherapy group. Implementation of the S-1 + i.v./i.p. PTX regimen was closely associated with improved OS and quality of life in patients with PDAC with peritoneal dissemination.

Moreover, a multicenter phase II study of S-1 combined with i.v. and i.p. PTX chemotherapy was conducted in 33 patients with macroscopic and microscopic peritoneal dissemination without other distant organ metastases [28]. The MST and the 1-year survival rate were 16.3 months and 62%, respectively. The response rate and disease control rate were 36% and 82%, respectively. Surprisingly, eight patients (24%) underwent conversion surgery after confirmation of no macroscopic and microscopic peritoneal dissemination on staging laparoscopy, and their OS was significantly higher than that of non-surgical patients. Grade 3/4 hematologic toxicities occurred in 42% of patients, and non-hematologic adverse events occurred in 18%.

Table 16.1	Summary of	articles on the	e clinical ro	le of intraperitoneal	chemotherapy with	n paclitaxel			
	Study	Number of	Study		Systemic	OS/PFS	Response	Negative conversion rate of peritoneal	Conversion surgery rate
Authors	period	patients	design	Entry criteria	chemotherapy	(months)	rate (%)	cytology (%)	(%)
Takahara	2011-14	35	Pros	Gem-refractory	S-1 + PTX	4.8/2.8	8	31	NA
[26]			cohort	malignant ascites					
Satoi [27]	2007-14	IP 20 vs.	Retro	PM alone	S-1 + PTX vs.	20/13.5 vs.	45 vs. 28	90	30 vs. 7
		sCTx 29			sCTx	10/6.8			
Satoi [28]	2012-15	33	Phase II	PM alone	S-1 + PTX	16.3/NA	36	55	24
Takahara [<mark>29</mark>]	NA	12	Phase I	Chemo-naïve PM ^a	Gem+nab-PTX	NA/5.4	25	67	8.3 (1/12)
Yamada	2016-18	50	Phase I/	PM alone	Gem+nab-PTX	14.5/NA	49	39	17
[30]			II						
OS overall su	urvival, PFS	progression fi	ree survival	l, Pros prospective,	Gem Gemcitabine,	PTX paclitaxe	el, NA not avai	lable, IP intraperitoneal	chemotherapy,

axel	
paclit	
with	
otherapy	
chem	
itoneal	
traper	
of in	
role	
linical	
the c	
es on	
articl	
ry of	
Summai	
6.1	
e 1	
0	

4 ^a*Trrespective* of the primary and extraperitoneal tumor status Complications related to the peritoneal access device presented as infection of the i.p. catheter in one patient and dislocation of the device in two patients.

Very recently, results of two-phase I trials of gemcitabine+nab-PTX combined with i.p. PTX were published from Japan [29, 30]. Takahara et al. [29] recommended gemcitabine doses of 1000 mg/m², nab-PTX doses of 125 mg/m², and i.p. PTX doses of 30 mg/m² in chemo-naïve patients with peritoneal dissemination, irrespective of the primary and extraperitoneal tumor status. Yamada et al. [30] also recommended gemcitabine doses of 800 mg/m², nab-PTX doses of 75 mg/m², and i.p. PTX of doses 20 mg/m² in patients with peritoneal dissemination alone without other distant organ metastases. The difference in the recommended doses between the two studies may be explained by a difference in age [29, 56 (42–74), 30, 69 (47–79)]. The subsequent phase II study by Yamada et al. 2020 [30] revealed a favorable MST of 14.5 months with a response rate of 49%, a negative conversion rate of peritoneal cytology of 39%, and a conversion surgery rate of 17% in 46 patients. Grade 3–4 hematological and non-hematological toxicities developed in 76% and 15% of patients, respectively. Peritoneal port trouble was found in 30% of patients (grade 3/4, one patient).

Taken together, these findings suggest that i.p. PTX regimens can provide promising clinical efficacy with acceptable tolerability. The specific events associated with i.p. chemotherapy were peritoneal port trouble, such as dislocation, infection, and leakage out of the peritoneal port, which ranged from 6% to 30% in total, but severe events were rare.

In summary, systemic and i.p. chemotherapy have the potential to improve quality of life and overall survival in patients with PDAC with peritoneal dissemination and without other distant organ metastases. Limited treatment effects may be expected in patients with massive ascites, poor performance status, or other distant organ metastases.

Currently, a multicenter phase III trial to investigate the clinical efficacy of S-1 + i.v./i.p. PTX relative to gemcitabine+nab-PTX is ongoing (jRCTs051180199; https://jrct.niph.go.jp/). It is important to note that the use of i.p. chemotherapy and PTX is currently off-label in Japan.

16.3.3 Hyperthermic Intraperitoneal Chemotherapy

Cytoreductive surgery and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC) has been successfully implemented in selected patients with peritoneal dissemination from colon cancer, pseudomyxoma peritonei, gastric cancer, and ovarian cancer at specialized centers in Western countries [31, 32]. Case series only exist in patients with PDAC with peritoneal dissemination [33, 34, 35]. Farma et al. [33] reported peri-operative morbidity in 56% and mortality in 5.6%, and Tentes et al. [34] reported mortality in two of eight patients. Thus, evidence is still lacking for the use of cytoreductive surgery and HIPEC in PDAC.

16.3.4 Pressurized Intraperitoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy

Pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC) has been proposed as a novel minimally invasive treatment for patients with peritoneal dissemination. PIPAC can provide easier repeat application, lower morbidity, and better quality of life relative to HIPEC. Intraperitoneal administration of the drug has pharmacokinetic advantages, such as higher intra-tumoral concentrations and less systemic toxicity. Pressurized vaporization can provide better distribution and penetration of the drug, relative to i.p. chemotherapy. Grass et al. [36] reviewed 16 preclinical studies and 13 clinical studies (none of which was a randomized trial). Preclinical data suggested better distribution and higher tissue concentrations of chemotherapy agents with PIPAC compared with conventional intraperitoneal chemotherapy by lavage. The investigators concluded that PIPAC was feasible, safe, and well tolerated. Moreover, a systematic review by Alyami et al. [37] revealed that PIPAC provided an objective clinical response rate of 62%-88% in patients with ovarian cancer (MST of 11-14 months), 50%-91% in patients with gastric cancer (MST of 8–15 months), 71%–86% in patients with colorectal cancer (MST of 16 months), and 67%–75% (MST of 27 months) in patients with peritoneal mesothelioma. Conclusively, PIPAC can be considered as a treatment option for refractory, isolated peritoneal metastasis of various origins. However, the investigators noted that its use in further indications needed to be validated by prospective studies. Some retrospective case series of patients with PDAC with peritoneal dissemination have been published [38, 39, 40, 41]. They reported that PIPAC was feasible and safe, and the MST ranged from 9.2 to 14.0 months. Although a lack of evidence remains in this area, several prospective studies are ongoing in Europe. Reliable results should be available within the next 5-10 years.

16.3.5 Future Perspectives

Patients with peritoneal dissemination have a dismal prognosis and poor quality of life due to massive ascites, obstructive ileus, or urethral obstruction due to peritoneal nodules and formation of omental cake. Evidence of actual morbidity is lacking because there are no definite diagnostic criteria. Since selective use of staging laparoscopy during the diagnostic process is mandatory for accurate diagnosis, a diagnostic algorithm should be established for peritoneal dissemination. Although systemic chemotherapy, such as FOLFIRINOX, may prolong survival in the limited number of patients with good performance status, it is not good enough, especially for controlling the development of ascites. Results of a phase II study of systemic and i.p. chemotherapy revealed an MST of 15–16 months and a conversion surgery rate of 17%–24%, which represent a strong potential to improve quality of life and overall survival in patients with PDAC with peritoneal dissemination without other distant organ metastases. Currently, a multicenter phase III trial to investigate the clinical efficacy of S-1 + i.v./i.p. PTX relative to gencitabine+nab-PTX is ongoing (jRCTs051180199; https://jrct.niph.go.jp/). Moreover, encouraging survival data

and acceptable feasibility and safety with the use of PIPAC have been reported in patients with colorectal, gastric, and ovarian cancers. A well-designed clinical trial of PIPAC is greatly expected even in patients with PDAC in the near future.

We should be aware of the presence of various subsets in this population, ranging from occult disease to massive ascites with multiple peritoneal nodules that is easily diagnosed with CT. When clinical trials are conducted, the target population of patients with peritoneal dissemination should be clarified.

Since a lack of evidence remains regarding the natural history, definitive diagnosis, and appropriate treatment, sustainable efforts are warranted to support patients with PDAC with peritoneal dissemination who have a poor quality of life and a high risk of death. Currently, a clinical practice guideline for peritoneal malignancy is in preparation for publication in Japan.

References

- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, et al. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin. 2018;68:394–424.
- 2. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2019. CA Cancer J Clin. 2019;69:7-34.
- Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ducreux M et al.; Groupe Tumeurs Digestives of Unicancer; PRODIGE Intergroup. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364:1817–25.
- Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Renschler MF, et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nabpaclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med. 2013;369:1691–703.
- Thomassen I, Lemmens VE, Nienhuijs SW, et al. Incidence, prognosis, and possible treatment strategies of peritoneal carcinomatosis of pancreatic origin: a population-based study. Pancreas. 2013;42:72–5.
- Mackay TM, van Erning FN, van der Geest LGM, et al.; Dutch Pancreatic Cancer Group. Association between primary origin (head, body and tail) of metastasized pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and oncologic outcome: a population-based analysis. Eur J Cancer 2019;106:99–105.
- Takahara N, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Pancreatic cancer with malignant ascites. Pancreas. 2015;44:380–5.
- Laghi A, Bellini D, Rengo M, et al. Diagnostic performance of computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging for detecting peritoneal metastases: systematic review and metaanalysis. Radiol Med. 2017;122:1–15.
- 9. Karabicak I, Satoi S, Yanagimoto H, et al. Risk factors for latent distant organ metastasis detected by staging laparoscopy in patients with radiologically defined locally advanced pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2016;23:750–5.
- 10. Liu RC, Traverso LW. Diagnostic laparoscopy improves staging of pancreatic cancer deemed locally unresectable by computed tomography. Surg Endosc. 2005;19:638–42.
- Ta R, O'Connor DB, Sulistijo A, et al. The role of staging laparoscopy in resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Dig Surg. 2019;36:251–60.
- 12. Clark CJ, Traverso LW. Positive peritoneal lavage cytology is a predictor of worse survival in locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg. 2010;199:657–62.
- Takadate T, Morikawa T, Unno M, et al. Staging laparoscopy is mandatory for the treatment of pancreatic cancer to avoid missing radiologically negative metastases. Surg Today. 2021;51:686–94.

- Burris HA III, Moore MJ, Andersen J, et al. Improvements in survival and clinical benefit with gemcitabine as first-line therapy for patients with advanced pancreas cancer: a randomized trial. J Clin Oncol. 1997;15:2403–13.
- 15. Ueno H, Ioka T, Tanaka M, et al. Randomized phase III study of gemcitabine plus S-1, S-1 alone, or gemcitabine alone in patients with locally advanced and metastatic pancreatic cancer in Japan and Taiwan: GEST study. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31:1640–8.
- 16. Moore MJ, Goldstein D, Parulekar W, et al.; National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group. Erlotinib plus gemcitabine compared with gemcitabine alone in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase III trial of the National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group. J Clin Oncol 2007;25:1960–6.
- Bonnet E, Mastier C, de La Fouchardière C, et al. FOLFIRINOX in patients with peritoneal carcinomatosis from pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a retrospective study. Curr Oncol. 2019;26:e466–72.
- 18. Satoi S, Yanagimoto H, Yamamoto T, et al. A clinical role of staging laparoscopy in patients with radiographically defined locally advanced pancreatic cancer. World J Surg Oncol. 2016;14:14.
- Armstrong DK, Bundy B, Wenzel L, et al. Intraperitoneal cisplatin and paclitaxel in ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med. 2006;354:34–43.
- Markman M, Brady MF, Spirtos NM, et al. Phase II trial of intraperitoneal paclitaxel in carcinoma of the ovary, tube, and peritoneum: a Gynecologic Oncology Group Study. J Clin Oncol. 1998;16:2620–4.
- Ishigami H, Kitayama J, Otani K, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic study of weekly intravenous and intraperitoneal paclitaxel combined with S-1 for advanced gastric cancer. Oncology. 2009;76:311–4.
- 22. Ishigami H, Kitayama J, Kaisaki S, et al. Phase II study of weekly intravenous and intraperitoneal paclitaxel combined with S-1 for advanced gastric cancer with peritoneal metastasis. Ann Oncol. 2010;21:67–70.
- Kodera Y, Imano M, Yoshikawa T, et al. A randomized phase II trial to test the efficacy of intraperitoneal paclitaxel for gastric cancer with high risk for the peritoneal metastasis (INPACT trial). Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2011;41:283–6.
- 24. Kamei T, Kitayama J, Yamaguchi H, et al. Spatial distribution of intraperitoneally administrated paclitaxel nanoparticles solubilized with poly (2-methacryloxyethyl phosphorylcholineco n-butyl methacrylate) in peritoneal metastatic nodules. Cancer Sci. 2011;102:200–5.
- 25. Ishigami H, Fujiwara Y, Fukushima R, et al. Phase III Trial Comparing Intraperitoneal and Intravenous Paclitaxel Plus S-1 Versus Cisplatin Plus S-1 in Patients With Gastric Cancer With Peritoneal Metastasis: PHOENIX-GC Trial. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36:1922–9.
- 26. Takahara N, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Intravenous and intraperitoneal paclitaxel with S-1 for treatment of refractory pancreatic cancer with malignant ascites. Investig New Drugs. 2016;34:636–42.
- 27. Satoi S, Yanagimoto H, Yamamoto T, et al. Survival benefit of intravenous and intraperitoneal paclitaxel with S-1 in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma patients with peritoneal metastasis: a retrospective study in a single institution. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2017;24:289–96.
- Satoi S, Fujii T, Yanagimoto H, et al. Multicenter phase II study of intravenous and intraperitoneal paclitaxel with S-1 for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma patients with peritoneal metastasis. Ann Surg. 2017;265:397–401.
- 29. Takahara N, Nakai Y, Ishigami H, et al. A phase I study of intraperitoneal paclitaxel combined with gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel for pancreatic cancer with peritoneal metastasis. Invest New Drugs. 2021;39:175–81.
- 30. Yamada S, Fujii T, Yamamoto T, et al. Phase I/II study of adding intraperitoneal paclitaxel in patients with pancreatic cancer and peritoneal metastasis. Br J Surg. 2020;107:1811–7.
- 31. Van Cutsem E, Cervantes A, Adam R, et al. ESMO consensus guidelines for the management of patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. Ann Oncol. 2016;27:1386–422.
- NCCN Clinical Practice Guideline in Oncology. Version 3.2020 http://www.nccn.org/ professionals

- Farma JM, Pingpank JF, Libutti SK, et al. Limited survival in patients with carcinomatosis from foregut malignancies after cytoreduction and continuous hyperthermic peritoneal perfusion. J Gastrointest Surg. 2005;9:1346–53.
- Tentes AA, Pallas N, Karamveri C, et al. Cytoreduction and HIPEC for peritoneal carcinomatosis of pancreatic cancer. J BUON. 2018;23:482–7.
- 35. Lin SD, Soucisse ML, Lansom J, et al. Cytoreductive surgery and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy in a patient with peritoneal carcinomatosis from a pancreatic cystadenocarcinoma: a case report. Int J Surg Case Rep. 2019;63:48–52.
- Grass F, Vuagniaux A, Teixeira-Farinha H, et al. Systematic review of pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy for the treatment of advanced peritoneal carcinomatosis. Br J Surg. 2017;104:669–78.
- Alyami M, Hübner M, Grass F, et al. Pressurised intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy: rationale, evidence, and potential indications. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20:e368–77.
- 38. Di Giorgio A, Sgarbura O, Rotolo S, et al. Pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy with cisplatin and doxorubicin or oxaliplatin for peritoneal metastasis from pancreatic adenocarcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma. Ther Adv Med Oncol. 2020;12:1758835920940887.
- 39. Horvath P, Beckert S, Struller F, et al. Pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC) for peritoneal metastases of pancreas and biliary tract cancer. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2018;35:635–40.
- Khosrawipour T, Khosrawipour V, Giger-Pabst U. Pressurized Intra Peritoneal Aerosol Chemotherapy in patients suffering from peritoneal carcinomatosis of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. PLoS One. 2017;12:e0186709.
- Graversen M, Detlefsen S, Bjerregaard JK, et al. Peritoneal metastasis from pancreatic cancer treated with pressurized intraperitoneal aerosol chemotherapy (PIPAC). Clin Exp Metastasis. 2017;34:309–14.



17

Treatment Strategies for Frail and Elderly Patients with Pancreatic Cancer

Fumio Nagashima

Abstract

The risk of cancer increases with age, and the need of cancer treatments are dramatically increasing in the super-aged society. Comprehensive Geriatric Assessment is an approach that provides comprehensive medical care by evaluating in detail the physical, mental, and social functions of patients. It is also important to make an intervention plan and follow-up over the long term. The NCCN guidelines for older adults indicate an approach to decision-making based on life expectancy, the ability of decision-making, and patients' goals. As pancreatic cancer increases with age, we should consider the process of decisionmaking for vulnerable and elderly patients.

Keywords

 $Elderly \cdot Frail \cdot Comprehensive \ geriatric \ assessment \ \cdot \ Functional \ status \ Comorbidity \cdot Polypharmacy \cdot Cognition \cdot Nutrition \cdot Decision-making$

17.1 Introduction

More than 50% of patients newly diagnosed with cancer are 65 years and older. Age is a risk factor for cancer, and physiologic changes with aging imply reduced life expectancy and limited tolerance to cancer treatment. Although the number of elderly patients is increasing with aging society, there is less evidence of the standard treatment for older patients with cancer. For patients with low-performance status (PS) or vulnerabilities, who are ineligible for a clinical trial, there is few

207

F. Nagashima (🖂)

Department of Medical Oncology, Kyorin University Faculty of Medicine, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: fnagashi@ks.kyorin-u.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_17

evidence for standard treatment [1]. As elderly patients are under-represented in clinical trials of cancer treatment, few evidence-based information is contributed for treatments of elderly patients [2]. Furthermore, there is heterogeneity in the aging process, and it is complex to decide cancer treatment for elderly patients.

17.2 Geriatric Assessment

Comprehensive Geriatric Assessment (CGA) is an approach that provides comprehensive medical care by evaluating in detail the physical, mental, and social functions of patients that affect cancer prognosis in older patients [3]. CGA includes evaluation of physical function, comorbidities, medications, nutritional status, cognitive function, mood, social support, and geriatric syndrome (falls, delirium, incontinence, osteoporosis, etc.) [3, 4]. In addition, it is important to make an intervention plan and follow-up over the long term [3]. This approach has been established in the field of geriatrics and has been shown to improve clinical outcomes by addressing identified problems, including reduced mortality, maintenance of physical function, and reduced readmission rates.

On the other hand, in the oncology setting, there is no specialized intervention or evaluation over time, and the research and development goals emphasized the prediction of adverse events and the decision of treatment policy [3].

CGA is also recommended in the field of oncology setting [3–5]. It is thought that by implementing geriatric assessment (GA), it is possible to discover issues specific to the elderly that are difficult to grasp in daily medical care, pick up patients who need palliative treatment, and predict adverse events and prognosis due to cancer treatment [3].

17.2.1 Functional Status

In cancer treatment, the PS scale (The Karnofsky Performance Status, ECOG Performance Status) is widely used for the evaluation of physical function. PS is a prognostic factor for cancer, but the presence of comorbidities often makes it difficult to assess PS, and it is considered unreliable in the elderly [6]. It has also been reported that the attending physician has not fully evaluated the factors that affect the functioning of the elderly [7].

On the other hand, Activity of Daily Living (ADL) and Instrumental Activity of Daily Living (IADL) are used to measure functional status, which are evaluation methods based on patient reports [8, 9]. Gait speed and Time up and Go (TUG) which are evaluation methods for measuring actual movements. ADL assesses the ability to put on and take off clothes, excrete, eat, go to bed, and get up from a chair without assistance. IADL evaluates basic activities for living an independent social life, such as shopping, housework, laundry, money management, movement, telephone, and medication management. Evaluation of functional status has been reported to be associated with the tolerability and prognosis of chemotherapy in elderly cancer patients [10, 11].

17.2.2 Comorbidities

Comorbidities increase with age, and it leads to increased complications of cancer treatment. Therefore, the severity and treatment status of comorbidities affect the therapeutic effect and adverse reactions of elderly cancer patients [12, 13]. Charlson Comorbidity Index (CCI), the Cumulative Illness Rating Scale (CIRS) are performed to estimate the risks of comorbidities [14, 15]. In a study of elderly patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer, increased comorbidity scale of CCI was associated with shorter survival [16].

17.2.3 Polypharmacy

As the number of comorbidities increases, so does the amount of oral medication. In carrying out systemic chemotherapy, drug interactions with concomitant drugs may diminish the therapeutic effect or exacerbate adverse events. Polypharmacy means not only a large number of drugs taken but also a condition that leads to problems such as the increased risk of adverse drug reactions, incorrect medication and decreased drug adherence. Elderly people are at high risk because they often have medical conditions requiring pharmacotherapy [17].

It has been reported that adverse events increase with the use of more than one drug, and polypharmacy is suspected in the multidrug combination of five drugs [18].

17.2.4 Cognition

Patients with cognitive impairment are increases with age, and a comprehensive multidisciplinary approach is important for proper care [19]. The Blessed Dementia Rating Scale [20], MMSE [21], Mini-Cog [22] are studied as a screening tool.

17.2.5 Nutrition

Malnutrition or poor nutritional status is an increased risk of severe hematologic toxicities, increased risk of mortality after chemotherapy [23]. Weight loss is sometimes observed in elderly patients, and a marker for poor nutritional status.

17.2.6 Geriatric Assessment Tools

While we could use many GA tools for assessment, the Expert Panel recommends IADLs for function, validated tools for comorbidity, a question for falls, the Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS) to screen for depression, the Mini-Cog or the Blessed Orientation-Memory-Concentration (BOMC) test to screen for cognitive impairment, and weight loss for assessment of nutrition [4]. G8/VES-13 is originally used

Domain	Measures	
Physical functions	Performance status	
	Karnofsky self-reported performance ratio	ng scale
	(number of falls in recent 6 months)	
	Timed Up and Go	
	ADL: Ability of Daily Living	MOS-ADL
		Barthel Index
	IADL: Instrumental Ability of Daily Living	FAI: Frenchay Activities Index
Comorbidity	OARS Comorbidity Scale	
	CCI: Charleson Comorbidity Index	
Cognition	Mini-Cog	
	MMSE: Mini Mental State Examination	
	BONC Test	
	Hasegawa Dementia Scale	
	FAB: Fullerton Advanced Balance Scale	
Mood (Psychological)	GDI: Geriatric Depression Scale	
	PHQ: Patient Health Questionnaire	
Nutrition	BMI: Body Mass Index	
Polypharmacy	(Number of Medications)	
Social Functioning and Social Support	MOS Social Support Survey	
	G8 Geriatric Assessment	
Prognosis Expectation	VES-13	
	EQ-5D	

Table 17.1 Domains and scales of geriatric assessments

as screening tools for identifying elderly patients who need more comprehensive geriatric assessments and takes 5 minutes to perform [24]. The G8 is composed of eight items from a more comprehensive nutritional measure, the Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA) [25]. The VES-13 is demonstrated excellent predictive abilities for functional decline in patients with breast cancer [26]. The Expert Panel also recommends G8 or VES-13 could help to predict mortality [4]. Table 17.1 shows geriatric assessment tools.

17.3 Approach to Cancer Treatment for Elderly

As a way of thinking about medical treatment for elderly and vulnerable cancer patients, it is important to consider not only the disease called "cancer" but also the physical, mental, and social vulnerabilities of the patients. The NCCN guidelines indicate an approach to decision-making in the older adult with cancer to provide appropriate treatments and care [5]. It is based on the idea of advancing medical care while always considering the balance between treatment risks and benefits. Furthermore, the flow is recommended to refer NCCN guidelines for the treatment of cancer by the site after establishing assessment of patient's goals and objectives with regard to his/her cancer diagnosis.

17.3.1 Estimate Life Expectancy and Use It as a Reference for Determining Whether or Not Treatment Is Possible

The NCCN guidelines recommend estimating life expectancy to determine treatment availability. If the patient dies of another disease before the onset of cancer symptoms, it can be suggested to choose follow-up or palliative care without aggressive cancer treatment.

In the United States, ePrognosis (Lee Schonberg Index) is published on the Web based on epidemiological data. This is a simple tool that allows you to estimate the life expectancy of a patient. Enter 15 items such as age, gender, body mass index (BMI), health status, lung disease, cancer history, congestive heart failure, diabetes, smoking history, ability to walk, abilities of money management/bathing/carrying. This predicts the risk of death in 10 years.

17.3.2 Evaluate Decision-Making Ability

In order for appropriate informed consent to be established, it is a prerequisite that the patient has the ability to appropriately judge the content of the explanation from the medical staff.

- (A) **Understanding**: A patient can understand the diagnosis and treatment plan explained by the doctor.
- (B) **Recognition**: A patient can recognize the current situation (medical situation, cause of illness, needs to treatment) as oneself.
- (C) **Logical thinking**: A patient can logically compare the risks and benefits of treatment options proposed by doctors.
- (D) **Expression of choice**: A patient can express his choice of cancer treatment by words or other means.

After checking these four items, if it is judged that the decision-making ability is insufficient, we devise appropriate support for the decision-making ability. We can communicate with patients considering in terms of spending a lot of time to explain, using illustrations, attending family and friends, reducing anxiety by psychological support, encouraging contemplation and delaying decisions.

17.3.3 Grasp the Patient's Wishes and Values for Treatment

We should confirm the consistency with the treatment content provided by the medical staff. If the patient is even in good general condition to receive cancer treatment, but does not want intensive treatment, we offer other treatment options.

17.3.4 Evaluate the Risk Using the Elderly Function Evaluation

If problems such as functional deterioration are identified, necessary support interventions will be performed. Propose appropriate treatment methods based on risk assessment.

17.4 Treatment of Elderly Patients with Pancreatic Cancer

Generally, the aims of cancer treatment are prolonged survival and palliation of symptoms. Patients who are fit or feasible for curative treatment can choose surgery, radiation therapy, systemic chemotherapy, and targeted therapies.

Pancreatic cancer frequently occurs in the elderly, and the number of elderly pancreatic cancer patients is increasing rapidly in the face of a super-aged society. Since standard treatment for patients with advanced pancreatic cancer was conducted as a clinical trial in non-elderly patients, there is little evidence for elderly patients with pancreatic cancer, and standard treatment has not been established.

17.4.1 Surgery

As chronologic age alone should not be a determinant for surgical treatment decisions, with adequate perioperative risk stratification, functional assessment, and oncologic prognostication, elderly patients with cancer can do as well as their younger counterparts [27].

Preoperative assessment of cancer in the elderly (incorporates fatigue, IADL, PS, American Society of Anesthesiologist (ASA) grade) represents a valuable tool in enhancing the decision process concerning the candidacy of elderly cancer patients for surgical intervention and can reduce inappropriate age-related inequity in access to surgical intervention [28]. The American College of Surgeons (ACS) Geriatric Surgery Verification (GSV) Program presents 32 new surgical standards designed to systematically improve surgical care and outcomes for elderly patients [29].

17.4.2 Radiation Therapy

Radiation therapy is generally offered for elderly patients in the curative or palliative setting [30]. Stereotactic body radiation therapy (SBRT) has good local control for locally advanced pancreatic cancer with minimal toxicity [31, 32] and is also feasible in elderly patients [33]. International Society of Geriatric Oncology (SIOG) task force reported elderly patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer could undergo SBRT with the expectation of local control and at low toxicity [34].

17.4.3 Systemic Chemotherapy for Unresectable Pancreatic Cancer

A randomized study was conducted with the primary endpoint as a clinical symptom improvement effect (pain, functional impairment, and weight loss) for advanced pancreatic cancer and demonstrated gemcitabine monotherapy is more effective than 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) [35]. Gemcitabine monotherapy has mild adverse events and is well tolerated in the elderly, gemcitabine monotherapy is considered the standard treatment in the elderly.

A phase III randomized controlled trial of FOLFIRINOX shows this combination regimen is an effective first-line treatment option for patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer [36]. As the eligibility criteria in this trial are 75 years or younger and ECOG PS 0-1, the tolerability and efficacy in elderly and poor PS patients are unclear.

In addition, nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine (GnP) significantly improved survival and response rate compared to gemcitabine monotherapy [37]. There was no age limit for eligibility criteria in this study, and the GnP therapy group included cases between the ages of 27 and 86 (median: 63 years). Therefore, GnP therapy may be performed for elderly people in consideration of their general condition. However, it is controversial whether GnP therapy should be considered the standard treatment for the elderly with pancreatic cancer. A subgroup analysis of this study indicates the hazard ratio is unfavorable in GnP for the elderly aged 65 and over (hazard ratio 0.81 versus 0.65). Furthermore, the elderly patient who was receiving GnP experienced functional decline.

GnP is reported to be feasible with appropriate dose adjustments and attention to adverse events for elderly patients [38] and showed acceptable toxicities and effectiveness in a multicenter retrospective study [39].

As elderly people are more diverse than non-elderly people, clinical trials for non-elderly patients in good general condition demonstrate little information on the treatment of elderly patients with cancer.

References

- Hutchins LF, Unger JM, Crowley JJ, Coltman CA Jr, Albain KS. Underrepresentation of patients 65 years of age or older in cancer-treatment trials. N Engl J Med. 1999;341(27):2061–7.
- Talarico L, Chen G, Pazdur R. Enrollment of elderly patients in clinical trials for cancer drug registration: a 7-year experience by the US Food and Drug Administration. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(22):4626–31.
- Wildiers H, Heeren P, Puts M, Topinkova E, Janssen-Heijnen ML, Extermann M, et al. International Society of Geriatric Oncology consensus on geriatric assessment in older patients with cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(24):2595–603.
- 4. Mohile SG, Dale W, Somerfield MR, Schonberg MA, Boyd CM, Burhenn PS, et al. Practical assessment and management of vulnerabilities in older patients receiving chemotherapy: ASCO guideline for geriatric oncology. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(22):2326–47.
- 5. NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines) Older Adult Oncology. February 7, 2020. https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/pdf/senior.pdf

- Balducci L, Beghe C. The application of the principles of geriatrics to the management of the older person with cancer. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2000;35(3):147–54.
- Wedding U, Ködding D, Pientka L, Steinmetz HT, Schmitz S. Physicians' judgement and comprehensive geriatric assessment (CGA) select different patients as fit for chemotherapy. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2007;64(1):1–9.
- Katz S, Ford AB, Moskowitz RW, Jackson BA, Jaffe MW. Studies of illness in the aged. The index of ADL: a standardized measure of biological and psychosocial function. JAMA. 1963;185:914–9.
- 9. Lawton MP. Scales to measure competence in everyday activities. Psychopharmacol Bull. 1988;24(4):609–14.
- Koroukian SM, Xu F, Bakaki PM, Diaz-Insua M, Towe TP, Owusu C. Comorbidities, functional limitations, and geriatric syndromes in relation to treatment and survival patterns among elders with colorectal cancer. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2010;65(3):322–9.
- Winkelmann N, Petersen I, Kiehntopf M, Fricke HJ, Hochhaus A, Wedding U. Results of comprehensive geriatric assessment effect survival in patients with malignant lymphoma. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. 2011;137(4):733–8.
- 12. Extermann M. Interaction between comorbidity and cancer. Cancer Control. 2007;14(1):13–22.
- Pal SK, Hurria A. Impact of age, sex, and comorbidity on cancer therapy and disease progression. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(26):4086–93.
- Charlson ME, Pompei P, Ales KL, MacKenzie CR. A new method of classifying prognostic comorbidity in longitudinal studies: development and validation. J Chronic Dis. 1987;40(5):373–83.
- 15. Linn BS, Linn MW, Gurel L. Cumulative illness rating scale. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1968;16(5):622–6.
- Frasci G, Lorusso V, Panza N, Comella P, Nicolella G, Bianco A, et al. Gemcitabine plus vinorelbine versus vinorelbine alone in elderly patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2000;18(13):2529–36.
- 17. Maggiore RJ, Gross CP, Hurria A. Polypharmacy in older adults with cancer. Oncologist. 2010;15(5):507–22.
- Turner JP, Jamsen KM, Shakib S, Singhal N, Prowse R, Bell JS. Polypharmacy cut-points in older people with cancer: how many medications are too many? Support Care Cancer. 2016;24(4):1831–40.
- 19. Extermann M. Older patients, cognitive impairment, and cancer: an increasingly frequent triad. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw. 2005;3(4):593–6.
- Blessed G, Tomlinson BE, Roth M. The association between quantitative measures of dementia and of senile change in the cerebral grey matter of elderly subjects. Br J Psychiatry. 1968;114(512):797–811.
- 21. Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state". A practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. J Psychiatr Res. 1975;12(3):189–98.
- 22. Borson S, Scanlan JM, Chen P, Ganguli M. The Mini-Cog as a screen for dementia: validation in a population-based sample. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2003;51(10):1451–4.
- Alexandre J, Gross-Goupil M, Falissard B, Nguyen ML, Gornet JM, Misset JL, et al. Evaluation of the nutritional and inflammatory status in cancer patients for the risk assessment of severe haematological toxicity following chemotherapy. Ann Oncol. 2003;14(1):36–41.
- Soubeyran P, Bellera C, Goyard J, Heitz D, Curé H, Rousselot H, et al. Screening for vulnerability in older cancer patients: the ONCODAGE Prospective Multicenter Cohort Study. PLoS One. 2014;9(12):e115060.
- Bellera CA, Rainfray M, Mathoulin-Pélissier S, Mertens C, Delva F, Fonck M, et al. Screening older cancer patients: first evaluation of the G-8 geriatric screening tool. Ann Oncol. 2012;23(8):2166–72.
- Owusu C, Margevicius S, Schluchter M, Koroukian SM, Berger NA. Short Physical Performance Battery, usual gait speed, grip strength and Vulnerable Elders Survey each predict functional decline among older women with breast cancer. J Geriatr Oncol. 2017;8(5):356–62.

- Korc-Grodzicki B, Downey RJ, Shahrokni A, Kingham TP, Patel SG, Audisio RA. Surgical considerations in older adults with cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(24):2647–53.
- Audisio RA, Pope D, Ramesh HS, Gennari R, van Leeuwen BL, West C, et al. Shall we operate? Preoperative assessment in elderly cancer patients (PACE) can help. A SIOG surgical task force prospective study. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2008;65(2):156–63.
- 29. Geriatric Surgery Verification Program Standards from the American College of Surgeons. July 19, 2019. https://www.facs.org/quality-programs/geriatric-surgery
- Smith GL, Smith BD. Radiation treatment in older patients: a framework for clinical decision making. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(24):2669–78.
- Chuong MD, Springett GM, Freilich JM, Park CK, Weber JM, Mellon EA, et al. Stereotactic body radiation therapy for locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer is effective and well tolerated. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;86(3):516–22.
- 32. Zhong J, Patel K, Switchenko J, Cassidy RJ, Hall WA, Gillespie T, et al. Outcomes for patients with locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma treated with stereotactic body radiation therapy versus conventionally fractionated radiation. Cancer. 2017;123(18):3486–93.
- Kim CH, Ling DC, Wegner RE, Flickinger JC, Heron DE, Zeh H, et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy in the treatment of pancreatic adenocarcinoma in elderly patients. Radiat Oncol. 2013;8:240.
- 34. Kunkler IH, Audisio R, Belkacemi Y, Betz M, Gore E, Hoffe S, et al. Review of current best practice and priorities for research in radiation oncology for elderly patients with cancer: the International Society of Geriatric Oncology (SIOG) task force. Ann Oncol. 2014;25(11):2134–46.
- 35. Burris HA 3rd, Moore MJ, Andersen J, Green MR, Rothenberg ML, Modiano MR, et al. Improvements in survival and clinical benefit with gemcitabine as first-line therapy for patients with advanced pancreas cancer: a randomized trial. J Clin Oncol. 1997;15(6):2403–13.
- Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, Bouché O, Guimbaud R, Bécouarn Y, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2011;364(19):1817–25.
- Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP, Chiorean EG, Infante J, Moore M, et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(18):1691–703.
- 38. Hasegawa R, Okuwaki K, Kida M, Yamauchi H, Kawaguchi Y, Matsumoto T, et al. A clinical trial to assess the feasibility and efficacy of nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine for elderly patients with unresectable advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Clin Oncol. 2019;24(12):1574–81.
- Kobayashi S, Ueno M, Ikeda M, Ozaka M, Sano Y, Hirotani A, et al. A multicenter retrospective study of gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel for elderly patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. Pancreas. 2020;49(2):187–92.

Part V

Endoscopic Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma



Endoscopic Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma 18

Hideyuki Shiomi, Ryota Nakano, Hassan Atalla, and Yuzo Kodama

Abstract

Early detection and appropriate diagnosis are important for improving the prognosis of pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma. Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) is useful for early detection because it can identify small pancreatic masses that cannot be visualized by other modalities due to its high resolution. In addition, EUS-guided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) has high diagnostic ability and safety, making it indispensable for the definitive diagnosis and evaluation of pancreatic cancer staging. Recently, pancreatic carcinoma in situ with a good prognosis has been reported in Japan. Serial pancreatic juice aspiration cytological examination (SPACE) using endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is useful for its diagnosis. On the other hand, ERCP is the mainstay for the endoscopic diagnosis of cholangiocarcinoma, but EUS, including intraductal ultrasound (IDUS), plays an essential role in clinical practice. IDUS is excellent not only for detecting bile duct malignancy but also for evaluating Bismuth-type hilar lesions. Cholangioscopy-guided tissue acquisition was superior to ERCP modalities for tissue sampling. Recently, cholangioscopy using easier to maneuver peroral single-operator cholangioscopy has been per-

219

H. Shiomi (🖂) · R. Nakano · Y. Kodama

Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Internal Medicine, Kobe University Graduate School of Medicine, Kobe, Japan

e-mail: hi-shiomi@hyo-med.ac.jp; n.ryota.0720@gmail.com; kodama@med.kobe-u.ac.jp

H. Atalla

Hepatology and Gastroenterology Unit, Department of Internal Medicine, Mansoura Faculty of Medicine, Mansoura University, Mansoura, Egypt e-mail: drhassanatallah1988@gmail.com

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_18
formed frequently and is useful for establishing a definitive diagnosis of cholangiocarcinoma. Thus, the endoscope plays an important role in diagnosing pancreatobiliary malignancy, and we need to use different endoscopic modality in a complementary manner depending on the situation.

Keywords

 $\begin{array}{l} \mbox{Pancreatic cancer} \cdot \mbox{Cholangiocarcinoma} \cdot \mbox{Endoscopic diagnosis} \cdot \mbox{Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS)} \cdot \mbox{Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP)} \cdot \mbox{EUS-guided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA)} \cdot \mbox{Serial pancreatic juice aspiration cytological examination (SPACE)} \cdot \mbox{Chlangioscopy} \cdot \mbox{Early detection} \end{array}$

18.1 Endoscopic Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer

18.1.1 Background

Pancreatic cancer has a poor prognosis, with a 5-year survival rate of 8–9%, which is the lowest of all cancers. The reason for this is that early detection is challenging, and at the time of diagnosis, it is already an unresectable advanced cancer. If pancreatic cancer can be detected at an early stage (i.e., less than 2.0 cm), the prognosis is relatively good. Therefore, accurate early diagnosis is crucial for improving the prognosis of pancreatic cancer. With recent advances in endoscopic equipment and technology, endoscopy has become indispensable for the diagnosis and treatment of pancreatobiliary diseases. Among them, endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) play a significant role in the early detection of pancreatic cancer.

EUS is an ultrasound (US) technique in which the tip of the endoscope is equipped with a high-frequency transducer. To observe pancreatic lesions in realtime through the gastrointestinal tract, it is possible to obtain high spatial resolution and high image resolution without being affected by gastrointestinal gas artifacts. Therefore, EUS is extremely useful for detecting small pancreatic tumors. Furthermore, EUS-related procedures such as contrast-enhanced EUS (CE-EUS), EUS elastography, and EUS-guided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) enable a more accurate diagnosis.

The established usefulness of EUS-FNA for pancreatic masses has reduced the chances of performing diagnostic ERCP with a risk for post-ERCP pancreatitis (PEP). However, recently, there have been increasing reports of pancreatic carcinoma in situ with no mass and only pancreatic duct stenosis from Japan. Serial pancreatic juice aspiration cytological examination (SPACE) using ERCP is useful for diagnosis, and the need for ERCP has been reconfirmed.

Thus, it is important to use EUS and ERCP for the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. In the first section, we introduce the role of the two modalities in the clinical practice of pancreatic cancer.

18.1.2 Endoscopic Ultrasound (EUS)

18.1.2.1 Type of EUS

There are two types of EUS, radial, and convex types, depending on the distally attached ultrasonic probe. The radial EUS image was visualized 360° perpendicular to the scope axis. The pancreatic duct can be visualized on the long axis. It has the advantage that changes in the pancreatic duct diameter are easy to detect. However, it is sometimes difficult to visualize the transitional part from the pancreatic head to the pancreatic body (pancreatic neck) and visualize the end of the pancreatic tail. On the other hand, the convex EUS image is visualized parallel to the scope axis. It has the advantage that it is easy to understand the relationship between the lesion and the blood vessel because the blood vessel easily aligns with the axis of the scope. In addition, the pancreatic neck can be visualized. The major difference between the two types is that radials, in contrast to the convex type, does not allow fine needle aspiration (FNA). It is essential to understand the characteristics, advantages, and disadvantages of the radial and convex types and use them appropriately according to the situation.

18.1.2.2 Detection of Pancreatic Cancer

EUS is considered the most sensitive diagnostic imaging modality for detecting solid pancreatic lesions. Summarizing 12 previously published reports, the sensitivity of EUS for the detection of pancreatic cancer was 98%, which was superior to that of US (72.5%), computed tomography (CT; 74%), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI; 83%) [1–13]. Thus, EUS is particularly useful in detecting small pancreatic lesions due to its high resolution. In recent years, the usefulness of multidetector-row CT (MDCT) in diagnosing pancreatic cancer has been reported [14]. However, when detecting pancreatic cancer of ≤ 20 mm, the detection rate of MDCT decreased to 50%, while EUS had a high detection rate of more than 90% [15, 16]. Several reports have shown that EUS can detect pancreatic cancer that was not identified on other modalities. Krishna et al. reported that the sensitivity of EUS for detecting pancreatic malignancy when MDCT findings were indeterminate was 85%, with a specificity of 58% [17]. Therefore, EUS should be performed in patients suspected of having pancreatic cancer even if MDCT does not detect a mass.

Recently, the results of Japanese pancreatic cancer registries showed that even for pancreatic cancer ≤ 20 mm, there was a difference in the 5-year survival rate between < 10 mm and 10–20 mm (80.4% versus 50%, respectively) [18]. Kamada et al. reported that the detection rates of US, contrast-enhanced CT, and EUS for pancreatic cancer of <10 mm were 30%, 30%, and 100%, respectively [1]. Based on the above, EUS plays a crucial role in detecting small pancreatic cancer.

EUS images of pancreatic cancer are visualized as a well-circumscribed hypoechoic mass with irregular margins. It may also be accompanied by dilation of the pancreatic duct distal to the mass, dilation of the surrounding branch duct, and retention of cysts. It is sometimes difficult to distinguish between benign massforming pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Contrast-enhanced EUS, which will be described later, is useful for the differential diagnosis; pancreatic cancer is visualized as a hypovascular pattern, and mass-forming pancreatitis is visualized as a homogenous isovascular pattern [19].

18.1.2.3 Differential Diagnosis of Solid Pancreatic Mass

Contrast-Enhanced EUS (CE-EUS)

CE-EUS can image the blood vessel flowing into the lesion in real-time and obtain a clear contrast with the surrounding pancreatic parenchyma. CE-EUS has been reported to be useful for the differential diagnosis of pancreatic tumors because it enables qualitative diagnosis of tumors and detailed blood flow evaluation. In Japan, Sonazoid[®], a second-generation low-sound pressure system intravenous contrast agent, is widely used. This contrast agent consists of gas-filled microbubbles of approximately 2–5 μ L in diameter, encapsulated by a phospholipid or lipid shell. In principle, EUS can detect the secondary harmonic component generated from the contrast agent, so that an ultrasonic contrast agent can be directly captured as a signal, and a contrast image can be obtained.

The mass is evaluated as hyperenhancement, isoenhancement, hypoenhancement, or nonenhancement, depending on how much the mass contrasts with the surrounding pancreatic parenchyma. Pancreatic cancer mainly shows a hypoenhancement pattern, mass-forming pancreatitis shows an isoenhancement pattern, and endocrine tumors show a hyperenhancement pattern. Kitano et al. [16] reported that the sensitivity and specificity of pancreatic cancer showing hypoenhancement patterns were 95% and 89%, respectively, in 277 patients with pancreatic tumors. On the other hand, in the same study, the sensitivity and specificity of endocrine tumors showing hypervascular pattern were 79% and 99%, respectively. The sensitivity and specificity of tumorigenic pancreatitis showing an isovascular pattern were 78% and 95%, respectively. Furthermore, in the meta-analysis, the sensitivity and specificity of CE-EUS for pancreatic cancer were 93% and 80%, respectively, showing promising results [20]. Interestingly, regarding small lesions of < 2 cm, MDCT had a sensitivity of 70.6% and a specificity of 91.9%, whereas CE-EUS had a sensitivity of 91.2% and a specificity of 94.4%. CE-EUS was significantly superior to MDCT [16].

T staging and N staging are important factors in deciding on the course of treatment for pancreatic cancer. In T staging, it is essential to diagnose the presence or absence of infiltration of pancreatic cancer into the surrounding blood vessels. Imazu et al. [21] reported that the diagnostic rate of T staging was significantly improved by adding CE-EUS (92%) compared to EUS alone (69%). In addition, they described that contrast enhancement was particularly useful in determining portal vein infiltration because the portal vein wall could be visualized more clearly. CE-EUS has also been reported to be useful in diagnosing N staging [22].

Elastography (EG)

US elastography is a technique for imaging or quantifying tissue elasticity. An image of strain, which has a negative correlation with tissue elasticity, is called strain elastography (strain-EG). Strain-EG is originally a qualitative examination

that is evaluated by color pattern, but quantitative tissue elasticity diagnosis such as strain ratio and histogram analysis is possible by processing the image. Giovannini et al. [23] classified the EUS-EG color patterns into five categories and evaluated the ability to distinguish between benign and malignant pancreatic masses. As a result, the sensitivity and specificity of EUS elastography to differentiate benign from malignant pancreatic masses were 92.3% and 80.0%, respectively, compared to 92.3% and 68.9%, respectively, for the conventional B-mode imaging and appears to distinguish benign from malignant pancreatic masses with high sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy. Although this color pattern evaluation is visual and easy to understand, the interpretation tends to be subjective. Therefore, it should be recognized that the results obtained will be less objective.

There is a strain ratio (SR) that semi-quantitatively analyzes the image information of the EUS-EG. SR can be evaluated objectively, and its usefulness has been reported. Iglesias-Garcia et al. [24] evaluated the ability to distinguish between benign and malignant pancreatic masses using SR and reported that the diagnostic ability was high, with a sensitivity of 91.2%, a specificity of 91.0%, and an accuracy rate of 91.1%.

CE-EUS and EUS elastography may provide additional information on the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer, in addition to the yield from EUS-FNA. CE-EUS helps to identify EUS-FNA targets and reduces the need to repeat FNA [16]. The specificity of EUS-FNA may be improved when used in combination with EUS elastography [25]. If the pancreatic mass with negative EUS-FNA findings is a hypovascular mass with CE-EUS or a hard mass with EUS elastography, repeating EUS-FNA is recommended.

18.1.2.4 Definitive Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer

EUS-FNA

Pathological diagnosis is essential for diagnosing pancreatic cancer and in deciding on courses of treatment for pancreatic cancer. EUS-FNA is a technique for collecting tissue under the guidance of EUS, and Villmann et al. [26] reported the clinical application of EUS-FNA for pancreatic lesions in 1992. EUS-FNA is widely performed for the pathological diagnosis and staging of solid pancreatic masses owing to its high diagnostic ability and safety. A meta-analysis of EUS-FNA in pancreatic tumors reported that the sensitivity of EUS-FNA was 85–89%, and the specificity was 96–99% [27]. In addition, the diagnostic ability of EUS-FNA for lymph node swelling is also high, with a sensitivity of 86.8% and a specificity of 95.8% [28].

Factors that influence the diagnosis of EUS-FNA are classified into three factors: patient factors, procedural factors, and other factors.

Patient factors include size, characterization, location, and background pancreatic parenchyma. Regarding the size of the pancreatic masses, it was reported that the diagnostic ability of EUS-FNA was lower for smaller lesions. The accuracy rate was 93.4% for lesions > 20 mm, 83.5% for 10 mm to 20 mm, and 82.5% for <10 mm [29]. Procedural factors include the needle's diameter and shape, puncture, and suction method. Generally, the thicker the needle, the larger the sample collected; however, the maneuverability deteriorates. On the other hand, the thinner the needle, the better the operability, but the smaller the amount of sample collected. Therefore, a thick needle is selected when many tissues, such as for immunostaining and genetic testing, are required. A thinner needle is selected for puncture from the duodenum, where the scope's curvature becomes strong. In recent years, needles for the histological examination have been developed for an endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle biopsy (EUS-FNB), and their usefulness has been reported. The shape of these needles' tips has been devised, such as the franceen shape and other shapes with side holes and core traps. Recent reports indicated that EUS-FNB has a significantly lower number of punctures and a higher diagnosis rate than EUS-FNA [30].

Recently, cancer genomic medicine using next generation sequencing (NGS) has become widespread. In a report comparing the success of NGS between FNA needles and FNB needles, FNB needles could collect samples that were significantly more suitable for NGS than FNA needles (90.9% versus 66.9%, p = 0.02) [31].

Regarding the puncture, various measures have been taken to improve the accuracy rate of EUS-FNA. For example, the Door knocking method, in which a tissue sample is taken into the needle by hitting the needle strongly against the mass, is useful for a hard tumor with significant fibrosis. The fanning technique has also been reported, in which tissue is collected from different parts of the tumor by moving the needle in a fan shape and can be diagnosed with a small number of punctures [32].

As for the suction pressure, applying negative pressure using a 20 ml syringe is common. In addition, the high negative pressure method using a 50 ml pressure resistant syringe [33], slow-pull method using the capillary phenomenon by slowly pulling the stylet [34], the wet-suction method in which the inside of the needle is filled with saline [35], and the non-suction method are available. However, there is no consensus on the best suction method among them, and it is important to change the suction method according to the mass characteristics.

Other factors include processing of the sample collected and additional genetic testing. It has been reported that rapid on-site examination (ROSE) in the presence of a pathologist or cytotechnologist not only improves the accuracy rate of EUS-FNA, it also reduces complications with the decrease in the number of punctures [36]. Nevertheless, Iwashita et al. recommend macroscopically identified white tissue of more than 4 mm in the sample collected by EUS-FNA to improve the accuracy rate if ROSE is not available (macroscopic on-site quality evaluation: MOSE) [37]. By combining EUS-FNA with K-ras mutation, the diagnostic ability of EUS-FNA can be increased. In a meta-analysis by Fuccio et al., adding K-ras mutations to inconclusive EUS-FNA cases reduced false-negative rates by 55% and increased diagnostic sensitivity by 8.1% [38].

The main complications include bleeding, pancreatitis, and perforation. According to a systematic review by Wang et al. [39], the frequency of EUS-FNA complications in the pancreas was 1.03%, of which pancreatitis was 0.44%, bleeding was 0.10%, and perforation was 0.01%. In solid pancreatic tumors, the overall complication rate is reported to be 0.82%, which is lower for pancreatitis (0.35%),

bleeding (0.07%), and perforation (0.01%). Thus, EUS-FNA is regarded as a very safe procedure. However, it should be noted that EUS-FNA related complications for pancreatic cystic lesions are slightly higher at 2.8%.

Recently, there have been some case reports of needle tract seeding (NTS) by EUS-FNA. The frequency is unknown, but in a retrospective multicenter study by Yane et al. [40], NTS was found in 3.4% (6/176) of patients who underwent EUS-FNA before pancreatic tail resection; there was no significant difference in prognosis between the EUS-FNA group and the non-EUS-FNA group (48 months versus 43.9 months, P = 0.392), but it was reported that the frequency was not negligible. Gao et al. [41] summarized 33 cases extracted from previous reports; among them, there were 28 cases of NTS in EUS-FNA/FNB for pancreatic cancer, all of which were tumors of the pancreas' body and tail. The NTS site was found on the stomach wall (particularly the posterior wall) in all cases, and the median size was 25 mm (range: 4-50 mm). Most were localized in the submucosa and exhibited the morphology of submucosal tumors. Although the detection strategy and treatment for NTS have not been clarified, surgical resection is possible by early detection, and some cases have a good prognosis. It is important to follow up with NTS in mind after surgery carefully. The factors of NTS are considered to be associated with the number of punctures, size and shape of the needle, and tumor characteristics. However, it is unclear which factor is involved due to few reports. Therefore, it is important to avoid unnecessary EUS-FNA or reduce the number of punctures of the pancreatic body and tail tumors that do not include the puncture route in the surgical resection area [42]. FNB needles have been reported to have better diagnostic rates with a smaller number of punctures than FNA needles, and choosing FNB needles may be one way to avoid NTS.

18.1.3 Case Presentation (Fig. 18.1)

A 70-year-old male visited our hospital with an elevated tumor marker (CA19-9 level: 109 U/mL). Abdominal contrast-enhanced CT revealed no dilation of the pancreatic duct and no tumorous lesions (Fig. 18.1a). EUS showed a hypoechoic lesion with a diameter of 10 mm at the pancreatic body (Fig. 18.1b). CE-EUS showed a hypovascular pattern (Fig. 18.1c), and EUS-EG showed a dominant blue pattern with heterogeneity (Fig. 18.1d). We suspected pancreatic cancer based on these findings and subsequently performed EUS-FNA (Fig. 18.1e). Pathological findings revealed pancreatic adenocarcinoma (Fig. 18.1f). The patient underwent distal pancreatectomy and was diagnosed with pancreatic cancer (pT1b, pN0, pM0, pStage IA; UICC 8th edition).

18.1.4 Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography (ERCP)

In the clinical practice of pancreatic cancer, ERCP is considered as a therapeutic modality (biliary drainage) mainly for obstructive jaundice and cholangitis due to



Fig. 18.1 (a) CE-CT revealed no dilation of the pancreatic duct and no tumorous lesions. (b) EUS showed a hypoechoic lesion with a diameter of 10 mm at the pancreatic body (yellow arrowhead). (c) CE-EUS showed a hypovascular pattern (yellow arrowhead). (d) EUS-EG showed a dominant blue pattern with heterogeneous (yellow arrowhead). (e) EUS-FNA was performed for a hypoechoic lesion in the pancreatic body. (f) Pathological findings revealed adenocarcinoma

the spread of EUS-FNA. In some small pancreatic cancers with a tumor diameter <10 mm, it may be challenging to identify the mass even with EUS, and EUS-FNA is not indicated in such cases. Furthermore, in cases such as carcinoma in situ of the pancreas that presents only with pancreatic duct stenosis, a definitive pathological diagnosis can be obtained only by pancreatic juice cytology using ERCP. The usefulness of preoperative ERCP cytology for early diagnosed pancreatic cancer cases, such as Stage 0–1, has been reported in Japan. In addition, continuous cytology with endoscopic nasopancreatic drainage (ENPD) tube placement (SPACE) is useful for diagnosing patients with smaller pancreatic cancer [43, 44]. The advantages of SPACE are that a sufficient amount of pancreatic juice can be obtained and that multiple pancreatic juice cytology can be performed, which can be expected to maximize the diagnostic yield. The sensitivity of SPACE at Stage 0 was 70-100%, and the smaller the tumor diameter, the better [45]. In addition, in the case of localized pancreatic duct stenosis without mass lesions, the sensitivity was 82%, the specificity was 100%, and the accuracy rate was 95%. If early pancreatic cancer is suspected in patients with pancreatic duct stenosis whose mass cannot be visualized by EUS, ERCP cytology and SPACE should be actively performed.

18.1.5 Case Presentation (Fig. 18.2)

A 60-year female visited our hospital with mild upper abdominal pain. CE-CT revealed dilatation of the pancreatic duct in the body and tail of the pancreas, but no tumorous lesions were detected (Fig. 18.2a). EUS showed dilatation of the main



Fig. 18.2 (a) CE-CT revealed dilatation of the pancreatic duct in the body and the tail of the pancreas, but no tumorous lesions were detected. (b) EUS showed dilatation of the main pancreatic duct in the pancreatic body and tail (red arrowhead). Stenosis (yellow arrow) was suspected on the proximal side of the dilated part of the main pancreatic duct. There were no mass regions consistent with stenosis of the main pancreatic duct. (yellow arrowhead: normal diameter of the main pancreatic duct on the head side of the stenosis). (c) ERP revealed focal stenosis (yellow arrow) with distal dilation of the pancreatic duct in the tail of the pancreas. (d) SPACE was performed using an endoscopic nasopancreatic drainage tube. (e) Malignant findings were obtained by SPACE

pancreatic duct in the pancreatic body and tail. Stenosis was suspected on the proximal side of the dilated part of the main pancreatic duct. At the site where the caliber of the pancreatic duct changed, there were no mass regions (Fig. 18.2b). ERP revealed focal stenosis with distal dilation of the pancreatic duct in the tail of the pancreas (Fig. 18.2c). SPACE was performed (Fig. 18.2d), and malignant findings were obtained (Fig. 18.2e). Thus, laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy was performed. High-grade pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasm (PanIN) was observed in the resected specimen, consistent with stenosis of the main pancreatic duct. Finally, the patient was diagnosed with pancreatic carcinoma in situ (pTis, pN0, pStage 0; UICC 8th edition).

18.2 Endoscopic Diagnosis of Cholangiocarcinoma

18.2.1 Background

Cholangiocarcinoma (CC) is an uncommon gastrointestinal malignancy originating from the epithelial lining of the biliary tract. CC accounts for approximately 3% of all gastrointestinal malignancies [46]. Nevertheless, CC is the most common malignant tumor of the biliary tract and is the second most common primary hepatic cancer [47]. Incidence varies worldwide, with the highest known rates in Southeast Asia and much

lower rates in the Western world [48] with relatively higher rates among the elderly with a male predominance [49]. The clinical course, localization, and histological analysis of CC usually represent challenging issues for diagnosis and management.

Although surgery and liver transplantation are the main curative options for CC, at the time of diagnosis, most patients have advanced stages at diagnosis with unresectable disease, resulting in a poor prognosis with low 5-year overall survival [50]. Approximately 30% of patients considered resectable on the initial imaging are shown to be unresectable on surgical exploration [51].

Anatomically, CC is usually categorized into intrahepatic (iCC), distal (dCC), or perihilar (pCC) subtypes. The latter can be further classified based on the involvement pattern of biliary ducts, according to the Bismuth-Corlette classification, into four different types. pCC represents about 50–60%, dCC 40%, and iCC < 10% of CC cases [52]. iCC incidence appears to be increasing in Western countries [53]. This increase may be explained to some extent by the progress in diagnostic procedures; however, the rise of viral hepatitis and fatty liver disease may have largely impacted this rising incidence [54].

CCs are grouped morphologically into either mass-forming, periductalinfiltrating, or intraductal-growing subtypes [55]. Histologically, most CCs are adenocarcinomas (90%). Other variants include papillary adenocarcinoma, squamous cell carcinoma, signet-ring type, intestinal-type adenocarcinoma, and undifferentiated carcinoma [56].

Although the definite etiology is not clearly understood, several risk factors for CC are well-described, including cholangitis, particularly primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC), inflammatory bowel disease (both ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease), parasitic infections, choledochal cysts, hepatolithiasis, choledocholithiasis, hepatitis C and B viral infections, liver cirrhosis regardless of the cause, toxic agents such as thorotrast, diabetes, obesity, heavy alcohol use, and smoking [57].

Despite the advances in cross-sectional imaging techniques, the diagnosis and differentiation of malignant bile duct strictures remain challenging. Endoscopic approaches are often required for definitive histological diagnosis in addition to precise local staging and resectability assessment in early-stage disease when radiological features are uncertain.

Endoscopic evaluation includes various procedures such as endoscopic retrograde cholangiography (ERC), endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), intraductal ultrasound (IDUS), direct cholangioscopy, and probe-based confocal laser endomicroscopy (pCLE).

18.2.2 Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiography and Associated Procedures

Traditionally, ERC has been the first-line procedure for suspected CC, allowing complete evaluation of the extrahepatic biliary tree, better understanding of site and length of biliary strictures, and providing cytological and/or histological diagnosis upon which management strategies can be planned.

Bile aspiration is an affordable, easy, old-fashion ERC-assisted technique for obtaining cytological analysis using a catheter at the level of the bile duct stricture to aspirate 10–15 mL of bile [58]. However, it has low sensitivity for the detection of malignancy, ranging from 6 to 32% [59]. On the other hand, another novel approach for early detection of CC depends on bile analysis for tumor proteins "proteomics" with the concept that carcinoma takes place at the biliary epithelium and tumor-related proteins can be detectable in bile. In a comparative study, bile proteomic analysis discriminated benign conditions (choledocholithiasis and PSC) from CC with high accuracy [60].

ERC-assisted biliary brushing for cytology remains the most commonly used method for histological diagnosis of CC at the time of ERC. Despite being an easy, straightforward, and highly specific technique depending on a wire-guided cytology brush directed into the biliary stricture, its sensitivity for the diagnosis of potentially malignant strictures has been unsatisfactory, ranging from 30 to 57% [59]. New generations of cytobrushes with increased length, size, and bristle stiffness were investigated with the aim of increasing ERC-based tissue yield, but the results were disappointing [61]. Similarly, many modifications of the cytobrushing technique have been tried to increase its sensitivity. For instance, dilatation of the stricture before and after brushing was studied, but with poor results [62]. On the other hand, obtaining successive brush specimens has been shown to increase tissue yield [62, 63]. In a recent prospective study, the sensitivity of biliary cytobrushing was reported to have increased to 84.3% when combined with biliary aspiration before and after the brushing technique [64]. Furthermore, advanced cytological techniques such as fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) [65] and flow cytometry have improved sensitivity when combined with conventional biliary cytology [66]. FISH depends on the use of fluorescence-labeled probes to detect chromosomal abnormalities in the form of aneuploidy or polyploidy in cells obtained via routine biliary brushings. Benign strictures have been predictively differentiated from malignant ones in PSC patients by optimizing the performance of FISH testing of multiple specimens of the biliary tract [67]. However, these advanced techniques are not usually available or widely approved.

ERC-assisted endobiliary forceps are assumed to provide deeper tissue samples with increased diagnostic sensitivity. Its sensitivity to detect malignant bile duct strictures was shown to be higher, ranging from 43 to 81% [68]. However, a recent meta-analysis showed that this increase was only demonstrated when biopsy was combined with brushing, with almost the same pooled sensitivity for both of them (45% for brushing versus 48% for endobiliary forceps) [69]. Nevertheless, this technique is more challenging with a risk of major bleeding [70] and perforation [71] and thus requires a high degree of experience to perform safely.

18.2.3 Endoscopic Ultrasound

Although magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) is the primary non-invasive tool for pancreaticobiliary systems, EUS has a comparable impact on the management of CC. EUS provides a detailed examination of the extrahepatic biliary tree and surrounding structures, making it a valuable tool for the diagnosis and accurate staging of extrahepatic CC with a lower complication rate when compared to ERCP [72]. Moreover, EUS evaluates associated portal lymphadenopathy [56] with a high degree of accuracy using non-invasive real-time EUS elastography. In addition, EUS-FNA has been more accurate than CT and positron emission tomography (PET)-CT for the evaluation of regional lymph node metastasis [73] which in turn has largely influenced the selection of different management lines [74].

In a large study by Mohamadnejad et al., EUS has succeeded in detecting malignancy in 100% of dCC cases in addition to the higher sensitivity of EUS-FNA in dCC than in pCC (81% versus 59%, respectively) [75]. However, another study has investigated the potential role of EUS-FNA as a first-line treatment for patients with suspected pCC and revealed a higher sensitivity (79%) with 82% accuracy [76]. Moreover, the sensitivity for CC detection in patients with negative brush cytology was improved using EUS-FNA, as reported in a study by DeWitt et al. [77]. This emphasizes the important role of EUS in the early diagnosis of both dCC and pCC, particularly if other procedures were inconclusive. There is a large concern about the risk of tumor seeding through EUS-FNA, sampling [78]. Some centers may discourage transplantation for those patients who are at risk of peritoneal metastasis [65]. Hence, the benefits of EUS-FNA of primary tumors must be weighed against the risk of tumor dissemination.

18.2.4 Intraductal Ultrasound

ERC-assisted wire-guided small-diameter high-frequency (20 MHz) probes are introduced intraductal for better evaluation of biliary stricture and for obtaining fine details [79]. Malignancy criteria by IDUS include a hypoechoic mass with irregular margins invading surrounding tissues, bile duct wall interruption, and asymmetrical wall thickening. In addition, loss of the hyperechoic line between the tumor and nearby vessel is considered as vascular invasion [80]. IDUS was reported to be more accurate than endobiliary forceps biopsy and cytology in detecting bile duct malignancy [81]. IDUS was shown to be more accurate than standard EUS for T staging of malignant biliary strictures (IDUS 77.7%; EUS, 54.1%) but not for N staging (IDUS 62%; EUS, 62.5%) [82]. When IDUS was combined with cholangioscopy, the accuracy for evaluation of Bismuth-type hilar lesions was 95-100% [83]. However, in patients with PSC, IDUS has failed to differentiate between inflammatory and malignant strictures [84], which in turn requires an aggressive workup including cholangioscopy and tissue acquiring techniques. Currently, the substantial progress in the cholangioscopy system has limited the role of IDUS in the evaluation of ductal CC, which is now less frequently performed in many centers.

18.2.5 Cholangioscopy

The lumen of the bile duct can be directly visualized using cholangioscopy accompanied by targeted biopsies with relative endoscopic efficiency for the discrimination of suspicious malignant lesions. Cholangioscopic criteria highly suggestive of malignancy include dilated and tortuous vessels, intraductal nodules and masses, and infiltrative or ulcerated strictures [85]. Cholangioscopy-guided tissue acquisition appears to be superior to ERCP modalities for tissue sampling, with an overall success rate of up to 90% [86–88].

With the rapidly growing progress in cholangioscopy systems, the current generation of digital single-operator cholangioscopy (SOC) (SpyGlass DS; Boston Scientific, Marlborough, MA) has been the most frequently used diagnostic tool for indeterminate biliary strictures, and the easier to maneuver properties have widened their use even beyond tertiary centers [65]. In a single-center study, SOC showed a high sensitivity and specificity (88% and 94%, respectively) for definitive diagnosis in patients with indeterminate biliary lesions [89]. Nonetheless, in a recent metaanalysis, the pooled sensitivity and specificity for detection of CC using SOC were 66.2% (95% confidence interval (CI), 59.7–72.3%) and 97% (95.0% CI, 94.0–99.0%), respectively, and that for biliary strictures with negative prior brushings and biopsies were 74.7% (95% CI, 63.3–84.0%) and 93.3% (95% CI, 85.1–97.8%), respectively [90].

In the case of PSC, studies are conflicting about the role of cholangioscopy in differentiating ductal strictures, either benign or malignant. While a study by Awadallah et al. has shown unsatisfactory results for the discrimination of bile duct malignancy using cholangioscopy [91], Tischendorf et al. revealed that transpapillary cholangioscopy has higher sensitivity and specificity (92% and 93%, respectively) for malignant stricture discrimination in patients with PSC [92]. However, the technique is usually challenging with an increased risk of cholangitis, especially in patients with PSC [93].

18.2.6 Chromocholangioscopy and Narrow Band Imaging

Chromocholangioscopy depends on the same principle as standard chromoendoscopy for discriminating dysplastic lesions along the gastrointestinal tract. It enhances visualization through selective dye uptake and highlights alterations in the mucosal surface pattern of the bile ducts [94].

Few studies have investigated the role of chromocholangioscopy. A study by Maetani et al. differentiated benign from malignant biliary epithelium depending on the degree of methylene blue uptake; malignant tissue showed null uptake, while normal and dysplastic epithelium showed higher degrees (90% and 69%, respectively) [95]. In another study by Hoffman et al., after 55 patients underwent chromocholoscopy, normal epithelium was homogenously stained, while inflammatory

and dysplastic lesions showed heterogeneous dark staining and benign strictures, such as post-liver transplant and PSC, were weakly stained [96]. On the other hand, the accuracy of chromocholangioscopy was affected by staining of the mucin and exudates overlying the biliary lesion with the biliary epithelium hiding beneath them [97].

Narrow band imaging (NBI) depends on filtering the white light into blue and green colors with different wavelengths, resulting in enhancement of vascular and surface patterns of the biliary mucosa. In a prospective multicentric study, NBI improved the cholangioscopy ability to distinguish malignant from benign lesions in 34 of 38 patients with indeterminate biliary lesions [98]. In another study, compared to white light cholangioscopy, NBI was significantly better for vascular and surface patterns of biliary lesions [99].

18.2.7 Confocal Laser Endomicroscopy

Probe-based confocal laser endomicroscopy (pCLE) is a novel imaging technique that provides a microscopic view of the surface epithelium and up to 250 µm of the lamina propria in real-time [100]. For biliary imaging, a confocal miniprobe is either passed within a carrying catheter through the channel of the ERCP or through the instrument channel of a cholangioscope. Intravenous fluorescein contrast is used to highlight the vasculature and extracellular matrix of examined tissues sparing the nuclei that appear dark. Low-power lasers illuminate tissues and detect the reflected fluorescent light, providing real-time images for evaluation and incorporating dynamic information such as blood flow, contrast uptake, and leakage [94, 101]. This technology seems to be useful in differentiating neoplastic from benign biliary strictures. Using a combination of specific pCLE criteria highlighting malignancy (including thick white bands (>20 mm), thick dark bands (>40 mm), dark clumps or epithelial structures) have succeeded in discriminating malignant strictures with high sensitivity (97%) but with low specificity (33%) owing to false-positive cases with inflammation related mainly to prior stent placement [102]. Hence, pCLE can considerably increase the sensitivity of detection of malignant biliary lesions and appears to be a promising diagnostic method.

18.2.8 Case Presentation (Figs. 18.3 and 18.4)

A 72-year-male visited our hospital with obstructive jaundice. MRCP revealed a common bile duct stricture (Fig. 18.3a). ERC revealed stenosis with upstream dilatation of the common bile duct, and IDUS showed bile duct wall interruption and asymmetrical wall thickening consistent with stenosis (Fig. 18.3b, c). Thus, cholangiocarcinoma was suspected; subsequently, brush cytology (Fig. 18.3d) and biopsy were performed under fluoroscopy (Fig. 18.3e). Finally, a plastic stent was placed into the common bile duct (Fig. 18.3f). However, no malignant findings were observed. We decided to perform cholangioscopy using a digital single-operator



Fig. 18.3 (a) MRCP revealed common bile duct stricture. (b) ERC revealed stenosis with upstream dilatation of the common bile duct. (c) IDUS image showed bile duct wall interruption and asymmetrical wall thickening consistent with stenosis. (d) Brush cytology was performed for stenosis of the common bile duct. (e) Biopsy was performed under fluoroscopy. (f) A plastic stent was placed into the common bile duct



Fig. 18.4 (a) Cholangioscopic image showed the normal mucosa at the hilar portion. (b–d) Cholangioscopic images showed irregularly dilated and tortuous vessels, irregular mucosa, and lumen narrowing, and easy bleeding

cholangioscopy (SpyGlass DS). The cholangioscopic images showed that the most suspicious malignancy was irregularly dilated and tortuous vessels, irregular mucosa, and lumen narrowing, and easy bleeding (Fig. 18.4b, c, d). Targeted biopsies were performed for stenosis under direct vision. A diagnosis of cholangiocarcinoma could be made with a biopsy sample.

18.2.9 Conclusion

EUS- and ERCP-related procedures have become essential modalities in detecting, providing a definitive diagnosis of, and deciding upon courses of treatment for pancreaticobiliary carcinoma. Although EUS plays a central role in detecting and diagnosing pancreatic cancer, ERCP should be actively performed for pancreatic duct stenosis in which a mass cannot be visualized by EUS. In the diagnosis of cholangiocarcinoma, cytology, and biopsy under ERCP have limitations, but the advent of SOC will facilitate cholangioscopy and improve the diagnostic ability. To reduce deaths from pancreatobiliary carcinoma, new promising diagnostic methods are expected in the future.

References

- 1. Kamata K, Kitano M, Kudo M, et al. Value of EUS in early detection of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas in patients with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Endoscopy. 2014;46:22–9.
- 2. Rösch T, Lorenz R, Braig C, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound in pancreatic tumor diagnosis. Gastrointest Endosc. 1991;37:347–52.
- Rösch T, Braig C, Gain T, et al. Staging of pancreatic and ampullary carcinoma by endoscopic ultrasonography. Comparison with conventional sonography, computed tomography, and angiography. Gastroenterology. 1992;102:188–99.
- Palazzo L, Roseau G, Gayet B, et al. Endoscopic ultrasonography in the diagnosis and staging of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Results of a prospective study with comparison to ultrasonography and CT scan. Endoscopy. 1993;25:143–50.
- Müller MF, Meyenberger C, Bertschinger P, et al. Pancreatic tumors: evaluation with endoscopic US, CT, and MR imaging. Radiology. 1994;190:745–51.
- 6. Sugiyama M, Hagi H, Atomi Y, et al. Diagnosis of portal venous invasion by pancreatobiliary carcinoma: value of endoscopic ultrasonography. Abdom Imaging. 1997;22:434–8.
- Akahoshi K, Chijiiwa Y, Nakano I, et al. Diagnosis and staging of pancreatic cancer by endoscopic ultrasound. Br J Radiol. 1998;71:492–6.
- 8. Gress FG, Hawes RH, Savides TJ, et al. Role of EUS in the preoperative staging of pancreatic cancer: a large single-center experience. Gastrointest Endosc. 1999;50:786–91.
- Rivadeneira DE, Pochapin M, Grobmyer SR, et al. Comparison of linear array endoscopic ultrasound and helical computed tomography for the staging of periampullary malignancies. Ann Surg Oncol. 2003;10:890–7.
- Ainsworth AP, Rafaelsen SR, Wamberg PA, et al. Is there a difference in diagnostic accuracy and clinical impact between endoscopic ultrasonography and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography? Endoscopy. 2003;35:1029–32.

- DeWitt J, Devereaux B, Chriswell M, et al. Comparison of endoscopic ultrasonography and multidetector computed tomography for detecting and staging pancreatic cancer. Ann Intern Med. 2004;141:753–63.
- 12. Kitano M, Kudo M, Maekawa K, et al. Dynamic imaging of pancreatic diseases by contrast enhanced coded phase inversion harmonic ultrasonography. Gut. 2004;53:854–9.
- Sakamoto H, Kitano M, Suetomi Y, et al. Utility of contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasonography for diagnosis of small pancreatic carcinomas. Ultrasound Med Biol. 2008;34:525–32.
- McNulty NJ, Francis IR, Platt JF, et al. Multi--detector row helical CT of the pancreas: effect of contrast-enhanced multiphasic imaging on enhancement of the pancreas, peripancreatic vasculature, and pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Radiology. 2001;220:97–102.
- 15. Sakamoto H, Kitano M, Kamata K, et al. Diagnosis of pancreatic tumors by endoscopic ultrasonography. World J Radiol. 2010;2:122–34.
- Kitano M, Kudo M, Yamao K, et al. Characterization of small solid tumors in the pancreas: the value of contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography. Am J Gastroenterol. 2012;107:303–10.
- Krishna SG, Rao BB, Ugbarugba E, et al. Diagnostic performance of endoscopic ultrasound for detection of pancreatic malignancy following an indeterminate multidetector CT scan: a systemic review and meta-analysis. Surg Endosc. 2017;31:4558–67.
- Egawa S, Toma H, Ohigashi H, et al. Japan Pancreatic Cancer Registry; 30th year anniversary: Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas. 2012;41:985–92.
- 19. He XK, Ding Y, Sun LM. Contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasound for differential diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: an updated meta-analysis. Oncotarget. 2017;8:66392–401.
- Yamashita Y, Shimokawa T, Napoléon B, et al. Value of contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography with enhancement pattern for diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: a metaanalysis. Dig Endosc. 2019;31:125–33.
- Imazu H, Uchiyama Y, Matsunaga K, et al. Contrast-enhanced harmonic EUS with novel ultrasonographic contrast (Sonazoid) in the preoperative T-staging for pancreaticobiliary malignancies. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2010;45:732–8.
- Miyata T, Kitano M, Omoto S, et al. Contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography for assessment of lymph node metastases in pancreatobiliary carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol. 2016;22:3381–91.
- Giovannini M, Thomas B, Erwan B, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound elastography for evaluation of lymph nodes and pancreatic masses: a multicenter study. World J Gastroenterol. 2009;15:1587–93.
- Iglesias-Garcia J, Larino-Noia J, Abdulkader I, et al. Quantitative endoscopic ultrasound elastography: an accurate method for the differentiation of solid pancreatic masses. Gastroenterology. 2010;139:1172–80.
- Kongkam P, Lakananurak N, Navicharern P, et al. Combination of EUS-FNA and elastography (strain ratio) to exclude malignant solid pancreatic lesions: a prospective single-blinded study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2015;30:1683–9.
- Vilmann P, Jacobsen GK, Henriksen FW, et al. Endoscopic ultrasonography with guided fine needle aspiration biopsy in pancreatic disease. Gastrointest Endosc. 1992;38:172–3.
- Kandel P, Wallace MB. Recent advancement in EUS-guided fine needle sampling. J Gastroenterol. 2019;54:377–87.
- Puli SR, Bechtold ML, Buxbaum JL, et al. How good is endoscopic ultrasound-guided fineneedle aspiration in diagnosing the correct etiology for a solid pancreatic mass?: a metaanalysis and systematic review. Pancreas. 2013;42:20–6.
- Haba S, Yamao K, Bhatia V, et al. Diagnostic ability and factors affecting accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration for pancreatic solid lesions: Japanese large single center experience. J Gastroenterol. 2013;48:973–81.
- 30. Li H, Li W, Zhou QY, et al. Fine needle biopsy is superior to fine needle aspiration in endoscopic ultrasound guided sampling of pancreatic masses: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Medicine (Baltimore). 2018;97:e0207.

- Kameta E, Sugimori K, Kaneko T, et al. Diagnosis of pancreatic lesions collected by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration using next-generation sequencing. Oncol Lett. 2016;12:3875–81.
- 32. Bang JY, Magee SH, Ramesh J, et al. Randomized trial comparing fanning with standard technique for endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration of solid pancreatic mass lesions. Endoscopy. 2013;45:445–50.
- 33. Kudo T, Kawakami H, Hayashi T, et al. High and low negative pressure suction techniques in EUS-guided fine-needle tissue acquisition by using 25-gauge needles: a multicenter, prospective, randomized, controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2014;80:1030–7.e1031
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Chang KJ, et al. Slow pull versus suction in endoscopic ultrasoundguided fine-needle aspiration of pancreatic solid masses. Dig Dis Sci. 2014;59:1578–85.
- 35. Attam R, Arain MA, Bloechl SJ, et al. "Wet suction technique (WEST)": a novel way to enhance the quality of EUS-FNA aspirate. Results of a prospective, single-blind, randomized, controlled trial using a 22-gauge needle for EUS-FNA of solid lesions. Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;81:1401–7.
- 36. Hébert-Magee S, Bae S, Varadarajulu S, et al. The presence of a cytopathologist increases the diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration cytology for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a meta-analysis. Cytopathology. 2013;24:159–71.
- 37. Iwashita T, Yasuda I, Mukai T, et al. Macroscopic on-site quality evaluation of biopsy specimens to improve the diagnostic accuracy during EUS-guided FNA using a 19-gauge needle for solid lesions: a single-center prospective pilot study (MOSE study). Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;81:177–85.
- 38. Fuccio L, Hassan C, Laterza L, et al. The role of K-ras gene mutation analysis in EUS-guided FNA cytology specimens for the differential diagnosis of pancreatic solid masses: a metaanalysis of prospective studies. Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;78:596–608.
- Wang KX, Ben QW, Jin ZD, et al. Assessment of morbidity and mortality associated with EUS-guided FNA: a systematic review. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;73:283–90.
- 40. Yane K, Kuwatani M, Yoshida M, et al. Non-negligible rate of needle tract seeding after endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration for patients undergoing distal pancreatectomy for pancreatic cancer. Dig Endosc. 2020;32:801–11.
- Gao RY, Wu BH, Shen XY, et al. Overlooked risk for needle tract seeding following endoscopic ultrasound-guided minimally invasive tissue acquisition. World J Gastroenterol. 2020;26:6182–94.
- 42. Tomonari A, Katanuma A, Matsumori T, et al. Resected tumor seeding in stomach wall due to endoscopic ultrasonography-guided fine needle aspiration of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol. 2015;21:8458–61.
- Hanada K, Okazaki A, Hirano N, et al. Diagnostic strategies for early pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol. 2015;50:147–54.
- 44. Iiboshi T, Hanada K, Fukuda T, et al. Value of cytodiagnosis using endoscopic nasopancreatic drainage for early diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: establishing a new method for the early detection of pancreatic carcinoma in situ. Pancreas. 2012;41:523–9.
- 45. Kanno A, Masamune A, Hanada K, et al. Multicenter study of early pancreatic cancer in Japan. Pancreatology. 2018;18:61–7.
- 46. Rizvi S, Gores GJ. Pathogenesis, diagnosis, and management of cholangiocarcinoma. Gastroenterology. 2013;145:1215–29.
- 47. Shaib Y, El-Serag HB. The epidemiology of cholangiocarcinoma. Semin Liver Dis. 2004;24:115–25.
- 48. Bridgewater J, Galle PR, Khan SA, et al. Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Journal of Hepatology. 2014;60:1268–89.
- 49. Everhart JE, Ruhl CE. Burden of digestive diseases in the united states part III: liver, biliary tract, and pancreas. Gastroenterology. 2009;136:1134–44.
- 50. Razumilava N, Gores GJ. Cholangiocarcinoma. The Lancet. 2014;383:2168-79.
- de Jong MC, Marques H, Clary BM, et al. The impact of portal vein resection on outcomes for hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Cancer. 2012;118:4737–47.

- 52. DeOliveira ML, Cunningham SC, Cameron JL, et al. Cholangiocarcinoma: thirty-one-year experience with 564 patients at a single institution. Ann Surg. 2007;245
- 53. Khan SA, Emadossadaty S, Ladep NG, et al. Rising trends in cholangiocarcinoma: is the ICD classification system misleading us? J Hepatol. 2012;56:848–54.
- Buckholz AP, Brown RS. Cholangiocarcinoma: diagnosis and management. Clin Liver Dis. 2020;24:421–36.
- Lim JH. Cholangiocarcinoma: morphologic classification according to growth pattern and imaging findings. Am J Roentgenol. 2003;181:819–27.
- 56. Olnes MJ, Erlich R. A review and update on cholangiocarcinoma. Oncology. 2004;66:167–79.
- 57. Khan AS, Dageforde LA. Cholangiocarcinoma. Surg Clin North Am. 2019;99:315-35.
- Kurzawinski T, Deery A, Davidson BR. Diagnostic value of cytology for biliary stricture. BJS (Br J Surg). 1993;80:414–21.
- 59. Korc P, Sherman S. ERCP tissue sampling. Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;84:557-71.
- Lankisch TO, Metzger J, Negm AA, et al. Bile proteomic profiles differentiate cholangiocarcinoma from primary sclerosing cholangitis and choledocholithiasis. Hepatology. 2011;53:875–84.
- Fogel EL, deBellis M, McHenry L, et al. Effectiveness of a new long cytology brush in the evaluation of malignant biliary obstruction: a prospective study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2006;63:71–7.
- 62. de Bellis M, Fogel EL, Sherman S, et al. Influence of stricture dilation and repeat brushing on the cancer detection rate of brush cytology in the evaluation of malignant biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2003;58:176–82.
- Rabinovitz M, Zajko AB, Hassanein T, et al. Diagnostic value of brush cytology in the diagnosis of bile duct carcinoma: a study in 65 patients with bile duct strictures. Hepatology. 1990;12:747–52.
- Roth G, Bichard P, Fior-Gozlan M, et al. Performance of bile aspiration plus brushing to diagnose malignant biliary strictures during endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. Endosc Int Open. 2016;04:E997–E1003.
- 65. Anderson MA, Appalaneni V, Ben-Menachem T, et al. The role of endoscopy in the evaluation and treatment of patients with biliary neoplasia. Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;77:167–74.
- 66. Moreno Luna LE, Kipp B, Halling KC, et al. Advanced cytologic techniques for the detection of malignant pancreatobiliary strictures. Gastroenterology. 2006;131:1064–72.
- Eaton JE, Barr Fritcher EG, Gores GJ, et al. Biliary multifocal chromosomal polysomy and cholangiocarcinoma in primary sclerosing cholangitis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2015;110:299–309.
- 68. de Bellis M, Sherman S, Fogel EL, et al. Tissue sampling at ERCP in suspected malignant biliary strictures (Part 1). Gastrointest Endosc. 2002;56:552–61.
- 69. Navaneethan U, Njei B, Lourdusamy V, et al. Comparative effectiveness of biliary brush cytology and intraductal biopsy for detection of malignant biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;81:168–76.
- Schoefl R, Haefner M, Wrba F, et al. Forceps biopsy and brush cytology during endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for the diagnosis of biliary stenoses. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1997;32:363–8.
- Pugliese V, Conio M, Nicolò G, et al. Endoscopic retrograde forceps biopsy and brush cytology of biliary strictures: a prospective study. Gastrointest Endosc. 1995;42:520–6.
- Novikov A, Kowalski TE, Loren DE. Practical management of indeterminate biliary strictures. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am. 2019;29:205–14.
- 73. Gleeson FC, Rajan E, Levy MJ, et al. EUS-guided FNA of regional lymph nodes in patients with unresectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc. 2008;67:438–43.
- Dietrich CF, Jenssen C, Arcidiacono PG, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound: elastographic lymph node evaluation. Endosc Ultrasound. 2015;4:176–90.
- Mohamadnejad M, DeWitt JM, Sherman S, et al. Role of EUS for preoperative evaluation of cholangiocarcinoma: a large single-center experience. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;73:71–8.

- 76. Téllez-Ávila FI, Bernal-Méndez AR, Guerrero-Vázquez CG et al. Diagnostic yield of EUSguided tissue acquisition as a first-line approach in patients with suspected hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Offic J Am Coll Gastroenterol ACG 2014;109.
- DeWitt J, Misra VL, LeBlanc JK, et al. EUS-guided FNA of proximal biliary strictures after negative ERCP brush cytology results. Gastrointest Endosc. 2006;64:325–33.
- Heimbach JK, Sanchez W, Rosen CB, et al. Trans-peritoneal fine needle aspiration biopsy of hilar cholangiocarcinoma is associated with disease dissemination. HPB. 2011;13:356–60.
- Rodrigues J, Diehl DL. Cholangiocarcinoma: clinical manifestations and diagnosis. Tech Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;18:75–82.
- Nakazawa T, Naitoh I, Hayashi K. Usefulness of intraductal ultrasonography in the diagnosis of cholangiocarcinoma and IgG4-related sclerosing cholangitis. Clin Endosc. 2012;45:331–6.
- Domagk D, Poremba C, Dietl KH, et al. Endoscopic transpapillary biopsies and intraductal ultrasonography in the diagnostics of bile duct strictures: a prospective study. Gut. 2002;51:240–4.
- Menzel J, Poremba C, Dietl KH, Domschke W. Preoperative diagnosis of bile duct stricturescomparison of intraductal ultrasonography with conventional endosonography. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2000;35:77–82.
- 83. Kim HM, Park JY, Kim KS, et al. Intraductal ultrasonography combined with percutaneous transhepatic cholangioscopy for the preoperative evaluation of longitudinal tumor extent in hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010;25:286–92.
- Ishii Y, Sasaki T, Serikawa M, et al. Characteristic features of cholangiocarcinoma complicating primary sclerosing cholangitis. Hepato-gastroenterology. 2014;61:567–73.
- Shah RJ. Innovations in intraductal endoscopy: cholangioscopy and pancreatoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am. 2015;25:779–92.
- Shah RJ, Langer DA, Antillon MR, et al. Cholangioscopy and cholangioscopic forceps biopsy in patients with indeterminate pancreaticobiliary pathology. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;4:219–25.
- Kalaitzakis E, Webster GJ, Oppong KW, et al. Diagnostic and therapeutic utility of singleoperator peroral cholangioscopy for indeterminate biliary lesions and bile duct stones. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2012;24:656–64.
- Williamson JB, Draganov PV. The usefulness of SpyGlass[™] choledochoscopy in the diagnosis and treatment of biliary disorders. Curr Gastroenterol Rep. 2012;14:534–41.
- Manta R, Frazzoni M, Conigliaro R, et al. SpyGlass® single-operator peroral cholangioscopy in the evaluation of indeterminate biliary lesions: a single-center, prospective, cohort study. Surg Endosc. 2013;27:1569–72.
- Navaneethan U, Hasan MK, Lourdusamy V, et al. Single-operator cholangioscopy and targeted biopsies. Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;82
- Awadallah NS, Chen YK, Piraka C, et al. Is there a role for cholangioscopy in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis? Am J Gastroenterol. 2006;101:284–91.
- Tischendorf JJW, Krüger M, Trautwein C, et al. Cholangioscopic characterization of dominant bile duct stenoses in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis. Endoscopy. 2006;38:665–9.
- Kalaitzakis E, Sturgess R, Kaltsidis H, et al. Diagnostic utility of single-user peroral cholangioscopy in sclerosing cholangitis. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2014;49:1237–44.
- Mukewar S, Carr-Locke D. Advances in endoscopic imaging of the biliary tree. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am. 2019;29:187–204.
- 95. Maetani I, Ogawa S, Sato M, et al. Lack of methylene blue staining in superficial epithelia as a possible marker for superficial lateral spread of bile duct cancer. Diagn Therap Endosc. 1996;3:706879.
- Hoffman A, Kiesslich R, Bittinger F, et al. Methylene blue-aided cholangioscopy in patients with biliary strictures: feasibility and outcome analysis. Endoscopy. 2008;40:563–71.
- Brauer BC, Fukami N, Chen YK. Direct cholangioscopy with narrow-band imaging, chromoendoscopy, and argon plasma coagulation of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the bile duct (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2008;67:574–6.

- Osanai M, Itoi T, Igarashi Y, et al. Peroral video cholangioscopy to evaluate indeterminate bile duct lesions and preoperative mucosal cancerous extension: a prospective multicenter study. Endoscopy. 2013;45:635–42.
- 99. Itoi T, Sofuni A, Itokawa F, et al. Peroral cholangioscopic diagnosis of biliary-tract diseases by using narrow-band imaging (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2007;66:730–6.
- 100. Othman MO, Wallace MB. Confocal laser endomicroscopy: is it prime time? J Clin Gastroenterol. 2011;45
- 101. Wani S, Shah RJ. Probe-based confocal laser endomicroscopy for the diagnosis of indeterminate biliary strictures. Curr Opin Gastroenterol. 2013;29:319–23.
- 102. Meining A, Shah RJ, Slivka A, et al. Classification of probe-based confocal laser endomicroscopy findings in pancreaticobiliary strictures. Endoscopy. 2012;44:251–7.



19

Preoperative Biliary Drainage for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Kei Saito 💿

Abstract

Routine preoperative biliary drainage (PBD) for malignant distal biliary obstruction is not recommended in cases undergoing upfront surgery due to the lack of advantage in PBD. However, PBD is still performed in clinical practice because early surgery is not always possible and biliary drainage is necessary in cases with concomitant cholangitis or in cases undergoing neoadjuvant chemo(radiation) therapy (NAC). While a self-expandable metallic stent (SEMS) appears to provide better stent patency than a plastic stent (PS), there are still some concerns about the use of SEMS as PBD because of possible inflammation along the bile duct.

Hilar cholangiocarcinoma (HCCA) often invades the common hepatic duct and the confluence of the left and right hepatic ducts. The growth of tumors in porta hepatis can easily cause obstructive jaundice. PBD can relieve obstruction, reduce symptoms of cholangitis, and correct severe malnutrition. Techniques of PBD include endoscopic biliary drainage (EBD) and percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD). EBD was often associated with stent occlusion and retrograde infection of the bile duct. Bacterial contamination caused by EBD may induce preoperative cholangitis, which is considered to be an independent risk factor in surgical resection. On the other hand, PTBD is associated with tumor-seeding metastasis.

K. Saito (🖂)

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

e-mail: kesaitou-nii@umin.ac.jp

241

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_19

Keywords

Cholangiocarcinoma · Endoscopic nasobiliary drainage · Self-expandable metallic stent · Pancreatic cancer · Percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage · Preoperative biliary drainage

19.1 PBD for Malignant Distal Biliary Obstruction in Patients with Pancreatic Cancer

Pancreatic cancer (PC), especially in the head of the pancreas, is often complicated by obstructive jaundice. While endoscopic metal stent placement is the standard of care in cases with malignant biliary obstruction (MBO) due to unresectable PC [1–3], routine preoperative biliary drainage (PBD) is not recommended in cases undergoing upfront surgery due to the lack of advantage in PBD [4]. However, early surgery is not always possible and biliary drainage is necessary in cases with concomitant cholangitis or in cases undergoing neoadjuvant chemo(radiation) therapy (NAC) [5].

NAC is increasingly utilized in cases with borderline resectable PC (BR-PC) as well as resectable PC (R-PC) because survival after upfront surgery is still suboptimal due to the high incidence of early recurrence and the low completion rate of adjuvant chemotherapy after invasive pancreatic resection [6, 7]. Although self-expandable metallic stents (SEMS) appear to be superior to plastic stents (PS) in terms of stent patency in the neoadjuvant setting, there were no significant differences in the cost-effectiveness between PS and SEMS in a small randomized controlled trial (RCT) [8]. Clinical outcomes of PBD might vary by the settings, i.e., stage (R-PC vs. BR-PC), duration of NAC, and so on, but clinical data are still lacking.

19.2 Was PBD Associated with an Increased Rate of Postoperative Wound Infection?

Sohn et al. identified in a multivariate analysis that PBD was an independent risk factor for the development of postoperative wound infections [9], although only 36% of the utilized stents were placed via endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP). On the contrary, Martignoni et al. demonstrated that the overall postoperative morbidity and mortality were unaffected by the presence of preoperative jaundice and could not identify it as an independent risk factor [10]. They were able to show an increased incidence of postoperative bleeding requiring reoperation in severely jaundiced patients (bilirubin >100 mol/L). In another retrospective analysis, Matteo et al. reported that severely jaundiced (bilirubin >75 mol/L) was a risk factor of postoperative complication. Furthermore, Coates et al. reported an increase in blood loss in stented patients and most interestingly an unaffected rate of wound infections in preoperatively drained patients after application of an intensified

perioperative antibiotics treatment regimen [11]. The randomized controlled trial by van der Gaag et al. [4] further supports the unfavorable effects of PBD on postoperative outcomes. Here, patients were either assigned to operative intervention within 1 week from the presentation or received 4–6 weeks of biliary decompression by endoscopic stenting of the common bile duct, resulting in operative intervention within 1.2 or 5.2 weeks, respectively. In the PBD-receiving treatment arm, 47% of the patients developed drainage-related complications after an average time of 13 weeks in contrast to 2% in the early surgery group, while operation-related complications were observed in 74% and 37% of the patients, respectively. The incidence of perioperative death was found to be unaffected by PBD.

19.3 Which Is Better, SEMS or PS?

While SEMS appears to provide better stent patency than PS both in resectable and unresectable MBO, there are still some concerns about the use of SEMS as PBD because of possible inflammation along the bile duct. However, the use of SEMS was reportedly not associated with overall postoperative complications, hospital stay, or mortality [5, 12] despite a higher wound infection rate and longer operation time. In our prospective study, there were no postoperative mortality and three morbidities were observed in two patients (10.5%), which suggested that partially covered SEMS (PCSEMS) did not adversely affect surgical outcomes [13]. In general, the use of PBD is associated with postoperative infectious complications and in a previous study, the rate of wound infection was significantly higher in SEMS: 31.0% in SEMS, 12.8% in PS, and 6.2% in non-stented group (P < 0.001) [5]. The effects of PBD on postoperative complications are clinically important since the introduction of adjuvant chemotherapy is essential even after R0 resection of PC [14]. Thus, the effects of the stent type on postoperative infections, the introduction of adjuvant chemotherapy, and overall survival, should be further evaluated.

19.4 Which Is Better, FCSEMS, PCSEMS, or UCSEMS for PBD in Patients with Distal MBO?

Although a recent Japanese RCT demonstrated that PCSEMS showed better stent patency than uncovered SEMS (UCSEMS) in unresectable distal MBO [2], conflicting data have been reported on the comparison of covered and uncovered SEMS [15, 16]. While covered SEMS prevents tumor ingrowth, it is associated with stent migration. Few data are available on covered versus uncovered SEMS in the neoadjuvant setting. Only one international RCT showed non-inferiority of PCSEMS to UCSEMS in cases undergoing NAC for PC but further investigations are necessary [17].

In unresectable MBO, previously, it reported that fully covered SEMS (FCSEMS) and PCSEMS were comparable in safety and effectiveness including stent migration (14% in FCSEMS and 8% in PCSEMS) [18, 19]. While FCSEMS allows easy

stent removal at surgical resection, PCSEMS theoretically decreases the chance of stent migration even after tumor shrinkage by NAC, especially when a longer (>6 months) duration of NAC is expected [19]. It is still unclear whether either FCSEMS or PCSEMS is preferable as PBD in the neoadjuvant setting.

19.5 PBD in Patients Undergoing NAC

In patients undergoing NAC for PC, recurrent biliary obstruction (RBO) can cause delay or discontinuation of NAC and affect treatment outcomes. The reported rates of RBO were 15–35% when SEMS was used as PBD [8, 20, 21]. There is no consensus on the indication, regimen, and duration of NAC for PC. Therefore, the resection rate and time to surgery after NAC depend on the tumor status and each institution's protocol. If patients with potentially resectable PC are enrolled, then, the duration of NAC can be short with a high surgical resection rate. Meanwhile, if patients with locally advanced PC are included, the duration of NAC can be long and the conversion rate to palliation will be high, which can affect the rate of RBO and time to RBO (TRBO). The addition of radiation might also affect outcomes of PBD during NAC; the rates of RBO were 75.0 and 16.7% in patients undergoing chemoradiation therapy and chemotherapy alone in our previous trial [13], though the number of cases was small. Two possible reasons for the high RBO rate in chemoradiation therapy are considered. First, the duration and severity of neutropenia might increase by adding radiation therapy to chemotherapy. Second, radiation can cause some inflammation and edema in the duodenum. It was reported that RBO would increase in cases with duodenal invasion [22]. It is possible that radiation would increase duodenobiliary reflux and subsequent cholangitis and RBO. Kubota et al. reported that the median TRBO was longer in PCSEMS (97 days vs. 55 days in PCSEMS and PS groups) but that the re-intervention rate was still as high as 23.5% in PCSEMS during the 3-months period of neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy [21]. Since there is no consensus on the indication (R-PC and/or BR-PC), regimen, and duration of NAC, inter-study comparison is difficult and only a prospective RCT can clarify appropriate stent selection during NAC.

19.6 Complication of PBD

Post-ERCP pancreatitis was a common complication and severe pancreatitis can delay surgery and the introduction of NAC as well as potentially interfere with surgical procedures due to the peripancreatic inflammation. SEMS with high axial force and non-pancreatic cancer were independent risk factors for pancreatitis after SEMS placement [23]. There have been no data supporting routine endoscopic sphincterotomy (EST) prior to SEMS placement for the prevention of pancreatitis in unresectable MBO [24, 25]. An earlier stage of PC might be associated with a relatively higher incidence of pancreatitis because pancreatic duct obstruction with

upstream pancreatic atrophy is more often seen in advanced PC and the necessity of EST prior to PBD should further be clarified in the early stage of PC.

It was reported that tumor involvement in the orifice of the cystic duct (OCD) was a risk factor for cholecystitis [26]. In the previous study of SEMS as PBD without NAC, the rate of cholecystitis was 8% [27]. Previous studies showed no significant differences in the rate of cholecystitis between uncovered and covered SEMS for unresectable and borderline resectable PC [26, 28]. Since cholecystitis can delay surgery or NAC, it is further to be explored how we can reduce the risk of cholecystitis.

19.7 The Role of Endoscopic Ultrasound/ Ultrasonography-Guided Biliary Drainage for PBD

Adverse event rates related to ERCP-assisted transpapillary stenting range from 28 to 36% [29, 30]. Acute pancreatitis is the most common adverse event for those undergoing the procedure, with reported rates between 2 and 18% [29–31]. Transmural stent placement under endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) guidance has emerged as an alternative procedure to percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD) after the failure of ERCP [32, 33]. Some theoretical advantages of EUS-guided biliary drainage (EUS-BD) over endoscopic biliary drainage (EBD) include avoidance of traumatic papillary manipulation that can lead to acute pancreatitis [29]. Woo et al. showed that technical and clinical success rates were not different from EUS-BD to EBD for the primary palliation in patients with distal MBO [34]. But, evidence of EUS-BD for PBD in patients with distal MBO has not been shown [35].

19.8 PBD for Hilar Cholangiocarcinoma

Surgery is the key treatment for HCCA. Liver resection with jaundice has always been considered a potentially dangerous procedure, due to the higher risk of bleeding, sepsis, and liver failure [36]. However, the use of PBD in jaundice patients remains a controversial topic in the management of HCCA. In fact, it is considered that PBD is a procedure that is not exempt from risks (cholangitis, extended preoperative hospital stay, failure to improve the nutritional state, increased postoperative complications). Recently, some meta-analyses that investigated the efficacy of PBD in patients with hilar MBO, revealed conflicting results: Celotti et al. showed that PBD was associated with increased postoperative infective complications in patients with HCCA [36], while Moole et al. showed significantly less major adverse events in the PBD group, in patients with HCCA or PC [37]. Thus, there were not standard recommendation, the use of PBD for HCCA has been widely adopted, especially in case of advanced malnutrition, cholangitis, or prolonged delay in surgery. Recently, the role of PBD for hilar MBO is not just a procedure for jaundice resolution [38, 39]. Additionally, cholangiography with its adjunct procedure is an important diagnostic procedure for the evaluation of disease extension and/or pathological

confirmation. Resectability can be determined based on cholangiogram with mapping biopsies, and biliary drainage is mandatory after cholangiography to prevent post-procedure cholangitis.

19.9 What Is the Appropriate Drainage Method?

Techniques of PBD include EBD and PTBD, EBD is an internal drainage procedure via endoscopic biliary stenting (EBS) or endoscopic nasobiliary drainage (ENBD) and has the advantage of low trauma, but it seems to induce procedure-related complications more easily. Previous studies have shown that PTBD had a lower incidence of PBD-related complications than EBD [40]. Chen et al. showed that PTBD had a lower risk of drainage-related complications than EBD (odds ratio [OR], 2.73; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.52-4.91; P < 0.05) [40]. Meanwhile, the incidence of cholangitis in the PTBD group was higher than that in the EBD group in the RCT [41]. In the PTBD procedure, catheters are punctured into the bile duct from the portal vein, which may easily cause the internal fistula of the portal vein and bile duct, and the drainage time will also be prolonged. Tang et al. showed that PTBD should be performed as an initial method of biliary drainage in terms of reducing the incidence of procedure-related cholangitis, pancreatitis, and improving the rates of palliative relief of cholestasis [42]. The risk of EBD is the induction of pancreatitis; however, in recent studies, the severity of pancreatitis did not affect the subsequent surgery. Additionally, according to Kawashima et al., a large number of patients with Bismuth-type III/IV did not affect the technical success rate of ENBD, 80% of which were effective after successful insertion into the future residual liver (FRL) [43]. EBD is considered as a kind of intracavitary drainage, which will not cause bile overflow in theory. The catheter of PTBD is placed freely through the abdominal cavity or chest cavity, so bile containing exfoliated cancer cells may overflow. Thus, PTBD is considered to be a risk factor for seeding metastasis [44]. Wiggers et al. performed computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) based on the tumor marker levels or physical examination, which may underestimate the recurrence [45]. The total recurrence rate showed a significant difference in favor of EBD. The 5-year overall survival rate in several studies also confirmed that the prognosis of PTBD was indeed worse than that of EBD.

PBD aims to relieve biliary obstruction and ensure the recovery of preoperative liver function. However, due to inadequate preoperative drainage, patients will not benefit from PBD when the volume of FRL is greater than 50% [46, 47]. EBD dredges the left and right hepatic ducts to achieve total biliary drainage (TBD), while PTBD uses a catheter to achieve selective biliary drainage (SBD). This means that PTBD could regulate the drainage of different liver segments according to the surgical plan. De Palma et al. evaluated the drainage effect of SBD and TBD in unresectable HCCA, they found that SBD is better than TBD in promoting hypertrophy of FRL [48]. Whether it is the same in resectable HCCA needs to be confirmed. In another retrospective cohort study, no increased risk of cholangitis was found in patients with SBD [49]. Studies above showed the advantages of SBD,

which may indirectly explain why PTBD is more popular in the past decade. There is a greater need to design prospective randomized controlled studies to obtain highlevel evidence-based medical proof. PTBD is a reasonable choice for PBD, and EBD should only be used as preoperative drainage for HCCA by more experienced physicians. Moreover, it is worth noting that, whether EBD or PTBD, accurate SBD should be the trend.

19.10 Which Is the Appropriate EBD, Stent Placement Above the Papilla, Stent Placement Across the Pallia or ENBD?

ENBD is advantageous because it reduces the rate of reflux cholangitis in patients who have to endure it for 2 weeks over due to NAC or portal vein embolization (PVE). NAC followed by surgical resection in patients with HCCA may be promising for R0 resection. NAC for at least 3 months is essential for safe control of biliary infection and jaundice. Liver resection is challenging and places patients at risk of postoperative liver insufficiency. This risk is largely dependent on the volume and function of the FLR. PVE before major hepatectomy allows resection and inadequate FLR with good long survival. It needs to be 2-4 weeks after PVE. ENBD for FLR is generally recommended as PBD for hilar MBO in Japan, but prolonged ENBD placement causes discomfort, and EBS is often used in cases that cannot tolerate ENBD placement. In Japanese multicenter retrospective analysis, the advantage of ENBD over EBS as the initial PBD for resectable hilar MBO was not demonstrated [50]. EBS is an internal drainage procedure via PS and SEMS. Endoscopic SEMS placement is not suitable for surgery in patients with HCCA because the surgical margin attached with them obscures identification. PS placement above the papilla is promising because it can reduce cholangitis reflux (Fig. 19.1). Kubota et al showed that PS placement above the pallia should be



Fig. 19.1 PBD for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. (a) ENBD in the left hepatic duct. (b) ENBD in the left and right hepatic duct. (c) Plastic stent placement above the pallia

considered for the relief of the cost for patients with initially unresectable locally advanced Klatskin tumor [51]. The role of stent placement above the pallia should be further evaluated in the future.

References

- Isayama H, Komatsu Y, Tsujino T, Sasahira N, Hirano K, Toda N, et al. A prospective randomised study of "covered" versus "uncovered" diamond stents for the management of distal malignant biliary obstruction. Gut. 2004;53(5):729–34.
- Kitano M, Yamashita Y, Tanaka K, Konishi H, Yazumi S, Nakai Y, et al. Covered self-expandable metal stents with an anti-migration system improve patency duration without increased complications compared with uncovered stents for distal biliary obstruction caused by pancreatic carcinoma: a randomized multicenter trial. Am J Gastroenterol. 2013;108(11):1713–22. https://doi.org/10.1038/ajg.2013.305.
- Lee JH, Krishna SG, Singh A, Ladha HS, Slack RS, Ramireddy S, et al. Comparison of the utility of covered metal stents versus uncovered metal stents in the management of malignant biliary strictures in 749 patients. Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;78(2):312–24. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gie.2013.02.032.
- van der Gaag NA, Rauws EA, van Eijck CH, Bruno MJ, van der Harst E, Kubben FJ, et al. Preoperative biliary drainage for cancer of the head of the pancreas. N Engl J Med. 2010;362(2):129–37. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0903230.
- Cavell LK, Allen PJ, Vinoya C, Eaton AA, Gonen M, Gerdes H, et al. Biliary self-expandable metal stents do not adversely affect pancreaticoduodenectomy. Am J Gastroenterol. 2013;108(7):1168–73. https://doi.org/10.1038/ajg.2013.93.
- Blazer M, Wu C, Goldberg RM, Phillips G, Schmidt C, Muscarella P, et al. Neoadjuvant modified (m) FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced unresectable (LAPC) and borderline resectable (BRPC) adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Ann Surg Oncol. 2015;22(4):1153–9. https://doi. org/10.1245/s10434-014-4225-1.
- Murakami Y, Uemura K, Sudo T, Hashimoto Y, Kondo N, Nakagawa N, et al. Survival impact of neoadjuvant gemcitabine plus S-1 chemotherapy for patients with borderline resectable pancreatic carcinoma with arterial contact. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2017;79(1):37–47. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00280-016-3199-z.
- Gardner TB, Spangler CC, Byanova KL, Ripple GH, Rockacy MJ, Levenick JM, et al. Costeffectiveness and clinical efficacy of biliary stents in patients undergoing neoadjuvant therapy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma in a randomized controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;84(3):460–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2016.02.047.
- Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Pitt HA, Lillemoe KD. Do preoperative biliary stents increase postpancreaticoduodenectomy complications? J Gastrointest Surg. 2000;4(3):258–67. Discussion 67–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1091-255x(00)80074-8.
- Mullen JT, Lee JH, Gomez HF, Ross WA, Fukami N, Wolff RA, et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy after placement of endobiliary metal stents. J Gastrointest Surg. 2005;9(8):1094–104. Discussion 104–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gassur.2005.08.006.
- Coates JM, Beal SH, Russo JE, Vanderveen KA, Chen SL, Bold RJ, et al. Negligible effect of selective preoperative biliary drainage on perioperative resuscitation, morbidity, and mortality in patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy. Arch Surg. 2009;144(9):841–7. https://doi. org/10.1001/archsurg.2009.152.
- Singal AK, Ross WA, Guturu P, Varadhachary GR, Javle M, Jaganmohan SR, et al. Selfexpanding metal stents for biliary drainage in patients with resectable pancreatic cancer: singlecenter experience with 79 cases. Dig Dis Sci. 2011;56(12):3678–84. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10620-011-1815-7.

- Saito K, Nakai Y, Isayama H, Yamamoto R, Kawakubo K, Kodama Y, et al. A prospective multicenter study of partially covered metal stents in patients receiving neoadjuvant chemotherapy for resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: BTS-NAC study. Gut Liver. 2021;15:135–41. https://doi.org/10.5009/gnl19302.
- 14. De Pastena M, Marchegiani G, Paiella S, Malleo G, Ciprani D, Gasparini C, et al. Impact of preoperative biliary drainage on postoperative outcome after pancreaticoduodenectomy: an analysis of 1500 consecutive cases. Dig Endosc. 2018;30(6):777–84. https://doi.org/10.1111/ den.13221.
- Saleem A, Leggett CL, Murad MH, Baron TH. Meta-analysis of randomized trials comparing the patency of covered and uncovered self-expandable metal stents for palliation of distal malignant bile duct obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;74(2):321–7.e1–3. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gie.2011.03.1249.
- Almadi MA, Barkun AN, Martel M. No benefit of covered vs uncovered self-expandable metal stents in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction: a meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2013;11(1):27–37.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cgh.2012.10.019.
- Seo DW, Sherman S, Dua KS, Slivka A, Roy A, Costamagna G, et al. Covered and uncovered biliary metal stents provide similar relief of biliary obstruction during neoadjuvant therapy in pancreatic cancer: a randomized trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2019;90(4):602–12.e4. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gie.2019.06.032.
- Isayama H, Mukai T, Itoi T, Maetani I, Nakai Y, Kawakami H, et al. Comparison of partially covered nitinol stents with partially covered stainless stents as a historical control in a multicenter study of distal malignant biliary obstruction: the WATCH study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76(1):84–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2012.02.039.
- Kogure H, Ryozawa S, Maetani I, Nakai Y, Kawakami H, Yasuda I, et al. A prospective multicenter study of a fully covered metal stent in patients with distal malignant biliary obstruction: WATCH-2 study. Dig Dis Sci. 2018;63(9):2466–73. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10620-017-4875-5.
- Aadam AA, Evans DB, Khan A, Oh Y, Dua K. Efficacy and safety of self-expandable metal stents for biliary decompression in patients receiving neoadjuvant therapy for pancreatic cancer: a prospective study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76(1):67–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gie.2012.02.041.
- Kubota K, Sato T, Watanabe S, Hosono K, Kobayashi N, Mori R, et al. Covered self-expandable metal stent deployment promises safe neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy in patients with borderline resectable pancreatic head cancer. Dig Endosc. 2014;26(1):77–86. https://doi. org/10.1111/den.12049.
- 22. Hamada T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, Togawa O, Kogure H, Kawakubo K, et al. Duodenal invasion is a risk factor for the early dysfunction of biliary metal stents in unresectable pancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;74(3):548–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2011.04.046.
- Kawakubo K, Isayama H, Nakai Y, Togawa O, Sasahira N, Kogure H, et al. Risk factors for pancreatitis following transpapillary self-expandable metal stent placement. Surg Endosc. 2012;26(3):771–6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00464-011-1950-4.
- Cote GA, Kumar N, Ansstas M, Edmundowicz SA, Jonnalagadda S, Mullady DK, et al. Risk of post-ERCP pancreatitis with placement of self-expandable metallic stents. Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;72(4):748–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2010.05.023.
- Hayashi T, Kawakami H, Osanai M, Ishiwatari H, Naruse H, Hisai H, et al. No benefit of endoscopic sphincterotomy before biliary placement of self-expandable metal stents for unresectable pancreatic cancer. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2015;13(6):1151–8.e2. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cgh.2015.01.008.
- Isayama H, Kawabe T, Nakai Y, Tsujino T, Sasahira N, Yamamoto N, et al. Cholecystitis after metallic stent placement in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;4(9):1148–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cgh.2006.06.004.
- 27. Togawa O, Isayama H, Kawakami H, Nakai Y, Mohri D, Hamada T, et al. Preoperative biliary drainage using a fully covered self-expandable metallic stent for pancreatic head cancer: a pro-

spective feasibility study. Saudi J Gastroenterol. 2018;24(3):151–6. https://doi.org/10.4103/ sjg.SJG_448_17.

- Suk KT, Kim HS, Kim JW, Baik SK, Kwon SO, Kim HG, et al. Risk factors for cholecystitis after metal stent placement in malignant biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2006;64(4):522–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2006.06.022.
- Kawakubo K, Kawakami H, Kuwatani M, Kubota Y, Kawahata S, Kubo K, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy vs. transpapillary stenting for distal biliary obstruction. Endoscopy. 2016;48(2):164–9. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0034-1393179.
- Lee JH, Krishna SG, Singh A, Ladha HS, Slack RS, Ramireddy S, et al. Comparison of the utility of covered metal stents versus uncovered metal stents in the management of malignant biliary strictures in 749 patients. Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;78(2):312–24. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gie.2013.02.032.
- 31. Dhir V, Itoi T, Khashab MA, Park DH, Yuen Bun Teoh A, Attam R, et al. Multicenter comparative evaluation of endoscopic placement of expandable metal stents for malignant distal common bile duct obstruction by ERCP or EUS-guided approach. Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;81(4):913–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.054.
- 32. Giovannini M, Moutardier V, Pesenti C, Bories E, Lelong B, Delpero JR. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided bilioduodenal anastomosis: a new technique for biliary drainage. Endoscopy. 2001;33(10):898–900. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2001-17324.
- Wang K, Zhu J, Xing L, Wang Y, Jin Z, Li Z. Assessment of efficacy and safety of EUS-guided biliary drainage: a systematic review. Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;83(6):1218–27. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gie.2015.10.033.
- 34. Paik WH, Lee TH, Park DH, Choi JH, Kim SO, Jang S, et al. EUS-guided biliary drainage versus ERCP for the primary palliation of malignant biliary obstruction: a multicenter randomized clinical trial. Am J Gastroenterol. 2018;113(7):987–97. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41395-018-0122-8.
- Isayama H, Nakai Y, Itoi T, Yasuda I, Kawakami H, Ryozawa S, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for safe performance of endoscopic ultrasound/ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage: 2018. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2019;26(7):249–69. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhbp.631.
- Celotti A, Solaini L, Montori G, Coccolini F, Tognali D, Baiocchi G. Preoperative biliary drainage in hilar cholangiocarcinoma: systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2017;43(9):1628–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejso.2017.04.001.
- Moole H, Bechtold M, Puli SR. Efficacy of preoperative biliary drainage in malignant obstructive jaundice: a meta-analysis and systematic review. World J Surg Oncol. 2016;14(1):182. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12957-016-0933-2.
- Tamada K, Tomiyama T, Wada S, Ohashi A, Satoh Y, Ido K, et al. Endoscopic transpapillary bile duct biopsy with the combination of intraductal ultrasonography in the diagnosis of biliary strictures. Gut. 2002;50(3):326–31. https://doi.org/10.1136/gut.50.3.326.
- Choi ER, Chung YH, Lee JK, Lee KT, Lee KH, Choi DW, et al. Preoperative evaluation of the longitudinal extent of borderline resectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma by intraductal ultrasonography. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2011;26(12):1804–10. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-174 6.2011.06804.x.
- 40. Chen GF, Yu WD, Wang JR, Qi FZ, Qiu YD. The methods of preoperative biliary drainage for resectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma patients: a protocol for systematic review and meta analysis. Medicine (Baltimore). 2020;99(21):e20237. https://doi.org/10.1097/ md.000000000020237.
- 41. Coelen RJS, Roos E, Wiggers JK, Besselink MG, Buis CI, Busch ORC, et al. Endoscopic versus percutaneous biliary drainage in patients with resectable perihilar cholangiocarcinoma: a multicentre, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;3(10):681–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2468-1253(18)30234-6.
- 42. Tang Z, Yang Y, Meng W, Li X. Best option for preoperative biliary drainage in Klatskin tumor: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore). 2017;96(43):e8372. https://doi.org/10.1097/md.00000000008372.

- 43. Kawashima H, Itoh A, Ohno E, Itoh Y, Ebata T, Nagino M, et al. Preoperative endoscopic nasobiliary drainage in 164 consecutive patients with suspected perihilar cholangiocarcinoma: a retrospective study of efficacy and risk factors related to complications. Ann Surg. 2013;257(1):121–7. https://doi.org/10.1097/SLA.0b013e318262b2e9.
- 44. Takahashi Y, Nagino M, Nishio H, Ebata T, Igami T, Nimura Y. Percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage catheter tract recurrence in cholangiocarcinoma. Br J Surg. 2010;97(12):1860–6. https://doi.org/10.1002/bjs.7228.
- 45. Wiggers JK, Groot Koerkamp B, Coelen RJ, Doussot A, van Dieren S, Rauws EA, et al. Percutaneous preoperative biliary drainage for resectable perihilar cholangiocarcinoma: no association with survival and no increase in seeding metastases. Ann Surg Oncol. 2015;22(Suppl 3):S1156–63. https://doi.org/10.1245/s10434-015-4676-z.
- 46. Wiggers JK, Groot Koerkamp B, Cieslak KP, Doussot A, van Klaveren D, Allen PJ, et al. Postoperative mortality after liver resection for perihilar cholangiocarcinoma: development of a risk score and importance of biliary drainage of the future liver remnant. J Am Coll Surg. 2016;223(2):321–31.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2016.03.035.
- 47. Farges O, Regimbeau JM, Fuks D, Le Treut YP, Cherqui D, Bachellier P, et al. Multicentre European study of preoperative biliary drainage for hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Br J Surg. 2013;100(2):274–83. https://doi.org/10.1002/bjs.8950.
- De Palma GD, Galloro G, Siciliano S, Iovino P, Catanzano C. Unilateral versus bilateral endoscopic hepatic duct drainage in patients with malignant hilar biliary obstruction: results of a prospective, randomized, and controlled study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2001;53(6):547–53. https://doi.org/10.1067/mge.2001.113381.
- Ishizawa T, Hasegawa K, Sano K, Imamura H, Kokudo N, Makuuchi M. Selective versus total biliary drainage for obstructive jaundice caused by a hepatobiliary malignancy. Am J Surg. 2007;193(2):149–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjsurg.2006.07.015.
- Nakai Y, Yamamoto R, Matsuyama M, Sakai Y, Takayama Y, Ushio J, et al. Multicenter study of endoscopic preoperative biliary drainage for malignant hilar biliary obstruction: E-POD hilar study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;33(5):1146–53. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgh.14050.
- 51. Kubota K, Hasegawa S, Iwasaki A, Sato T, Fujita Y, Hosono K, et al. Stent placement above the sphincter of Oddi permits implementation of neoadjuvant chemotherapy in patients with initially unresectable Klatskin tumor. Endosc Int Open. 2016;4(4):E427–33. https://doi. org/10.1055/s-0042-102246.



ERCP for Malignant Biliary Obstruction for Unresectable Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Yousuke Nakai and Hirofumi Kogure

Abstract

Transpapillary biliary drainage by ERCP is the standard of care for both distal and hilar malignant biliary obstruction due to unresectable pancreatobiliary cancer. Although metal stents are preferred over plastic stents because of longer stent patency, various factors should be taken into consideration for biliary drainage; type of stents, biliary drainage area in hilar obstruction, risk of adverse events, presence of gastric outlet obstruction, prognosis. In general, covered metal stents are recommended in distal malignant biliary obstruction and bilateral uncovered metal stents above the papilla in hilar malignant biliary obstruction. Given the improved prognosis by the development of chemotherapy, drainage methods should be based on the long-term management, not the first intervention alone. New approaches such as intraductal ablation, functioning stents, and endoscopic ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage also need further investigation.

H. Kogure

e-mail: kogureh-tky@umin.ac.jp

253

Y. Nakai (🖂)

Department of Endoscopy and Endoscopic Surgery, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: ynakai-tky@umin.ac.jp

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_20

Keywords

 $ERCP\cdot Malignant biliary obstruction \cdot Metal stents \cdot Plastic stents \cdot Recurrent biliary obstruction \cdot Stents$

20.1 Introduction

Endoscopic biliary stenting is the current standard of care for palliation of malignant biliary obstruction (MBO) and pancreatobiliary cancer is one of the most common causes of MBO. Surgical bypass of choledochojejunostomy was often performed as palliative surgery for MBO with relatively high rates of morbidity and mortality, and percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD), and later, endoscopic transpapillary biliary drainage was introduced as less invasive procedures. In 1987, Speer et al. [1] conducted a randomized controlled trial of endoscopic and percutaneous biliary drainage and showed higher resolution of jaundice and less mortality in endoscopic biliary drainage. Then, in 1994, Smith et al. [2] confirmed less mortality and morbidity in endoscopic biliary stent placement than in surgical bypass.

The type of biliary drainage is selected based on the location (distal vs. hilar), disease stage (resectable vs. unresectable), and the nature of biliary strictures (intrinsic vs. extrinsic). The type of biliary stents is either plastic or metal, and metal stents are either covered or uncovered, which is selected based on various factors such as resectability, location, and prognosis. We focus on unresectable MBO due to pancreatobiliary cancer in this chapter.

20.2 Distal Malignant Biliary Obstruction

Although distal MBO is often used in clinical practice, the definition of distal MBO varies among investigators, i.e., distal third, distal half, or intrapancreatic bile duct. However, when a single stent can drain the entire biliary system, we can clinically assume it as distal MBO [3].

Metal stents with a large diameter are often selected over plastic stents because of longer stent patency since the pivotal randomized controlled trial by Davids et al. [4] demonstrated longer stent patency in metal stents. In a meta-analysis [5], metal stents are associated with less stent occlusion with an odds ratio (OR) of 0.36 in distal MBO. Although the cost of metal stents is higher than that of plastic stents, in a cost-effective analysis, metal stents are preferred if the life expectancy is over 6 months because of less stent occlusion [6]. Given the improved prognosis by the advancement of chemotherapy, most patients can survive 6 months and are likely to benefit from metal stent placement. There are two types of metal stents, covered and uncovered. Covered metal stents were developed since the tumor can occlude the stent lumen by ingrowth through the mesh of uncovered metal stents. Some



Fig. 20.1 A fully-covered metal stent for distal malignant biliary obstruction due to pancreatic cancer. (a) Fluoroscopic image. (b) Endoscopic image

randomized controlled trials showed the superiority of covered metal stents in stent patency [7, 8] but meta-analyses of covered versus uncovered metal stents showed conflicting data [9, 10]. While covered metal stents (Fig. 20.1) can prevent tumor ingrowth, they are prone to stent migration and sludge formation. Two metaanalyses of similar randomized controlled trials showed different conclusions due to the lack of a standard definition of stent outcomes [9, 10] and we proposed the standardization of stent outcomes using Tokyo Criteria 2014 [11]. In a recent metaanalysis [12] of 11 randomized controlled trials involving 1272 patients, the risk reduction of stent failure was 32% but the difference was not statistically significant. Tumor ingrowth was significantly decreased by covered metal stents (OR 0.21) but stent migration (OR 5.11) and sludge formation (OR 2.46) were more common with covered metal stents. Of note, the rates of procedure-related adverse events including cholecystitis and pancreatitis were similar in covered and uncovered metal stents.

Apart from stent patency of the first biliary drainage, reinterventions for recurrent biliary obstruction are similarly important. Due to the recent advancement of chemotherapy, not a few patients receiving metal stents experience recurrent biliary obstruction and need reinterventions. At the time of reintervention for covered metal stents, there are three options; balloon sweep for sludge within the occluded stent, stent-in-stent, and stent exchange. We reported removal and exchange of covered metal stents was a better approach than balloon sweep within the occluded stent since the presence of biofilm in the first stent can lead to early recurrent biliary obstruction [13]. Stent patency was 176 days in stent exchange, 57 days in stent-instent with plastic stents, and 46 days in balloon sweep alone. On the other hand, stent-in-stent by a new covered metal stent is the best approach for tumor ingrowth of uncovered metal stents [14]. Stent patency of stent-in-stent was 220 days in covered metal stents, 141 days in uncovered metal stents, and 58 days in plastic stents.

In summary, covered metal stents show equal or better stent patency in distal MBO and there are no solid data supporting uncovered metal stents can reduce stent-related adverse events such as pancreatitis and cholecystitis. Removal and exchange of covered metal stents are technically possible and provide longer stent patency as second-line biliary drainage. Therefore, we recommend covered metal stents in patients who receive systemic chemotherapy.

20.3 Hilar Malignant Biliary Obstruction

Management of hilar MBO is more complex with various treatment options: Bilateral vs. unilateral drainage, metal vs. plastic stent, above or across the papilla, stent-in-stent vs. side-by-stent in cases with bilateral metal stent placement.

In resectable hilar MBO, drainage in future remnant liver alone is the principle but in unresectable hilar MBO, there are some treatment options for drainage area. In some retrospective studies [15, 16], >50% (or 33% in preserved liver function) of the liver volume drainage would lead to effective drainage as well as survival. Patency of the portal vein is also important since portal vein occlusion can eventually lead to liver atrophy, and the drainage area should be based on both the liver volume and portal vein flow. Technically, pre-procedure drainage planning is important based on computed tomography (CT) and/or magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) [17] and selective guidewire insertion without contrast injection is recommended during ERCP.

To drain >50% of the liver volume, bilateral biliary drainage is often necessary. Lee et al. [18] recently conducted a randomized controlled trial comparing bilateral vs. unilateral biliary drainage using a metal stent and demonstrated bilateral biliary drainage was associated with longer stent patency (252 days vs. 139 days in the bilateral and unilateral drainage group).

As for the types of stents, two randomized controlled trials revealed uncovered metal stents provide longer stent patency than plastic stents [19, 20]. However, bilateral stent placement is still technically challenging for non-experts, and reinterventions after the recurrent biliary obstruction is sometimes technically impossible in some cases. Thus, some endoscopists still prefer plastic stents for complex hilar MBO because of easy reinterventions. Recently, the use of covered metal stents with a small diameter (6 mm) was also reported as a treatment option for non-complex hilar MBO [21, 22] and stent exchange is also technically possible in most patients. However, it is unclear whether covered metal stents provide longer stent platency than plastic stents or not, and cost benefits should be evaluated between plastic stents and covered metal stents.

For bilateral metal stent placement, two techniques are available; stent-in-stent and side-by-side stent placement. While stent-in-stent has been technically difficult, recent "large-cell" type metal stents allow relatively easy stent insertion (Fig. 20.2) [23]. Side-by-side stent placement is relatively easy once two guidewires are placed



Fig. 20.2 Stent-in-stent for hilar malignant biliary obstruction. Three uncovered "large cell" metal stents were placed in a stent-in-stent fashion. (a) First stent deployment to the right posterior branch after three guidewire placement to the left, right anterior, and posterior branches. (b) Second stent deployment to the left branch. (c) Final stent deployment to the right anterior branch



Fig. 20.3 Side-by-side for hilar malignant biliary obstruction. (**a**) Two 6-Fr stent delivery systems were advanced into the left and right bile duct simultaneously. (**b**) Two uncovered metal stents were simultaneously deployed in a side-by-side fashion

in both lobes. The recent development of metal stents with a small (<6 Fr) delivery system allows simultaneous side-by-side stent placement, too (Fig. 20.3) [24]. There has been controversy on the selection of these two techniques but a recent randomized controlled trial [25] demonstrated no significant differences between stent-in-stent and side-by-side techniques by experts. The disadvantage of


Fig. 20.4 Two "inside stent" placements above the papilla for hilar malignant biliary obstruction. (a) Fluoroscopic image. (b) Endoscopic image. Threads for stent retrieval were placed across the papilla

side-by-side stenting is overexpansion of the bile duct by placing two or more metal stents placed in the common bile duct. Historically, it was reported the overexpansion of the common bile duct caused portal vein thrombosis but the rate of thrombosis by side-by-side technique using recently available metal stents is unknown. A combined stent-in-stent and side-by-side technique is also reported for multi-branch stent placement using dedicated stents, too [26, 27]. Therefore, the selection of techniques for multiple stent placement can be selected by local expertise.

Another treatment option is stent placement across the papilla or above the papilla, so-called "inside-stent" (Fig. 20.4). The concept of "above-the-papilla" stent placement is to preserve the Oddi's function and to prevent duodenobiliary reflux because duodenobiliary reflux in hilar MBO can lead to cholangitis or liver abscess in the undrained biliary system. In cases with metal stent placement, a retrospective comparative study of side-by-side stents across and above the papilla stents was reported [28]. Early adverse events, mainly pancreatitis, were more common in the across-the-papilla group; 11.7% vs. 1.9% (p = 0.04) but stent occlusion rate and stent patency were comparable between the two groups. We also compared stent-in-stent above the papilla and side-by-side across the papilla retrospectively and reported higher rates of adverse events in the across-the-papilla group (46% vs. 23%, p = 0.09 [29]. Therefore, in hilar MBO, above-the-papilla stent placement is recommended to reduce adverse events, especially pancreatitis. However, technical success of reinterventions was reportedly higher in across-the-papilla stenting in one retrospective study [30], and long-term outcomes between above and across the papilla stent placement need further investigation. Plastic stent placement above the papilla was also reported from Japan [31-33], where inside stents with retrieval threads are commercially available. In one retrospective comparative study [31], stent patency of inside stents (142 days) was longer than conventional plastic stents across the papilla (32 days) and similar to metal stents (150 days). Although promising data of "inside stent" were reported, prospective randomized controlled trials are mandatory to confirm its role in hilar MBO. Since the removal of inside stents can be technically difficult as compared to conventional plastic stents across the papilla, the advantage of longer stent patency should be proven to introduce this inside stent widely into clinical practice.

In summary, bilateral metal stent placement, either by stent-in-stent or side-byside technique, is currently the standard of care where expertise is available. However, reinterventions after bilateral metal stent placement are technically demanding and it should be further elucidated whether plastic stents, especially inside stents, have a role in the management of hilar MBO. Finally, endoscopic ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage (EUS-BD) for hilar MBO [34, 35] should be investigated in the future.

20.4 Combined Malignant Biliary Obstruction and Gastric Outlet Obstruction

MBO is often complicated by gastric outlet obstruction (GOO), and about 60–70% of patients can develop MBO and GOO in advanced pancreatic cancer [36]. Although endoscopic stenting is performed for GOO similarly to MBO, management of combined MBO and GOO is often technically challenging. Even if double endoscopic stenting is technically possible for MBO and GOO, recurrent stent occlusion or cholangitis by duodenobiliary reflux is often observed [37, 38].

Antireflux metal stent (ARMS) or EUS-BD can be an alternative technique in this situation [39]. We previously reported promising data of ARMS for reintervention after recurrent biliary obstruction [40], but conflicting data are reported on ARMS as a first-line treatment. Although one Korean pilot randomized controlled trial [41] demonstrated longer stent patency in ARMS than in conventional covered metal stents(407 days vs. 220 days, p = 0.013), our Japanese multicenter randomized controlled trial [42] failed to demonstrate significant differences in time to recurrent biliary obstruction (251 days in ARMS and 351 days in conventional covered metal stents, p = 0.11). Since various types of ARMS are now available and the ideal design of antireflux valves is still unclear, more preclinical and clinical data are necessary to confirm the role of ARMS. On the other hand, increasing data are reported on EUS-BD, and in cases with an indwelling duodenal stent, EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy may be preferred over EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy [43].

20.5 Risk Factors for Adverse Events

Adverse events other than stent occlusion can occur after stent placement such as pancreatitis, cholecystitis, and migration. Adverse events after biliary stent placement can lead to discontinuation of chemotherapy and impair the quality of life.

Stent characteristics can affect clinical outcomes and we previously reported two stent-related forces, axial force and radial force [44] to characterize various metal stents. An axial force is defined as the force to recover to a straight position after bending and is measured using the dedicated machine. For example, WATCH-study [45] was a historical comparative study of two covered metal stents: One is a partially-covered stainless Wallstent (Boston Scientific, Natick, Massachusetts, USA) and the other is a new partially-covered nitinol WallFlex stent (Boston Scientific). The new WallFlex stent has a higher radial force and lower axial force and reduced early recurrent biliary obstruction, especially stent migration.

Pancreatitis can occur after ERCP alone but transpapillary metal stent placement is known as a risk factor for post-ERCP pancreatitis. Risk factor analysis revealed nonpancreatic cancer and metal stents with high axial force were associated with pancreatitis after metal stent placement [46] and endoscopic sphincterotomy cannot prevent post-ERCP pancreatitis. Cholecystitis is also one of the common adverse events after stent placement and tumor involvement in the cystic duct is a risk factor for cholecystitis [47]. Although it is believed that covered metal stents are risk factors for pancreatitis and cholecystitis, our previous studies did not reveal the use of covered metal stents as a risk factor [46, 47]. Stent migration also necessitates reintervention if symptomatic, and is almost exclusively seen in covered metal stents. Chemotherapy, stents with low axial force, and duodenal invasion were associated with early stent migration in our retrospective analysis [48]. Thus, to prevent these stent-related adverse events, risk factors should be fully evaluated and stents with low axial force and high radial force should be selected.

20.6 Future Perspective

While biliary stent placement is a palliative treatment for obstructive jaundice, attempts have been made to add antitumor effects to biliary stents such as drugeluting stents and radioactive stents. Although no randomized controlled trials have demonstrated the superiority of those new stents over conventional stents, the development of these drug-eluting or radioactive stents may further improve stent patency and survival in pancreatobiliary cancers. In addition to biliary stents, intraductal ablation for MBO is also increasingly reported [49] but a large-scale randomized controlled trial is warranted to establish its role in the management of MBO. Finally, the role of EUS-BD is expanding from salvage procedure after failed ERCP to primary biliary drainage for unresectable MBO. Prospective randomized controlled trials have shown non-inferiority of EUS-BD to ERCP-BD for distal MBO [50] but it is still controversial whether EUS-BD will replace all ERCP-BD in the future or not.

In summary, ERCP-based management of MBO in pancreatobiliary cancers has been established as the standard of care but there still remains the need for improvement in various aspects. There still remains room for the development of better stents based on characterization by axial force and radial force as well as stents with a special function.

References

- 1. Speer AG, Cotton PB, Russell RC, et al. Randomised trial of endoscopic versus percutaneous stent insertion in malignant obstructive jaundice. Lancet. 1987;2:57–62.
- Smith AC, Dowsett JF, Russell RC, Hatfield AR, Cotton PB. Randomised trial of endoscopic stenting versus surgical bypass in malignant low bileduct obstruction. Lancet. 1994;344:1655–60.
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Wang HP, et al. International consensus statements for endoscopic management of distal biliary stricture. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;35:967–79.
- Davids PH, Groen AK, Rauws EA, Tytgat GN, Huibregtse K. Randomised trial of selfexpanding metal stents versus polyethylene stents for distal malignant biliary obstruction. Lancet. 1992;340:1488–92.
- Sawas T, Al Halabi S, Parsi MA, Vargo JJ. Self-expandable metal stents versus plastic stents for malignant biliary obstruction: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;82:256–67.e7.
- Arguedas MR, Heudebert GH, Stinnett AA, Wilcox CM. Biliary stents in malignant obstructive jaundice due to pancreatic carcinoma: a cost-effectiveness analysis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2002;97:898–904.
- 7. Isayama H, Komatsu Y, Tsujino T, et al. A prospective randomised study of "covered" versus "uncovered" diamond stents for the management of distal malignant biliary obstruction. Gut. 2004;53:729–34.
- Kitano M, Yamashita Y, Tanaka K, et al. Covered self-expandable metal stents with an antimigration system improve patency duration without increased complications compared with uncovered stents for distal biliary obstruction caused by pancreatic carcinoma: a randomized multicenter trial. Am J Gastroenterol. 2013;108:1713–22.
- Saleem A, Leggett CL, Murad MH, Baron TH. Meta-analysis of randomized trials comparing the patency of covered and uncovered self-expandable metal stents for palliation of distal malignant bile duct obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;74:321–7.e1–3.
- Almadi MA, Barkun AN, Martel M. No benefit of covered vs uncovered self-expandable metal stents in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction: a meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2013;11:27–37. e1
- Isayama H, Hamada T, Yasuda I, et al. TOKYO criteria 2014 for transpapillary biliary stenting. Dig Endosc. 2015;27:259–64.
- Tringali A, Hassan C, Rota M, Rossi M, Mutignani M, Aabakken L. Covered vs. uncovered self-expandable metal stents for malignant distal biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy. 2018;50:631–41.
- Togawa O, Isayama H, Tsujino T, et al. Management of dysfunctional covered self-expandable metallic stents in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction. J Gastroenterol. 2013;48:1300–7.
- Togawa O, Kawabe T, Isayama H, et al. Management of occluded uncovered metallic stents in patients with malignant distal biliary obstructions using covered metallic stents. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2008;42:546–9.
- Vienne A, Hobeika E, Gouya H, et al. Prediction of drainage effectiveness during endoscopic stenting of malignant hilar strictures: the role of liver volume assessment. Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;72:728–35.
- Takahashi E, Fukasawa M, Sato T, et al. Biliary drainage strategy of unresectable malignant hilar strictures by computed tomography volumetry. World J Gastroenterol. 2015;21:4946–53.
- 17. Freeman ML, Overby C. Selective MRCP and CT-targeted drainage of malignant hilar biliary obstruction with self-expanding metallic stents. Gastrointest Endosc. 2003;58:41–9.
- Lee TH, Kim TH, Moon JH, et al. Bilateral versus unilateral placement of metal stents for inoperable high-grade malignant hilar biliary strictures: a multicenter, prospective, randomized study (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2017;86:817–27.

- 19. Mukai T, Yasuda I, Nakashima M, et al. Metallic stents are more efficacious than plastic stents in unresectable malignant hilar biliary strictures: a randomized controlled trial. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2013;20:214–22.
- Sangchan A, Kongkasame W, Pugkhem A, Jenwitheesuk K, Mairiang P. Efficacy of metal and plastic stents in unresectable complex hilar cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76:93–9.
- Yoshida T, Hara K, Imaoka H, et al. Benefits of side-by-side deployment of 6-mm covered self-expandable metal stents for hilar malignant biliary obstructions. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2016;23:548–55.
- Kitamura K, Yamamiya A, Ishii Y, Mitsui Y, Nomoto T, Yoshida H. Side-by-side partially covered self-expandable metal stent placement for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Endosc Int Open. 2017;5:E1211–7.
- Kogure H, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. High single-session success rate of endoscopic bilateral stent-in-stent placement with modified large cell Niti-S stents for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Dig Endosc. 2014;26:93–9.
- 24. Law R, Baron TH. Bilateral metal stents for hilar biliary obstruction using a 6Fr delivery system: outcomes following bilateral and side-by-side stent deployment. Dig Dis Sci. 2013;58:2667–72.
- Lee TH, Moon JH, Choi JH, et al. Prospective comparison of endoscopic bilateral stent-instent versus stent-by-stent deployment for inoperable advanced malignant hilar biliary stricture. Gastrointest Endosc. 2019;90:222–30.
- Inoue T, Ibusuki M, Kitano R, Kobayashi Y, Ito K, Yoneda M. A novel large cell-sized stent with slim delivery for combined side-by-side and stent-in-stent placement in malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Endoscopy. 2020;52:E104–5.
- Saito T, Kanai S, Hamada T, Kogure H, Nakai Y, Koike K. Combined stent-in-stent and sideby-side stenting for hilar cholangiocarcinoma using a novel braided and weaving metal stent. Endoscopy. 2020;52:E150–1.
- Cosgrove N, Siddiqui AA, Adler DG, et al. A comparison of bilateral side-by-side metal stents deployed above and across the sphincter of oddi in the management of malignant hilar biliary obstruction. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2017;51:528–33.
- 29. Ishigaki K, Hamada T, Nakai Y, et al. Retrospective comparative study of side-by-side and stent-in-stent metal stent placement for hilar malignant biliary obstruction. Dig Dis Sci. 2020;65:3710–8.
- 30. Shin J, Park JS, Jeong S, Lee DH. Comparison of the clinical outcomes of suprapapillary and transpapillary stent insertion in unresectable cholangiocarcinoma with biliary obstruction. Dig Dis Sci. 2020;65:1231–8.
- Inatomi O, Bamba S, Shioya M, et al. Threaded biliary inside stents are a safe and effective therapeutic option in cases of malignant hilar obstruction. BMC Gastroenterol. 2013;13:31.
- 32. Kaneko T, Sugimori K, Shimizu Y, et al. Efficacy of plastic stent placement inside bile ducts for the treatment of unresectable malignant hilar obstruction (with videos). J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2014;21:349–55.
- 33. Kubota K, Hasegawa S, Iwasaki A, et al. Stent placement above the sphincter of Oddi permits implementation of neoadjuvant chemotherapy in patients with initially unresectable Klatskin tumor. Endosc Int Open. 2016;4:E427–33.
- Nakai Y, Kogure H, Isayama H, Koike K. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage for unresectable hilar malignant biliary obstruction. Clin Endosc. 2019;52:220–5.
- 35. Kongkam P, Tasneem AA, Rerknimitr R. Combination of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and endoscopic ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage in malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Dig Endosc. 2019;31(Suppl 1):50–4.
- Nakai Y, Hamada T, Isayama H, Itoi T, Koike K. Endoscopic management of combined malignant biliary and gastric outlet obstruction. Dig Endosc. 2017;29:16–25.
- 37. Hamada T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Duodenal invasion is a risk factor for the early dysfunction of biliary metal stents in unresectable pancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;74:548–55.

- Hamada T, Nakai Y, Isayama H, et al. Duodenal metal stent placement is a risk factor for biliary metal stent dysfunction: an analysis using a time-dependent covariate. Surg Endosc. 2013;27:1243–8.
- Hamada T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Transmural biliary drainage can be an alternative to transpapillary drainage in patients with an indwelling duodenal stent. Dig Dis Sci. 2014;59:1931–8.
- Hamada T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Novel antireflux covered metal stent for recurrent occlusion of biliary metal stents: a pilot study. Dig Endosc. 2014;26:264–9.
- 41. Lee YN, Moon JH, Choi HJ, et al. Effectiveness of a newly designed antireflux valve metal stent to reduce duodenobiliary reflux in patients with unresectable distal malignant biliary obstruction: a randomized, controlled pilot study (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;83:404–12.
- 42. Hamada T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Antireflux covered metal stent for nonresectable distal malignant biliary obstruction: multicenter randomized controlled trial. Dig Endosc. 2019;31:566–74.
- Ogura T, Chiba Y, Masuda D, et al. Comparison of the clinical impact of endoscopic ultrasoundguided choledochoduodenostomy and hepaticogastrostomy for bile duct obstruction with duodenal obstruction. Endoscopy. 2016;48:156–63.
- Isayama H, Nakai Y, Toyokawa Y, et al. Measurement of radial and axial forces of biliary selfexpandable metallic stents. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;70:37–44.
- 45. Isayama H, Mukai T, Itoi T, et al. Comparison of partially covered nitinol stents with partially covered stainless stents as a historical control in a multicenter study of distal malignant biliary obstruction: the WATCH study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76:84–92.
- Kawakubo K, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Risk factors for pancreatitis following transpapillary self-expandable metal stent placement. Surg Endosc. 2012;26:771–6.
- 47. Isayama H, Kawabe T, Nakai Y, et al. Cholecystitis after metallic stent placement in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;4:1148–53.
- 48. Nakai Y, Isayama H, Kogure H, et al. Risk factors for covered metallic stent migration in patients with distal malignant biliary obstruction due to pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2014;29:1744–9.
- Larghi A, Rimbas M, Tringali A, Boskoski I, Rizzatti G, Costamagna G. Endoscopic radiofrequency biliary ablation treatment: a comprehensive review. Dig Endosc. 2019;31:245–55.
- 50. Jin Z, Wei Y, Lin H, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided versus endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography-guided biliary drainage for primary treatment of distal malignant biliary obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Dig Endosc. 2020;32:16–26.



Interventional EUS for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

21

Saburo Matsubara, Keito Nakagawa, Kentaro Suda, Takeshi Otsuka, Masashi Oka, and Sumiko Nagoshi

Abstract

In the management of patients with pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma, various issues other than antitumor therapy will develop: obstructive jaundice due to the tumor invasion to the bile duct or the biliojejunal anastomotic stricture after pancreatoduodenectomy; recurrent pancreatitis or pancreatic pain due to the pancreatojejunal anastomotic stricture after pancreatoduodenectomy; chole-cystitis due to the placement of biliary self-expandable metal stents; postoperative pancreatic fistulas with or without peripancreatic fluid collections, and severe abdominal pains due to the tumor invasion to the celiac plexus. Traditionally, endoscopic transpapillary or percutaneous approaches were applied for the treatment of such problems; however, they have many limitations in the success and the quality of life of patients. To date, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided interventions have emerged to resolve these issues as minimally invasive therapies. In this chapter, EUS-guided interventional procedures in the management of pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma will be described.

Keywords

265

S. Matsubara (🖂) · K. Nakagawa · K. Suda · T. Otsuka · M. Oka · S. Nagoshi

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Saitama Medical Center, Saitama Medical University, Saitama, Japan

e-mail: saburom@saitama-med.ac.jp; kate-ill@hotmail.co.jp; leclearlshelly@gmail.com; ohitoyosinokaze@yahoo.co.jp; oka@dd.iij4u.or.jp; snagoshi@saitama-med.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_21

21.1 Introduction

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) was developed in the late 1970s for the observation of extraenteric organs. In 1992, EUS-guided pancreatic pseudocyst drainage [1] and fine-needle aspiration (FNA) [2] were reported. Thereafter, a number of interventional EUS procedures have developed: drainage procedures for the bile duct, pancreatic duct, gallbladder, and peripancreatic fluid collections (PFCs); the celiac plexus block or neurosis for the control of the abdominal pain; antitumor therapies of pancreatic neoplasms such as the ethanol injection and radiofrequency ablation; creations of gastroenteric anastomosis such as gastrojejunostomy for the malignant gastric outlet obstruction, and gastro-gastrostomy for endoscopic procedures in patients with Roux-en-Y gastric bypass; the intravascular coil deployment for gastric varices. In this chapter, EUS-guided drainage procedures and celiac plexus neurosis are described with relevance to the management of pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma.

21.2 Required Equipment for Interventional EUS Procedures: Echoendoscope, Processor, and Accessories

A curved linear array (convex) type of echoendoscope with a large accessory channel (3.7 mm or more) can be used for interventional EUS [3]. Usage of an obliqueviewing echoendoscope is the mainstream, whereas a forward-viewing echoendoscope is also useful for some kinds of interventional EUS procedures, such as choledochoduodenostomy, pancreatic duct drainage, and PFC drainage [4, 5]. An ultrasound processor should have a function of Doppler mode for allowing intervening vessels to be avoided during the needle puncture. EUS-guided drainage procedures start with the puncture of objectives with an FNA needle followed by the contrast injection and insertion of a guidewire. As usual, the sizes of a needle and guidewire are 19-gauge and 0.025-inch, respectively, whereas the combination of a 22-gauge needle and 0.018-inch guidewire can be used for the non-dilated bile duct/ main pancreatic duct. For the precise seeking of the biliary tree and reliable exchange of devices, guidewires with the hydrophilic tip and stiff shaft are recommended. The next step is tract dilation. There are three kinds of dilators: bougie dilators, balloon dilators, and diathermic dilators [3]. Bougie dilators are most safe, but the size of the created hole is the smallest. Balloon dilators can make the largest hole, but the overdilation of the tract can lead to the leak of the biliopancreatic or gastrointestinal juice. Diathermic dilators have the strongest power to create a hole; otherwise, the hemorrhage from surrounding arteries due to burning effects is worried. So far, diathermic dilators are considered to be alternatives in cases in which other dilation methods fail [3]. Finally, stents are deployed. Types of stents include plastic stents, self-expandable metal stents (SEMSs), and lumen-apposing metal stents (LAMSs) [6]. Plastic stents are less expensive and easy to be placed but have some potential risks: the stent clogging due to the small caliber (7 Fr as usual) and the leak of the biliopancreatic or gastrointestinal juice due to the lack of the self-expanding

property [3, 7]. Single- or double-pigtail type plastic stents are usually used to prevent stent migration. In SEMSs, uncovered types are not suitable because the biliopancreatic or gastrointestinal juice could leak through the mesh between the targeted organs and gastrointestinal wall, so that covered SEMSs are used. Covered SEMSs could prevent the leak by sealing the fistula due to the self-expanding property. Since migration is the major limitation of covered SEMSs, various anti-migration properties have been developed, such as uncovered ends, flared ends, and flaps [6, 8, 9]. LAMSs are the most reliable devices with regard to making a tight anastomosis with the strong power of attracting both face-to-face lumens and large flared ends [10]. LAMSs facilitate additional endoscopic procedures via the created large anastomosis, such as endoscopic necrosectomy for the walled-off necrosis after necrotizing pancreatitis [11] and the extraction of gallstones for calculous cholecystitis [12].

21.3 EUS-Guided Biliary Drainage (EUS-BD)

Both pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma can cause malignant biliary obstruction (MBO). Pancreatic head cancer (occasionally pancreatic body cancer) can cause distal MBO and cholangiocarcinoma can cause both distal and hilar MBO. The biliary drainage should be done primarily via endoscopic transpapillary cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) [3, 13]; however, the biliary access is sometimes impossible due to the failed biliary cannulation, the duodenal invasion of the tumor, or the surgically altered anatomy. Moreover, in cases with hilar MBO, adequate biliary drainage is often difficult even after the successful biliary cannulation especially in Bismuth type 3 or 4 [14, 15]. EUS-guided biliary drainage (EUS-BD) has recently emerged as an alternative to transpapillary drainage [16-24]. EUS-BD includes transmural drainage, antegrade stenting, and rendezvous. The transmural drainage includes EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy (EUS-CDS), EUS-guided hepaticoduodenostomy hepaticogastrostomy (EUS-HGS), and EUS-guided (EUS-HDS).

The selection of methods of EUS-BD should be decided based on not only the site of the biliary obstruction and the accessibility to the ampulla but also the resectability of the tumor [3, 13, 25, 26]. The transmural drainage is not suitable for the preoperative biliary drainage (PBD) in potentially resectable tumors, because the influence of the created fistula on surgical procedures is still unknown. Thus, the antegrade stenting or rendezvous can be used for the PBD basically [3]. On the other hand, any method is acceptable for palliative drainage in unresectable tumors. A proposed algorithm for EUS-BD in MBO is noted in Fig. 21.1.

21.3.1 EUS-Guided Transmural Biliary Drainage

EUS-guided transmural biliary drainage is the method that makes a fistula between the bile duct and the gastrointestinal lumen. Although a recently published



Fig. 21.1 A proposed algorithm for EUS-guided biliary drainage (EUS-BD) in malignant biliary obstruction. *RV* rendezvous, *AGS* antegrade stenting, *CDS* choledochoduodenostomy, *HGS* hepaticogastrostomy, *HDS* hepaticoduodenostomy

systematic review and meta-analysis demonstrated that EUS-guided transmural biliary drainage could show similar efficacy and safety when compared with ERCP for the primary drainage of distal MBO [27], the indication of the transmural biliary drainage is considered to be the alternative to the failed ERCP in principle, at present.

21.3.1.1 EUS-Guided Choledochoduodenostomy (EUS-CDS) (Fig. 21.2)

EUS-CDS is the method of making a fistula between the duodenal bulb and the extrahepatic bile duct (EHBD) for distal MBO and was firstly reported by Giovannini et al. [28]. An echoendoscope is advanced into the duodenal bulb with a pushed (long) scope position; subsequently, the dilated EHBD is punctured by a 19-gauge needle, and a 0.025-inch guidewire is inserted and placed in the intrahepatic bile duct (IHBD). After the tract dilation, stents are placed across the choledochoduode-nal fistula [3, 29]. Although plastic stents were used initially [30–32], covered SEMSs [5, 16, 33, 34] or LAMSs [35–39] are currently used preferably to reduce the bile leak and create larger fistulas [3, 6].

The conventional indications for EUS-CDS are unresectable distal MBO after failed ERCP. However, two randomized controlled trials (RCTs) comparing primary EUS-CDS with ERCP for distal MBO were published in 2018 demonstrating the similar success rate, adverse events rate, and stent patency [40, 41]. Given these results and the technical easiness, the application of EUS-CDS to the primary drainage [5, 29] is likely to be acceptable.



Fig. 21.2 EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy (EUS-CDS). (a) Puncture of the common bile duct under EUS guidance. (b) Cholangiogram on fluoroscopy. (c) Tract dilation with a diathermic dilator under fluoroscopic guidance. (d) A partially covered self-expandable metal stent deployment under fluoroscopic guidance. (e) Endoscopic view after the stent placement. (f) Fluoroscopy after the stent placement



Fig. 21.3 EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy (EUS-HGS). (a) Puncture of the left intrahepatic bile duct (B3) under EUS guidance. (b) Cholangiogram on fluoroscopy. (c) Tract dilation with a balloon catheter under fluoroscopic guidance. (d) Delivery system of a partially covered self-expandable metal stent insertion under fluoroscopic guidance. (e) Endoscopic view after the stent placement. (f) Fluoroscopy after the stent placement

21.3.1.2 EUS-Guided Hepaticogastrostomy (EUS-HGS) (Fig. 21.3)

EUS-HGS is the method of making a fistula between the stomach and the left IHBD for distal or hilar MBO. In 2003, Burmester et al. [42] and Giovannini et al. [43] reported EUS-HGS first. Since the puncture of the B2 has a potential

risk of mediastinitis owing to the trans-esophageal puncture, B3 is preferable over B2 to be punctured [3]. EUS-HGS is a more complicated procedure than EUS-CDS regarding technical issues and adverse events. First, the puncture of an inadequately dilated bile duct is technically challenging. Second, the portal vein or hepatic artery in the Glisson's sheath could be accidentally punctured resulting in bleeding or pseudoaneurysm [44]. Third, the migration of the distal end (gastric side) of the stent into the abdominal cavity could easily occur due to the large peristaltic movements of the stomach, and it causes a fatal adverse event [45]. To prevent the migration and subsequent bile leak, covered SEMSs with a long length (10 cm or more) or anchoring flap/fin are preferable [3, 8, 9, 46].

EUS-HGS has more various indications than EUS-CDS. The most major indication is distal MBO combined with the duodenal invasion [47–51]. ERCP via the mesh of an indwelled duodenal stent covering the ampulla is extremely difficult. Even if the ampulla is not covered by the duodenal stent, transpapillary-placed stents in the presence of a duodenal stent are likely to be occluded by the food impaction or biliary sludge due to the decreased duodenal flow, and transmural drainage might have better patency [52]. Other indications include MBO with the surgically altered anatomy as an alternative to device-assisted enteroscope-guided ERCP (DAE-ERCP) [51], and hilar MBO requiring the drainage of the left hepatic lobe with the failed transpapillary drainage [14].

One RCT comparing primary EUS-guided transmural drainage (HGS or CDS) with ERCP for unresectable MBO including patients with the duodenal obstruction or surgically altered anatomy showed similar efficacy and the lower rate of adverse events and a higher rate of stent patency in the EUS-guided transmural drainage group [53]. The better stent patency could be attributed to the avoidance of the tumor ingrowth or hemorrhage with transmural stenting bypassing the obstruction site. However, the appropriateness of primary EUS-HGS has been conflicting due to a lack of evidence around the direct comparison with ERCP.

According to a recent systematic review and meta-analysis, EUS-CDS and EUS-HGS have equal efficacy and safety. Rates of technical success, clinical success, and adverse events were 94.1%, 88.5%, 18.6% in EUS-CDS and 93.7%, 84.5%, 18.8% in EUS-HGS, respectively [54]. The main adverse events of EUS-CDS/HGS were the bile leak, stent migration, bleeding, perforation, and peritonitis.

21.3.1.3 EUS-Guided Hepaticoduodenostomy (EUS-HDS) (Fig. 21.4)

EUS-HDS is the method of making a fistula between the duodenal bulb and the right IHBD for hilar MBO. In EUS-HDS, the right posterior branch of the bile duct is punctured from the duodenal bulb with a pushed (long) scope position. Therefore, patients with surgically altered anatomy or duodenal invasion are contraindications, unlike EUS-HGS. EUS-HDS is just the drainage method of the right hepatic lobe in which the transpapillary access fails. Evidence of EUS-HDS is extremely limited [55, 56].



Fig. 21.4 EUS-guided hepaticodeodenostomy (EUS-HDS). (a) Puncture of the right intrahepatic bile duct (B6) under EUS guidance. (b) Cholangiogram on fluoroscopy. (c) Tract dilation with a balloon catheter under fluoroscopic guidance. (d) A partially covered self-expandable metal stent deployment under fluoroscopic guidance. (e) Endoscopic view after the stent placement. (f) Fluoroscopy after the stent placement

21.3.2 EUS-Guided Antegrade Stenting (EUS-AGS)

EUS-AGS is a technique to deploy stents across the stricture in the antegrade fashion via the HGS route [3, 57, 58]. It was firstly reported by Nguyen-Tang et al. [59]. Because of the physiological bile flow and the unnecessity of creating the fistula, EUS-AGS could be used for PBD. Usually, uncovered SEMSs with slim delivery systems, which do not require the tract dilation prior to the stent insertion, are used [57, 58, 60]. Since uncovered SEMSs could be occluded by the tumor ingrowth, keeping the bilio-enteric fistula is desirable for re-intervention. That is, for the palliative drainage, EUS-AGS is usually performed as a combination with EUS-HGS [60], not as alone. In distal MBO, whether additional EUS-AGS to EUS-HGS contribute to prolonging the time to recurrent biliary obstruction or not are unknown. In hilar MBO, EUS-AGS from the left IHBD to right IHBD to connect both ducts, which should be performed with EUS-HGS for biliary drainage, is useful for the bilateral drainage [14]. The technical success rate of EUS-AGS was reported as 83% [3].

21.3.3 EUS-Guided Rendezvous (EUS-RV)

EUS-RV is a rescue technique for the failed biliary cannulation in ERCP, which was firstly reported by Mallery et al. [61]. After the puncture of the bile duct, a guide-wire is inserted into the bile duct and subsequently manipulated to pass the stricture

and the sphincter of Oddi. After the placement of the guidewire in the duodenum, an echoendoscope is exchanged to a duodenoscope keeping the guidewire left in place. Finally, the transpapillary biliary cannulation is attempted with the help of the EUS-placed guidewire [62, 63].

In EUS-RV, there are four approach routes: the puncture of the distal EHBD from the duodenal second part with a stretched (short) scope position, the puncture of the proximal EHBD from the duodenal bulb with a pushed (long) scope position, the puncture of the left IHBD from the stomach with a short scope position, and the puncture of the right IHBD from the duodenal bulb with a long scope position [25, 62–64]. The puncture of the distal EHBD from the duodenal second part is likely to be the best approach route because the maneuverability of the guidewire is favorable due to the short distance between the puncture site and the papilla, and the favorable direction of the needle [25, 65–67].

The indication for EUS-RV is potentially resectable MBO, whereas EUS-guided transmural biliary drainage is preferable for definitively unresectable MBO due to its simple and short-time procedure. Rates of technical success and adverse events of EUS-RV were reported as 82% and 13%, respectively, in a review article [68].

21.4 EUS-Guided Pancreatic Duct Drainage (EUS-PD)

EUS-PD is a salvage technique for failed ERCP in symptomatic strictures of the main pancreatic duct or pancreatojejunal anastomosis after pancreatoduodenectomy. Francois et al. [69] and Bataille et al. [70] firstly reported about EUS-PD in 2002. Pancreatic head cancer often causes the main pancreatic duct stricture; however, pancreatic duct drainage is rarely needed unlike chronic pancreatitis [71, 72]. Thus, in the area of pancreatobiliary malignancy, EUS-PD is mainly performed for the relief of abdominal pain or recurrent pancreatitis due to the pancreatojejunal anastomosis stricture after pancreatoduodenectomy. In this setting, distinguishing whether the cause of the stricture is the recurrence of cancer or inflammation is crucial to patient management. Since DAE-ERCP allows the direct visualization of the anastomotic site, it is better than EUS-PD in patients in whom definitive cancer recurrence is not detected on other imaging modalities. EUS-PD should be applied when DAE-ERCP fails or the recurrence of the cancer is incontrovertible.

There are two methods for EUS-PD, such as rendezvous (RV) [70, 73] and transmural drainage [69, 74]. The latter includes antegrade stenting and pancreaticogastrostomy [75–81]. In cases with an accessible papilla or anastomosis, EUS-RV can be selected. Generally, the main pancreatic duct is punctured from the stomach at first. After the injection of a contrast agent to obtain a pancreatogram, a guidewire is inserted into the pancreatic duct. If the passage of the guidewire through the stricture is successful, EUS-RV or antegrade stenting can be attempted. In EUS-RV, an echoendoscope is exchanged to a duodenoscope alongside the guidewire, and the pancreatic duct cannulation via the papilla or anastomosis with the help of the EUSplaced guidewire is performed. In antegrade stenting, the tract and stricture site are dilated by dilation devices like EUS-BD, followed by the insertion of a plastic stent across the stricture. When the guidewire or dilator cannot pass the stricture, the stent is placed with the tip in the upstream pancreatic duct as pancreatogastrectomy.

In a recent review article, rates of technical success and adverse events of EUS-PD were 78.7% and 21.8%, respectively. The technical success rate of EUS-RV was lower than that of transmural drainage due to the difficulty in the guidewire passage through the stricture [75].

21.5 EUS-Guided Gallbladder Drainage (EUS-GBD)

EUS-GBD is a procedure to drain the gallbladder for the relief of the symptoms of acute cholecystitis, which was firstly introduced in 2007 [82-84]. Major causes of acute cholecystitis in the field of biliopancreatic malignancy are the blockage of the orifice of the cystic duct (OCD) by biliary SEMSs or the direct tumor invasion. Acute cholecystitis can occur in around 5-7% after the placement of biliary SEMS [85, 86]. Tumor invasion to the OCD [85] and the high axial force of the SEMS [86, 87] are likely to be associated with the incidence of cholecystitis, so that not only covered SEMSs but also uncovered SEMSs could be a risk of cholecystitis. Percutaneous transhepatic gallbladder drainage (PTGBD) is the standard therapy for acute cholecystitis in patients unfit for urgent surgical cholecystectomy [88]. However, it is unsuitable for nonsurgical candidates, even for elective surgery, because permanent external drainage is required. The percutaneous external drainage tube placement often causes various adverse events, such as sustained pain, tube clogging, tube migration, and tube fracture [89]. Recent meta-analyses [90, 91] and an RCT [92] comparing EUS-GBD with PTGBD showed that technical and clinical success rates were similar but procedural and long-term adverse events rates were higher with PTGBD. Therefore, internal drainage with EUS-GBD is the ideal method for palliative drainage in nonsurgical candidates [7]. Another indication of EUS-GBD is the biliary drainage for distal MBO after the failed transpapillary or EUS-guided biliary drainage, in which the OCD is patent [93, 94].

In EUS-GBD, basic methods are similar to those of EUS-BD: the puncture of the gallbladder from the duodenal bulb or gastric antrum, the guidewire insertion into the gallbladder lumen, the tract dilation, and the stent deployment. Although various kinds of stents can be used for EUS-GBD, LAMSs are the most frequently reported stents owing to the lumen-apposing feature for prohibiting the bile leak and stent migration, and the large diameter to allow sufficient drainage. Moreover, a LAMS with an electrocautery tip (HOT AXIOSTM; Boston Scientific Corp, Natick, MA, USA), with which all procedural steps can be done in a single pass, is recently developed [95]. HOT AXIOSTM is expected to reduce the risk of the bile leak, shorten the procedural time, and enable fluoroless and contrast-free procedures [96].

Although LAMSs have many advantages, long-term safety has not been established. The long-term indwelling of LAMSs could induce serious delayed adverse events, such as the buried stent, hemorrhage, food influx, and pyloric ring obstruction [97–100]. Therefore, in patients whose predicted prognosis is over several months, LAMSs had better be removed or exchanged for plastic stents within 3 months [99, 101, 102]. Even though LAMSs are considered to be ideal devices, the superiority of LAMSs over other stents has not been verified [103]; favorable results have been demonstrated regardless of the stent type [104, 105]. According to the recent meta-analysis including 557 patients (14 studies) who underwent EUS-GBD with various stent types, overall pooled rates of technical success, clinical success, and adverse events were 95.3%, 96.7%, and 12.4%, respectively. Adverse events included bleeding (4.3%), perforation (3.7%), bile leak (2.9%), stent migration (2.7%), and stent occlusion (2.6%). The most advantage of LAMSs is the large fistula which allows direct cholecystoscopy with a standard endoscope to perform extraction of gallstones in calculous cholecystitis [106–108]; however, it is unnecessary in the field of biliopancreatic malignancy. In addition, LAMSs are expensive and not commercially available for EUS-GBD in many countries. The best drainage device in this field should be further investigated.

21.6 EUS-Guided Therapy for Postoperative Pancreatic Fistulas

A postoperative pancreatic fistula (POPF), which represents a failure of healing (sealing) of a pancreatic-enteric anastomosis or a parenchymal leak not causally related to an anastomosis [109], is a major cause of morbidity after pancreatectomy and can occur in up to 30% of patients following partial pancreatic resections [110]. Traditionally, POPFs have been managed by the percutaneous or operative drainage; however, endoscopic therapies developed recently.

POPFs with evident PFCs can be relatively easily treated by EUS-guided PFC drainage [111-115], which was firstly reported by Grimm et al. in 1992 as a treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts secondary to acute pancreatitis [1]. Techniques of EUS-guided PFC drainage were similar to those of EUS-GBD. When most of the contents of a PFC are liquid materials, plastic stents are usually used; however, LAMSs are preferable in a PFC which contains rich necrotic tissues in order to facilitate endoscopic necrosectomy [116, 117]. POPFs without definite PFCs include internal pancreatic fistulas (IPFs) and external pancreatic fistulas (EPFs): the former surface in the form of pancreatic ascites or pancreatic pleural effusions, the latter are created surgically or by a percutaneous catheter, respectively. In these cases, a transpapillary bridging therapy with a drainage tube placement across the disruption point is needed. However, DAE-ERCP in the early postoperative phase is difficult and complete disruption (disconnection) of the MPD is hard to be restored. Endoscopic approaches for cases with failed transpapillary therapies are really complicated and challenging. In EPFs, rendezvous techniques that combined endoscopic and percutaneous procedures could be performed to internalize EPFs: in the "outside-in" method, after the puncture into the stomach lumen from the existing percutaneous drainage fistula under the fluoroscopic guidance alone, a guidewire delivered through the needle is captured endoscopically; subsequently, the tract dilation and plastic stents insertion are performed; in the "inside-out" method, after

the EUS-guided puncture to create a fistula to the percutaneous drainage catheter, a guidewire is inserted into the cavity then grasped via the percutaneous route; subsequently, the tract dilation and plastic stents insertion are performed [118–121]. In IPFs, EUS-PD into the upstream duct of the leakage point is needed [111]. Technical and clinical success rates of endoscopic treatments of POPF are likely to be 90–100% and 79–100%, respectively [122].

21.7 EUS-Guided Celiac Plexus Neurolysis and Celiac Ganglion Neurolysis (EUS-CPN and CGN)

Most patients with pancreatic cancer suffer from abdominal pain, which represents a major issue in the management of this population. In patients with failed response to narcotic analgesics due to the inadequate effect or adverse event such as nausea, constipation, and sleepiness, celiac plexus neurolysis (CPN) was performed under the guidance of fluoroscopy or computed tomography (CT) until the 1990s. Although those posterior percutaneous techniques showed a high success rate of pain relief, it was worried that severe adverse events such as lower extremity paresthesia might occur [123]. In the mid-1990s, EUS-guided CPN developed as the safer approach under the real-time visualization on the EUS image [124, 125]. The celiac plexus itself cannot be seen on ultrasound but can be targeted based on its expected anatomical position in relation to the position of the celiac trunk [126]. EUS-CPN is divided into two methods, such as the central method and the bilateral method. A 19-gauge or 22-gauge needle is passed through the gastric wall, and advanced to just adjacent to the anterosuperior aspect of the celiac trunk takeoff in the central method, while the needle is advanced through both sides of the celiac trunk to the level of the base of the origin of the superior mesenteric artery in the bilateral method. After an aspiration test to rule out vessel penetration, 2-3 mL of 0.25-0.75% bupivacaine is injected followed by 10-20 mL of absolute alcohol. The bilateral method is more difficult but more effective than the central method as it may allow a larger number of ganglia to be damaged. Sahai et al. reported that the mean reduction rate of pain scores in the bilateral method (70.4%) was significantly higher than that in the central method (45.9%) in the prospective study [127]. In a meta-analysis and systematic review reported by Puli et al., 80.1% of patients with pancreatic cancer showed pain relief by EUS-CPN. The bilateral method showed a significantly higher proportion of patients with pain relief (84.5%) than the central method (46.0%) [128].

EUS-CPN does not attempt injections directly into celiac ganglia. After the recognition that celiac ganglia can be visualized most frequently between the aorta and the left adrenal gland by EUS, Levy et al. firstly reported EUS-guided direct celiac ganglia neurolysis (EUS-CGN) in the retrospective study [129]. In this study, pain relief was obtained in 94% (16/17) of patients with pancreatic cancer. Doi et al. reported in the RCT that the EUS–CGN group demonstrated a significantly higher positive response rate (73.5%) than the EUS-CPN group using the central method (45.4%) without the difference in adverse events or the duration of the pain relief. Alvarez-Sanchez et al. reported in the review article that adverse events occurred in 21% of 661 EUS-CPN/CGN procedures. Most of the adverse events were minor and spontaneously resolved within 48 h, related to the blockage of sympathetic efferent activity such as transient diarrhea (10%) and hypotension (5%). Major adverse events were observed in only 0.2% of cases, including organ ischemia, abscess, and paraplegia [130].

References

- Grimm H, Binmoeller KF, Soehendra N. Endosonography-guided drainage of a pancreatic pseudocyst. Gastrointest Endosc. 1992;38(2):170–1. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s0016-5107(92)70384-8.
- Vilmann P, Jacobsen GK, Henriksen FW, Hancke S. Endoscopic ultrasonography with guided fine needle aspiration biopsy in pancreatic disease. Gastrointest Endosc. 1992;38(2):172–3. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0016-5107(92)70385-x.
- Isayama H, Nakai Y, Itoi T, Yasuda I, Kawakami H, Ryozawa S, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for safe performance of endoscopic ultrasound/ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage: 2018. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2019;26(7):249–69. https://doi.org/10.1002/ jhbp.631.
- Kida M, Araki M, Miyazawa S, Ikeda H, Kikuchi H, Watanabe M, et al. Fine needle aspiration using forward-viewing endoscopic ultrasonography. Endoscopy. 2011;43(9):796–801. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0030-1256508.
- Hara K, Yamao K, Hijioka S, Mizuno N, Imaoka H, Tajika M, et al. Prospective clinical study of endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy with direct metallic stent placement using a forward-viewing echoendoscope. Endoscopy. 2013;45(5):392–6. https:// doi.org/10.1055/s-0032-1326076.
- Park SW, Lee SS. Which are the most suitable stents for interventional endoscopic ultrasound? J Clin Med. 2020;9(11):3595. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9113595.
- Matsubara S, Isayama H, Nakai Y, Kawakubo K, Yamamoto N, Saito K, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided gallbladder drainage with a combined internal and external drainage tubes for acute cholecystitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;35(10):1821–7. https://doi.org/10.1111/ jgh.15065.
- Nakai Y, Sato T, Hakuta R, Ishigaki K, Saito K, Saito T, et al. Long-term outcomes of a long, partially covered metal stent for EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy in patients with malignant biliary obstruction (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2020;92(3):623–631.e1. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gie.2020.03.3856.
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Yamamoto N, Matsubara S, Ito Y, Sasahira N, et al. Safety and effectiveness of a long, partially covered metal stent for endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy in patients with malignant biliary obstruction. Endoscopy. 2016;48(12):1125–8. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0042-116595.
- Itoi T, Binmoeller KF, Shah J, Sofuni A, Itokawa F, Kurihara T, et al. Clinical evaluation of a novel lumen-apposing metal stent for endosonography-guided pancreatic pseudocyst and gallbladder drainage (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;75(4):870–6. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gie.2011.10.020.
- Yamamoto N, Isayama H, Kawakami H, Sasahira N, Hamada T, Ito Y, et al. Preliminary report on a new, fully covered, metal stent designed for the treatment of pancreatic fluid collections. Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;77(5):809–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2013.01.009.
- 12. Turner BG, Rotman S, Paddu NU, Trost D, Jamal-Kabani A, Gaidhane M, et al. Cholecystoduodenal drainage and gallstone removal in a patient with cholecystitis and

unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Endoscopy. 2013;45(Suppl 2):E114–5. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0032-1325968.

- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Wang HP, Rerknimitr R, Khor C, Yasuda I, et al. International consensus statements for endoscopic management of distal biliary stricture. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2020;35(6):967–79. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgh.14955.
- Nakai Y, Kogure H, Isayama H, Koike K. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage for unresectable hilar malignant biliary obstruction. Clin Endosc. 2019;52(3):220–5. https://doi. org/10.5946/ce.2018.094.
- Kongkam P, Tasneem AA, Rerknimitr R. Combination of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and endoscopic ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage in malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Dig Endosc. 2019;31(Suppl 1):50–4. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.13371.
- Kawakubo K, Isayama H, Kato H, Itoi T, Kawakami H, Hanada K, et al. Multicenter retrospective study of endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction in Japan. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2014;21(5):328–34. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhbp.27.
- Canakis A, Baron TH. Relief of biliary obstruction: choosing between endoscopic ultrasound and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. BMJ Open Gastroenterol. 2020;7(1):e000428. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgast-2020-000428.
- Salerno R, Davies SEC, Mezzina N, Ardizzone S. Comprehensive review on EUS-guided biliary drainage. World J Gastrointest Endosc. 2019;11(5):354–64. https://doi.org/10.4253/ wjge.v11.i5.354.
- Dhindsa BS, Mashiana HS, Dhaliwal A, Mohan BP, Jayaraj M, Sayles H, et al. EUS-guided biliary drainage: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Ultrasound. 2020;9(2):101–9. https://doi.org/10.4103/eus.eus_80_19.
- Rinninella E, Kunda R, Dollhopf M, Sanchez-Yague A, Will U, Tarantino I, et al. EUSguided drainage of pancreatic fluid collections using a novel lumen-apposing metal stent on an electrocautery-enhanced delivery system: a large retrospective study (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;82(6):1039–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2015.04.006.
- 21. Khashab MA, Van der Merwe S, Kunda R, El Zein MH, Teoh AY, Marson FP, et al. Prospective international multicenter study on endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage for patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction after failed endoscopic retrograde cholangiopan-creatography. Endosc Int Open. 2016;4(4):E487–96. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0042-102648.
- 22. Khashab MA, Messallam AA, Penas I, Nakai Y, Modayil RJ, De la Serna C, et al. International multicenter comparative trial of transluminal EUS-guided biliary drainage via hepatogas-trostomy vs. choledochoduodenostomy approaches. Endosc Int Open. 2016;4(2):E175–81. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0041-109083.
- 23. Dhir V, Itoi T, Khashab MA, Park DH, Yuen Bun Teoh A, Attam R, et al. Multicenter comparative evaluation of endoscopic placement of expandable metal stents for malignant distal common bile duct obstruction by ERCP or EUS-guided approach. Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;81(4):913–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.054.
- Artifon EL, Marson FP, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M, Otoch JP. Hepaticogastrostomy or choledochoduodenostomy for distal malignant biliary obstruction after failed ERCP: is there any difference? Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;81(4):950–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.047.
- Matsubara S, Nakagawa K, Suda K, Otsuka T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. A proposed algorithm for endoscopic ultrasound-guided rendezvous technique in failed biliary cannulation. J Clin Med. 2020;9(12):E3879.
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Yamamoto N, Matsubara S, Kogure H, Mizuno S, et al. Indications for endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS)-guided biliary intervention: Does EUS always come after failed endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography? Dig Endosc. 2017;29(2):218–25. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.12752.
- Jin Z, Wei Y, Lin H, Yang J, Jin H, Shen S, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided versus endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography-guided biliary drainage for primary treatment of distal malignant biliary obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Dig Endosc. 2020;32(1):16–26. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.13456.

- Giovannini M, Moutardier V, Pesenti C, Bories E, Lelong B, Delpero JR. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided bilioduodenal anastomosis: a new technique for biliary drainage. Endoscopy. 2001;33(10):898–900. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2001-17324.
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Kawakami H, Ishiwatari H, Kitano M, Ito Y, et al. Prospective multicenter study of primary EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy using a covered metal stent. Endosc Ultrasound. 2019;8(2):111–7. https://doi.org/10.4103/eus.eus_17_18.
- Kahaleh M, Yoshida C, Kane L, Yeaton P. Interventional EUS cholangiography: a report of five cases. Gastrointest Endosc. 2004;60(1):138–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s0016-5107(04)01528-7.
- Puspok A, Lomoschitz F, Dejaco C, Hejna M, Sautner T, Gangl A. Endoscopic ultrasound guided therapy of benign and malignant biliary obstruction: a case series. Am J Gastroenterol. 2005;100(8):1743–7. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.41806.x.
- Hara K, Yamao K, Niwa Y, Sawaki A, Mizuno N, Hijioka S, et al. Prospective clinical study of EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy for malignant lower biliary tract obstruction. Am J Gastroenterol. 2011;106(7):1239–45. https://doi.org/10.1038/ajg.2011.84.
- 33. Rai P, Lokesh CR, Goel A, Aggarwal R. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy using partially-covered self-expandable metal stent in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction and unsuccessful ERCP. Endosc Int Open. 2018;6(1):E67–72. https://doi. org/10.1055/s-0043-120664.
- 34. Minaga K, Kitano M, Gon C, Yamao K, Imai H, Miyata T, et al. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided choledochoduodenostomy using a newly designed laser-cut metal stent: feasibility study in a porcine model. Dig Endosc. 2017;29(2):211–7. https:// doi.org/10.1111/den.12741.
- Jacques J, Privat J, Pinard F, Fumex F, Valats JC, Chaoui A, et al. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided choledochoduodenostomy with electrocautery-enhanced lumen-apposing stents: a retrospective analysis. Endoscopy. 2019;51(6):540–7. https://doi.org/10.1055/a-0735-9137.
- 36. Tsuchiya T, Teoh AYB, Itoi T, Yamao K, Hara K, Nakai Y, et al. Long-term outcomes of EUSguided choledochoduodenostomy using a lumen-apposing metal stent for malignant distal biliary obstruction: a prospective multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;87(4):1138–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2017.08.017.
- 37. Kunda R, Perez-Miranda M, Will U, Ullrich S, Brenke D, Dollhopf M, et al. EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy for malignant distal biliary obstruction using a lumen-apposing fully covered metal stent after failed ERCP. Surg Endosc. 2016;30(11):5002–8. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00464-016-4845-6.
- French JB, Coe AW, Pawa R. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy with a lumen-apposing, self-expandable fully covered metal stent for palliative biliary drainage. Clin J Gastroenterol. 2016;9(2):79–85. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12328-016-0634-y.
- Fabbri C, Fugazza A, Binda C, Zerbi A, Jovine E, Cennamo V, et al. Beyond palliation: using EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy with a lumen-apposing metal stent as a bridge to surgery. A case series. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis. 2019;28(1):125–8. https://doi.org/10.15403/ jgld.2014.1121.281.eus.
- 40. Bang JY, Navaneethan U, Hasan M, Hawes R, Varadarajulu S. Stent placement by EUS or ERCP for primary biliary decompression in pancreatic cancer: a randomized trial (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;88(1):9–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gie.2018.03.012.
- Park JK, Woo YS, Noh DH, Yang JI, Bae SY, Yun HS, et al. Efficacy of EUS-guided and ERCP-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction: prospective randomized controlled study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;88(2):277–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gie.2018.03.015.
- Burmester E, Niehaus J, Leineweber T, Huetteroth T. EUS-cholangio-drainage of the bile duct: report of 4 cases. Gastrointest Endosc. 2003;57(2):246–51. https://doi.org/10.1067/ mge.2003.85.

- 43. Giovannini M, Dotti M, Bories E, Moutardier V, Pesenti C, Danisi C, et al. Hepaticogastrostomy by echo-endoscopy as a palliative treatment in a patient with metastatic biliary obstruction. Endoscopy. 2003;35(12):1076–8. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2003-44596.
- Prachayakul V, Thamtorawat S, Siripipattanamongkol C, Thanathanee P. Bleeding left hepatic artery pseudoaneurysm: a complication of endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy. Endoscopy. 2013;45(Suppl 2):E223–4. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0033-1344064.
- Martins FP, Rossini LG, Ferrari AP. Migration of a covered metallic stent following endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy: fatal complication. Endoscopy. 2010;42(Suppl 2):E126–7. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0029-1243911.
- 46. Okuno N, Hara K, Mizuno N, Kuwahara T, Iwaya H, Ito A, et al. Efficacy of the 6-mm fully covered self-expandable metal stent during endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy as a primary biliary drainage for the cases estimated difficult endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: a prospective clinical study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;33(7):1413–21. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgh.14112.
- Nakai Y, Hamada T, Isayama H, Itoi T, Koike K. Endoscopic management of combined malignant biliary and gastric outlet obstruction. Dig Endosc. 2017;29(1):16–25. https://doi. org/10.1111/den.12729.
- Hamada T, Nakai Y, Lau JY, Moon JH, Hayashi T, Yasuda I, et al. International study of endoscopic management of distal malignant biliary obstruction combined with duodenal obstruction. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2018;53(1):46–55. https://doi.org/10.1080/0036552 1.2017.1382567.
- Nabi Z, Reddy DN. Endoscopic management of combined biliary and duodenal obstruction. Clin Endosc. 2019;52(1):40–6. https://doi.org/10.5946/ce.2018.102.
- Mangiavillano B, Khashab MA, Tarantino I, Carrara S, Semeraro R, Auriemma F, et al. Success and safety of endoscopic treatments for concomitant biliary and duodenal malignant stenosis: a review of the literature. World J Gastrointest Surg. 2019;11(2):53–61. https://doi. org/10.4240/wjgs.v11.i2.53.
- Khashab MA, Fujii LL, Baron TH, Canto MI, Gostout CJ, Petersen BT, et al. EUS-guided biliary drainage for patients with malignant biliary obstruction with an indwelling duodenal stent (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76(1):209–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gie.2012.03.170.
- 52. Hamada T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, Kogure H, Yamamoto N, Kawakubo K, et al. Transmural biliary drainage can be an alternative to transpapillary drainage in patients with an indwelling duodenal stent. Dig Dis Sci. 2014;59(8):1931–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10620-014-3062-1.
- Paik WH, Lee TH, Park DH, Choi JH, Kim SO, Jang S, et al. EUS-guided biliary drainage versus ERCP for the primary palliation of malignant biliary obstruction: a multicenter randomized clinical trial. Am J Gastroenterol. 2018;113(7):987–97. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41395-018-0122-8.
- Uemura RS, Khan MA, Otoch JP, Kahaleh M, Montero EF, Artifon ELA. EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy versus hepaticogastrostomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2018;52(2):123–30. https://doi.org/10.1097/MCG.00000000000948.
- Park DH. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage of hilar biliary obstruction. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2015;22(9):664–8. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhbp.271.
- Ogura T, Sano T, Onda S, Imoto A, Masuda D, Yamamoto K, et al. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided biliary drainage for right hepatic bile duct obstruction: novel technical tips. Endoscopy. 2015;47(1):72–5. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0034-1378111.
- 57. Iwashita T, Uemura S, Mita N, Iwasa Y, Ichikawa H, Mukai T, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound guided-antegrade biliary stenting vs percutaneous transhepatic biliary stenting for unresectable distal malignant biliary obstruction in patients with surgically altered anatomy. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2020;27:968–76. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhbp.823.
- 58. Iwashita T, Yasuda I, Mukai T, Iwata K, Doi S, Uemura S, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided antegrade biliary stenting for unresectable malignant biliary obstruction in patients with surgically altered anatomy: Single-center prospective pilot study. Dig Endosc. 2017;29(3):362–8. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.12800.

- Nguyen-Tang T, Binmoeller KF, Sanchez-Yague A, Shah JN. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided transhepatic anterograde self-expandable metal stent (SEMS) placement across malignant biliary obstruction. Endoscopy. 2010;42(3):232–6. https://doi. org/10.1055/s-0029-1243858.
- Kawakami H, Kubota Y. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided antegrade stenting combined with hepaticogastrostomy/hepaticojejunostomy using ultraslim instruments. Endoscopy. 2017;49(S 01):E88–E9. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0043-101225.
- Mallery S, Matlock J, Freeman ML. EUS-guided rendezvous drainage of obstructed biliary and pancreatic ducts: report of 6 cases. Gastrointest Endosc. 2004;59(1):100–7. https://doi. org/10.1016/s0016-5107(03)02300-9.
- Isayama H, Nakai Y, Kawakubo K, Kawakami H, Itoi T, Yamamoto N, et al. The endoscopic ultrasonography-guided rendezvous technique for biliary cannulation: a technical review. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2013;20(4):413–20. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00534-012-0577-8.
- Kawakubo K, Isayama H, Sasahira N, Nakai Y, Kogure H, Hamada T, et al. Clinical utility of an endoscopic ultrasound-guided rendezvous technique via various approach routes. Surg Endosc. 2013;27(9):3437–43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00464-013-2896-5.
- 64. Shiomi H, Yamao K, Hoki N, Hisa T, Ogura T, Minaga K, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided rendezvous technique for failed biliary cannulation in benign and resectable malignant biliary disorders. Dig Dis Sci. 2018;63(3):787–96. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10620-018-4908-8.
- 65. Iwashita T, Yasuda I, Mukai T, Iwata K, Ando N, Doi S, et al. EUS-guided rendezvous for difficult biliary cannulation using a standardized algorithm: a multicenter prospective pilot study (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;83(2):394–400. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gie.2015.04.043.
- 66. Iwashita T, Uemura S, Yoshida K, Mita N, Tezuka R, Yasuda I, et al. EUS-guided hybrid rendezvous technique as salvage for standard rendezvous with intra-hepatic bile duct approach. PLoS One. 2018;13(8):e0202445. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0202445.
- Iwashita T, Lee JG, Shinoura S, Nakai Y, Park DH, Muthusamy VR, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided rendezvous for biliary access after failed cannulation. Endoscopy. 2012;44(1):60–5. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0030-1256871.
- Tsuchiya T, Itoi T, Sofuni A, Tonozuka R, Mukai S. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided rendezvous technique. Dig Endosc. 2016;28(Suppl 1):96–101. https://doi.org/10.1111/ den.12611.
- Francois E, Kahaleh M, Giovannini M, Matos C, Deviere J. EUS-guided pancreaticogastrostomy. Gastrointest Endosc. 2002;56(1):128–33. https://doi.org/10.1067/mge.2002.125547.
- Bataille L, Deprez P. A new application for therapeutic EUS: main pancreatic duct drainage with a "pancreatic rendezvous technique". Gastrointest Endosc. 2002;55(6):740–3. https:// doi.org/10.1067/mge.2002.123621.
- Uchida D, Kato H, Saragai Y, Takada S, Mizukawa S, Muro S, et al. Indications for endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic drainage: for benign or malignant cases? Can J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2018;2018:8216109. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/8216109.
- Dalal A, Patil G, Maydeo A. Six-year retrospective analysis of endoscopic ultrasonographyguided pancreatic ductal interventions at a tertiary referral center. Dig Endosc. 2020;32(3):409–16. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.13504.
- Barkay O, Sherman S, McHenry L, Yoo BM, Fogel EL, Watkins JL, et al. Therapeutic EUSassisted endoscopic retrograde pancreatography after failed pancreatic duct cannulation at ERCP. Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;71(7):1166–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2009.10.048.
- Ergun M, Aouattah T, Gillain C, Gigot JF, Hubert C, Deprez PH. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided transluminal drainage of pancreatic duct obstruction: long-term outcome. Endoscopy. 2011;43(6):518–25. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0030-1256333.
- Nakai Y, Kogure H, Isayama H, Koike K. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic duct drainage. Saudi J Gastroenterol. 2019;25(4):210–7. https://doi.org/10.4103/sjg.SJG_474_18.
- 76. Itoi T, Kasuya K, Sofuni A, Itokawa F, Kurihara T, Yasuda I, et al. Endoscopic ultrasonographyguided pancreatic duct access: techniques and literature review of pancreatography, trans-

mural drainage and rendezvous techniques. Dig Endosc. 2013;25(3):241–52. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.12048.

- Fujii-Lau LL, Levy MJ. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic duct drainage. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2015;22(1):51–7. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhbp.187.
- Will U, Reichel A, Fueldner F, Meyer F. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided drainage for patients with symptomatic obstruction and enlargement of the pancreatic duct. World J Gastroenterol. 2015;21(46):13140–51. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i46.13140.
- 79. Dhir V, Isayama H, Itoi T, Almadi M, Siripun A, Teoh AYB, et al. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided biliary and pancreatic duct interventions. Dig Endosc. 2017;29(4):472–85. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.12818.
- Tyberg A, Sharaiha RZ, Kedia P, Kumta N, Gaidhane M, Artifon E, et al. EUS-guided pancreatic drainage for pancreatic strictures after failed ERCP: a multicenter international collaborative study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2017;85(1):164–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gie.2016.07.030.
- Fujii LL, Topazian MD, Abu Dayyeh BK, Baron TH, Chari ST, Farnell MB, et al. EUSguided pancreatic duct intervention: outcomes of a single tertiary-care referral center experience. Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;78(6):854–64 e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2013.05.016.
- Baron TH, Topazian MD. Endoscopic transduodenal drainage of the gallbladder: implications for endoluminal treatment of gallbladder disease. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007;65(4):735–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2006.07.041.
- Cheon YK, Cho KB, Watkins JL, McHenry L, Fogel EL, Sherman S, et al. Efficacy of diclofenac in the prevention of post-ERCP pancreatitis in predominantly high-risk patients: a randomized double-blind prospective trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007;66(6):1126–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2007.04.012.
- Lee SS, Park DH, Hwang CY, Ahn CS, Lee TY, Seo DW, et al. EUS-guided transmural cholecystostomy as rescue management for acute cholecystitis in elderly or high-risk patients: a prospective feasibility study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007;66(5):1008–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2007.03.1080.
- Isayama H, Kawabe T, Nakai Y, Tsujino T, Sasahira N, Yamamoto N, et al. Cholecystitis after metallic stent placement in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;4(9):1148–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cgh.2006.06.004.
- 86. Nakai Y, Isayama H, Kawakubo K, Kogure H, Hamada T, Togawa O, et al. Metallic stent with high axial force as a risk factor for cholecystitis in distal malignant biliary obstruction. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2014;29(7):1557–62. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgh.12582.
- Isayama H, Nakai Y, Toyokawa Y, Togawa O, Gon C, Ito Y, et al. Measurement of radial and axial forces of biliary self-expandable metallic stents. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;70(1):37–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2008.09.032.
- Mori Y, Itoi T, Baron TH, Takada T, Strasberg SM, Pitt HA, et al. Tokyo Guidelines 2018: management strategies for gallbladder drainage in patients with acute cholecystitis (with videos). J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2018;25(1):87–95. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhbp.504.
- Hung YL, Chong SW, Cheng CT, Liao CH, Fu CY, Hsieh CH, et al. Natural course of acute cholecystitis in patients treated with percutaneous transhepatic gallbladder drainage without elective cholecystectomy. J Gastrointest Surg. 2020;24(4):772–9. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11605-019-04213-0.
- Luk SW, Irani S, Krishnamoorthi R, Wong Lau JY, Wai Ng EK, Teoh AY. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided gallbladder drainage versus percutaneous cholecystostomy for high risk surgical patients with acute cholecystitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy. 2019;51(8):722–32. https://doi.org/10.1055/a-0929-6603.
- 91. Mohan BP, Khan SR, Trakroo S, Ponnada S, Jayaraj M, Asokkumar R, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided gallbladder drainage, transpapillary drainage, or percutaneous drainage in high risk acute cholecystitis patients: a systematic review and comparative meta-analysis. Endoscopy. 2020;52(2):96–106. https://doi.org/10.1055/a-1020-3932.
- 92. Teoh AYB, Kitano M, Itoi T, Perez-Miranda M, Ogura T, Chan SM, et al. Endosonographyguided gallbladder drainage versus percutaneous cholecystostomy in very high-risk surgical

patients with acute cholecystitis: an international randomised multicentre controlled superiority trial (DRAC 1). Gut. 2020;69(6):1085–91. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2019-319996.

- Imai H, Kitano M, Omoto S, Kadosaka K, Kamata K, Miyata T, et al. EUS-guided gallbladder drainage for rescue treatment of malignant distal biliary obstruction after unsuccessful ERCP. Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;84(1):147–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2015.12.024.
- 94. Chang JI, Dong E, Kwok KK. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided transmural gallbladder drainage in malignant obstruction using a novel lumen-apposing stent: a case series (with video). Endosc Int Open. 2019;7(5):E655–E61. https://doi.org/10.1055/a-0826-4309.
- Kumta NA, Lordello Passos M, Rodela Silva GL, Novikov A, Kahaleh M. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided transmural gallbladder drainage with a lumen-apposing metal stent using an electrocautery enhanced delivery system. Endoscopy. 2016;48(S 01):E327. https://doi. org/10.1055/s-0042-117634.
- Tarantino I, Granata A, Barresi L, Ligresti D, Traina M. Bedside EUS-guided treatment in a critically ill patient with acute cholecystitis. Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;83(6):1284–5. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2015.12.022.
- Seo SY, Lee CH, Kim IH, Kim SW, Lee SO, Lee ST, et al. An unusual complication of pyloric ring obstruction caused by flange of lumen apposing metal stent in endoscopic ultrasoundguided gallbladder drainage: a case report. Medicine (Baltimore). 2020;99(27):e21017. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.00000000021017.
- Mohan BP, Asokkumar R, Shakhatreh M, Garg R, Ponnada S, Navaneethan U, et al. Adverse events with lumen-apposing metal stents in endoscopic gallbladder drainage: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Ultrasound. 2019;8(4):241–8. https://doi.org/10.4103/eus. eus_63_18.
- Walter D, Teoh AY, Itoi T, Perez-Miranda M, Larghi A, Sanchez-Yague A, et al. EUS-guided gall bladder drainage with a lumen-apposing metal stent: a prospective long-term evaluation. Gut. 2016;65(1):6–8. https://doi.org/10.1136/gutjnl-2015-309925.
- 100. Kim JJ, Hiotis SP, Sur MD. Gastric reflux into the gallbladder after eus-guided stentingletter to the editor regarding "eus-guided versus percutaneous gallbladder drainage: isn't it time to convert?". J Clin Gastroenterol. 2019;53(5):392–3. https://doi.org/10.1097/ MCG.000000000000890.
- Ogura T, Higuchi K. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided gallbladder drainage: current status and future prospects. Dig Endosc. 2019;31(Suppl 1):55–64. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.13334.
- 102. James TW, Baron TH. EUS-guided gallbladder drainage: a review of current practices and procedures. Endosc Ultrasound. 2019;8(Suppl 1):S28–34. https://doi.org/10.4103/eus.eus_41_19.
- 103. Cho SH, Oh D, Song TJ, Park DH, Seo DW, Lee SK, et al. Comparison of the effectiveness and safety of lumen-apposing metal stents and anti-migrating tubular self-expandable metal stents for EUS-guided gallbladder drainage in high surgical risk patients with acute cholecystitis. Gastrointest Endosc. 2020;91(3):543–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2019.09.042.
- 104. Anderloni A, Buda A, Vieceli F, Khashab MA, Hassan C, Repici A. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided transmural stenting for gallbladder drainage in high-risk patients with acute cholecystitis: a systematic review and pooled analysis. Surg Endosc. 2016;30(12):5200–8. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00464-016-4894-x.
- 105. Teoh AY, Perez-Miranda M, Kunda R, Lee SS, Irani S, Yeaton P, et al. Outcomes of an international multicenter registry on EUS-guided gallbladder drainage in patients at high risk for cholecystectomy. Endosc Int Open. 2019;7(8):E964–E73. https://doi.org/10.1055/a-0915-2098.
- 106. Wang W, Liu B, Qi K, Shi X, Jin Z, Li Z. Efficacy and safety of endoscopic laser lithotripsy and lithotomy through the lumen-apposing metal stent for giant gallbladder stones. VideoGIE. 2020;5(7):318–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vgie.2020.03.005.
- 107. Chan SM, Teoh AYB, Yip HC, Wong VWY, Chiu PWY, Ng EKW. Feasibility of per-oral cholecystoscopy and advanced gallbladder interventions after EUS-guided gallbladder stenting (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2017;85(6):1225–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gie.2016.10.014.

- 108. Ge N, Sun S, Sun S, Wang S, Liu X, Wang G. Endoscopic ultrasound-assisted transmural cholecystoduodenostomy or cholecystogastrostomy as a bridge for per-oral cholecystoscopy therapy using double-flanged fully covered metal stent. BMC Gastroenterol. 2016;16:9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12876-016-0420-9.
- 109. Bassi C, Dervenis C, Butturini G, Fingerhut A, Yeo C, Izbicki J, et al. Postoperative pancreatic fistula: an international study group (ISGPF) definition. Surgery. 2005;138(1):8–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.surg.2005.05.001.
- 110. Le Moine O, Matos C, Closset J, Deviere J. Endoscopic management of pancreatic fistula after pancreatic and other abdominal surgery. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2004;18(5):957–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpg.2004.06.027.
- 111. Arvanitakis M, Delhaye M, Bali MA, Matos C, Le Moine O, Devière J. Endoscopic treatment of external pancreatic fistulas: when draining the main pancreatic duct is not enough. Am J Gastroenterol. 2007;102(3):516–24. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1572-0241.2006.01014.x.
- 112. Varadarajulu S, Wilcox CM, Christein JD. EUS-guided therapy for management of peripancreatic fluid collections after distal pancreatectomy in 20 consecutive patients. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;74(2):418–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2011.03.1242.
- 113. Azeem N, Baron TH, Topazian MD, Zhong N, Fleming CJ, Kendrick ML. Outcomes of endoscopic and percutaneous drainage of pancreatic fluid collections arising after pancreatic tail resection. J Am Coll Surg. 2012;215(2):177–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jamcollsurg.2012.03.015.
- 114. Kwon YM, Gerdes H, Schattner MA, Brown KT, Covey AM, Getrajdman GI, et al. Management of peripancreatic fluid collections following partial pancreatectomy: a comparison of percutaneous versus EUS-guided drainage. Surg Endosc. 2013;27(7):2422–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00464-012-2752-z.
- 115. Tilara A, Gerdes H, Allen P, Jarnagin W, Kingham P, Fong Y, et al. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided transmural drainage of postoperative pancreatic collections. J Am Coll Surg. 2014;218(1):33–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2013.09.001.
- 116. Tan S, Zhong C, Ren Y, Luo X, Xu J, Peng Y, et al. Are lumen-apposing metal stents more effective than plastic stents for the management of pancreatic fluid collections: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastroenterol Res Pract. 2020;2020:4952721. https:// doi.org/10.1155/2020/4952721.
- 117. Siddiqui AA, Adler DG, Nieto J, Shah JN, Binmoeller KF, Kane S, et al. EUS-guided drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections and necrosis by using a novel lumen-apposing stent: a large retrospective, multicenter U.S. experience (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;83(4):699–707. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2015.10.020.
- 118. Irani S, Gluck M, Ross A, Gan SI, Crane R, Brandabur JJ, et al. Resolving external pancreatic fistulas in patients with disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome: using rendezvous techniques to avoid surgery (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76(3):586–93 e1–3. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.gie.2012.05.006.
- 119. Jürgensen C, Distler M, Arlt A, Brückner S, Ellrichmann M, Matthes K, et al. EUS-guided drainage in the management of postoperative pancreatic leaks and fistulas (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2019;89(2):311–9.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2018.08.046.
- Rana SS, Sharma R, Gupta R. Endoscopic treatment of refractory external pancreatic fistulae with disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome. Pancreatology. 2019;19(4):608–13. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pan.2019.05.454.
- Verma S, Rana SS. Disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome: updated review on clinical implications and management. Pancreatology. 2020;20:1035–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. pan.2020.07.402.
- 122. Malleo G, Pulvirenti A, Marchegiani G, Butturini G, Salvia R, Bassi C. Diagnosis and management of postoperative pancreatic fistula. Langenbeck's Arch Surg. 2014;399(7):801–10. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00423-014-1242-2.
- 123. Eisenberg E, Carr DB, Chalmers TC. Neurolytic celiac plexus block for treatment of cancer pain: a meta-analysis. Anesth Analg. 1995;80(2):290–5. https://doi. org/10.1097/00000539-199502000-00015.

- 124. Wiersema MJ, Sandusky D, Carr R, Wiersema LM, Erdel WC, Frederick PK. Endosonographyguided cholangiopancreatography. Gastrointest Endosc. 1996;43(2 Pt 1):102–6. https://doi. org/10.1016/s0016-5107(06)80108-2.
- 125. O'Toole TM, Schmulewitz N. Complication rates of EUS-guided celiac plexus blockade and neurolysis: results of a large case series. Endoscopy. 2009;41(7):593–7. https://doi. org/10.1055/s-0029-1214868.
- Schmulewitz N, Hawes R. EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis--technique and indication. Endoscopy. 2003;35(8):S49–53. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2003-41530.
- 127. Sahai AV, Lemelin V, Lam E, Paquin SC. Central vs. bilateral endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus block or neurolysis: a comparative study of short-term effectiveness. Am J Gastroenterol. 2009;104(2):326–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/ajg.2008.64.
- Puli SR, Reddy JB, Bechtold ML, Antillon MR, Brugge WR. EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for pain due to chronic pancreatitis or pancreatic cancer pain: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Dig Dis Sci. 2009;54(11):2330–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10620-008-0651-x.
- 129. Levy MJ, Topazian MD, Wiersema MJ, Clain JE, Rajan E, Wang KK, et al. Initial evaluation of the efficacy and safety of endoscopic ultrasound-guided direct Ganglia neurolysis and block. Am J Gastroenterol. 2008;103(1):98–103. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007. 01607.x.
- Alvarez-Sanchez MV, Jenssen C, Faiss S, Napoleon B. Interventional endoscopic ultrasonography: an overview of safety and complications. Surg Endosc. 2014;28(3):712–34. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00464-013-3260-5.



22

Novel Endoscopic Focal Therapy for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Takeshi Ogura

Abstract

Despite attempts at local treatment for pancreatic cancer (PC) and cholangiocarcinoma (CCA), prolonged survival might remain limited because PC and CCA are considered systemic diseases. However, recently, endoscopic therapeutic modalities such as endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) or digital single-operator cholangioscopy (DSOCS) have emerged, and local endoscopic treatment has thus gained significant interest as an innovative technique to treat PC and CCA. If tumor size can be decreased by local endoscopic treatment, several effects might be expected, such as the resolution of bile duct obstruction leading to a biliary stenting-free situation and pain relief. To date, various local endoscopic treatment techniques such as EUS-guided fine-needle injection, brachytherapy, and tumor ablation for PC, and photodynamic treatment, radiofrequency ablation under endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography for CCA. In this chapter, a novel local endoscopic treatment for PC and CCA using EUS and DSOCS is described with a review of the literature.

Keywords

 $Pancreatic\ cancer\ \cdot\ Cholangiocarcinoma\ \cdot\ Endoscopic\ retrograde\ cholangiopancreatography\ \cdot\ Endoscopic\ ultrasound\ \cdot\ Focal\ therapy$

285

T. Ogura (🖂)

²nd Department of Internal Medicine, Osaka Medical College, Osaka, Japan e-mail: in2121@osaka-med.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_22

Pancreatic cancer		
	EUS-guided fine-needle injection	
	EUS-guided brachytherapy	
	EUS-guided tumor ablation	Radiofrequency ablation
		High-intensity-focused ultrasound
		Cryothermal ablation
		Photodynamic treatment
		Neodymium-doped yttrium aluminum
		garnet laser ablation
Cholangiocarcinoma		
	ERCP-guided	
	photodynamic treatment	
	ERCP-guided	
	radiofrequency ablation	

 Table 22.1 Major techniques of endoscopic local therapy for pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma

22.1 Background

The incidence of pancreatic cancer (PC) has increased over recent decades [1]. The poor prognosis of PC is well known, with a survival rate of <10% [2], despite developments in systemic chemotherapy [3, 4]. Cholangiocarcinoma (CCA) is uncommon compared with PC but is known as an aggressive malignancy of biliary epithelial cells [5]. In unresectable cases, the median overall survival in CCA patients is 3-6 months [6]. Early diagnosis of PC and CCA is thus extremely important, and surgical resection should be performed to obtain curative treatment. On the other hand, systemic chemotherapy now plays a core role in advanced-stage PC and CCA patients. Despite attempts at local treatment for PC and CCA, prolonged survival might remain limited because PC and CCA are considered systemic diseases. However, because endoscopic therapeutic modalities such as endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) or digital single-operator cholangioscopy (DSOCS) have emerged, local endoscopic treatment has gained significant interest as an innovative technique to treat PC and CCA. If tumor size can be decreased by local endoscopic treatment, several effects might be expected, such as the resolution of bile duct obstruction leading to a biliary stenting-free situation and pain relief. In addition, prolonged survival may be obtained by this technique when combined with systemic chemotherapy.

In this chapter, a novel local endoscopic treatment for PC and CCA using EUS and DSOCS is described with a review of the literature (Table 22.1).

22.2 Local Endoscopic Treatment for Pancreatic Cancer

PC is characterized as a hypovascular tumor and histologically shows dense stroma, so improving the effectiveness of systemic chemotherapy remains challenging. On the other hand, local endoscopic treatment has the potential to minimize systemic

exposures and to increase local concentrations of antitumor agents or physical treatment effects. Local endoscopic treatment can be divided into two main techniques: EUS-guided fine-needle injection of antitumor agents; and tumor direct ablation. Local endoscopic treatments might have benefits because direct antitumor effects might be obtained by tumor ablation and injection of antitumor agents [7].

22.2.1 EUS-Guided Fine-Needle Injection

After PC is identified under EUS guidance, several materials are directly injected into the tumor through the fine needle. Compared with transvenous or transarterial injections, materials can be directly injected within the tumor, so material effects might be improved. In addition, the adverse event rate seems likely to be reduced, because systemic effects should be minimized [8]. Various antitumor agents have been reported [9–15].

A phase I/II trial examining intratumoral endoscopic ultrasound injection of ONYX-015 with intravenous gemcitabine in 21 patients with unresectable PC has been reported [11]. In that study, partial regression was observed in two patients, and minor response in two patients. Eleven patients displayed progressive disease or withdrew from the study due to treatment toxicity. Given those results, achieving clinical efficacy with EUS-guided fine-needle injection remains challenging.

Nishimura et al. recently conducted a clinical trial of EUS-guided fine-needle injection using STNM01, a synthetic double-stranded RNA oligonucleotide that selectively inhibits expression of carbohydrate sulfotransferase 15 (CHST15) [13]. CHST15 is known to promote tumor growth and invasion factors. In this study, a total of 16 mL of STNM01 (250 nM) was injected into the tumor. The safety of this technique was evaluated first, and local expression of CHST15 was histologically evaluated by overall survival (OS). No adverse events were seen in any patients. Mean tumor diameter decreased from 30.7 mm to 29.3 mm by 4 weeks after treatment. Serum levels of soluble CD44 variant 6 (sCD44v6) decreased significantly from 98.1 ng/ml to 83.2 ng/ml. In EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration specimens, CHST15 was highly expressed at baseline, with two patients showing large reductions of CHST15 by week 4. Mean OS for these two patients was 15 months, compared to 5.7 months for the other four patients. They concluded that EUS-guided fine-needle injection of oligonucleotide STNM01 was technically safe for PC patients, and reductions in CHST15 and sCD44v6 could contribute to the prediction of tumor progression and OS.

As noted above, various materials have been attempted, and this novel concept might be expected. However, certain clinical evidence is still lacking. Prospective randomized controlled trials in a large patient cohort are warranted.

22.2.2 EUS-Guided Brachytherapy

Radiation combined with systemic chemotherapy for locally advanced PC now plays an important role in preoperative down-staging [14]. In addition, reducing

tumor volume might benefit patients with cancer pain. However, the pancreas is situated deep in the abdominal cavity, and PC, which histologically comprises adenocarcinoma cells, is relatively insensitive to radiation compared with other histological cancer types such as squamous cell carcinoma. Brachytherapy, as a form of radiotherapy in which radioactive seeds, microparticles, or liquids are directly placed within the tumor, might thus be ideal for PC to obtain effective irradiation. Traditionally, this technique has been indicated for other cancers, such as those of the prostate, cervix, lung, or head [15–17]. The benefits of brachytherapy are the delivery of a much greater dose of radiation to the tumor and relatively low toxicity for other organs compared with external radiotherapy because brachytherapy does not need to penetrate normal tissues existing between the radiation source and target tumor.

Compared with computed tomography (CT)- or transabdominal ultrasonographyguided approaches, EUS-guided approaches using radionuclides such as phosphorus 32, iodine, and gold might offer several advantages in brachytherapy by providing clear real-time imaging. EUS-guided brachytherapy has thus emerged [18–20]. One recent clinical trial of EUS-guided brachytherapy using novel ³²P microparticles (P-32) is now underway [7, 18, 21]. P-32 is an experimental technique intended for use in brachytherapy that carries the radioactive β -emitter P-32 inside inactive silicon particles. The PC is punctured using a 22-G fine needle, and the microparticles are inserted into the PC through a needle. A total of nine patients with locally advanced PC have been enrolled. P-32 was successfully inserted into the tumor in all patients without any adverse events. The local disease control rate was 88%, with partial response or stable disease observed in seven of the nine patients. Median tumor volume in week 16 was -9% (range, +61 to -80%). Although the results represent preliminary data, the authors concluded that EUSguided brachytherapy using P-32 combined with standard chemotherapy is technically feasible and showed an acceptable safety profile in patients with unresectable, locally advanced PC.

EUS-guided brachytherapy might be clinically impactful and technically feasible, but further evaluation in a prospective, randomized study is needed to verify the benefits of this technique.

22.2.3 EUS-Guided Tumor Ablation

Another technique for local endoscopic treatment of PC is tumor ablation. This treatment can be divided into several techniques based on the application of different types of electrical and thermal energy. To date, various kinds of EUS-guided tumor ablation have been reported, such as radiofrequency ablation (RFA), high-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU), cryothermal ablation, photodynamic treatment (PDT), and neodymium-doped yttrium aluminum garnet (YAG) laser ablation.

After the first report of EUS-guided RFA by Goldberg et al. [22], the technique has now matured and is now being applied to patients with pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors and pancreatic cystic lesions, especially in cases unsuited to surgical resection [23]. This technique has recently also been attempted for patients with advanced PC. Among cases of local PC treatment under EUS guidance, EUS-guided RFA has been evaluated the most in clinical trials. After RFA procedures, inflammatory responses such as natural killer cells, dendritic cells, and T lymphocytes have been observed within the RFA site. In addition, according to an investigation of immune reactions in blood samples of patients with locally advanced PC [24], CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ increased significantly between days 3 and 30, suggesting the activation of adaptive immune responses. Effector memory T cells (T_{EM}), which play a crucial role in immediate memory response, were also increased. RFA might thus have roles to play not only at local sites but also in systemic responses to patients with locally advanced PC. Naturally, this result from a pilot study should be verified in a prospective, large-scale study. To date, several devices for EUS-guided RFA, such as the Habib[™] EUS-RFA electrode (EMcision Ltd, London, UK) and EUSRA RF electrode (STARmed; Koyang, South Korea) have become available [25]. Scopelliti et al. evaluated the technical safety and feasibility of EUS-RFA using STARmed devices for patients with unresectable PC with non-metastatic tumors [26]. In this study, 10 patients were enrolled after neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Technical success was obtained for all patients with no major adverse events, although self-limiting abdominal pain (n = 2), increased serum amylase levels (n = 2), and peripancreatic effusion (n = 2) were observed and successfully treated by conservative treatment. Partial response with reduction in PC size was observed in five patients, and stable disease in five patients. According to that preliminary study, EUS-RFA might be safe and feasible, although a prospective, randomized trial of a large cohort with long-term follow-up is needed.

HIFU is another novel local endoscopic treatment technique, utilizing thermal denaturation caused by ultrasonography leading to tumor necrosis. Zhu et al. retrospectively investigated HIFU for advanced PC [27]. Among 83 patients who underwent HIFU and evaluation of disease control, the complete response rate was 3.6% (3/83), and the partial response rate was 79.5% (66/83). In addition, pain reduction was observed in 74 patients. Overall survival rates at 1 and 2 years were 41.5% and 9.6%, respectively. They, therefore, concluded that HIFU can alleviate cancerrelated pain and prolong overall survival. As noted above, HIFU might be a promising treatment modality. To obtain greater treatment effects and to prevent adverse events such as organ injury, devices for EUS-guided HIFU have increasingly been developed (Fig. 22.1) [28, 29]. A clinical study is needed to determine whether EUS-guided HIFU represents a valid alternative treatment.

To prevent thermal injury, which might, in turn, lead to biliary or duodenal stricture and vessel injury, cryothermal ablation has been developed [30, 31]. Cryothermal ablation is a hybrid bipolar method combining the thermal injury of RFA with the cooling effects of cryogenic gases. As a preliminary study, Carrara et al. evaluated EUS-guided cryothermal ablation in the porcine pancreas [30]. Ablation was attempted for 14 pigs with an energy output of 16 W and a simultaneous cryogenic effect, with CO_2 at 650 psi applied for 120–900 s. They reported that the procedure was clearly visible in real time under EUS guidance with no mortality events. After 5 years, Arcidiacono et al. conducted the first feasibility study of



Fig. 22.1 Endoscopic ultrasound-guided high-intensity-focused ultrasound image

EUS-guided cryothermal ablation for 22 patients with local PC [31]. In that study, EUS-guided cryothermal ablation was successfully performed in 16 patients (72.8%), although 6 patients showed technical failure due to stiffness of the intestinal wall and tumor. Severe adverse events were not observed, although minor early adverse events such as minor bleeding (n = 1), increased amylase levels (n = 3), or abdominal pain (n = 3) and late adverse events mainly associated with tumor progressions such as jaundice (n = 2) and duodenal obstruction (n = 1) were observed. EUS-guided cryothermal ablation might be technically feasible, but long-term results from a large-scale clinical trial are needed to evaluate the clinical significance.

PDT has been widely performed for various malignant tumors to obtain selective tissue necrosis or apoptosis. Regarding EUS-guided PDT, a limited approach, especially for the pancreatic head, is one limitation due to the stiffness of the catheter. Recently, a flexible laser-light catheter has been developed for experimental use. Choi et al. evaluated EUS-guided PDT using this device for patients with locally advanced pancreaticobiliary malignancies [32]. In that study, six patients (caudate lobe of the liver, n = 2; far distal bile duct, n = 1; tail of the pancreas, n = 1) were enrolled. Technical success was obtained in all patients with no treatment-related adverse events. Stable disease was observed in all four patients, with a median follow-up of 5 months. According to that preliminary study, EUS-guided PDT might be feasible, but only one PC patient was included in the study. More recently, DeWitt et al. conducted a phase I study of EUS-guided PDT for locally advanced PC [33]. Twelve patients with PC were enrolled, including 8 patients with pancreatic head and/or neck lesions (mean tumor diameter, 45.2 mm). Increased volume and tumor necrosis were observed in 6 of 12 patients (50%) after EUS-guided PDT. Mean overall increases in volume and necrosis were 10 ± 26 cm³ (P = 0.20) and $18 \pm 22\%$ (P = 0.016), respectively. During follow-up (median, 10.5 months), median progression-free survival (PFS) and OS were 2.6 months and 11.5 months, respectively. In addition, adverse events associated with EUS-guided PDT were not seen in any patients. EUS-guided PDT might thus represent a useful treatment technique, although further study is needed.

Compared with the above laser-based treatment techniques, YAG offers several potential benefits, such as the high rate of necrosis associated with a well-defined ablation area and a short application time. Di Matteo et al. recently evaluated the feasibility of EUS-guided YAG for unresectable PC [34]. Among nine patients with stage IIb–III PC who underwent EUS-guided YAG, the ablation area, as demonstrated by 24-h CT, ranged from 0.4 cm³ (for the lower power setting, 2 W/800 J) to a maximum of 6.4 cm³ (for 4 W/1000 J). All procedures were successfully performed without any adverse events.

Finally, various techniques regarding EUS-guided tumor ablation have been reported, and these techniques might be feasible and effective as local treatments for PC. However, stronger evidence based on strict, large-scale, randomized clinical trials remains lacking. Further study is needed.

22.3 Local Endoscopic Treatment for Cholangiocarcinoma

Compared with PC, CCA is usually associated with obstructive jaundice. In addition, an EUS-guided approach, such as fine-needle aspiration, is not a common diagnostic method. Therefore, an intraductal approach might be reasonable in CCA patients. As a local endoscopic treatment technique for CCA, PDT, and RFA under endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) have been mainly attempted according to previous studies. Because of the improvement of DSOCS, PDT can be easily attempted under direct visualization, and the effectiveness of RFA can also be observed. To undergo continuous chemotherapy, stent patency or the resolution of bile duct obstruction is very important. Therefore, volume reduction by endoscopic local treatment may make sense.

22.3.1 Photodynamic Treatment

PDT plays a role by creating free-radical-associated tumor cell destruction caused by porfimer enrichment in CCA cells. To date, various clinical trials have been published [35–39]. Ortner et al. conducted a randomized, prospective study of PDT for CCA patients [35]. In this study setting, patients underwent stenting with or without PDT, and all patients did not generally undergo systemic chemotherapy. Although patients' characteristics such as Bismuth types or tumor staging were not significantly different between the groups, median survival was significantly longer in the stent with PDT group (493 days, 95% confidence interval [CI] 276–710 days) than in the stent alone group (98 days, 95% CI 87–107 days; P < 0.001). In addition, nonfatal adverse events were not observed with PDT. Kahaleh et al. also conducted a comparison study between stenting alone and stenting with PDT treatment for CCA patients [36]. In this study, 19 patients underwent stenting with PDT, and 29 patients also underwent stenting alone. OS was significantly longer in the stent with PDT group (16.2 months) than in the stent alone group (7.4 months; P < 0.004). Although the mortality rate was not significantly different at 12 months, the PDT with stent group had lower mortality than the stent alone group. Adverse events of PDT, such as skin phototoxicity requiring topical therapy, were observed in three patients. Therefore, according to these studies, PDT for CCA might be feasible and safe, and it has the potential benefit of obtaining longer survival. Recently, an evaluation of the combination therapy of PDT with systemic chemotherapy has been reported as a randomized, phase II trial [38]. Of 43 patients, 21 underwent PDT plus S-1, and 22 underwent PDT alone. The 1-year survival rate was significantly longer in the PDT plus S-1 group than in the PDT alone group (76.2% vs. 32%, P = 0.003), and OS was also longer in the PDT plus S-1 group (median 17 months, 95% CI: 12.6–21.4 months, vs. 8 months, 95% CI: 6–10 months, P = 0.005; hazard ratio [HR], 0.36, 95% CI: 0.17–0.75). In addition, PFS was longer in the PDT plus S-1 group than in the PDT alone group (median 10 months [95% CI: 4.1-16] vs. 2 months [95% CI: 0.4–3.5], P = 0.009; HR for progression 0.39, 95% CI: 0.19-0.83). Therefore, they concluded that PDT plus S-1 was feasible and associated with a significant improvement of OS and PFS. Given these findings, PDT seems promising. On the other hand, according to a more recent randomized trial, negative results have been noted [39]. In this randomized trial, 92 patients were divided into two groups, the PDT with stent group (n = 46) and the stent alone group (n = 46). Regarding adverse events, no significant differences in grade 3–4 toxicities were observed between the two groups, since grade 3-4 was not observed. However, after a median follow-up of 8.4 months, OS (median 6.2 vs. 9.8 months; HR 1.56, 95% CI 1.00 to 2.43, P = 0.048) and PFS (median 3.4 vs. 4.3 months, HR 1.43, 95% CI 0.93 to 2.18, P = 0.10) were worse in patients who underwent PDT than in the stent alone group. Based on these results, they concluded that PDT was associated with a worse outcome, and, therefore, PDT cannot be recommended for CCA patients. In addition, some guidelines also do not recommend PDT [40]. In conclusion, PDT under ERCP might be technically feasible and safe. However, clinical outcomes, such as OS, are still unclear. Therefore, further evaluation comparing it to other treatment techniques is needed in larger studies.

22.3.2 Intraductal RFA Treatment

Since RFA for biliary tumors was first reported by Steel et al. [41], many studies of intraductal RFA have been reported [42–50]. In a relatively large-scale study, Dolak et al. evaluated the clinical outcomes of 84 consecutive applications [43]. Median stent patency after the last electively carried out intraductal RFA was 170 days (95% CI 63–277 days) and was plastic stenting (218 vs. 115 days). In addition, the median survival time was 10.6 months (95% CI 6.9–14.4 months) from the time of the first RFA in each patient and 17.9 months (95% CI 10.3–25.6 months) from the time of initial diagnosis. They concluded that this result was much better than the survival rates documented for untreated patients. In a more recent meta-analysis of intraductal RFA including nine studies with a total of 505 patients [44], the pooled weight mean difference of stent patency was 50.6 days (95% CI 32.83–68.4 days), which was better for patients who underwent intraductal RFA.

survival analysis using the reconstructed Kaplan-Meier method showed improved survival in patients who underwent intraductal RFA (HR 1.395; 95% CI 1.145-1.7; P < 0.001). Therefore, according to this meta-analysis, RFA might be safe and associated with improved stent patency and longer survival. Recently, Yang et al. conducted a randomized trial comparing stent deployment after intraductal RFA (n = 32) and stent deployment alone (n = 33) for patients with extrahepatic CCA [46]. In this study, plastic stent patency was significantly longer in the stent deployment after the intraductal RFA group (6.8 months; 95% CI 3.6-8.2) than in the stent deployment alone group (6.8 months; 2.4-6.5; P = 0.02). Although the preoperative Karnofsky performance status (KPS) score was not significantly different between the two groups (82.9 ± 9.3 vs. 79.9 ± 7.8 , P = 0.28), the KPS score was significantly higher in the stent deployment after the intraductal RFA group than in the stent deployment alone group at 1 month (86.1 \pm 6.8 vs. 72.4 \pm 8.2, P = 0.02), 3 months $(71.4 \pm 7.1 \text{ vs. } 60.3 \pm 5.4, P = 0.04)$, 6 months $(61.4 \pm 7.1 \text{ vs. } 48.2 \pm 6.2, P = 0.03)$, and 9 months (58.2 \pm 11.5 vs. 22.5 \pm 8.9, P < 0.001). In addition, the mean OS was significantly longer in the stent deployment after the intraductal RFA group than in the stent deployment alone group $(13.2 \pm 0.6 \text{ vs. } 8.3 \pm 0.5, P < 0.001)$. Moreover, intraductal RFA was a major protective factor affecting OS (HR 0.182, 95% CI 0.08–0.322; P < 0.001) on multivariate analysis using Cox regression analysis. Intraductal RFA might thus be a useful treatment option based on these reports. Theoretically, intraductal RFA might play two roles for tumor reduction and preventing tumor ingrowth after uncovered metal stent deployment [47]. Therefore, patients can receive continuous chemotherapy, which might prolong overall survival.

Though intraductal RFA itself might result in tumor reduction, the theory that combination treatment with systemic chemotherapy might prolong survival is well accepted. However, many previous studies have been conducted for patients who were unsuitable for systemic chemotherapy. Recently, Yang et al. evaluated the clinical efficacy and safety of intraductal RFA combined with S-1 for the treatment of CCA in a randomized trial [50]. In this study, a total of 75 patients were enrolled and divided into the intraductal RFA with the S-1 group (n = 37) and the intraductal RFA alone group (n = 38). Stent patency was significantly longer for intraductal RFA with S-1 than for intraductal RFA alone $(6.6 \pm 1.5 \text{ vs. } 5.6 \pm 0.1 \text{ months},$ P = 0.014). In addition, the median OS was significantly longer in the intraductal RFA with the S-1 group (16.0 months) than in the intraductal RFA alone group (11.9 months; P < 0.001). The incidence of procedure-related adverse events was not significantly different between the two groups (8.1% vs. 10.5%). Therefore, they concluded that intraductal RFA combined with S-1 is associated with longer survival and stent patency. However, in this study, S-1 was used as systemic chemotherapy. Since the standard chemotherapy regimen is cisplatin with gemcitabine, further trials are needed.

As noted above, intraductal RFA might obtain longer survival, pain relief, and prolonged stent patency, but severe adverse events such as bile duct perforation or bleeding can occur. In fact, with the transhepatic approach, bile duct perforation has been reported as a fatal adverse event [48]. In addition, Tal et al. reported biliary bleeding cases after intraductal RFA [49]. Two of these patients died from

hemorrhagic shock, although bleeding was successfully treated in one patient using immediate self-expandable metal stent (SEMS) placement. If cholangioscopic findings of malignant stricture are not seen, bile duct perforation may easily occur with RFA. Furthermore, RFA for a bile duct with no cholangioscopic findings of malignant stricture can injure the vessel around the bile duct wall, and severe bleeding may occur. To overcome these issues, preoperative evaluation using intraductal ultrasound, EUS, or cholangioscopy is needed. We evaluated the safety of intraductal RFA by DSOCS before/after intraductal RFA [47]. After cholangiography is performed (Fig. 22.2a), DSOCS is first inserted into the stricture site, and whether a tumor is present within the bile duct is evaluated (Fig. 22.2b). Then, intraductal RFA is attempted under fluoroscopic guidance, and the effect of this treatment is evaluated under fluoroscopic and DSOCS guidance (Fig. 22.2c). Although intraductal RFA was safely attempted in our study, patients whose stent patency was extremely short were seen (42, 68, and 82 days). These patients underwent uncovered SEMS placement before intraductal RFA. The reason for the extremely short patency might be one of the characteristics of RFA, such as it is unlikely to affect tumorous tissue outside the metal stent. Therefore, intraductal RFA as re-intervention after metal stent deployment should be evaluated by further studies.

More recently, RFA probe devices have been improved to attempt RFA with greater safety. Lee et al. reported a clinical study of a new intraductal RFA device [45]. In this study, a new intraductal RFA catheter (ELRATM, STARmed, Goyang, Korea) was used. The bipolar electrodes at the terminal portion of the catheter are stainless steel rings (3 or 6 mm in width and 18 or 33 mm in length) (Fig. 22.3a). This new intraductal RFA catheter system operates in continuous mode and temperature mode (Fig. 22.3b). Temperature mode enables continuous maintenance of the chosen electrode temperature during RFA, and thus excessive heating can be avoided. They performed intraductal RFA for 30 patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction (CCA, n = 19; PC, n = 9; gallbladder cancer, n = 2). Intraductal RFA was successfully performed in all patients. Adverse events were observed in three patients. Mild pancreatitis occurred in two patients and was successfully treated by conservative management. Acute cholangitis was observed in one patient and was



Fig. 22.2 (a) Lower bile duct stenosis is observed on cholangiography. (b) Tumor can be observed within the bile duct on cholangioscopy. (c) After radiofrequency ablation, tumor has disappeared (cholangioscopic imaging)


Fig. 22.3 (a) The bipolar electrodes at the terminal portion of the catheter are stainless steel rings (3 or 6 mm in width and 18 or 33 mm in length). (b) When tip temperature will reach presetting temperature (75 $^{\circ}$ C, 80 $^{\circ}$ C), RFA automatically turns off for minimizing complications

also successfully treated conservatively. As noted, hemobilia or bile duct perforation was not seen in any patients during follow-up (median 208 days, range 24–688 days). An automatic temperature-controlled intraductal RFA catheter was safely applied, although further prospective studies with comparison to a conventional RFA probe are needed.

Finally, intraductal RFA is mainly reported as a local treatment for CCA. This treatment might help obtain longer stent patency or pain relief because of its local tumor reduction effect. In addition, according to previous studies, longer survival might also be obtained, although a prospective, randomized, larger-scale study is needed.

22.4 Conclusion

Endoscopic focal treatment for PC or CCA is technically feasible and relatively safe. In addition, good results have been reported, especially in CCA patients. However, advanced pancreatobiliary cancer should be systematically treated to prolong survival because these cancers are well recognized to be a systemic disease. Therefore, not only improvement of devices but also definitive regimens of combination treatment with systemic chemotherapy are needed, although several effects such as longer stent patency or pain relief are expected in focal endoscopic treatment.

Acknowledgments The author would like to thank Professor Reiko Ashida and Jae Hee Cho, who provided several photographs in Figs. 22.1 and 22.3.

References

- Ferlay J, Colombert M, Soerjomataram I, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: estimates for 40 countries and 25 major cancers in 2018. Eur J Cancer. 2018;103:356–87.
- 2. Surveillance E and End Results (SEER) Program. Cancer Stat Facts: Pancreatic Cancer. 2018 [cited 2019 August, 1]. Available from: https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/htm/pancreas.html.
- Von Hoff DD, et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxcel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med. 2013;369:1691–703.
- Conroy T, Hammel P, Hebbar M, et al. FOLFILINOX or gemcitabine as adjuvant therapy for pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med. 2018;379:2395–406.
- 5. Lazaridis KN, Gores GJ. Cholangiocarcinoma. Gastroenterology. 2005;128:1655-67.
- Park J, Kim MH, Kim KP, et al. Natural history and prognostic factors of advanced cholangiocarcinoma without surgery, chemotherapy, or radiotherapy: a large-scale observation study. Gut Liver. 2009;3:298–305.
- 7. Cazacu IM, Singh BS, Saftoiu A, et al. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer. Curr Gastroenterol Rep. 2020;22:27.
- Seicean A, Cainap C, Gulei I, et al. Pain palliation by endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus neurolysis in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer. J Gastrointest Liver Dis. 2013;22:59–64.
- 9. Chang KJ, Nguyen PT, Thompson JA, et al. Phase 1 clinical trail of allogenic mixed lymphocyte culture (cytoimplant) delivered by endoscopic ultrasound guided fine-needle injection in patients with advanced pancreatic carcinoma. Cancer. 2000;88:1325–35.
- Herman JM, Wild AT, Wang H, et al. Randomized phase III multi-institutional study of TNFerade biologic with fluorouracil and radiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: final results. J Clin Oncol. 2013;31:886–94.
- Hecht JR, Bedford R, Abbruzzese JL, et al. A phase I/II trial of intratumoral endoscopic ultrasound injection of ONYX-015 with intravenous gemcitabine in unresectable pancreatic carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2003;9:555–61.
- Hirooka Y, Kasuya H, Ishikawa T, et al. A Phase I clinical trial of EUS-guided intratumoral injection of the oncolytic virus, HF10 for unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer. BMC Cancer. 2018;18:596.
- Nishimura M, Matsukawa M, Fujii Y, et al. Effects of EUS-guided intratumoral injection of oligonucleotide STNM01 on tumor growth, histology, and overall survival in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;87:1126–31.
- Versteijine E, Suker M, Groothuis K, et al. Preoperative Chemoradiotherapy Versus Immediate Surgery for Resectable and Borderline Resectable Pancreatic Cancer: Results of the Dutch Randomized Phase III PREOPANC Trial. J Clin Oncol. 2020;38:1763–73.
- 15. Chitti B, Goyal S, Sherman JH, et al. The role of brachytherapy in the management of brain metastases: a systematic review. J Contemp Brachytherapy. 2020;12:67–83.
- 16. Mannion L, Bosco C, Nair R, et al. Overall survival, disease-specific survival and local recurrence outcomes in patients with muscle-invasive bladder cancer treated with external beam radiotherapy and brachytherapy: a systematic review. BJU Int. 2020;125:780–91.

- 17. Zhou X, Jiao D, Dou M, et al. Brachytherapy Combined With or Without Hormone Therapy for Localized Prostate Cancer: A Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review. Front Oncol. 2020;10:169.
- 18. Bhutani MS, Cazacu IM, Luzuriaga Chavez AA, et al. Novel EUS-guided brachytherapy treatment of pancreatic cancer with phosphorus-32 microparticles: first United States experience. VideoGIE. 2019;4:223-5.
- 19. Sun S, Qingjie L, Qiyong G, et al. EUS-guided interstitial brachytherapy of the pancreas: a feasibility study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2005:62:775-9.
- 20. George NE, Tharian B, Lyo H, et al. The Utility of Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Brachytherapy in Liver Metastasis: A Case Report and Review of the Literature. Am J Med Case Rep. 2018;6:189-92.
- 21. Bhutani MS, Klapman JB, Tuli R, et al. An open-label, single-arm pilot study of EUS-guided brachytherapy with phosphorus-32 microparticles in combination with gemcitabine +/- nabpaclitaxel in unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer (OncoPaC-1): Technical details and study protocol. Endosc Ultrasound. 2020;9:24-30.
- 22. Goldberg SN, Mallery S, Gazelle GS, et al. EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation in the pancreas: Results in a procine model. Gastrointest Ednosc. 1999;50:392-401.
- 23. Pai M, Habib N, Senturk H, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound guided radiofrequency ablation, for pancreatic cystic neoplasms and neuroendocrine tumors. World J Gastrointest Surg. 2015;7:52-9.
- 24. Giardino A, Innamorati G, Ugel S, et al. Immunomodulation after radiofrequency ablation of locally advanced pancreatic cancer by monitoring the immune response in 10 patients. Pancreatology. 2017;17:962-6.
- 25. Dabizzi E, Arcidiacono PG. EUS-guided solid pancreatic tumor ablation. Endosc Ultrasound. 2017;6:S90-4.
- 26. Scopelliti F, Pea A, Conigliaro R, et al. Technique, safety, and feasibility of EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation in unresectable pancreatic cancer. Surg Endosc. 2018;32:4022-8.
- 27. Zhu B, Lu J, Diao L, et al. High-intensity focused ultrasound ablation for advanced pancreatic cancer. J Gancer Res Ther. 2019;15:831-5.
- 28. Ki T, Khokhlova T, Maloney E, et al. Endoscopic high-intensity focused US: technical aspects and studies in an in vivo porcine model (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;81:1243-50.
- 29. Ashida R, Kawabata K, Yamanaka K, et al. Newly developed treatment system using endoscopic ultrasound guided high intensity focused ultrasound. Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;87:AB458.
- 30. Carrara S, Arcidiation PG, Albarello L, et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided application of a new hybrid cryotherm probe in porcine pancreas: A preliminary study. Endoscopy. 2008;40:321-6.
- 31. Arcidiacono PG, Carrara S, Reni M, et al. Feasibility and safety of EUS-guided cryothermal ablation in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76:1142-51.
- 32. Choi JH, Lee JH, Park JH, et al. Initial human experience of endoscopic ultrasound-guided photodynamic therapy with a novel photosensitizer and a flexible lase-light catheter. Endoscopy. 2015;47:1035-8.
- 33. DeWitt JM, Sandrasegaran K, O'Neil B, et al. Phase 1 study of EUS-guided photodynamic therapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc. 2019;89:390-8.
- 34. Di Matteo FM, Saccomandi P, Martino M, et al. Feasibility of EUS-guided Nd:YAG laser ablation of unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;88:168-174.e1.
- 35. Ortner ME, Caca K, Berr F, et al. Successful photodynamic therapy for nonresectable cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized prospective study. Gastroenterology. 2003;125:1355-63.
- 36. Kahaleh M, Mishra R, Shami VM, et al. Unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: comparison of survival in biliary stenting alone versus stenting with photodynamic therapy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2008;6:290-7.

- Gonzalez-Carmona MA, Bolch M, Jansen C, et al. Combined photodynamic therapy with systemic chemotherapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2019;49:437–47.
- Park DH, Lee SS, Park SE, et al. Randomised phase II trial of photodynamic therapy plus oral fluoropyrimidine, S-1, versus photodynamic therapy alone for unresectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Eur J Cancer. 2014;50:1259–68.
- Pereira SP, Jitlal M, Duggan M, et al. PHOTOSTENT-02: porfimer sodium photodynamic therapy plus stenting versus stenting alone in patients with locally advanced or metastatic biliary tract cancer. ESMO Open. 2018;3:e000379.
- 40. Khan SA, Davidson BR, Goldin RD, et al. British society of gastroenterology. Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of cholangiocarcinoma: an update. Gut. 2012;61:1657–69.
- Steel AW, Postgate AJ, Khorandi S, et al. Endoscopically applied radiofrequency ablation of malignant biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;73:149–53.
- 42. Figueroa-Barojas P, Bakhru MR, Habib NA, et al. Safety and efficacy of radiofrequency ablation in the management of unresectable bile duct and pancreatic cancer: a novel palliation technique. J Oncol. 2013;2013:910897.
- Dolak W, Schreiber F, Schwaighofer H, et al. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation for malignant biliary obstruction: a nationwide retrospective study of 84 consecutive applications. Surg Endosc. 2014;28:854–60.
- 44. Sofi AA, Khan MA, Das A, et al. Radiofrequency ablation with biliary stent placement versus stent placement alone for malignant biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;87:944–951.e1.
- 45. Lee YN, Jeong S, Choi HJ, et al. The safety of newly developed automatic temperaturecontrolled endobiliary radiofrequency ablation system for malignant biliary strictures: A prospective multicenter study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;34:1451–9.
- 46. Yang J, Wang J, Zhou H, et al. Efficacy and safety of endoscopic radiofrequency ablation for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized trial. Endoscopy. 2018;50:751–60.
- 47. Ogura T, Onda S, Sano T, et al. Evaluation of the safety of endoscopic radiofrequency ablation for malignant biliary stricture using a digital peroral cholangioscope (with videos). Dig Endosc. 2017;29:712–7.
- 48. Zhou C, Wei B, Gao K, et al. Biliary tract perforation following percutaneous endobiliary radiofrequency ablation: A report of two cases. Oncol Letter. 2016;11:3813–6.
- 49. Tal AO, Vermehren J, Friedrich-Rust M, et al. Intraductal endoscopic radiofrequency ablation for the treatment of hilar non-resectable malignant bile duct obstruction. World J Gastrointest Endosc. 2014;16:13–9.
- 50. Yang J, Wang J, Zhou H, et al. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation plus a novel oral 5-fluorouracil compound versus radiofrequency ablation alone for unresectable extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc. 2020;92:1204–1212.e1.



23

Endoscopic Management of Gastrointestinal Obstruction from Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Naminatsu Takahara and Yousuke Nakai

Abstract

Advanced or recurrent pancreaticobiliary cancer often develops gastrointestinal obstruction including gastric outlet obstruction (GOO) and afferent loop obstruction (ALO). GOO is characterized by mechanical gastroduodenal obstruction secondary to advanced or recurrent tumor, presenting with an insufficient oral intake, intractable vomiting, and severe malnutrition. ALO is one of the postoperative complications caused by tumor recurrence involved in the afferent loop and causes several symptoms including acute cholangitis and epigastric pain, abdominal distention. For anatomical reasons, the gastrointestinal obstruction secondary to pancreaticobiliary cancer is often complicated by biliary obstruction and it further compromises the chance of antitumor therapy and impairs patients' quality of life and survival as well.

Currently, palliation for GOO is primarily based on surgical gastrojejunostomy and endoscopic gastroduodenal stent placement. Several studies have shown that endoscopic stenting has the advantage of a rapid clinical recovery with a short hospital stay, at the cost of a higher stent dysfunction rate and a subsequent need for frequent re-interventions. As for ALO, endoscopic stenting using balloon-assisted endoscope has also become an alternative to conventional

N. Takahara

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: naminatsu-takahara@umin.ac.jp

Y. Nakai (🖂)

299

Department of Endoscopy and Endoscopic Surgery, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan e-mail: ynakai-tky@umin.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_23

surgical bypass or percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage. Recently, a novel therapeutic option has emerged from the field of interventional endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), EUS-guided gastroenterostomy using a lumen-apposing metal stent provides promising results for GOO and ALO. This new procedure may ideally encompass the minimal invasiveness of an endoscopic procedure and the long-lasting effect of the surgical gastrojejunostomy.

In this chapter, we described technical aspects and clinical outcomes of the above-mentioned therapeutic approach and discussed the current management of GOO and ALO secondary to pancreaticobiliary cancer.

Keywords

Pancreatic cancer \cdot Biliary tract cancer \cdot Gastric outlet obstruction \cdot Afferent loop obstruction \cdot Endoscopic gastroduodenal stent placement, EUS-guided gastroenterostomy

Abbreviations

GOO	Gastric outlet obstruction
ALO	Afferent loop obstruction
SEMS	Self-expandable metal stent
LAMS	Lumen-apposing metal stent
PTBD	Percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage
EUS	Endoscopic ultrasound
QoL	Quality of life

23.1 Malignant Gastric Outlet Obstruction (GOO)

The major clinical entity of gastrointestinal obstruction in pancreaticobiliary cancer is gastric outlet obstruction (GOO) and its incidence is reportedly approximately 20% in pancreatic cancer [1]. Malignant GOO often occurs at the late stage of the disease and therefore is associated with limited survival of 3–4 months, regardless of primary cancer [2]. The mechanical gastroduodenal obstruction by tumor invasion leads to the failed or delayed outflow of gastric contents from the stomach to jejunum, resulting in severe malnutrition and dehydration due to poor oral intake and vomiting (Fig. 23.1). Furthermore, for anatomical reasons, GOO is frequently concomitant with biliary obstruction especially in patients with pancreaticobiliary cancer, unlike gastric cancer. Combined GOO and biliary obstruction is classified according to its location and sequence (Table 23.1). Since there are several treatment options, it is crucial to make an optimal strategy for GOO with special consideration for biliary obstruction in these patients.

Fig. 23.1 Computed tomography scan appearance of malignant gastric outlet obstruction secondary to pancreatic cancer previously indwelled transmural biliary stents



Table 23.1 Classification of combined GOO and MBC

According to the anatomical location		
Type 1	GOO occurs at the level of the duodenal bulb or upper duodenal genu, but without	
	the involvement of the papilla	
Type 2	GOO affects the second part of the duodenum, with the involvement of the papilla.	
Type 3	GOO involves the third part of the duodenum, distal to and without the involvement	
	of the papilla.	
According to the sequence of obstruction		
Group 1	MBO first, followed by GOO	
Group 2	MBO and GOO simultaneously	
Group 3	GOO first, followed by MBO	

GOO gastric outlet obstruction, MBO malignant biliary obstruction

23.1.1 Surgical Gastrojejunostomy Versus Endoscopic Gastroduodenal Stent Placement

The classic treatment for patients with malignant GOO was to undergo surgical gastrojejunostomy, often with a combined biliary bypass. In the current era, this surgery is usually performed laparoscopically given the less invasiveness of this approach over open surgery [3]. However, patients with advanced cancer and GOO are not always candidates even for palliative surgery. Therefore, endoscopic self-expandable metal stent (SEMS) placement was introduced as a less invasive alternative to surgical gastrojejunostomy [4–6], and numerous studies to date have demonstrated its efficacy and safety for palliation of malignant GOO [7–9].

Since the introduction of endoscopic gastroduodenal stenting, there has been vigorous debate on stenting versus surgery for palliation of malignant GOO, and many published studies have tried to address this question definitively but have failed in conflicting results [10-15]. In a recent meta-analysis comparing

endoscopic stenting with surgical gastrojejunostomy including a total of 2354 patients with malignant GOO, endoscopic stenting contributed to a rapid symptom relief such as shorter time to resume oral intake and hospital stay (mean differences of -5 days and -10 days, p < 0.001, respectively), whereas surgical gastrojejunostomy provided better long-term outcomes including patency and survival (mean difference of 43 days, p = 0.006) [16]. Thus, in clinical practice, despite no large-scale prospective randomized controlled trial (RCT), treatment is usually selected based on the patient's prognosis and performance status. In short, patients with a long life expectancy are likely to undergo surgery while more compromised patients with a short life expectancy might be best treated via stents. This is becoming an important issue because the advancement of chemotherapy has led to improved survival in many cancers including pancreaticobiliary cancer.

23.1.2 Indication for Endoscopic Gastroduodenal Stent Placement

GOO can frequently occur as a preterminal manifestation in a substantial portion of patients with pancreatobiliary cancers, and thus is associated with poor general condition. In a prospective study of consecutive patients with malignant GOO undergoing endoscopic stent placement, one-third of patients had a performance status of 3 or 4 [17]. Since endoscopic stent placement is less invasive compared to surgery, its application can be expanded to a larger proportion of patients suffering from GOO. However, especially in patients with extremely poor general condition, it may be necessary to consider an inherent risk rather than a potential benefit from the procedure because even mild adverse events may result in fatal in such cases.

The goals of stent placement are to relieve symptoms related to gastrointestinal obstruction, to allow the patient to resume an oral intake, and to improve the patient's quality of life. Therefore, it is not indicated for patients who are asymptomatic or are tolerating a normal diet. Another contraindication to stent placement is the presence of multiple small bowel obstructions since treatment of the proximal stricture is unlikely to provide symptom relief. Previously, peritoneal carcinomatosis had been considered as a risk factor for incomplete palliation following stent placement given the potential risk of multiple strictures and reduced bowel movement. However, despite this anecdotal assumption, recent data suggested that a gastroduodenal stent can work even in such patients. Actually, a retrospective study of 215 patients with malignant GOO undergoing stent placement revealed that treatment outcomes were similar between with and without peritoneal carcinomatosis, regarding clinical success (81% vs. 84%), need for re-intervention (18% vs. 27%), and major complications (4% for both groups) [18].

23.1.3 Endoscopic Procedure of Gastroduodenal Stent Placement

From the early 1990s, self-expandable metal stent (SEMS) placement had been introduced for GOO based on clinical experience in the field of malignant esophageal obstructions [4–6]. Conventionally, these SEMS had been deployed an over-the-wire technique exclusively under fluoroscopic assistance. However, due to the anatomical difficulties in GOO contrary to the esophageal obstructions, it was technically challenging and hard for patients. With the development of dedicated SEMS with a slim delivery system and the therapeutic endoscope with a large working channel, SEMS can be placed using the through-the-scope technique which enables the procedure much easier even in long and tortuous gastroduodenal strictures, and recent studies demonstrated a high technical success rate of 95–100% [19–22].

Generally, endoscopic SEMS placement consists of the following three steps: (1) scope insertion followed by guidewire passage through the stricture, (2) definition of the stricture, and (3) SEMS placement (as shown in Fig. 23.2). Under conscious sedation, the procedure was performed using a therapeutic endoscope equipped with a 3.2- or 3.7-mm working channel. The stricture is negotiated using a 0.025- or 0.035-inch guidewire and ERCP catheter under endoscopic and fluoroscopic guidance. A hydrophilic guidewire and a sphincterotome may be helpful to pass the tight and angulated strictures. Subsequently, a catheter is advanced through the guidewire, and a sufficient contrast medium is injected to define the location and length



Fig. 23.2 Endoscopic self-expandable metal stent placement for gastric outlet obstruction. The stricture is defined in detail by endoscopic and fluoroscopic view (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{e}). Subsequently, the stent delivery system is inserted along the guidewire through the working channel of the endoscope ($\mathbf{b}, \mathbf{f}, \mathbf{g}$) and is successfully released across the stricture both on endoscopic and fluoroscopic guidance ($\mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}, \mathbf{h}, \mathbf{i}$)

of the stricture. SEMS length is determined to cover the stricture long enough to prevent tumor ingrowth/overgrowth and to avoid kinking at both ends, with taking a foreshortening ratio of each type of the SEMS into account. Finally, the stent delivery system is inserted along the guidewire through the working channel of the endoscope and released across the stricture both on endoscopic and fluoroscopic guidance. At this step, it is critical to maintain an optimal posture to recognize the stricture in a long axis, which is a key to deploy SEMS appropriate position. A contrast medium was flushed to evaluate luminal recanalization after the SEMS placement. Oral intake can be restarted after no dislocation and sufficient expansion of the SEMS are verified by abdominal radiography.

23.1.4 Efficacy of SEMS

The efficacy of SEMS has been evaluated through several endpoints including technical/clinical success, duration of stent patency/oral intake, survival and quality of life (QoL), etc. Technical success is universally defined as adequate SEMS placement across the stricture. Clinical success is generally defined as the relief of obstructive symptoms or the improvement of oral intake. Adler et al. developed Gastric Outlet Obstruction Scoring System (GOOSS) aimed to objectively quantify the ability of oral intake; GOOSS assigns a score of 0 in case of no oral intake, 1 for only liquids, 2 for soft solids, and 3 for low-residues or full diet, and is currently the most accepted score to measure the clinical improvement after treatment for GOO [7]. However, high heterogeneity exists among published studies on the definition of clinical success. One systematic review revealed that only 40% of studies used GOOSS to evaluate the efficacy of SEMS on malignant GOO [23].

In a recent pooled analysis of endoscopic SEMS placement including more than 1200 GOO participants from 19 prospective studies published between 2009 and 2015, the overall technical success rate was 97.3% and clinical success rate (applied the definition in the original article) was 85.7%. The median stent patency and overall survival ranged from 68 to 98 days and 49–183 days, respectively. When the majority (\geq 50%) of the study sample included patients with pancreatic cancer, the median overall survival ranged from 49 to 106 days [24]. Moreover, a large-scale retrospective study demonstrated that endoscopic SEMS placement was similarly safe and effective in patients with pancreatic cancer comparing to those with non-pancreatic cancer [2]. As for the QoL, despite lack of reliable data, endoscopic SEMS placement may contribute to improve or maintain a physical and psychological status for a particular period after the procedure [13, 25, 26]. These results suggest that endoscopic SEMS placement is a valid treatment option for the palliation of malignant GOO secondary to pancreaticobiliary cancer as well.

Several studies investigated potential factors of clinical failure or stent dysfunction, in order to optimize the outcome of patients with malignant GOO undergoing stent placement. A poor performance status (Karnofsky performance status <50 or Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status \geq 3) have been identified as a prognostic factor of clinical failure and/or stent dysfunction [27, 28], while the impact of chemotherapy on stent outcomes have been reported with variable results [29, 30]. It is predominantly reported that chemotherapy is significantly associated with improved stent patency but one study concluded that it did not vary according to whether patients received chemotherapy or not in patients with pancreaticobiliary cancer [31]. With regard to peritoneal carcinomatosis, retrospective studies found that ascites caused by peritoneal carcinomatosis were associated with clinical failure [28, 32]. Moreover, the distal location of GOO and the number of strictures (i.e., \geq 3) are also associated with poor outcomes in retrospective studies [27, 33].

23.1.5 Safety of SEMS

According to the above-mentioned pooled analysis, adverse events (AEs) related to SEMS placement can be observed in up to 60% of patients, depending on the definition adopted in the various studies [24]. The American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy advocated that adverse events should be defined as any event that precludes completion of the planned procedure and/or resulted in admission to hospital, prolongation of existing hospital stay, another procedure (needing sedation/ anesthesia), or subsequent medical consultation [34]. Moreover, they recommended to classify AEs into three groups depending on the timing of onset: pre-, intra-, and post-procedural AEs (early; up to 14 days, and late; any time after 14 days).

Major early AEs related to gastroduodenal SEMS include bleeding, perforation, stent migration/displacement, cholangitis, and pancreatitis, and late AEs are usually related to stent dysfunction secondary to migration or occlusion by food impaction and/or tumor ingrowth/overgrowth. In recent meta-analyses, stent dysfunction was observed in 19.6% including stent re-occlusion by tumor ingrowth or overgrowth in 12.6% and stent migration in 4.3%, with an overall bleeding and perforation rate of 4.1% and 1.2%, respectively [24]. In pancreaticobiliary cancers, malignant GOO is frequently concomitant with biliary obstruction as a result of tumor involvement. The mechanical compression of the ampulla by SEMS may cause cholangitis or pancreatitis with the incidence of 0-2.5% [35–37] and 3-4% [38–40], respectively. Given the efficacy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage in patients with an indwelling gastroduodenal SEMS, concern with cholangitis might be minimal in current clinical practice, but attention should be paid to avoid SEMS-related pancreatitis [41].

As stated above, a stent may occlude due to tumor ingrowth or overgrowth as well as food impaction. Stent occlusion leads to symptom recurrence related to GOO and often needs endoscopic re-intervention that, although feasible and effective [42, 43], may impair patients' QoL and increase costs for the health system, representing one of the main disadvantages of this approach [44]. In order to reduce the risk of stent occlusion, several studies have investigated the possible role of covered SEMS in the setting of malignant GOO [37, 39, 45, 46].

23.1.6 Comparison Between Covered and Uncovered SEMS

Generally, covered SEMS is newly developed to improve patency by preventing tumor ingrowth which is the major cause of dysfunction in uncovered SEMS, but is prone to migration [47]. Numerous studies reported the safety and efficacy of SEMS for malignant GOO so far, however, both covered and uncovered SEMSs have inherent advantages and disadvantages.

Actually, a meta-analysis demonstrated that covered SEMS had a lower obstruction risk (risk ratio [RR], 0.42; 95% confidence interval [CI], 0.24–0.73, P = 0.002) with a higher migration risk (RR, 3.48; 95% CI, 2.16–5.62, P < 0.001) [48]. On the other hand, no significant difference was shown in technical success rate, clinical success rate, post-stenting dysphagia score, stent patency, overall AEs and reintervention rate between covered and uncovered SEMS. Interestingly, another meta-analysis highlighted a trend toward a lower occlusion risk in covered SEMS (RR, 0.44; 95% CI, 0.28–0.68). However, the higher risk of migration in covered SEMS (RR, 4.28; 95% CI, 2.89-6.34) should be noted, together with no significant difference in stent dysfunction between covered and uncovered SEMS (RR, 1.02; 95% CI, 0.79-1.32) [49]. A more recent systematic review including 1741 patients from 7 randomized controlled trials and 9 observational studies identified that covered SEMS was associated with longer stent patency (RR, 0.68; 95% CI, 0.48–0.96) despite a higher rate of migration (RR, 4.28; 95% CI, 2.79-6.57). There were no differences in terms of clinical/technical success, survival, incidence of AEs, reintervention rate, dysfunction rate, and GOOSS rate ≥ 2 after SEMS placement between groups [47]. To summarize, outcomes of covered and uncovered SEMS were comparable, although the lower dysfunction rate of covered SEMS observed in the analysis of randomized trials deserves further investigation.

Several technical modifications or precautions (e.g., stent clipping or suturing, anti-migratory design) have been proposed to overcome the migration risk without decreasing the possible advantages of the lower occlusion in covered SEMS [39, 50, 51]. Despite these attractive alternatives, there remain safety concerns in covered SEMS regarding an increased risk of perforation due to stent migration as well as cholangitis and pancreatitis secondary to the compression/occlusion of the ampulla [6, 40]. Therefore, uncovered SEMS might be preferred especially in cases with GOO around the ampulla if transpapillary biliary drainage is likely to be required.

23.1.7 EUS-Guided Gastroenterostomy (EUS-GE)

The progress of interventional EUS opened the door of a new field of minimally invasive endoscopic procedures. This technique enables to create a trans-luminal anastomosis and to achieve an internal drainage of the bile duct, gallbladder, and peripancreatic fluid collections even in patients unfit for surgery or after failed ERCP. With the development of a dedicated metal stent for trans-luminal interventions, an innovative technique named EUS-guided gastroenterostomy (EUS-GE) has emerged as a novel therapeutic option for GOO [52]. Indeed, lumen-apposing metal stents (LAMS), specifically designed for interventional EUS procedures, are fully covered "dumbbell"-shaped short stent with wide antimigratory flanges which can fix the two lumens each other. The first report of EUS-GE with LAMS (AXIOS stent; Boston Scientific, Marlborough, MA, United

States) was described in 2012 [52]. In the subsequent years, three different techniques have been described to perform EUS-GE with LAMS: (1) Direct EUS-GE; (2) Assisted EUS-GE, performed using accessory devices for small bowel loop distension; and (3) EUS-guided double balloon-occluded gastrojejunostomy bypass (EPASS) [53–55].

Direct EUS-GE requires several steps to complete as follows: (1) identification and puncturing the small bowel with a fine-needle aspiration needle under EUS guidance, (2) guidewire insertion and contrast injection to small bowel followed by tract dilation, and (3) stent deployment. The major concern in this technique is technical difficulty in the correct puncturing of the small bowel which is often collapsed and mobile. Furthermore, several device exchanges can increase the risk of leakage, perforation, and unsuccessful stent deployment. To address these limitations, assisted EUS-GE and EPASS techniques are designed to distend and fix the small bowel. Moreover, the LAMS delivery system has further evolved with the addition of an electrocautery tip (HOT-AXIOS, Boston Scientific Corp., Marlborough, MA, United States) which allows a single-step access to the small bowel distal to the obstruction, without the need for multiple device exchanges [53–55].

Since the stent is deployed away from the tumor in EUS-GE unlike in conventional gastroduodenal stenting, EUS-GE may theoretically contribute to reducing the chances of stent dysfunction due to tumor ingrowth or overgrowth. Recently, EUS-GE has been compared with laparoscopic GE and enteral stenting. In a recent multicenter study, EUS-GE was equally efficacious with fewer adverse events as compared to laparoscopic GE [56]. Similar conclusions were drawn in another study, where both the modalities were equal with respect to clinical success (>90%), adverse events, and recurrence of obstruction [57]. Moreover, EUS-GE was associated with fewer symptom recurrences and requirements for re-intervention [58]. Taken together, these data support EUS-GE should be an attractive option for a patient with malignant GOO though several safety and technical concerns are yet to be elucidated. Further studies are warranted to standardize and generalize this procedure.

23.2 Malignant Afferent Loop Obstruction (ALO)

Unfortunately, tumor recurrence after radical surgery is inevitable in a substantial portion of patients with pancreaticobiliary cancer. Actually, malignant afferent loop obstruction (ALO) secondary to tumor recurrence is not an uncommon postoperative complication in these patients, with an estimated incidence of 13% [59]. ALO is characterized by several symptoms including acute cholangitis and epigastric pain, abdominal distention, etc. which depend on the obstruction sites of the afferent loop and the surgical procedures as well.

Conventionally, ALO had been managed by surgical bypass or percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD) [60]. Since patients with recurrent cancer are often unfit for surgical bypass, PTBD (and subsequent enteral stenting via PTBD route) is widely accepted as a current mainstay of treatment option [61]. However,

there are still several limitations in PTBD; technically challenging procedure with high mortality and morbidity and also a limited indication for dilated bile duct [62]. In addition, permanent external drainage may be required when enteral stent placement for afferent loop obstruction failed, which seriously impairs patients' QoL. The recent development of a short-type balloon-assisted endoscope with a 3.2-mm working channel enables to put a SEMS for ALO by the through-the-scope technique [63]. Sasaki et al. proposed a clear-cut treatment strategy based on a novel classification for three types of malignant ALO according to the relationship between the obstruction site and the bilio/pancreaticoenteric anastomosis [64]. Type 1: The obstruction is located distal to the bilioenteric anastomosis. Thus, decompression of distended afferent loop and concomitant cholestasis may be achieved by simply inserting an enteral stent at the obstruction site. Type 2: The obstruction is involved at the bilioenteric anastomosis. Therefore, in this type, double stenting is required to achieve both decompressions of blind loop and biliary drainage. Since the bilioenteric anastomosis is involved in tumor recurrence, it is difficult to detect the anastomosis and cannulate the bile duct endoscopically. A combination of PTBD or endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided biliary drainage is sometimes required. Type 3: The obstruction is located between the bilioenteric and pancreaticoenteric anastomosis. The decompression of afferent loop obstruction can be achieved by inserting an enteral stent at the obstruction site, but it requires more attention to perforation because of the short-segmented blind loop.Moreover, an enteral stent needs to be deployed at the obstruction so as not to cover the bilioenteric anastomosis.

More recently, there are several reports of EUS-guided intervention for malignant ALO, especially in cases with a failed balloon-assisted endoscopic procedure. There were two approaches of EUS-guided intervention; one is EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy [65] and the other is EUS-guided gastrojejunostomy using a LAMS [66]. Although these may become a standard of care for malignant ALO in the near future, further studies are warranted to maximize and generalize the clinical efficacy of these novel approaches.

References

- House MG, Choti MA. Palliative therapy for pancreatic/biliary cancer. Surg Clin North Am. 2005;85:359–71.
- Oh SY, Edwards A, Mandelson M, et al. Survival and clinical outcome after endoscopic duodenal stent placement for malignant gastric outlet obstruction: comparison of pancreatic cancer and nonpancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;82:460–468 e462.
- Manuel-Vazquez A, Latorre-Fragua R, Ramiro-Perez C, et al. Laparoscopic gastrojejunostomy for gastric outlet obstruction in patients with unresectable hepatopancreatobiliary cancers: a personal series and systematic review of the literature. World J Gastroenterol. 2018;24:1978–88.
- 4. Kozarek RA, Ball TJ, Patterson DJ. Metallic self-expanding stent application in the upper gastrointestinal tract: caveats and concerns. Gastrointest Endosc. 1992;38:1–6.

- Topazian M, Ring E, Grendell J. Palliation of obstructing gastric cancer with steel mesh, selfexpanding endoprostheses. Gastrointest Endosc. 1992;38:58–60.
- Maetani I, Ogawa S, Hoshi H, et al. Self-expanding metal stents for palliative treatment of malignant biliary and duodenal stenoses. Endoscopy. 1994;26:701–4.
- Adler DG, Baron TH. Endoscopic palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction using selfexpanding metal stents: experience in 36 patients. Am J Gastroenterol. 2002;97:72–8.
- Maetani I, Isayama H, Mizumoto Y. Palliation in patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction with a newly designed enteral stent: a multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007;66:355–60.
- van Hooft JE, Uitdehaag MJ, Bruno MJ, et al. Efficacy and safety of the new Wall Flex enteral stent in palliative treatment of malignant gastric outlet obstruction (DUOFLEX study): a prospective multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;69:1059–66.
- 10. Wong YT, Brams DM, Munson L, et al. Gastric outlet obstruction secondary to pancreatic cancer: surgical vs endoscopic palliation. Surg Endosc. 2002;16:310–2.
- Fiori E, Lamazza A, Volpino P, et al. Palliative management of malignant antro-pyloric strictures. Gastroenterostomy vs. endoscopic stenting. A randomized prospective trial. Anticancer Res. 2004;24:269–71.
- Espinel J, Sanz O, Vivas S, et al. Malignant gastrointestinal obstruction: endoscopic stenting versus surgical palliation. Surg Endosc. 2006;20:1083–7.
- Mehta S, Hindmarsh A, Cheong E, et al. Prospective randomized trial of laparoscopic gastrojejunostomy versus duodenal stenting for malignant gastric outflow obstruction. Surg Endosc. 2006;20:239–42.
- Jeurnink SM, Steyerberg EW, Hof G, et al. Gastrojejunostomy versus stent placement in patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction: a comparison in 95 patients. J Surg Oncol. 2007;96:389–96.
- Jeurnink SM, Steyerberg EW, van Hooft JE, et al. Surgical gastrojejunostomy or endoscopic stent placement for the palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction (SUSTENT study): a multicenter randomized trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;71:490–9.
- Mintziras I, Miligkos M, Wachter S, et al. Palliative surgical bypass is superior to palliative endoscopic stenting in patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction: systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Endosc. 2019;33:3153–64.
- 17. van Hooft JE, Dijkgraaf MG, Timmer R, et al. Independent predictors of survival in patients with incurable malignant gastric outlet obstruction: a multicenter prospective observational study. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2010;45:1217–22.
- Mendelsohn RB, Gerdes H, Markowitz AJ, et al. Carcinomatosis is not a contraindication to enteral stenting in selected patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;73:1135–40.
- Ge PS, Young JY, Dong W, Thompson CC. EUS-guided gastroenterostomy versus enteral stent placement for palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Surg Endosc. 2019;33:3404–11.
- Jang S, Stevens T, Lopez R, et al. Superiority of gastrojejunostomy over endoscopic stenting for palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019;17:1295–1302 e1291.
- Miwa H, Sugimori K, Kaneko T, et al. Clinical outcome of a highly flexible duodenal stent for gastric outlet obstruction: a multicenter prospective study. JGH Open. 2020;4:729–35.
- Alcala-Gonzalez L, Masachs Perecaula M, Dot Bach J, et al. Endoscopic stenting for gastroduodenal outlet obstruction of a malignant origin, real life experience in a single center. Rev Esp Enferm Dig. 2020;112:712–5.
- Larssen L, Medhus AW, Hauge T. Treatment of malignant gastric outlet obstruction with stents: an evaluation of the reported variables for clinical outcome. BMC Gastroenterol. 2009;9:45.
- van Halsema EE, Rauws EA, Fockens P, van Hooft JE. Self-expandable metal stents for malignant gastric outlet obstruction: a pooled analysis of prospective literature. World J Gastroenterol. 2015;21:12468–81.

- 25. Jeurnink SM, Steyerberg EW, van Hooft JE, et al. Surgical gastrojejunostomy or endoscopic stent placement for the palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction (SUSTENT study): a multicenter randomized trial. Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;71:490–9.
- 26. Schmidt C, Gerdes H, Hawkins W, et al. A prospective observational study examining quality of life in patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Am J Surg. 2009;198:92–9.
- 27. Yamao K, Kitano M, Kayahara T, et al. Factors predicting through-the-scope gastroduodenal stenting outcomes in patients with gastric outlet obstruction: a large multicenter retrospective study in West Japan. Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;84:757–763 e756.
- Sasaki T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Predictive factors of solid food intake in patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction receiving self-expandable metallic stents for palliation. Dig Endosc. 2012;24:226–30.
- 29. Kim JH, Song HY, Shin JH, et al. Metallic stent placement in the palliative treatment of malignant gastroduodenal obstructions: prospective evaluation of results and factors influencing outcome in 213 patients. Gastrointest Endosc. 2007;66:256–64.
- 30. Kim CG, Park SR, Choi IJ, et al. Effect of chemotherapy on the outcome of self-expandable metallic stents in gastric cancer patients with malignant outlet obstruction. Endoscopy. 2012;44:807–12.
- 31. Woo SM, Kim DH, Lee WJ, et al. Comparison of uncovered and covered stents for the treatment of malignant duodenal obstruction caused by pancreaticobiliary cancer. Surg Endosc. 2013;27:2031–9.
- Jeon HH, Park CH, Park JC, et al. Carcinomatosis matters: clinical outcomes and prognostic factors for clinical success of stent placement in malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Surg Endosc. 2014;28:988–95.
- Grunwald D, Cohen J, Bartley A, et al. The location of obstruction predicts stent occlusion in malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Ther Adv Gastroenterol. 2016;9:815–22.
- Cotton PB, Eisen GM, Aabakken L, et al. A lexicon for endoscopic adverse events: report of an ASGE workshop. Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;71:446–54.
- 35. Sasaki T, Isayama H, Maetani I, et al. Japanese multicenter estimation of WallFlex duodenal stent for unresectable malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Dig Endosc. 2013;25:1–6.
- 36. Hori Y, Naitoh I, Hayashi K, et al. Predictors of outcomes in patients undergoing covered and uncovered self-expandable metal stent placement for malignant gastric outlet obstruction: a multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2017;85:340–348 e341.
- 37. Takahara N, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. A novel partially covered self-expandable metallic stent with proximal flare in patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Gut Liver. 2017;11:481–8.
- Maetani I, Ukita T, Tada T, et al. Metallic stents for gastric outlet obstruction: reintervention rate is lower with uncovered versus covered stents, despite similar outcomes. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;69:806–12.
- 39. Isayama H, Sasaki T, Nakai Y, et al. Management of malignant gastric outlet obstruction with a modified triple-layer covered metal stent. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;75:757–63.
- 40. Shi-Yi L, Ai-Wu M, Yi-Ping J, et al. Placement of duodenal stents across the duodenal papilla may predispose to acute pancreatitis: a retrospective analysis. Diagn Interv Radiol. 2012;18:360–4.
- 41. Hamada T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Transmural biliary drainage can be an alternative to transpapillary drainage in patients with an indwelling duodenal stent. Dig Dis Sci. 2014;59:1931–8.
- 42. Sasaki T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Clinical outcomes of secondary gastroduodenal selfexpandable metallic stent placement by stent-in-stent technique for malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Dig Endosc. 2015;27:37–43.
- 43. Jin EH, Kim SG, Seo JY, et al. Clinical outcomes of re-stenting in patients with stent malfunction in malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Surg Endosc. 2016;30:1372–9.
- 44. Jeurnink SM, Polinder S, Steyerberg EW, et al. Cost comparison of gastrojejunostomy versus duodenal stent placement for malignant gastric outlet obstruction. J Gastroenterol. 2010;45:537–43.

- 45. van den Berg MW, Walter D, Vleggaar FP, et al. High proximal migration rate of a partially covered "big cup" duodenal stent in patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Endoscopy. 2014;46:158–61.
- 46. Choe JW, Hyun JJ, Lee DW, et al. Comparison on the efficacy between partially covered self-expandable metal stent with funnel-shaped enlarged head versus uncovered self-expandable metal stent for palliation of gastric outlet obstruction. Gastroenterol Res Pract. 2018;2018:4540138.
- Tringali A, Costa D, Anderloni A, et al. Covered versus uncovered metal stents for malignant gastric outlet obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc. 2020;92:1153–63.e9.
- Pan YM, Pan J, Guo LK, et al. Covered versus uncovered self-expandable metallic stents for palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Gastroenterol. 2014;14:170.
- Hamada T, Hakuta R, Takahara N, et al. Covered versus uncovered metal stents for malignant gastric outlet obstruction: systematic review and meta-analysis. Dig Endosc. 2017;29:259–71.
- Kim ID, Kang DH, Choi CW, et al. Prevention of covered enteral stent migration in patients with malignant gastric outlet obstruction: a pilot study of anchoring with endoscopic clips. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2010;45:100–5.
- 51. Hori Y, Hayashi K, Naitoh I, et al. Feasibility and safety of duodenal covered self-expandable metallic stent fixation: an experimental study. Surg Endosc. 2019;33:4026–31.
- Binmoeller KF, Shah JN. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided gastroenterostomy using novel tools designed for transluminal therapy: a porcine study. Endoscopy. 2012;44:499–503.
- Khashab MA, Kumbhari V, Grimm IS, et al. EUS-guided gastroenterostomy: the first U.S. clinical experience (with video). Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;82:932–8.
- Itoi T, Ishii K, Ikeuchi N, et al. Prospective evaluation of endoscopic ultrasonography-guided double-balloon-occluded gastrojejunostomy bypass (EPASS) for malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Gut. 2016;65:193–5.
- Chen YI, Kunda R, Storm AC, et al. EUS-guided gastroenterostomy: a multicenter study comparing the direct and balloon-assisted techniques. Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;87:1215–21.
- Perez-Miranda M, Tyberg A, Poletto D, et al. EUS-guided gastrojejunostomy versus laparoscopic gastrojejunostomy: an international collaborative study. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2017;51:896–9.
- 57. Khashab MA, Bukhari M, Baron TH, et al. International multicenter comparative trial of endoscopic ultrasonography-guided gastroenterostomy versus surgical gastrojejunostomy for the treatment of malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Endosc Int Open. 2017;5:E275–81.
- Chen YI, Itoi T, Baron TH, et al. EUS-guided gastroenterostomy is comparable to enteral stenting with fewer re-interventions in malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Surg Endosc. 2017;31:2946–52.
- 59. Pannala R, Brandabur JJ, Gan SI, et al. Afferent limb syndrome and delayed GI problems after pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer: single-center, 14-year experience. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;74:295–302.
- Blouhos K, Boulas KA, Tsalis K, Hatzigeorgiadis A. Management of afferent loop obstruction: Reoperation or endoscopic and percutaneous interventions? World J Gastrointest Surg. 2015;7:190–5.
- 61. Hakuta R, Kogure H, Nakai Y, et al. Treatment of afferent loop syndrome using digital cholangioscopy through the percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage route. Endoscopy. 2020;52:E71–2.
- 62. Pedersoli F, Schroder A, Zimmermann M, et al. Percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD) in patients with dilated vs. nondilated bile ducts: technical considerations and complications. Eur Radiol. 2021;31:3035–41.
- 63. Yamada A, Kogure H, Nakai Y, et al. Performance of a new short-type double-balloon endoscope with advanced force transmission and adaptive bending for pancreaticobiliary intervention in patients with surgically altered anatomy: a propensity-matched analysis. Dig Endosc. 2019;31:86–93.

- 64. Sasaki T, Yamada I, Matsuyama M, Sasahira N. Enteral stent placement for malignant afferent loop obstruction by the through-the-scope technique using a short-type single-balloon enteroscope. Endosc Int Open. 2018;6:E806–11.
- 65. Ratone JP, Caillol F, Bories E, et al. Hepatogastrostomy by EUS for malignant afferent loop obstruction after duodenopancreatectomy. Endosc Ultrasound. 2015;4:250–2.
- 66. Ikeuchi N, Itoi T, Tsuchiya T, et al. One-step EUS-guided gastrojejunostomy with use of lumenapposing metal stent for afferent loop syndrome treatment. Gastrointest Endosc. 2015;82:166.



Development of Biliary Self-Expandable Metal Stents for Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma

Toshio Fujisawa, Hiroyuki Isayama, Shigeto Ishii, Mako Ushio, Sho Takahashi, Wataru Yamagata, Yusuke Takasaki, Akinori Suzuki, Koichi Ito, Kazushige Ochiai, Ko Tomishima, and Hiroaki Saito

Abstract

The axial force and the radial force are important parameters of metal stents. An axial force is the strength that acts to return a self-expandable metal stent placed in a bent position to a straight position, and radial force is the strength with which the stent expands a bile-duct stricture in the centrifugal direction. In general, stents with weak axial force and strong radial force are considered ideal. Four types of stents are used to treat pancreatobiliary diseases: (1) distal bile-duct stenosis, (2) hilar bile-duct stenosis, (3) pancreatic pseudocyst, and (4) endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy. (1) Distal biliary obstruction is the most common indication, for which many types of stents are used for hilar biliary obstruction. (3) Lumen-apposing metal stents, with a large-diameter lumen, are used for pancreatic pseudocyst and for endoscopic necrosectomy. (4) Stents dedicated to EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy have also been developed and some have features that prevent their migration into the peritoneal cavity.

T. Fujisawa (\boxtimes) · H. Isayama · S. Ishii · M. Ushio · S. Takahashi · W. Yamagata · Y. Takasaki · A. Suzuki · K. Ito · K. Ochiai · K. Tomishima · H. Saito

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, Juntendo University, Tokyo, Japan

e-mail: t-fujisawa@juntendo.ac.jp; h-isayama@juntendo.ac.jp; sishii@juntendo.ac.jp; m-ushio@juntendo.ac.jp; sho-takahashi@juntendo.ac.jp; w.yamagata.mx@juntendo.ac.jp; ytakasa@juntendo.ac.jp; suzukia@juntendo.ac.jp; kitoh@juntendo.ac.jp; k.ochiai.qd@juntendo.ac.jp; tomishim@juntendo.ac.jp; hiloaki@juntendo.ac.jp

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2021 H. Isayama et al. (eds.), *Management of Pancreatic Cancer and Cholangiocarcinoma*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2870-2_24

Keywords

 $\label{eq:self-expandable} \begin{array}{l} \text{Self-expandable metal stent} (SEMS) \cdot \text{Uncovered stent} \cdot \text{Covered stent} \cdot \text{Laser-cut type} \cdot \text{Braided type} \cdot \text{Axial force} \cdot \text{Radial force} \cdot \text{Stent-in-stent} (SIS) \cdot \text{Side-by-side} (SBS) \cdot \text{Lumen apposing metal stent} (LAMS) \end{array}$

24.1 Birth of the Stent

The father of the stent is Charles Thomas Stent (1807–1885), an English dentist notable for his advances in the field of denture-making [1]. He improved conventional materials for making dental impressions and introduced a new dental compound with excellent stability and plasticity. The compound was made by mixing conventional natural latex with stearine, a glyceride of stearic, palmitic, and oleic acids derived from animal fat. In the early 1900s, his material was used for plastic surgery of the face, and later became known worldwide as a "stent."

So how did "stent" come into use for pancreatobiliary diseases? It was about 50 years later that stents became widely known. In 1975, Nagai et al. reported the use of an endoscopic nasobiliary drainage tube for obstructive jaundice [2], and in 1979, Soehendra et al. reported a new drainage method using plastic stents [3, 4]. Various improvements were subsequently made, resulting in the plastic stents in use today [5]. Since Carrasco et al. reported a study using dogs in 1985 [6], such stents have found various clinical applications. Yoshioka et al. [7] and Irving et al. [8] developed metal stents for the percutaneous route and reported their effectiveness. The development of metal stents that can be endoscopically deployed is also progressing. Huibregste et al. reported a pilot study of a Wall stent. This was developed into the Wallflex stent (Boston Scientific Corporation, MA), first marketed in 1989 [9].

24.2 Evolution of Metal Stents

At first, metal stents for the bile duct were uncovered. Uncovered stents have a significantly prolonged patency compared with plastic stents, raising the issue of early restenosis due to tumor ingrowth [10]. Covered stents, which have a silicon membrane, were developed to prevent early restenosis due to tumor ingrowth. Self-made covered stents were used prior to the availability of commercially covered stents in Japan. Boston Scientific Corporation marketed covered stents because the randomized control trial by Isayama et al. revealed them to be advantageous [11]. Compared with uncovered stents, covered stents reduce tumor ingrowth and significantly prolong stent patency but are prone to slippage and migration [12]. To prevent migration, covered stents of a dumbbell shape or with a flange at both ends have been created [13]. Stents with attached flaps to prevent migration have also been developed. Backflow of food residue into the bile ducts is also a problem with metal stents and can cause stent obstruction. One ComVi stent has a 7-mm-longer cover



Fig. 24.1 (a) Covered SEMS 12 mm in diameter (left; Niti-S SUPREMO12) and 10-mm-diameter stent (right; Niti-S SUPREMO). The picture was provided by Century Medical, Inc., Tokyo Japan. (b) Wallflex stent, a typical cross-knitted stent. The picture was provided by Boston Scientific Corporation. (c) Niti-S ComVi stent, a typical hook-knitted stent. The picture was provided by Century Medical, Inc.

on the duodenal side, which acts as a check valve to prevent the backflow of food [14]. Other manufacturers have also marketed anti-reflux biliary metal stents [15]. Niti-S developed, at our request, a 12-mm-diameter stent (Niti-S SUPREMO12, Taewoong Medical, Gyeonggi-do, Korea) (Fig. 24.1a) [16], which may prolong patency.

24.3 Structures and Mechanical Properties of Self-Expandable Metal Stents

Metal stents are classified into braided and laser-cut types. Braided-type stents are formed by knitting several wires, and laser-cut type stents are cut from a metal tube using a laser. Generally speaking, the laser-cut type has the advantage of smaller delivery and less shortening. Braided stents can have a variety of characteristics, depending on the size and weaving of the wire. Cross knitting and hook knitting are combined to manufacture braided stents. The expansion force is proportional to the amount of cross knitting and inversely proportional to the amount of hook knitting, which also reduces the axial force [17]. Among stents currently in use, the Wallflex (Boston Scientific Corporation; Fig. 24.1b) stent is a typical cross-knitted stent, and the Niti-S ComVi stent (Taewoong Medical; Fig. 24.1c) is a typical hook-knitted stent.

The axial force and radial force are important parameters of metal stents [18, 19]. The axial force acts to return a self-expandable metal stent (SEMS) placed in a bent position in the bile duct to a straight position and contributes to the conformability of the bile duct. Isayama et al. measured the axial force and radial force of biliary stents and classified the stents into three groups [18]. Strong axial force may increase stent migration [20] or cause bile-duct kinking. SEMSs with high axial force increase the risk of acute cholecystitis [21] and acute pancreatitis

[22]. Recent works have focused not only on the strength of the axial force but also on the angle at which the force is no longer applied to return to the straight position; this is termed the "Axial force zero border" [23]. When SEMSs are placed in a bent bile duct, the larger the angle of the axial force zero border, the weaker the pressure applied to the bile duct, possibly reducing the complication rate.

The radial force is the strength with which the stent expands the stricture of the bile duct in the centrifugal direction. The greater the radial force, the better the patency because the lumen is kept expanded. However, because excessive dilation places pressure on the blood vessels around the bile ducts, leading to the formation of blood clots and obstruction of the cystic and pancreatic ducts, resulting in cholecystitis and pancreatitis, the optimal dilation is critical [16].

The shortening rate refers to the rate of contraction of a metal stent when fully expanded from the state of the stent being narrowed. Because stent length is that when fully expanded, the length in delivery is accommodated longer by the described stent length times the shortening ratio (delivery length = described length (1 + shortening ratio)) [24]. Cross-knitting generally has the highest shortening rate, followed by hook knitting and laser-cut knitting. Stents with higher shortening rates are more difficult to place in the desired location and may become shorter than expected due to stricture expansion. It seems to be a shortcut to get used to the metal stent to use it from the stent in which the shortening rate is low for the beginner of metal stents.

24.4 Development of Metal Stents for Specific Applications

24.4.1 Extrahepatic Biliary Obstruction

The most frequent use of metal stents is in the treatment of distal bile-duct stricture, for which covered stents are typically used because of their (1) long patency, (2) equivalent complications, and (3) greater removability compared to uncovered stents [25, 26]. Recent advances in the treatment of cholangiocarcinoma and pancreatic cancer have improved the prognosis of patients with malignant bile-duct stricture, and bile-duct patency for >1 year can be required. Therefore, stents require a sufficient patency duration and must facilitate reintervention when occluded. In this regard, covered stents are superior to uncovered stents.

However, covered stents more readily migrate than uncovered stents [12]. Several approaches have been used to overcome this issue. A stent with flaps to prevent migration, a stent with larger flanges on both sides (Fig. 24.2a), and the aforementioned stent of large (12 mm) diameter (Fig. 24.2b) can prevent migration [16]. However, large-bore metal stents have a risk of retrograde cholangitis due to reflux of intestinal fluid and food into the bile ducts. Biliary stents with a counterflow prevention valve on the duodenum side prevent counterflow to the bile duct



Fig. 24.2 (a) HILZO stent, which has large flanges at both ends to prevent stent migration. The picture was provided by ZEON Medical Inc., Tokyo Japan. (b) Twelve-millimeter-diameter stent (Niti-S SUPREMO12). The picture was provided by Century Medical Inc. (c) Niti-S Long-covered ComVi stent, whose longer cover on the duodenal side acts as a check valve to prevent backflow of food. The picture was provided by Century Medical, Inc.

(Niti-S Long-covered ComVi stent, Taewoong Medical; Fig. 24.2c). It is unclear whether preventing reflux prolongs stent patency [14].

24.4.2 Hilar Biliary Obstruction

It is necessary to drain multiple branches simultaneously when treating hilar biliary obstruction, which is a challenging problem. Plastic stents are often used for drainage of hilar biliary obstruction, but those of small stent diameter can require frequent replacement, typically at 2–3-month intervals.

Stent-in-stent (SIS) and side-by-side (SBS) placement of metal stents can be divided into two types [27]. SIS placement involves placing a stent over multiple branches of the bile duct through an uncovered stent mesh. Although this method has excellent initial drainage efficiency, it is difficult to perform re-intervention when the stent is occluded because it cannot be removed [28]. As described above, only uncovered stents are used for this method. The Niti-S Large cell D-type stent (Taewoong Medical) with a large mesh gap (Fig. 24.3a) [29] and the BONASTENT M-hilar (Standard Sci-Tech Inc., Seoul, South Korea) with a moving cell in the center (Fig. 24.3b) are used for this procedure. These stents, designed specifically for hilar biliary obstruction, have large open cells at the hepatic hilum to facilitate insertion of a second metal stent during the initial SIS procedure and additional metal or plastic stents during re-intervention. Laser-cut stents can also be used because of their large cell size and ability to break the bridge using an expansion balloon. In the SBS method, multiple thin (6 mm) metal stents are placed side by side [30, 31]. This method is fundamentally identical to the insertion of multiple plastic stents. Both covered and uncovered stents can be used for this procedure.



Fig. 24.3 (a) Niti-S Large cell D-type stent, which has large mesh gaps to facilitate the insertion of a second metal stent during SIS. The picture was provided by Century Medical, Inc. (b) BONASTENT M-hilar stent, which has moving cells in the center for SIS. The picture was provided by Medico's Hirata Inc., Osaka Japan. (c) Zilver635 stent, an uncovered laser-cut stent with thin delivery that enables simultaneous placement of two stents for the SBS method. The picture was provided by Cook Medical Inc. (d) HANARO 6-mm-diameter covered stent for SBS across the papilla. The picture was provided by Boston Scientific Corporation

Laser-cut uncovered stents have a thin delivery system (≤ 6 Fr, Fig. 24.3c), and so can be placed through the device channel in two tubes simultaneously, reducing the procedure time [32]. A covered stent facilitates re-intervention because it can be removed when obstructed or a complication occurs. However, the covered stent can block the side branch and cause branched cholangitis. Stents have been

developed that allow entry of bile through small holes in the cover to avoid blocking bile flow from biliary branches. Uncovered laser-cut stents with a delivery of 6 Fr or less include, for instance, the Zilver 635 (Cook Medical, IN), Bilerush (Piolax Medical Devices, Kanagawa, Japan), and Epic (Boston Scientific Corporation), which are placed above the papilla to be implanted in the bile duct. The Hanaro (M.I. Tech, Gyeonggi-do, South Korea, Fig. 24.3d) and Niti-S S-type (Taewoong Medical) covered stents of 6 mm diameter are placed across the papilla so that the lower end emerges in the duodenal lumen.

24.4.3 Pancreatic Pseudocyst

Endoscopic drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts caused by pancreatic duct disruption and walled-off necrosis (WON) associated with acute pancreatitis is the firstline treatment.

In the past, plastic stents were placed under endoscopic ultrasonography through the gastrointestinal (GI) tract to drain the contents of the cyst. However, because the drainage efficiency of narrow-bore plastic stents was poor, surgical removal of necrotic material was occasionally necessary [33]. Now, pancreatic pseudocysts and WON are treated using dedicated metal stents that create large fistulas between the walls of the GI tract and the cyst [34].

These dedicated devices are dumbbell-shaped stents termed lumen-apposing metal stents (LAMSs), which have large flanges at both ends (Fig. 24.4a). Those flanges sandwich and crimp the wall of the GI tract and cyst, and the lumen of the stent secures the large fistula. An energizing electrode is installed at the tip of the

Fig. 24.4 (a) AXIOS stent, which has large flanges at both ends for draining pancreatic pseudocysts and walled-off necrosis. The picture was provided by Boston Scientific Corporation. (b) Spring Stopper stent, which has an uncovered portion on the bile-duct side and a large stopper on the stomach side for EUS-HGS. The picture was provided by Century Medical, Inc.



delivery endoscope, with which the dedicated stent is placed; neither a puncture needle nor a guidewire is required (Hot Axios, Boston Scientific Corporation). The stent diameter is up to 20 mm and the endoscope can be inserted into the cyst through the stent, and endoscopic necrosectomy is possible. Since the development of this stent, the need for surgical necrosectomy has markedly decreased [35].

Pancreatic-head and distal-bile-duct cancer invade the duodenum, leading to duodenal stricture. Endoscopic bypass using LAMS has recently been used for gastric outlet obstruction. It is possible to create a fistula similar to surgical bypass by the detainment of LAMS from the stomach to the third portion of the duodenum and the proximal jejunum [36].

Acute cholecystitis due to cystic duct invasion and obstruction by stent placement is often experienced in pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma. In endoscopic gallbladder drainage, a plastic stent is placed through the papilla or the GI tract under endoscopic ultrasonography, and the gallbladder content is drained. Recently, drainage of acute cholecystitis using LAMS via the GI tract has been attempted [37]. The advantages of LAMS are its superior drainage efficiency, attributable to its large diameter, and that cholecystolithiasis causing cholecystitis can be treated simultaneously [38]. This stent of new shape will find various uses in a variety of sizes and shapes.

24.4.4 EUS-Guided Hepaticogastrostomy

Bile duct obstruction is often associated with pancreatic or biliary cancer, and we commonly experience difficulty in drainage of bile through the papilla or duodenum due to cancer invasion. In such cases, percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage was generally used in the past, but now transgastric drainage is performed under endoscopic ultrasonography. This method, involving puncture and drainage of intrahepatic bile ducts through the stomach under endoscopic ultrasonography, is called EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy (EUS-HGS). In the early days of this procedure, transpapillary stents were used, but we experienced stent troubles that were unexpected for a transpapillary procedure [39].

The most serious problem with transpapillary stents for EUS-HGS is stent migration [40]. Although the metal stent is placed from the intrahepatic bile duct over the stomach, a covered stent is needed to prevent bile leakage into the peritoneal cavity. To prevent stent migration, metal stents are placed in the stomach for >5 cm [41]. Nevertheless, gastric peristalsis causes the stent to enter the abdominal cavity, resulting in biliary peritonitis [42]. Several stents for EUS-HGS have been developed recently; the bile-duct side of such stents is uncovered for a few centimeters and so the stent mesh bites into the bile duct wall; also, there is a large stopper on the stomach side, which catches in the stomach wall to prevent entry to the peritoneal cavity (Spring Stopper Stent, Taewoong Medical; Fig. 24.4b). In our experience, there is a 10% risk of migration with conventional stents, even if caution is used to prevent migration. However, we have not experienced any case in which the stent had almost migrated since the advent of dedicated stents.

EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy (EUS-CDS), which drains the common bile duct from the duodenum, is a common alternative to EUS-HGS. A covered stent for the distal bile duct is typically used in this procedure [43], but drainage using LAMS has also been reported [44].

24.5 Stents Under Development for Malignant Biliary Obstruction

Not only conventional cytotoxic anticancer drugs but also molecular-targeted drugs and immunotherapies have been developed for pancreatic cancer and cholangiocarcinoma, and the prognosis of patients has improved. As a result, metal stents need to remain open for longer, and various means of prolonging stent patency have been studied. The formation of sludge and biofilm associated with stent obstruction involves the growth of microorganisms in the bile ducts, and the environment around the metal stent is prone to such growth. Therefore, antibacterial stents that suppress sludge and biofilm formation have been studied [45]. Also, the incorporation of anticancer drugs to stents can reportedly prevent stent blockage due to tumor growth [46].

Since their first clinical application for biliary strictures in the 1980s, metal stents have evolved steadily. Specialized metal stents such as LAMS and stents for EUS-HGS have been created for novel techniques, such as EUS-guided drainage. New technologies are under development, for which we must create metal stents based on past experience. Also, the development of stents for unresolved problems is needed. In particular, stent treatment for hilar biliary obstruction has merits and demerits and no satisfactory therapy has been developed. A stent for treating hilar biliary obstruction must (1) drain multiple biliary branches and be easy to deploy, (2) not obstruct the flow of the collateral, and (3) facilitate reintervention. The development of metallic stents that meet these requirements is an urgent need.

References

- Roguin A. Stent: the man and word behind the coronary metal prosthesis. Circ Cardiovasc Interv. 2011;4:206–9.
- Nagai N. Study on endoscopic continuous pancreato chaledocho catheter remaining method. Gastroenterol Endosc. 1975;17:684–700_1.
- Soehendra N, Reynders-Frederix V. Palliative biliary duct drainage. A new method for endoscopic introduction of a new drain. Deutsche Medizinische Wochenschrift (1946). 1979;104:206–7.
- Soehendra N, Reynders-Frederix V. Palliative bile duct drainage—a new endoscopic method of introducing a transpapillary drain. Endoscopy. 1980;12:8–11.
- Huibregtse K, Haverkamp HJ, Tytgat GN. Transpapillary positioning of a large 3.2 mm biliary endoprosthesis. Endoscopy. 1981;13:217–9.
- Carrasco CH, Wallace S, Charnsangavej C, et al. Expandable biliary endoprosthesis: an experimental study. Am J Roentgenol. 1985;145:1279–81.

- Yoshioka T, Sakaguchi H, Yoshimura H, et al. Development and clinical application of biliary endoprosthesis using expandable metallic stents. Nihon Igaku Hoshasen Gakkai Zasshi Nippon Acta Radiologica. 1988;48:1183–5.
- Irving JD, Adam A, Dick R, Dondelinger RF, Lunderquist A, Roche A. Gianturco expandable metallic biliary stents: results of a European clinical trial. Radiology. 1989;172:321–6.
- Huibregtse K, Cheng J, Coene PP, Fockens P, Tytgat GN. Endoscopic placement of expandable metal stents for biliary strictures—a preliminary report on experience with 33 patients. Endoscopy. 1989;21:280–2.
- Davids PH, Groen AK, Rauws EA, Tytgat GN, Huibregtse K. Randomised trial of selfexpanding metal stents *versus* polyethylene stents for distal malignant biliary obstruction. Lancet. 1992;340:1488–92.
- 11. Isayama H, Komatsu Y, Tsujino T, et al. A prospective randomised study of covered *versus* uncovered diamond stents for the management of distal malignant biliary obstruction. Gut. 2004;53:729–34.
- 12. Isayama H, Kawabe T, Nakai Y, et al. Management of distal malignant biliary obstruction with the ComVi stent, a new covered metallic stent. Surg Endosc. 2010;24:131–7.
- 13. Kitano M, Yamashita Y, Tanaka K, et al. Covered self-expandable metal stents with an antimigration system improve patency duration without increased complications compared with uncovered stents for distal biliary obstruction caused by pancreatic carcinoma: a randomized multicenter trial. Am J Gastroenterol. 2013;108:1713–22.
- Hamada T, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Novel antireflux covered metal stent for recurrent occlusion of biliary metal stents: a pilot study. Dig Endosc. 2014;26:264–9.
- 15. Lee YN, Moon JH, Choi HJ, et al. Effectiveness of a newly designed antireflux valve metal stent to reduce duodenobiliary reflux in patients with unresectable distal malignant biliary obstruction: a randomized, controlled pilot study (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;83:404–12.
- 16. Mukai T, Yasuda I, Isayama H, et al. Pilot study of a novel, large-bore, fully covered self-expandable metallic stent for unresectable distal biliary malignancies. Dig Endosc. 2016;28:671–9.
- Isayama H, Nakai Y, Hamada T, Matsubara S, Kogure H, Koike K. Understanding the mechanical forces of self-expandable metal stents in the biliary ducts. Curr Gastroenterol Rep. 2016;18:64.
- Isayama H, Nakai Y, Toyokawa Y, et al. Measurement of radial and axial forces of biliary selfexpandable metallic stents. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;70:37–44.
- Hirdes MM, Vleggaar FP, de Beule M, Siersema PD. *In vitro* evaluation of the radial and axial force of self-expanding esophageal stents. Endoscopy. 2013;45:997–1005.
- 20. Nakai Y, Isayama H, Kogure H, et al. Risk factors for covered metallic stent migration in patients with distal malignant biliary obstruction due to pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2014;29:1744–9.
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Kawakubo K, et al. Metallic stent with high axial force as a risk factor for cholecystitis in distal malignant biliary obstruction. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2014;29:1557–62.
- 22. Kawakubo K, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. Risk factors for pancreatitis following transpapillary self-expandable metal stent placement. Surg Endosc. 2012;26:771–6.
- 23. Sasaki T, Ishibashi R, Yoshida S, et al. Comparing the mechanical properties of a selfexpandable metallic stent for colorectal obstruction: proposed measurement method of axial force using a new measurement machine. Dig Endosc. 2021;33(1):170–8.
- Hori Y, Hayashi K, Yoshida M, et al. New concept of traction force applied to biliary selfexpandable metallic stents. Endoscopy. 2016;48:472–6.
- 25. Saleem A, Leggett CL, Murad MH, Baron TH. Meta-analysis of randomized trials comparing the patency of covered and uncovered self-expandable metal stents for palliation of distal malignant bile duct obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;74:321–7 e1–3.
- 26. Isayama H, Nakai Y, Kogure H, Yamamoto N, Koike K. Biliary self-expandable metallic stent for unresectable malignant distal biliary obstruction: which is better: covered or uncovered? Dig Endosc. 2013;25(Suppl 2):71–4.

- Moon JH, Rerknimitr R, Kogure H, Nakai Y, Isayama H. Topic controversies in the endoscopic management of malignant hilar strictures using metal stent: side-by-side versus stent-in-stent techniques. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2015;22:650–6.
- Lee TH, Moon JH, Choi JH, et al. Prospective comparison of endoscopic bilateral stent-instent versus stent-by-stent deployment for inoperable advanced malignant hilar biliary stricture. Gastrointest Endosc. 2019;90:222–30.
- Kogure H, Isayama H, Nakai Y, et al. High single-session success rate of endoscopic bilateral stent-in-stent placement with modified large-cell Niti-S stents for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Dig Endosc. 2014;26:93–9.
- Kitamura K, Yamamiya A, Ishii Y, Mitsui Y, Nomoto T, Yoshida H. Side-by-side partially covered self-expandable metal stent placement for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Endosc Int Open. 2017;5:E1211–E7.
- 31. Inoue T, Okumura F, Naitoh I, et al. Feasibility of the placement of a novel 6-mm-diameter threaded fully covered self-expandable metal stent for malignant hilar biliary obstructions (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2016;84:352–7.
- Chennat J, Waxman I. Initial performance profile of a new 6 F self-expanding metal stent for palliation of malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;72:632–6.
- 33. Panwar R, Singh PM. Efficacy and safety of metallic stents in comparison to plastic stents for endoscopic drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections: a meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis. Clin J Gastroenterol. 2017;10:403–14.
- 34. Yamamoto N, Isayama H, Kawakami H, et al. Preliminary report on a new, fully covered, metal stent designed for the treatment of pancreatic fluid collections. Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;77:809–14.
- 35. Siddiqui AA, Kowalski TE, Loren DE, et al. Fully covered self-expanding metal stents *versus* lumen-apposing fully covered self-expanding metal stent *versus* plastic stents for endo-scopic drainage of pancreatic walled-off necrosis: clinical outcomes and success. Gastrointest Endosc. 2017;85:758–65.
- 36. Itoi T, Itokawa F, Uraoka T, et al. Novel EUS-guided gastrojejunostomy technique using a new double-balloon enteric tube and lumen-apposing metal stent (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;78:934–9.
- de la Serna-Higuera C, Pérez-Miranda M, Gil-Simón P, et al. EUS-guided transenteric gallbladder drainage with a new fistula-forming, lumen-apposing metal stent. Gastrointest Endosc. 2013;77:303–8.
- Teoh AYB, Kongkam P, Bapaye A, et al. The use of a novel lumen-apposing metallic stent for drainage of the bile duct and gallbladder: long-term outcomes of a prospective international trial. Dig Endosc. 2020. https://doi.org/10.1111/den.13911
- Isayama H, Nakai Y, Itoi T, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for safe performance of endoscopic ultrasound/ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage: 2018. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci. 2019;26:249–69.
- 40. Fujisawa T, Isayama H, Ishii S. "ClipFlap" anchoring method for endoscopic ultrasonographyguided hepaticogastrostomy with a covered self-expandable metallic stent. Dig Endosc. 2020;32(4):628.
- 41. Nakai Y, Isayama H, Yamamoto N, et al. Safety and effectiveness of a long, partially covered metal stent for endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy in patients with malignant biliary obstruction. Endoscopy. 2016;48:1125–8.
- 42. Fujisawa T, Saito H, Isayama H. Endoscopic removal of a metal stent that migrated into the peritoneal cavity after endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy. Dig Endosc. 2019;31(3):e74–5.
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Kawakami H, et al. Prospective multicenter study of primary EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy using a covered metal stent. Endosc Ultrasound. 2019;8:111–7.
- 44. Tsuchiya T, Teoh AYB, Itoi T, et al. Long-term outcomes of EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy using a lumen-apposing metal stent for malignant distal biliary obstruction: a prospective multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2018;87:1138–46.

- 45. Yang F, Ren Z, Chai Q, et al. A novel biliary stent coated with silver nanoparticles prolongs the unobstructed period and survival via antibacterial activity. Sci Rep. 2016;6:21714.
- 46. Lee SS, Shin JH, Han JM, et al. Histologic influence of paclitaxel-eluting covered metallic stents in a canine biliary model. Gastrointest Endosc. 2009;69:1140–7.